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 Chapter One

 


"We're not
going to make it." Tarl stared at the screen beside him, his
expression grim.

Kole turned his
chair, raising a brow. "Do we need to refuel?"

Tarl shook his
head. Tassin looked up, dragged from her daydream. They sat on the
well-worn, but spacious bridge of Tarl’s old ship, Blue Sun,
surrounded by banks of consoles and monitors. Like a few other
areas of the ship, the bridge had benefited from a refurbishment a
decade or so ago, and some of the wall panelling and consoles were
fairly new, while others were original, and ancient. Dull blue
carpet covered the floor, and the bulkheads between the silver-grey
consoles were off-white. The dimmed brilliance of super-light
travel filled the massive front screen. The journey to Omega Five
had proven to be far longer than Tassin had thought possible, and
they had been travelling for five days. It made the sword's feat of
finding Sabre and transporting her to him all the more astonishing,
because, according to Kole and Tarl, Omega Five was on the far edge
of the galactic rim. They had entered and exited seven corridors so
far, each one taking them a little closer, but none headed in quite
the right direction.

Navigation had
proven difficult, and Kole had helped, yet they were not quite
halfway there. They had stopped to refuel four times, since each
entry and exit required fuel for acceleration and deceleration.
Sabre had slept most of the time, even though his injuries did not
warrant it; Tarl had kept him sedated. Tassin's injuries were half
healed, and no longer hurt, while his were almost completely gone.
Tarl had cited the need for relaxation time, so Sabre could adjust
to his recovered memories and his co-ordination and reflexes could
return to normal, along with bolstering his strength with rest and
extra nutrition, as the reason for the cyber's enforced slumber,
but he had not objected. Tassin longed to spend time with him, but,
since Sabre seemed to need to be left alone to sort out whatever
was bothering him, she would give him space.

She cast Tarl a
puzzled glance. "What is it then?"

"The scanners
have just picked up four enforcer battleships behind us, catching
up fast."

Her heart sank.
"How did they find us?"

"Gaylor," Kole
and Tarl said in unison.

"But he didn't
know where we were going."

"He probably
had a talk to Manutim," Tarl said.

"We should have
dropped him off somewhere else," Tassin muttered, scowling.

"Yeah, like a
nice cosy ice planet," Kole said.

Tarl nodded.
"Or an asteroid."

"Even
better."

"What are we
going to do?" she asked.

Kole snorted.
"In an unarmed freighter, against four battleships? Absolutely
nothing."

"Can't we
escape them somehow?"

"How?"

"I don't
know."

Kole shook his
head, glancing at Tarl. "Neither do I."

"We need a
miracle," Tarl agreed.

Tassin's heart
turned cold as the implications sank in. "What will they do to
us?"

Kole shrugged.
"We're going to jail, unless they’ve found out that we killed
Malatar. Tarl’s going to be executed, and Sabre... Who knows?
Either they'll fix him again, or kill him."

Tassin jumped
up. "We can't just sit here and do nothing."

"What do you
suggest?"

"There must be
something!"

Kole shook his
head. "No, there isn't. Even if this ship was armed we wouldn't
stand a chance."

"If only I
still had the sword."

"Yeah, that
might have helped. But you don't."

The console in
front of Tarl crackled, and a tinny voice said, "Blue Sun, exit
this corridor at once and surrender."

Kole leant
forward and touched the ‘send’ key. "Bite me."

Tarl chuckled,
and Tassin was confused. "What can they do to us if we don't
stop?"

"We have to
stop sometime, and they know it. Of course, they can overtake and
lay mines, or come alongside and use magnetic grapples, although
that will be difficult with the solar wings deployed."

"They can do
that from behind if they get close enough," Kole said.

"True," Tarl
agreed.

"So what are we
going to do?" Tassin demanded.

"Well, I'm
inclined to make them wait, that's for sure."

"We should wake
Sabre up. He'll know what to do."

Tarl shook his
head. "Marvellous though cybers are, in this situation he can't do
any more than we can. I'd rather let him sleep. I don't want him
doing anything foolish."

"Like
what?"

He frowned.
"He's borderline suicidal. This is enough to push him over the
edge."

Tassin turned
away, fighting a rising tide of despair.

Tarl stood up
and touched her arm, looking concerned. "What is it?"

She faced him,
her eyes stinging. "It's just... I... Last time, when Manutim came
for him... He asked me to kill him."

"That doesn't
surprise me."

Tears escaped
and ran down her cheeks. "But I won't just hand him over like he
is."

"No. I wouldn't
do that to him. He has a right to choose his fate."

"Even if he
chooses to die?"

"There's no
escape."

"I want to talk
to him."

Tarl hesitated,
then nodded. "Of course you do. I'll wake him up."

She detained
him with a hand on his arm. "I'm sorry... that it came to this. You
should have left us on Vygon Four."

He shrugged,
casting her a wry smile. "This was always my fate. It was only a
matter of time."

"But I think we
shortened it."

"It was worth
the risk. We might have made it."

Tarl walked
away down the corridor, and she glanced at Kole, who sat with his
head bowed, studying the worn carpet. She followed Tarl, who
injected the drip that was still attached to Sabre's arm. According
to Tarl, Sabre was now in peak condition, thanks to his care. He
nodded to her and left. Tassin sat on the edge of the bunk,
brushing tears from her cheeks. Several minutes passed, then Sabre
sighed, and his eyes flicked open. She forced a wan smile.

He studied her.
"What's wrong?"

She shook her
head. "Nothing."

"There must be
something wrong for you to wake me up."

"You've slept a
long time."

"Okay, what is
it? You can't hide it from me. It's written all over your face.
Something terrible has happened."

She bowed her
head, and fresh tears coursed down her cheeks.

Sabre sat up,
frowning. "The enforcers have found us, haven't they?"

Miserably, she
nodded.

"So what's the
plan?"

"There is no
plan. It's four battleships, and we're still in a corridor."

His brows drew
together. "How long did you wait before you woke me up?"

"Not long. Ten
minutes, perhaps. I wanted to talk to you."

Sabre swung his
legs off the bed and stood up. "Not now. We can still escape if we
find a friendly planet, an outlaw world or a habitable planet."

Joy flooded
Tassin's heart. "I knew you'd know what to do."

"Yeah, when the
going gets tough, wake up the weapon."

"It's not like
that, I..."

Sabre brushed
past her and strode out, leaving her to hurry after him. Tarl and
Kole cast him startled glances when he entered the bridge. Sabre
gripped Tarl's arm and dragged him out of the command seat, then
sat in his place, running his hands over the console.

Tarl looked
puzzled. "What are you doing?"

"Looking for
somewhere to land. If we can get off the ship, we've got a chance
to escape on foot."

"As soon as we
exit the corridor, they'll attack."

"I didn't say
it wasn't risky. We just have to find a world that's close to the
corridor, and we might make it." He touched the panel, and a field
of stars sprang into being in the air before him. Tarl studied it,
shaking his head when Sabre pointed at a speck of light close to
the curving green lines that depicted the corridor they were
in.

"That's
seventeen light hours away. We'll never make it."

"It's a chance.
It's a desert world, pretty hostile, but it will have to do."

"If they don't
catch us, we'll starve," Tarl said.

"Not
necessarily. There's animal life on it."

"Alien beasts.
We can't eat them."

Sabre glanced
up at him. "Where there's life, there's usually something edible.
Would you rather surrender?"

Kole said, "I
say we try it."

Tarl shrugged.
"Makes no difference I suppose."

The console
hissed. "Blue Sun, exit the corridor and surrender, or we will
board you."

Sabre ran his
hands over the board, laying in a course for the distant planet.
The new course appeared as a glowing red line in the field of
stars, veering towards the edge of the corridor. Sabre tapped some
more keys, and the soft hum of the engines died away.

Tarl looked
alarmed. "You're taking the solar wings offline?"

Sabre nodded.
"Amongst other things." He ran his hands over the board again, and
the engine noise returned, rising to a scream.

"We should be
trying to outrun them, not decelerating," Tarl pointed out.

"We can't
outrun them, but if they're ahead of us we have a better chance of
giving them the slip."

"They'll have
seen our change of course."

Sabre nodded
again. "But they won't expect this."

"I guess you're
the expert."

"This is what
I'm designed for."

A lump of
mingled pride and sorrow blocked Tassin’s throat. The only time
Sabre ever really came to life, she now realised, was when there
was a dangerous situation to deal with. Then he became
super-efficient, gave orders and took charge. His fingers flew over
the board, coaxing every last ounce of power out of the old
freighter. After a few minutes a shadow appeared in the swirling
brightness ahead, fingers of darkness spreading from it.

"One enforcer
has overshot us, the other three are alongside," Sabre said.
"They're using cyber pilots."

"If they're
alongside and our solar wings are offline, they can get grapplers
on us," Tarl said with a frown.

Sabre said,
"Our lack of wings has made them come close to do just that. Too
close."

The cyber's
fingers tapped the sparkling panel, and the engines' scream died
away, to be replaced by the soft hum.

Tarl made a
strangled sound, his eyes wide. "You can't deploy the solar wings
now! You'll set up a conflict -"

"Of
electromagnetic resonance," Sabre finished for him. "I'm aware of
that."

"It will
destroy our wings!"

"No. It might
do some damage, but when solar wings are deployed -"

"They use a
surge of power," Tarl finished this time. "You'll destroy their
wings..."

"Exactly."

The ship rocked
and the hum wavered. Sabre's hands raced over the console, causing
lights to flash erratically. Tarl gripped the back of Sabre's
chair, staring at the wildly fluctuating instruments.

"My god; you're
using the ship as a weapon."

"Solar wings
are now offline, damage minimal,” Sabre said. “Two of the enforcers
have lost one of theirs, I would guess."

Tarl glanced at
Tassin. "To Sabre, everything is a potential weapon; even a rusty
old tub of a ship."

"Can we escape
them?" she asked, mingled fear and hope making her heart pound.

Sabre shrugged.
"Perhaps. We're only ten light hours from the planet now."

The console
hissed. "Cyber, surrender to us, and your companions will go free.
We only -"

Tarl tapped the
console, cutting off the voice. "Don't listen to them. They're
liars."

Sabre turned to
look up at him with a slight frown. "I can make up my own
mind."

"Of course you
can! I just..."

"Wanted to make
it up for me?"

"No..." He
looked away. "You're right."

Sabre touched
the panel, and the voice continued, "...We would be willing to
grant complete amnesty to your friends if you hand yourself over
peacefully, and we guarantee that you'll be treated well."

"What do you
want with me?"

A short pause
followed, during which Tassin could imagine the commander's
confusion as he came to terms with the fact that he was speaking to
a cyber host and tried to think of a believable answer.

"The techs just
want to question you, to find out how you got free."

"To make sure
it doesn't happen again."

"I wouldn't
know. I just do as I'm ordered."

Sabre laced his
fingers. "Then contact your masters and ask them what happens to me
when they're finished."

"They would be
willing to allow you to remain free, as long as it doesn't become
public."

Tarl snorted.
"Yeah, right."

"Commander
Averly," the tinny voice said, "it's in your best interest to help
us to persuade him to comply. If he doesn't, your fate and that of
his companions is grim. We won't hesitate to destroy your ship and
all aboard if he tries another stunt like the one he just
pulled."

"Damaged your
ships badly, didn't he?"

"Let's just say
he would be wise not to try it again. You're outnumbered and
outgunned."

Tarl chortled.
"I'd say you're the one who's coming off worse at the moment."

"Only because
we've chosen not to strike back, but that will change. Bear in
mind, he doesn't really care if he dies."

"We're all in
this together," Tarl said. "And I trust him. He wouldn't let any
harm come to us, and right now, he's in charge."

"Of course he
is. There's nothing you can do to stop him, is there?"

Sabre cocked an
eyebrow at Tarl.

Tarl looked
away. "He would hand back control if I asked him to."

Sabre gave an
imperceptible nod of appreciation and agreement.

"Then I
strongly recommend that you do that," the enforcer commander said,
"and hand him over to us. He won't be harmed, and you'll all go
free. You have my word."

"No."

"Come now,
Commander, how far do you think you'll get on that desert planet
ahead? If we don't catch you, you'll die a slow and painful death
from thirst and hunger. And if we do catch you, the sentence of
death will be carried out. His companions will be imprisoned for
life, and he'll be returned to Myon Two for experiments."

"If we fall
into your hands, that's going to happen anyway. Don't think for one
moment that I believe any of your lies, Commander."

After a pause,
the tinny voice said, "Very well. Then the decision is yours,
cyber."

"I'll consider
it." Sabre touched the console, cutting the connection.

"Why did you
tell him that?" Tarl asked. "Surely you're not -"

"To buy some
time."

"Oh.
Right."

Sabre ran his
hands over the console. "We're approaching an exit vector, starting
deceleration."

The engine
noise rose to a scream again, and the swirling light in the screens
faded away, shrinking back into the pin points of stars as they
left the corridor and slowed below light speed. The process took
quite some time, and Tassin caught herself chewing her nails,
wondering if and when the battleships would attack.

The light
shields slid up, revealing battleships all around them. A flash of
light came from one, followed by the reverberating clang of a
magnetic grapple attaching to Blue Sun's hull. Tassin glanced at
Sabre, expecting him to look angry or worried, but he merely ran
his hands over the board again. The engines' scream died away, and
a grating sound ended in another clang.

"They'll soon
learn the folly of that tactic," he muttered.

"Then they'll
shoot out our engines," Tarl said.

Sabre nodded.
"Then we leave in the life pods."

A flashing
light on the console drew his attention, and he tapped it. The
panel hissed. "This is your last chance, cyber. Hand yourself over
now. If you land on that planet, the deal is off."

Sabre touched
the panel again, and new lights appeared on it, making Tarl
frown.

"All systems,
all vectors, all ships," Sabre said. "This is a universal distress
message from the cargo ship Blue Sun. We are under attack at
co-ordinates beta gamma 79-53-11. Imperative one, imperative one,
imperative one, we require urgent assistance."

Tassin leant
closer to Kole. "What's he doing?"

Kole shook his
head. "That's the... it's a distress message no one can ignore. Any
ship that hears it must come to our aid."

"What good can
they do?"

"That depends
on who they are, but it's doubtful that anyone will get it in
time."

Sabre swivelled
his chair to face them. "That's not the point. The enforcers will
think twice before destroying this ship if they know that others
will be coming here. Even they're not above the law."

The console
hissed. "I'm going to take that as a no, cyber. Prepare to be
boarded."

Tassin watched
the distant speck of the desert planet swell in the screens,
wishing there was a chance they would reach it in time. The
warships closed in, and Sabre frowned at them, then touched the
console again. The engines' deceleration scream faded away and a
soft hum replaced it. This time the vast electromagnetic wings were
visible in the darkness of normal space, lashing out like
coruscating webs of scintillating light. One struck a battleship,
engulfing it in lines of brilliant blue power that crawled over it
in eager tongues. The ship veered away, flames sprouting from its
bow as it used its thrusters. The wing stretched, clinging to it,
then snapped back into a butterfly-wing foil of light.

"That'll sure
piss them off," Kole remarked.

Bolts of red
light pulsed from the flank of the battleship on the other side,
and Blue Sun shuddered. Sabre caressed the board and the solar
wings vanished. The engines' muted hum rose to a powerful howl.
Shots flashed across their bows, three hitting the battleship on
the other side of them with bursts of fire.

Tarl laughed.
"Take that, you bastards!"

Sabre glanced
at him with a slight smile, then tapped the board again as the
battleship resumed firing. The engines' howl died away, and the
ship shuddered as laser bolts hit it. Alarms blared down the
passage.

Tarl cursed,
heading for the door. "We've got a fire."

Kole followed
him, and Tassin sank down in his chair, gazing out at the
battleships. "All this for one man."

"No. This is to
protect their secrets."

The ship
shuddered again and again, and Sabre watched the board, frowning.
"They've disabled one solar wing."

"We're not
going to make it, are we?"

"Don't give up
hope yet."

"How many more
rabbits can you pull out of the hat?"

"A few."

Sabre caressed
the panel, making the engines hum again. The remaining solar wing
lashed out in a web of fire, not striking anything this time, since
the battleships were keeping a safe distance. Blue Sun began to
spin, and Tassin looked away as the stars smeared across the
screens sickeningly. Sabre took the wing offline, and they tumbled
towards the distant planet. Tarl hurried in, clutching an orange
cylinder, took one look at the screens and swore.

"What the hell
are you doing? We can't decelerate like this!"

Sabre shrugged.
"Nor can they get a grapple on us."

"Sabre... You
can't do this. You'll get us all killed. I know... you're trained
not to lose, but this situation can't be won. Not like this."

The cyber
turned to him. "I'm not trying to commit suicide. We're at point
seven light. We can achieve a safe entry speed in seven minutes at
full-power deceleration, and we have fifteen minutes before we have
to do that. In the meantime, they can't shoot out our engines, and
if they want me alive as badly as I think they do, they have to let
us decelerate."

Tarl sagged
against the wall, averting his eyes from the screens. "Right.
Sorry."

A slight smile
tugged at Sabre's lips again. "A cyber tech apologising to a cyber?
Whatever next?"

"I wish I could
apologise to all the cybers I hurt."

"I'll just bet
you do. Guilt is a bitch, isn't it?"

"Yeah."

"Are we going
to make it now?" Tassin asked, in an effort to dispel the
tension.

Sabre glanced
at her. "To the planet, yes."

"Thank
goodness." She hesitated, meeting his eyes. "I should really say,
thank you."

He turned away.
"It won't be any fun down there."

"It'll be
better than being prisoners, or worse."

Sabre touched
the panel, and the smearing stars shrank back to points of light,
the planet becoming a much larger buff object. The engines howled
again while the battleships moved closer. Another great clang rang
through the ship.

Tarl cursed.
"They're going to board us, and we can't avoid it now."

"They'll never
make it in seven minutes."

Tassin, who was
the only one gazing out of the screens, gasped and recoiled.

A vast black
ship, so huge that it blotted out half the stars, appeared right in
front of Blue Sun. A ripple of force spread from it in a shockwave
that swept over them, causing the ship to veer and surge. The men
turned to stare at it. Tarl's mouth fell open, Kole's eyes grew
wide, and Sabre frowned.
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The vessel's
sweeping arms spanned the screens, curving inwards towards them
like a ten-legged spider. The ship's central bulk was a flattened
ovoid shaped rather like a spider's abdomen, and glittering bulbous
protuberances on its bow resembled multiple eyes. It appeared to be
unarmed, its hull and arms devoid of the bristling spikes of laser
cannons, and it gleamed like watered silk in the starlight. The
tiny lights that twinkled on its hull gave an idea of its size,
which rivalled the planet beyond it. Its presence and looming
vastness sent shivers through Tassin. She turned to Sabre, who
continued to scowl at the massive ship.

"Oh, shit,"
Tarl muttered.

"What is it?"
she demanded, alarmed.

Kole's Adam’s
apple bobbed, and he spoke in a hushed, choked voice. "An
Overlord."

Lines of green
fire spat from the ends of the enormous arms, which curved closer
around Blue Sun. The ship rocked, then steadied.

Sabre glanced
down at the console. "Zero velocity."

"We are so
dead," Tarl said.

An enforcer
battleship veered away, and red laser bolts shot across its bows
from the Overlord's hull, forcing it to stop.

Sabre said,
"We're captured."

"That's...
That's Ravian. Also known as the Spider Lord," Tarl said.

The console
hissed, and a slow, deep voice issued from it. "Your distress
message was received, Blue Sun."

Tarl leant
against the wall, shaking his head. "We are so dead."

"The enforcers
are too, if that's any consolation," Kole said.

"It's not."

A hair-fine
lance of scarlet light shot from the Overlord's bows and fixed upon
the lead enforcer, but did not appear to harm it.

"Laser
communications," Sabre explained at Tassin's puzzled look. "So no
one else can hear."

"Why do they
speak to the enforcers, and not us?"

"Overlords
always interrogate the aggressors first. We'll get our turn."

"What are
they?"

"Rulers of the
known universe. Enforcers of the laws, judges, mediators, and
executioners. There are seven of them."

"And Ravian's
one of the worst," Tarl said.

"You mean
there's only one Overlord on that ship?"

"Yeah. Each
ship is designed for its Overlord. No two are the same. Prevare's
looks like an eagle, Tobaran's is shaped like a fish."

"And the
rest?"

"I don't know.
They're rarely seen."

The needle of
red brilliance between the Overlord and the enforcer ship vanished,
and a stream of green fire engulfed it, drawing it to a docking
port in the Overlord's hull. The communication laser struck Blue
Sun’s bow, just under the screens.

"Are you a free
cyber-bio combat unit?" the deep, but somehow sexless voice
asked.

Tarl glanced at
Sabre, who said, "Yes."

"You will be
judged. If you wish to save your companions, go to the airlock and
step out into space. No suit. Do it now."

Tassin leapt
up. "No!"

"Be
silent."

"No! You can't
do this! You can't kill him now!"

Sabre stood up.
"Leave it. It's over for me. This is better than letting the
enforcers take me back to Myon Two."

"No, I won't
let him kill you!"

"How do you
propose to stop him?"

She shook her
head. "I don't know! Think of something, please!"

"I've run out
of rabbits, I'm afraid. There's no escape, but at least I can save
you."

Tassin grabbed
his arm. "No, please, don't do it! What if he's lying, and he's
doing this just to get you out of the way?"

"Overlords
don't lie," Kole said.

Sabre nodded.
"He's right, they don't."

"No, Sabre.
Please don't do it. After all that we've been through... It's not
fair!"

"No. I want you
to live. Go home, be happy, and forget about me. I'm not worth
it."

"You are!"

The Overlord
said, "Fifteen seconds to comply, cyber, then you all die."

Tassin glared
at the vast ship. "You don't have the right! He's done nothing! All
he wants is to live in peace!"

"Ten
seconds."

Sabre pulled
Tassin's hand from his arm and thrust her at Kole. "Hold onto
her."

Kole nodded,
hanging on when she fought to get free, shouting curses.

Sabre gazed at
her with a sad smile. "Be happy, Tassin."

"No!" she
wailed as he turned and sprinted down the corridor, vanishing
around the corner at the end of it. Kole cursed when she stamped on
his foot, and Tarl stepped closer to pull her into a firm
embrace.

"Hush. Let him
go. There's nothing you can do to stop it."

"No! He's going
to die!"

Tarl bowed his
head. "I know."

Kole glanced at
the console. "Airlock two is depressurising."

"Let me go!"
Tassin yelled, struggling afresh. "I have to stop him!"

Tarl held her
tighter, shaking his head. "You can't. It's too late."

"Sabre!"

"How long can
he survive out there?" Kole asked.

Tarl shrugged.
"Until his oxygen runs out. Twenty minutes."

"Oh, god,"
Tassin moaned, her knees buckling.

Tarl followed
her down, holding her.

"The outer door
is opening," Kole said.

"No... god...
no," she wept.

Tarl's chest
heaved, and she realised that he wept too. She bowed her head and
sobbed.

"We're being
moved to a docking port," Kole informed them.

"I'll kill that
bastard," Tassin said.

Tarl glanced up
and whispered, "Don't say that. He's still listening."

"I'll kill you
if I get the chance, you whoreson!" she shouted. "I'll rip out your
heart with my -"

Tarl clamped a
hand over her mouth. "Hush. Don't let Sabre have died in vain by
causing your own death now."

Tassin sagged,
fresh tears overflowing her eyes. Tarl removed his hand and patted
her back as shuddering gasps racked her. "Why... why did he have to
kill Sabre?"

"I guess he's
on the enforcers' side after all."

"Overlords are
supposed to be impartial," Kole commented.

"Let's just
keep our opinions to ourselves, so we can get out of this alive,"
Tarl said.

Tassin wiped
her eyes. "I don't care what he does to me now. Sabre's dead."

A grating clang
rang through the ship, accompanied by a slight jerk, and Kole said,
"We're docked."

"Why doesn't he
just let us go?" Tassin demanded. "He's got what he wanted."

"I have no
idea."

The console
hissed, and a new, commanding voice issued from it. "Open your
airlock, Blue Sun."

Tarl rose,
helping Tassin to her feet, and touched a button on the console.
Down the corridor, the hull door slid open to reveal three men in
silver suits with tiny weapons holstered on their hips.

The foremost
beckoned. "Come with us."

Tarl urged
Tassin towards them with an arm around her shoulders, and Kole
followed. They followed the soldiers into a broad black corridor
lined with intricately embroidered white silk hangings lighted from
behind by a soft golden glow, and thick grey moss cushioned their
steps. Tassin gazed around in awe, and Kole's jaw dropped.

None of the
three silver-suited men bothered to draw their weapons or check if
Tarl or Kole had any. The corridor split into two, and they
followed the right-hand fork, moving through seemingly endless
skeins of glowing silk, which reminded Tassin of a tunnel spider's
web. If there were doors leading off the corridor, they were well
concealed, and the trio walked for several minutes through the
silken cocoon.

The corridor
ended in a shimmering force-curtain, which a guard deactivated to
allow them to enter a vast, silk-hung chamber lighted not only by
the muted golden illumination, but also glowing orbs that floated
above them. On the far side of the chamber, several massive
circular windows gave a view of stars and the buff planet. Three
enforcer officers were lined up on one side, their black and red
uniforms edged with gold. A hooded, black-robed figure sat on a
plain white bench on a raised dais in front of the windows. A black
veil concealed his face, and his hands were clad in matching
gloves. No part of him was visible, and even his form was well
disguised.

Their guards
led them to within five metres of the Overlord and stepped aside.
Tassin glared at Ravian, hating him with every iota of her being.
He considered them for several moments before he raised a hand and
beckoned to her.

"Come closer."
He spoke in the deep, sexless voice.

Tarl released
her, and Tassin found that her knees had turned to rubber. She
stopped about two metres away, uncertain of how close she was
allowed to go, but he seemed to find her proximity acceptable.

"You love the
cyber."

She nodded.

The Overlord
turned his head towards a man who stood beside the dais. "Summon
Atrashka."

Ravian faced
Tassin again, folding his hands. "You will have justice."

Tassin wanted
to shout that he was a murderer, and there could be no justice now
that Sabre was dead, but bit back the words, chewing her lip.
Ravian stood up and walked closer, surprising her with his action
and the fact that he was not very tall, despite the air of power he
exuded. She lowered her eyes and forced herself to stand her ground
when he stopped in front of her.

"You are angry.
You think I killed your beloved."

"You did," she
muttered.

Ravian gestured
with a slender hand. "Bring him in."

Tassin glanced
around as the curtains on the far side of the room parted and a
stretcher floated in, apparently under its own steam. Sabre lay on
it, and she gulped, tears threatening to choke her.

"You fetched
his body?"

Ravian shook
his head. "He's not dead."

"But..." Tassin
ran to the still-moving stretcher to gaze down at Sabre. She took
his hand and held it, revelling in its warmth. Tarl and Kole
started towards her, but several soldiers barred their way.

Tassin turned
to Ravian. "How did you...?"

"I translocated
him. He is only unconscious."

"Why did you
make him do that?"

Ravian turned
away. "It was a test, Queen Tassin. You should understand the
necessity of such things."

"How do you
know my name?"

"I know many
things. I am an Overlord."

"So you wanted
to see if he'd sacrifice himself to save the rest of us."

"Yes. There is,
after all, some doubt as to whether or not cyber hosts are entirely
human. Having never dealt with one, I had to know how human he was,
and what kind."

"And what is
your deduction?" Tassin asked.

"He is
human."

"The cyber
would have done the same thing if I'd told it to, and that's not
human," she said.

"The cyber
obeys its owner without hesitation or question, but it no longer
controls him."

"You thought he
might be a threat to you?"

Ravian shook
his head. "No. I wanted to see if he was worth saving. Overlords
rarely interfere with something this minor. Our time is better
spent deciding the fate of worlds or civilisations, stopping and
preventing wars, or bringing aid to famine-stricken planets. The
fate of one man does not usually concern us, but his plight moved
me."

"Can't you stop
Myon Two from making cybers?"

"I could, but
that would cause the economic ruin of two planets and the suffering
of millions."

"What about the
tens of thousands of cybers they torture and enslave?"

Ravian nodded.
"Regrettable. But there are millions of people in slavery, whose
fate is not much better than that of the cyber hosts. We have to
choose our battles carefully. Even all the cybers put together do
not warrant the intervention of an Overlord. We rarely concern
ourselves unless there are a couple of million lives at stake."

"Then why did
you come?"

"Even an
Overlord cannot ignore an imperative one distress call. To do is
illegal, and since we make the laws we must also obey them. Now I
am here, so I will interfere."

Tassin gazed
down at Sabre. "What are you going to do with him?"

"I have not
decided yet. Before I do, I will speak to him."

"He's a good
man, kind and gentle, he -"

Ravian raised a
hand. "Do not try to speak on his behalf. It does him no good. I do
not judge a man based on the opinions of others."

"Then you admit
that he is a man."

Ravian strolled
closer. "He is a cyborg, but that part of him that is not a machine
is, without doubt, a man. I have never studied one of his kind
closely before. I do not use cybers."

"Why not?"

Ravian spread
his hands. "Who would attack an Overlord?"

"There are many
madmen."

"True, but none
on this ship." He glanced around as a man approached him and
muttered a few words. Ravian nodded. "Take the enforcers in tow,
then go there." He turned to Tassin again. "My presence is required
elsewhere. An interplanetary war has just broken out in Drevan
Sector. You will be shown to quarters and wait there until the
cyber wakes up."

"I would ask
that we be allowed to stay together."

Ravian inclined
his head. "You will be accommodated suitably."

"Thank
you."

The crewman
gestured to the door through which they had entered, and Sabre's
floating stretcher headed in that direction. Tassin walked beside
it, holding his hand. Tarl and Kole followed, and the rest of the
Overlord's guards brought up the rear. The soldiers showed them to
two spacious, interconnected suites, hung, like the rest of the
ship, with embroidered white silk. They were mirror images of each
other, and furnished with soft white sofas and glass tables, the
walls between the silken hangings covered with black velvet and the
floor with grey moss. In the bedrooms, more gauzy white silk
festooned massive four-poster beds with quilted cream velvet covers
and white satin pillows. The sumptuous grey-speckled black marble
bathrooms and ultra-modern kitchens had silver fittings and black
glass cupboards. Floating light globes added to the subdued
illumination of the golden backlights, and the overall impression
was cool, understated opulence. As soon as the crewmen left, Tarl
went over to Sabre and examined him, then swore.

"What is it?"
Tassin asked in alarm.

Tarl shook his
head, his expression despairing. "Look at the control unit."

She peered at
it, and her heart sank. The seven control lights were green. "It's
regained control."

Tarl nodded.
"You're sure he can free himself?"

"Yes. He's done
it before."

"Obviously, but
that doesn't mean..." He hesitated. "I hope so."

"Why is he
unconscious?"

"I don’t know."
Tarl peered at the brow band. “He hasn’t been drugged; none of his
bio alert lights are on.” He picked up Sabre's hand and examined
the ends of his fingers. "No trace of frostbite; either the cyber
countered the cold successfully, or he wasn’t out there very
long."

"How long
before he wakes up?"

"Hard to say,
since I don’t know why he’s unconscious."

Kole, who had
been wandering around the room, rejoined them. "Well, at least
we've got nice big beds and a palatial bathroom."

"As if that
matters." Tassin frowned at him.

"Hey, just
making an observation. We don't even seem to be prisoners. The
door's open."

"That's because
there's no way to escape this ship," Tarl said. "Ravian summoned
Atrashka. I wonder what for?"

"Who's
Atrashka?" Tassin asked.

"Head of
Cybercorp."

"You think
he'll hand Sabre over to him?"

"He doesn't
need Atrashka for that. He could just give him to the
enforcers."

"He might still
do that if Sabre doesn't pass his next test," Kole remarked.

Tassin sat on a
sofa. "Why won't they just leave us alone?"

"We know
Cybercorp’s secrets," Tarl explained. "That's why I was condemned,
and now you know far too much, too."

"Can the
Overlord protect us?

Tarl shrugged
and wandered over to another plush sofa, sinking into it. "While
he's here, yeah."

"Maybe he'll
take us back to Omega Five."

"No, he won't.
At best, he'll let us go."

"Then we'll be
right back where we started."

"He might hang
onto the enforcers for a while. It all depends on Sabre's
interview."

Tassin sighed
and glanced at the cyber, wondering what was going to happen when
he woke up.

 


 


Four hours
later, a crewman came in and asked them to go with him. Tassin was
loath to leave Sabre, but Tarl took her arm and tugged her away,
making it clear that the Overlord was not to be disobeyed. The
soldier led them back to the vast room with the round windows, now
devoid of enforcer officers, where Ravian stood gazing out at a
space battle that raged not far away. Flotillas of fighters swept
past like shoals of swift silver fish, guarding battleships and
star cruisers from other shoals of silver ships with red emblems on
them. Bolts of laser light strafed the darkness, so plentiful that
they lighted the area with flickering brilliance that was hard to
look at.

Ravian turned
when they stopped a few metres away and beckoned to Tassin. "I want
you to see this."

One of the
fighters blew up in a bright flash at Tassin approached the
screens. "Aren't you going to stop it?"

"That's what I
wanted you to see. They can't see me at the moment; the ship is
cloaked."

Another fighter
blew up in the distance, blossoming like a tiny, fiery flower, and
one of the battle cruisers sprouted flames from its side.

"If left alone,
these people will wipe each other out. They had a truce, but
apparently someone broke it."

"What are you
going to do?"

Ravian raised a
gloved hand, which held a keypad. "End it."

"How?"

He touched the
keypad. "Like this."

The battle
continued for several moments, then some of the fighters veered
away from their targets and flew back to the capital ships,
gathering around them like flocks of birds.

"Now they've
seen me," Ravian informed her.

The rest of the
fighters swarmed back to their mother ships, and within moments the
battle stopped and the two sides withdrew to their respective
hosts.

Ravian gestured
at the screens. "It's like magic. It never fails to amaze me that
my mere presence can stop an interplanetary war. But it gets
better." He tapped the keypad again, and the ship moved towards one
of the groups.

"I don't know
who started this, so I'm just going to pick a side."

"What would
happen if they attacked you?"

He chuckled.
"They wouldn't dare. This ship could wipe out both of those fleets
in a moment and their planets within an hour."

"So you rule by
force?"

"Overlords are
rarely forced to attack a planet, although some are more inclined
to do so than others, but yes, we do. Is there any other way?"

The ship
approached the largest star cruiser, whose fighters moved away.
Ravian touched the keypad again, and a communications laser spanned
the gap. An officer who stood at Ravian's side murmured something
to him, and he nodded.

"Give me the
name of the person who broke the truce, Admiral Marrel, and he will
be executed. But I warn you to consider your answer carefully, for
whomever the Atrasians blame will also be executed, should you
choose one of their number."

After a long
pause, a male voice issued from hidden speakers somewhere behind
Tassin. "I cannot... It was a misunderstanding, My Lord, we blame
no one."

"Then how was
the truce broken?"

"An accident,
My Lord."

Ravian touched
the keypad, and the communications laser vanished. The ship turned
and moved majestically towards the opposing armada. The laser shot
forth again, pinning their lead battleship, which still burnt. The
officer consulted the instrument he held and murmured to Ravian
again.

"Give me the
name of the person who broke the truce, High Commander Patar, and
he will be executed, as will whomever the Vernans choose from
amongst your people."

"Whom do they
blame, My Lord?"

"At the moment,
no one, but if you should choose from amongst them, I don't doubt
that they will do the same."

"Then we, too,
blame no one. It was a misunderstanding."

Ravian nodded.
"Good. In that case, the truce must be restored immediately. You
will come aboard, High Commander."

"Yes, My
Lord."

Ravian touched
the keypad again, and the communications laser vanished. He
addressed the air. "Admiral Marrel, you will come aboard."

"At once, My
Lord."

The Overlord's
ship dwarfed the massive battle cruiser, its vast arms, visible at
the corners of the two outer screens, bracketing the entire fleet.
A tiny craft emerged from a docking port in the warship's side and
flew towards them. Soon a second came from the opposite direction.
Within a few minutes of Ravian issuing the order, the two men stood
before him. One was short, plump and bald, clad in a smart red and
gold uniform. The other was tall, lanky and bearded, wearing dark
brown leather and partial silver armour. Ravian took a sheet of
transparent material from his officer and held it out to the short
man.

"Admiral
Marrel, you will sign first. Do not bother to read it; there is
nothing you may change. You will adhere to all the conditions in
it, or I will wipe out your fleet."

"Yes, My Lord."
Admiral Marrel took a stylus from the hovering officer and signed
the sheet. The officer passed it on to High Commander Patar, who
also obeyed without question, although the hatred that crackled
between the two was palpable. Ravian took the sheet and signed it
himself, then gave it back to the officer.

Ravian said,
"That will be lodged with the high councils of your worlds, and I
will keep a copy. The final condition of that truce, you will
discover when you do read it, is that if your people ever go to war
with each other again, you will be punished equally."

"What if they
attack us, My Lord?" Admiral Marrel enquired.

"Then you will
send a distress message, and refuse to fight back. But I doubt that
they are foolish enough to do it, Admiral. To go against an
Overlord's decree is punishable by death, and you should be glad
that one of my kind did not broker your first treaty, or the
leaders of your high councils would now be space trash."

"Our civilian
leaders should be the ones to sign the treaty," Patar remarked.

"You may see to
it that they do, but I find it is those who wage the wars who need
to be bound over, not those who give the orders. They can be
disobeyed."

"And we can be
replaced."

"I doubt that
your high councils would be so foolish after they read the treaty
and discover that it will be their leaders who perish if the truce
is broken."

"Very wise, My
Lord."

Ravian made a
dismissive gesture. "Collect your copies of the treaty from my
officer."

Patar bowed,
and they marched out, stiff-backed with indignation and anger. How
galling it must be, Tassin thought, to be forced so easily to end
what they undoubtedly considered a righteous conflict. Ravian
turned to face the windows again.

"May we return
to our quarters, My Lord?” Tassin asked. “I'm concerned about
Sabre."

Ravian waved a
hand, and a crewman stepped forward at the doorway to lead them
back to their suite. Tassin hurried over to the cyber, whose eyes
moved behind their lids. Tarl bent to study the brow band,
straightening with a frown.

"He's waking
up," she said.

"But the band
is showing no more red lights."

"It will. Give
him time. This is how it starts."

"What do you
usually do when this happens?"

"Stay out of
the way." Tassin pointed at the control unit. "There, look."

Two lights on
the right-hand side of the cyber band flashed red.

Tarl's eyes
narrowed. "Those are motor control lights. He's trying to regain
control of his body." Another light turned red, and Tarl said,
"That's a systems' status light. It means the cyber has detected a
malfunction."

Several more
lights turned red, including three of the seven control lights on
the left side of the brow band. Sabre's back arched, his lips drew
back in a snarl, and his hands snapped up to grip the control unit.
His knuckles whitened and his arm and chest muscles bulged as he
strived to tear it from his head. The control unit blazed red, and
Tarl stepped back with an oath as the cyber thrashed, making the
floating stretcher wobble.

"He's
overriding just about every system,” Tarl said. “If I wasn't seeing
it with my own eyes, I wouldn't believe it was possible. The cyber
is weakened by the crack, but even so... this is amazing."

Sabre groaned,
a deep sound of pain, and Tassin swallowed a lump. Blood seeped
from around the struts as Sabre hauled on the band, his back arched
in another convulsion.

"Come on,
Sabre, you can do it," she murmured. "Free yourself."

Sabre's face
twisted as he writhed, his breath coming in harsh gasps, then he
slumped, his chest heaving. He released the cyber band and his arms
fell to his sides, revealing seven red control lights. His eyes
opened, staring at the ceiling. Tassin stepped closer and placed a
hand on his shoulder. He flinched and glanced at her, his brows
drawing together, then relaxed, closing his eyes.

"Are you all
right?" she asked.

He nodded.
"I'll be fine. What happened?"

"The Overlord
brought you on board his ship before you died."

"Why?"

"It was a test.
He didn't intend to kill you."

Sabre sat up,
swung his legs off the floating stretcher and gazed around. "So
what now?"

"He wants to
talk to you."

He rubbed his
brow, smeared the blood there and glanced at his fingers. "How long
was I out?"

"A few
hours."

"Six, to be
exact," Tarl said. “Why were you unconscious?”

“I checked out. It didn’t seem like it was going to be a nice
death.”

“Checked out?”

“Yeah. Switched off, crawled into a dark place.” Sabre looked
puzzled. "Why aren't I wearing restraints?"

"He doesn't
seem to consider you a threat."

"How
refreshing."

"You should
eat," Tarl said. "I'll find some cyber rations for you."

Sabre frowned
at him. "I'm fine. Will you quit shovelling that shit down me?"

"It's for your
own good. Your stint in space will have used up a lot of
energy."

"I said I'm
fine."

Tarl sighed and
shook his head. "Later, then."

Sabre glanced
around as a crewman came through the curtained doorway and stopped,
his hand resting on the weapon at his side.

"Overlord
Ravian will speak to you now, cyber."

Sabre's eyes
narrowed as he studied the tiny gun. "Interesting. They carry
poison dart guns, most effective against cybers, if it's a poison
we're not immune to."

"You can count
on that," Tarl said.

"He doesn't
waste any time, does he?" Tassin commented. "He must have us under
surveillance."


"Undoubtedly."

"Overlord
Ravian is waiting, cyber," the crewman said.

Sabre slid off
the floating stretcher and discovered that his lasers had been
confiscated. The crewman stepped aside as Sabre approached him, and
held up a hand when Tassin followed.

"The cyber must
meet Overlord Ravian alone."

She stopped,
frowning, and Sabre vanished through the doorway.


 


 


 Chapter Three

 


Outside, Sabre
found four more armed crewmen waiting, all of whom tensed when he
appeared. Three stepped aside, and one led the way down the
silk-hung corridor. They marched for a fair distance along the
featureless passageways until they reached a black curtain, which
the lead crewman drew aside. Sabre entered a massive room whose
white silk walls were adorned with works of art and its floor
strewn with expensive rugs. A plush white lounge suite was arranged
around a low table inlaid with gemstones, and a sleek black counter
held a variety of refreshments. Floating globes gave off soft
golden light, adding to the luminescence of the back-lighted silk.
Sabre glanced around, surprised to find himself alone. He wandered
over to the refreshment counter, eyeing the two crystal goblets,
three decanters and several platters of tiny sandwiches, nuts,
fruit and pastries.

A soft, female
voice spoke behind him. "You may take what you wish."

Sabre turned. A
slim, attractive woman clad in a floor-length cyan gown stood
there, smiling. Cool grey eyes regarded him from a heart-shaped
face framed by dark red hair, a faint flush suffusing her creamy
skin. She walked closer, studying him from head to foot, her eyes
lingering on the brow band.

"What an
amazing creature you are," she said. "So strong and fast; so
deadly, and yet so... meek. You are indeed an enigma, Sabre. You
were born to be a killing machine, yet you've become human."

"I'm a
cyborg."

"So you still
consider yourself a cyborg, and therefore less than a man?"

"Yes."

"How
unfortunate." She gestured to the refreshments. "Help yourself.
They're for your benefit."

"Thank you.
Where is the Overlord?"

"Around. For
the moment, you may speak to me."

"He's afraid of
me."

She tilted her
head. "Should he be?"

"No. Not unless
he intends to harm my friends. And if he is, why doesn't he put
restraints on me instead of sending you as his proxy? Is he
watching?"

"Yes. He does
not believe in binding people unless they prove to be dangerous
first. Assumption is a dangerous thing. As for harming your
friends... What about you? What would you do if he intended to harm
you?"

"Nothing."

She raised her
brows. "You wouldn't defend yourself?"

"I don't care
what happens to me."

"Ah, yes, so
you proved when you stepped into space. A noble act indeed, made
somewhat less noble by your lack of a wish to live. Why don't you
want to live?"

He turned to
the refreshment counter and took a handful of nuts. "I'm nothing
but the cause of trouble. Everyone would be better off without
me."

"But Tassin
cares for you, and she's a remarkable girl. Do you care for
her?"

"I don't
know."

"Yes, you
do."

"My feelings
are irrelevant."

She smiled. "Is
that because you think you shouldn't have them?"

"Partly."

"And the rest
of the reason?"

"That's none of
your business." He glanced at the decanters.

"Nothing is
alcoholic," she assured him, stepping closer. "So, allow me to make
an assumption. Your feelings are irrelevant because you don't
understand them, right?"

"Partly." Sabre
poured a green drink and sipped it.

"Then the rest
of it is because...?"

"None of your
business."

She pouted.
"But it is my business. The Overlord wants to know."

"Why?"

"He's going to
judge you."

"Then let him
flush me into space. It's none of his damned business either."

"So, you don't
fear him,” she said.

"Why should I?
I don't care if he kills me."

"He might send
you back to Myon Two to be repaired instead."

Sabre frowned
at his drink. "Feelings serve no purpose."

"Ah. Useless
emotions. All your life you've been numbed by the cyber's control,
a helpless onlooker of your terrible fate. Didn't you even feel
anger or hatred?"

"A little.
Mostly I felt helplessness, and a lot of pain."

"And what do
you feel now that you are free?"

He shrugged.
"Relief."

"You are a
strange man indeed. What would you feel if I told you that the
Overlord intends to execute all of you, and this is just an
experiment to satisfy his curiosity?"

"Nothing. I
would plan to free us."

"That would be
impossible." She turned and gestured to the far wall. "Look over
there."

Sabre glanced
around with a frown. A holographic image had appeared, which showed
Tassin, Tarl and Kole being dragged along a corridor, struggling in
the grip of soldiers.

"They're being
taken to an airlock, and will be flushed into space."

Sabre dropped
the glass and sprinted for the door. As he reached it, a flash of
cold blue light revealed a network of glimmering lines, and he was
flung back with a crackling hiss. Rolling to his feet, he scowled
at the force field that barred his way, then swung to face the
woman.

"What would it
take to stop it? My life?"

"Your life is
already forfeit, but you might gain the upper hand if you kill
me."

"Why?" He shook
his head in confusion.

"It's a
test."

"And I have to
kill you to pass?"

"Yes."

He approached
her with long strides. "Who are you?"

"Does it
matter?"

"Why does the
Overlord want me to kill you?"

She frowned.
"So many questions. Soon it will be too late to save your
friends."

"You're an
innocent."

"So is Tassin.
Would you not kill one innocent to save another, especially one you
care about?"

Sabre stepped
closer, and she took a pace back, a flicker of doubt and
trepidation crossing her face. He clasped her shoulders and his
fingers brushed her throat, where a rapid pulse beat.

She nodded, as
if to encourage him. "Save her. Kill me."

His hands
closed around her throat, and her eyes widened as she gazed deep
into his.

"So few
emotions. You have far less than a normal man. You have much pain,
deep-seated trauma and scarring, but only a little bitterness and
pent-up rage. You have none of the ugly emotions like hatred or
vengefulness, malevolence or malice. And there, deep down, so well
hidden behind walls of conditioning, is your love for Tassin. It is
strong."

"You can read
my mind?"

"No. I'm an
empath. Do it. Kill me."

With a low
growl, Sabre shoved her away, sending her staggering back. He swung
and sprinted across the room again, this time straight for the
wall. Tearing away the silk to reveal the black velvet panelling,
he punched the wall with a terrific bang. The panels smashed and
fell away, exposing a metal bulkhead with a deep dent in it. Blood
oozed from his knuckles as he smashed his fist into the metal
again, deepening the dent. His third strike tore through the
two-centimetre thick wall, and the sharp edges sliced into his hand
when he yanked it free and punched the wall again.

"Stop," the
woman said.

He hit the wall
once more, enlarging the hole.

"Sabre, stop.
Your friends are in no danger."

Sabre glanced
at her, stepped back and kicked the hole, the resulting bang making
his ears ring. The metal tore, and he gripped the edge and yanked,
almost pulling himself into sharp rim as his feet skidded on the
smooth floor. His action tore a hole large enough to crawl through,
and he started to do just that, then paused as her words sank
in.

Turning to her,
he frowned. "Show them to me."

She gestured,
and another holo-image appeared. Tassin reclined on one of the
chairs in their quarters, talking to Kole and Tarl, who sat
opposite.

"This one is
real," she assured him.

"You tricked
me. Why?"

"As I said, it
was a test."

"To force me to
kill you."

She nodded. "To
see if you would."

"And I
failed."

"No, you
passed. If you had tried to kill me, you would have been prevented,
and then condemned." She smiled, dimples appearing in her cheeks.
"Allow me to introduce myself. I am Sheriana Travarin, but you may
call me Overlord Ravian."

Sabre stepped
back, his eyes raking her. "You put yourself in danger to test
me?"

"Did I?"

"You had no way
of knowing what I would do."

She shook her
head. "I was never in any danger. While you were unconscious, my
engineers made me this." She drew a hand from the folds of her gown
and showed him the tiny black box in it.

He frowned at
it. "An override. How could you have found my frequency and
codes?"

"I used the
enforcers' database. They know your serial number, and Myon Two
supplied the rest."

"An override is
keyed to a specific brow band. It cannot be duplicated, or the
enforcers would have done so already, to capture me."

"Normally, yes,
but I have many resources, and a good deal of knowledge even Myon
Two does not possess."

He hesitated,
considering her. "Could you deactivate the control unit?"

"No, that is
beyond even my powers. My engineers tell me it is impossible.
There's just too much hard wiring involved."

"So what is
your judgement, Overlord?"

"You have shown
yourself to be a gentle and honourable man, but I have not yet
reached my final judgement." She considered the hole in the wall.
"Your abilities are impressive. I did not think a man would be
capable of punching a hole through two centimetres of
duronium."

Sabre glanced
at the hole, then down at his hand, which dripped blood from split
knuckles and deep gashes where the sharp edges had sliced into it.
"I'm not a man."

"Ah, but you
are a man, and so much more. You are a man with so many advantages
now. One who has been combined with machine to the extent of being
almost invincible. Only this can defeat you easily." She held up
the override. "When I planned this meeting, I considered placing
snipers around the room with poisoned darts, but your scanners
would have detected them, and even trixophan, the most deadly
poison available, will take several hours to kill you. I thought
about using a personal force shield, but the cyber is capable of
interfacing with other systems and deactivating them. You could
have deactivated the force field on the door, but it would have
taken too long, and you thought you had mere minutes to save your
friends. Had you decided to kill me, however, I have no doubt you
would have overcome all my defences. I came to the conclusion that
the override was the only way to stop you. I could not even lie to
you, so I had to use the hologram and avoid any direct duplicity. I
learnt a great deal about cybers. Allow me to tend to your wounds
while you tell me about your youth. I want to know all you have
suffered. Sit."

Sabre went over
to the chairs and sank down on one, surprised when Ravian took a
box from a shelf in the refreshment counter and sat beside him. She
took his hand and wiped off the blood with a sterile swab.

"Tell me
everything."

Sabre left
nothing out this time, as he had done when he had told Tassin, who
would not have understood the technical parts. Ravian ministered to
his wounds, her touch so light he felt almost no pain. He ended the
tale with the details of the electronic shock training he had
received to speed up his reactions, his voice becoming husky with
the emotional stress of recalling the agony he had suffered, even
though he had been the best of his class and therefore received the
least shocks. When he glanced at Ravian, she gazed at him with wide
eyes that glimmered with tears, his hand clasped in hers. Her
extreme youth struck him as incongruous, for she could not have
been more than twenty-five years old. She looked down at his hand,
stroking it.

"What was done
to you is shameful. I was unaware of the extent of the torture to
which cybers are subjected, as are the rest of the Overlords. It is
unacceptable."

"Then you'll
stop it?"

She tilted her
head, studying him. "After meeting you, I think I shall. I expected
you to be hard and cold, a man of steel inside and out, yet I find
you to be warm and gentle. I understand why Tassin cares about you
so much. You are a warrior with the soul of a poet, and I have
shared your pain."

He glanced down
at the hand she held. "You have to touch me to read me, don't
you?"

"Yes."

"Are all
Overlords empaths?"

"Yes. It
ensures that we're always fair and just, but also compassionate. An
empath is incapable of inflicting unnecessary pain on others, even
if we don't share it." Ravian turned her head and said, "Set course
for Myon Two."

"You're going
to stop them from making more cybers?"

She lowered her
gaze. "No. I cannot do that without causing suffering to all those
who rely on that unwholesome trade. What I will do is order them to
ensure that the hosts do not suffer."

Sabre glared
across the room. "Is your judgement finished now?"

"You're
angry."

"You could stop
it altogether. You care more about those butchering bastards than
the helpless children they torture."

"No, I don't.
Unfortunately, those butchering bastards have families and children
of their own. Millions of people make their livelihood from the
cyber trade, directly and indirectly. The sudden collapse of the
trade would cause starvation and poverty on two planets. The
unlimited power of an Overlord must never be used to do such harm,
and, even though we strive to be fair, many hate us. I hope you
don't hate me for not stopping it."

He frowned.
"No. But you could order them to phase out human hosts, and make
robots instead."

"You know full
well that a robot could never match a cyber."

"If there were
no cybers, robots would suffice, if Myon Two had the motivation to
build better ones."

"They have
tried, but it's simply not possible. I'm sorry."

Sabre nodded,
and she released his hand, rose and crossed the room to put away
the medical kit, returning with a glass of the green beverage and a
bowl of the nuts he had sampled earlier. She handed him the glass
and placed the bowl on the table before him.

He glanced at
her. "What more is there about me to judge?"

"I have
concerns. Your mental state is lamentable. Your self-esteem is
non-existent; you're depressed, bitter and suicidal."

"What does that
have to do with anything?"

"If I'm going
to save you from the enforcers, I want to know that you're not
going to throw it all away in a fit of bitterness."

He sipped the
drink. "If I make it back to Omega Five, I'll be all right."

"What will you
do there?"

"Live in peace,
hopefully."

"Become a
farmer? Raise meat animals and grow vegetables?"

"Or be a
woodcutter, perhaps a carpenter. Who knows?"

She shook her
head. "That's a waste. You're capable of so much more. You could do
so much good."

"What are you
suggesting?"

"Work for me.
You could spend most of your time on Omega Five, but sometimes I
would have missions for you. Spying, mostly. I hear much of what
goes on in the universe, but a lot escapes me. Subtle plots are
hatched that cause a lot of suffering, and all too often the
Overlords can only clean up the mess. I hear rumours, but without
proof or intelligence, I can do nothing. I have spies, of course,
but none with your capabilities. Many die. You would be very useful
to me."

He considered.
"Is this a condition?"

"No, it's a job
offer. It would afford you some adventure and excitement, as well
as the satisfaction of doing good."

"What has this
to do with your judgement?"

"Nothing. I
have decided to spare you and your friends. I shall rescind Tarl's
death sentence and pardon Kole and Tassin. If you choose not to
accept my offer, I shall release you, and you'll be on your own. If
you accept it, you'll become my agent, and, as such, you'll have my
protection. The enforcers will not be able to touch you."

Sabre stared at
his drink for several moments, aware that Ravian watched him. Her
offer surprised him, and the prospect of having the protection of
an Overlord filled him with a strange warmth he was unable to
identify. "Would I have to pretend to be a cyber?"

"No."

"But..." He
raised a hand and fingered the brow band. "What about this?"

"You'll
surprise a good many people, but eventually you'll become known as
my agent, and people will know you for what you truly are. When you
go on missions, you'll have to be disguised, of course."

He turned to
face her. "What about Tassin? Can you protect her as well?"

"Of
course."

"Will you?"

"If you
want."

"I do."

"Very well. If
you agree to work for me, I will protect her."

He nodded.
"Then I accept."

"Good." She
smiled. "You will tell no one of my true identity. You may return
to your quarters for an hour. New clothes will be sent to you, and
then you'll be summoned. Be ready."

Sabre put down
his drink and stood up, and Ravian rose with a smile. She placed a
hand on his cheek. "I think we will become good friends, Sabre. I'm
glad you sent that distress message."

"So am I."

Ravian nodded
and lowered her hand, glancing down at the override she held, which
was half the size of a standard model. Sabre wondered what she was
going to do with it. She looked up at him again and smiled, then
held out the instrument that could render him unconscious in an
instant by sending a powerful stun pulse into his brain from a
special node on one of the implants. She took hold of his hand and
placed the override in it.

"Do with it as
you wish. Its purpose has been served."

"You trust
me?"

"Of course. I
have shared your feelings. The only time you would even consider
hurting me is if I was to harm Tassin myself, and even then you
would do as little harm as you could."

Sabre nodded,
frowning at the instrument, then closed his hand with a brittle
crunch and dropped the bits into an empty bowl on the table. Ravian
inclined her head and stepped aside.

A crewman
waited outside, but he merely turned and led the way back to the
rooms where the others waited.


 


 


 Chapter Four

 


Tassin, Tarl
and Kole sat on the sofas in the lounge area, and looked up when
Sabre entered. Tassin jumped up with a glad cry and approached him.
Kole and Tarl rose too, studying him. Her welcoming smile faded
when she noticed the bandage on his hand.

"What happened?
How did you get hurt?" Her brows drew together. "Did he torture
you?"

"Who?"

"Overlord
Ravian, of course."

Sabre hid his
surprise. "No. You're all free. Tarl's death sentence is rescinded;
you and Kole are pardoned."

"That's
wonderful! What happened to your hand?"

Tarl came over
to inspect Sabre's hand. "Somebody did a good job of bandaging
it."

Sabre tugged it
free. "It's fine."

"How did you
hurt it?" Tassin demanded again.

"I punched
through a wall, okay? It doesn't matter."

"Why did you do
that?"

"I'm not
allowed to tell you."

Tarl said,
"Unless my eyes deceive me, these walls are duronium, probably a
centimetre thick."

"Two
centimetres; that’s why I hurt my hand."

"Right."

Tassin took
Sabre's uninjured hand and tugged him over to the chairs. "Tell us
what you can."

"I passed the
test, and Overlord Ravian has given me a job."

Her brows shot
up. "A job? Doing what?"

"As his agent,
and spy."

"Was it a
condition?"

"No."

"And you
accepted it?"

He nodded,
sinking into a chair. "I now have his protection. Myon Two can't
touch me."

"That's
wonderful," Tassin murmured, looking uncertain. "But doesn't it
mean you'll be travelling all over the universe?"

"Sometimes. The
rest of the time I'll be on Omega Five."

"Oh. Good." She
still looked unhappy. "Why did you accept it? I thought you wanted
to be left in peace."

He shrugged.
"It seemed like a good idea at the time. Overlord Ravian agreed to
protect you as well."

"You did it to
protect me?" Her eyes flitted over his face, and he looked away.
"You didn't have to do that. We would have managed. We don't need
his protection."

"Yes we do.
Myon Two knows our ship and where we're going now. What chance do
you think we'd have of reaching Omega Five?"

"We could have
left the ship and bought passage; used disguises."

"We can't buy
passage to Omega Five, and if we'd bought another ship the
enforcers would have been waiting for us. We'd never have made
it."

Tarl nodded.
"He's right. Now that they know our destination, we'd never have
got past them."

"He blackmailed
you," she said to Sabre.

"No, he gave me
a choice,” he replied. “He would still have let us go if I hadn't
agreed."

"Knowing full
well that you knew we'd never make it home on our own. What choice
is that? If he'd really wanted to help, he could have ordered the
enforcers to leave you alone, but he didn't offer to do that, did
he? Not unless you worked for him."

Sabre rubbed
his brow. "Why should he?"

"Because he
can! He must know now that what was done to you was wrong, and you
deserve his help without conditions attached to it."

"Everyone who's
helped me wanted something in return. Tarl wanted to assuage his
guilt and examine me, Kole wanted to impress you, and you..."

Tarl snorted,
Kole shook his head, and Tassin scowled. "Yes? What did I
want?"

"Me."

She opened her
mouth, probably to argue, then closed it, clearly stunned. Tarl
grimaced, and Kole, who leant against the back of a chair opposite,
shook his head again. "That's a bloody cold way of looking at
it."

"It's the only
way I know."

"Then you
should learn a different way, a human way, instead of analysing it
like a damned machine."

“But I am part machine, and this is how I think."

Kole stepped
closer and bent to glare into Sabre's eyes. "Well, you're wrong. I
did it because I liked you and I wanted to help you, no other
reason."

"As did I,"
Tarl said. "I didn't know you well enough to like you, but helping
you had nothing to do with assuaging my guilt, which I knew it
wouldn't. As for examining you, I'll admit to some curiosity, but
that wasn't what motivated me. Sometimes people do things simply
because they want to. We don't always require some form of
reward."

Tassin said,
"How could you think so little of us? What's happened to you? Did
the Overlord do something to you? Did he poison you against
us?"

"No." Sabre
bowed his head and ran his hands through his hair, clasping the
back of his neck. A long, pregnant silence fell, and Kole flopped
down in another chair, frowning. The cyber raised his head, his
eyes sweeping over the three of them. "I don't understand."

"Understand
what?"

"Why anyone
could like me, or would want to help me without getting anything
out of it."

"You asked for
my help, remember?" Kole asked.

Sabre nodded.
"I knew we needed it."

"You have such
a low opinion of yourself that you have to find other, more
believable reasons for our help, don't you?" Tarl asked, frowning.
"You just can't accept the fact that we would do it purely out of
kindness or generosity."

"And you think
I'm a negative person," Tassin murmured.

"Pessimistic,"
Sabre corrected.

Tarl sat
opposite Sabre. "I understand." He glanced at Tassin. "This all
stems from years of conditioning, albeit unintentional. Sabre's so
used to being treated as a piece of equipment, he doesn't
understand anything else." He turned to the cyber. "If someone was
hurting me, would you help me?"

Sabre shrugged.
"Sure."

"Why?"

"Because you
needed it, I guess."

Tarl said, "If
someone was hurting an enforcer, he'd need help too. Would you help
him?"

"No. Enforcers
are the enemy."

"Okay, bad
example. A stranger, then. If you had to choose between helping me
and helping a stranger, and we were both in mortal danger, who
would you pick?"

"You."

"Why?"

"You helped
me."

Tarl sighed.
"Pure logic."

"I'm not an
idiot; I know what you're driving at. You want to know if I'd help
you because I like you, which I don't particularly, in any case.
But my feelings are beside the point; it's yours that are in
doubt."

"Only by you.
We all know we like you, hell, some of us feel more than that for
you. Why can't you just accept that?"

"Because it
makes no sense."

"Why not?"

Sabre glanced
at Tassin. "I accept that Tassin feels something for me. She must,
to do what she did to free me. But I'll never understand why."

Tassin placed a
hand on his arm. "Do you like me?"

"Yes."

"Why?"

He frowned. "I
don't know."

"Is it because
I helped you?"

"No."

Tarl leant
forward, his expression intent. "So you have no logical reason for
it."

"No."

"Then why can't
you accept that we don't need a logical reason for liking you?"

Sabre shook his
head. "Because... I'm not a real person."

"Because you're
a cyborg. A weapon."

"Yes."

Kole snorted.
"Well that argument doesn't hold up. I like my ship, and she's not
a person."

Tarl shot him a
glare. "You're not helping, Kole."

Sabre frowned
at Kole. "You like your ship?"

"Hell yeah,
she's -"

"Kole," Tarl
interrupted, "you're making things worse."

"No, that's
interesting," Sabre said, studying Kole. "What other inanimate
objects do you like?"

"My air-cars,
my apartment, my computers, hell even my bank account, all of which
I've lost, thanks to you."

"You blame me
for that?"

"Well, I guess
it's more Tassin's fault, since I was helping her to free you, but
yeah, you too."

"Kole..." Tarl
groaned, rubbing his face.

"Now that
you've been pardoned, you'll get it all back," Sabre said.

"Well good.
Great." Kole nodded, casting Tarl a confused look. "What's the
problem?"

The cyber tech
sighed. "I'm trying to persuade Sabre that he's a real person, and
that's why we like him, and you've just told him that you like
equipment."

"Oh."

Sabre said,
"But that makes more sense to me. If people can like -"

"You're not
equipment. You're a human being."

The cyber
fingered the brow band. "Is this human?"

"No, it's
-"

"Are
barrinium-plated bones human?"

"No, but -"

"Then how can I
be human? I'm only part human. The rest is machine."

"I know what
you are, damn it!" Tarl said, scowling. "Yes! You're a cyborg!
You're also a bloody human!"

"You don't have
to be human for someone to like you," Kole said. "Hell, some people
love their pets more than other -"

"Kole!" Tarl
jumped up and rounded on the ex-hacker. "Shut up!"

"Just trying to
help."

"Well you're
not!"

Sabre raised
his brows. "People love animals?"

"Yes, but
-"

"Why?"

"Some are good
companions, and they're affectionate. People usually reciprocate
when someone or something shows them affection."

"They're also
useful," Kole said. "And some will protect their owners -"

"Kole," Tarl
said, "one more word out of you, and I'll put your lights out, I
swear."

"What? It's
true."

Sabre
considered. "I thought people could only like, or love, other
people."

"Nah," Kole
said, eyeing Tarl. "People love money, gambling, alcohol,
holo-entertainment, hunting, fishing, skiing... all sorts of
things."

Tarl's hands
curled into fists, and he stepped towards Kole. Sabre jumped up and
blocked Tarl's path, placing a hand on his chest.

"I have to
learn these things."

"He's just
confusing you. It's not the same thing."

"Sure it is,"
Kole said.

"Perhaps you'd
like to explain obsession, infatuation and lust, too, Kole."

"Why don't you
just give him a bloody dictionary?"

Tassin stood
up. "Stop it, both of you. Leave us."

Kole smiled at
Tarl, his expression challenging, but headed for the
interconnecting door that led to the rooms next door. Tarl
followed, shaking his head and muttering under his breath. Sabre
turned to Tassin, who regarded him with deep sorrow.

"You really
don't understand these things, do you?"

He shrugged.
"How can I?"

She sat down
again and patted the chair beside her. "Sit down, and I'll try to
explain it."

He obeyed,
folding his arms. "Will it take long? Overlord Ravian needs me
soon, and I should bathe first."

"No, it won't
take long." She sighed, looking thoughtful. "People do love many
things, but it's different to what we feel for each other.
Friendship is a special bond, and Tarl and Kole consider you their
friend. They like and respect you, and you’re still human, just
with a few additional machine parts. You do know that, don't
you?"

"Actually, the
machine parts make me a cyborg."

"Do cyborgs
have feelings?"

"That would
depend on whether the human brain or the AI was in charge. Although
I have feelings, I'm not certain what they mean."

"Fair enough."
She studied his profile. "We care about you. It’s not because
you're useful, like a ship, or enjoyable, like a pet, or even
affectionate, which you're not, but because you're a good person,
and we enjoy your company."

He glanced at
her. "So much so that Tarl kept me asleep during the journey to
Omega Five, and you only woke me when there was a problem."

"Tarl wanted
you to regain your strength, and, since you hate cyber rations, he
decided to feed you intravenously, so he kept you sedated. I wanted
to wake you up and spend time with you, more than you'll ever know,
but I was also hurt, and he kept me sedated for several days, too.
When he let me wake up, he insisted that you be left to rest."

"Why was he so
concerned that I regain my strength?"

"Because he's
like a damned broody hen with one chick where you're concerned. He
wants to take care of you, and I think he's terrified of losing
you, so he wanted to make sure you'd be able to deal with a
dangerous situation."

"Not because he
was concerned for his own safety, and thought he might need my
protection?" he asked.

"He has no
assurance that you would protect him, so no, I don't think so."

"You don't
think it's because I'm the only free cyber?"

"That's part of
it, but he likes you, too."

Sabre glanced
around as the curtains parted and a crewman entered, paused just
inside the door and addressed Sabre. "Overlord Ravian requires you
in ten minutes time." He placed a pile of clothes on the nearest
chair and left.

Sabre rose and
went over to gather up the clothes, then headed for the bathroom.
"I must shower."

 


 


Tassin watched
him leave, her heart heavy. His confusion saddened her, and she
could not imagine what it must be like not to understand your own
feelings, or those of others. She had always thought such things
were instinctive, and perhaps they were, but a lifetime spent in a
machine's cold, logical grip had stripped away his ability to
understand them. He had been far more human on Omega Five. Now it
was as if he had lost the ability he had possessed then, and she
wanted to know why. She rose and went in search of Tarl, whom she
found next door, sipping a drink and frowning at an unrepentant
Kole. The air was stiff with animosity, from which she deduced that
they had been discussing Kole's indiscretion.

"Tarl, you
understand cybers, don't you?" she asked.

His brows rose.
"As much as is possible, I suppose."

"He's changed.
He's not like he was on Omega Five. He's become cold and distant.
He was far more able to understand feelings then. Why?"

Tarl looked
thoughtful, swirling his drink. "When he got free on Omega Five,
he'd been out of training for how long? Five years? How old was
he?"


"Twenty-six."

"Six years." He
nodded. "Six years to develop a stunted personality and learn a
little about emotions from what he saw and heard around him. Then
he spent a year with you, learning about people and emotions. Now
he's been back to Myon Two, and they put him through a refresher
course only what, three years ago? Three and a half, at most?"

She nodded.
"What did they do to him?"

"You heard what
he told us. They reconditioned him, and then they took away his
memories. He came out of that place a blank slate, and even his
short-term memory was impaired."

"But he's got
them back now."

"Yes, but he's
unable to deal with them properly yet, and there's another reason,
I think."

"What?"

Tarl studied
his drink. "When he was on Omega Five, did he show affection?"

"A... a little,
mostly to Dena, the girl we rescued."

"He never
really showed any to you, did he?"

"Except for the
night he was taken away, no, not really. He seemed... confused,
unsure of himself."

"Much like he
is now," Tarl said. "No matter what he feels, and I'm sure he feels
a lot for you, he has no idea how to show it. Whatever he may have
learnt while under the cyber's control would only be dim
recollections, blurred images and snatches of conversation. All he
knows is combat. How can he possibly know how to express what he
feels? And he's not even sure what he feels, which only adds to his
confusion."

"Sounds like a
bloody basket case," Kole muttered.

Tarl shot him a
glare. "You have to give him time, Tassin. Maybe even another
year."

She flopped
into a chair, despondent. "Perhaps if he had another man to talk to
it would help. You know, neither of you has had a friendly
conversation with him about nothing in particular. It's no wonder
he doesn't think you like him."

"We've been a
little busy."

"No, we had
seven days of boredom on Blue Sun, and you kept him sedated the
whole time."

"I was -"

She raised a
hand. "I know what you were doing; that's not the point. He still
feels like a cyber because that's how you treat him."

"I..." He
frowned at his drink. "I'm only trying to look after him."

"But you're
looking after him like he's a cyber."

He hesitated,
then nodded. "You're right. I didn't see it. I'm so used to..." He
grimaced. "You're right."

Kole waved his
drink. "Hey, the only time I had a conversation with him, he told
me he wasn't equipped to deal with human emotions. It sort of put a
damper on the conversation."

"What were you
talking about?"

Kole frowned.
"It doesn't matter."

"You can't rush
him, Tassin," Tarl said.

"I'm not trying
to rush him; I'm trying to help him. I think he needs you two to
treat him like a man, and talk to him."

"He's not
exactly a talkative fellow," Kole remarked.

"He doesn't
need to talk; he needs to listen to other men talking about their
experiences and feelings, so he can understand his own."

"He needs an
adolescence," Tarl said.

"Yeah, next
time we're on a friendly planet, we'll take him to one of those
teenager hangouts and let him mingle with the boys." Kole chuckled.
"He'll learn a lot there."

"It's not
funny," Tassin said.

"No, it's not,"
Tarl agreed. "I'll try to talk to him."

She sighed,
shaking her head. "Unfortunately, he doesn't really like you. He
likes Kole more. Kole relates to him as a man, not a cyber, which
might be the reason."

"Oh great,"
Kole muttered. "Now you want me to explain the birds and the bees
to him, so you two can live happily ever after."

Tassin looked
down at her hands. "I know it's a lot to ask."

"No, it's too
damned much." Kole jumped up and marched into the other room.

Tarl looked
confused. "Did you two...?"

"No. But Kole
would have liked to."

"Ah, I see.
Then I agree with him. You can't expect him to -"

"All right!"
Tassin flung up her hands. "Let's just forget it."

Tarl nodded and
sipped his drink.


 


 


 Chapter Five

 


Sabre
scrutinised the new clothes he had just donned in the bathroom's
full-length mirror. The pair of stretchy black trousers was similar
to standard cyber issue, and silver shin guards clad his calves
above narrow boots. A silver-studded belt encircled his waist, and
the vest clung to the contours of his chest. Two slim daggers were
secreted in the silver wrist guards that covered his forearms, and
a pair of lasers was strapped to his thighs. He thought the outfit
was too flashy, and avoided the reflection of his face, unable to
bring himself to look at the brow band. Glancing at the clock on
the bedroom wall, he discovered that he only had two minutes left
and cursed.

Kole stood
frowning at a painting in the lounge, holding a drink. The blond
man's brows rose when he glanced at Sabre.

"Well, the
Overlord's got you dressed like a dandy, doesn't he?"

"Dandy?"

"Fop.
Overdressed playboy. Rich idiot trying to impress -"

"I get the
picture."

Kole sipped his
drink. "Where are you rushing off to?"

"Overlord
Ravian asked me to meet him. I don't know why."

"Asked? Or
ordered?"

"I'm working
for him now."

"Wow, really?
What's the pay like?"

Sabre frowned.
"Pay?"

"Remuneration,
salary, lolly, boodle, dosh... money."

"That wasn't
mentioned."

"Well perhaps
you should mention it, then. If he's not paying you, that makes you
a slave."

"No it doesn't.
I'm free to leave whenever I wish."

"Are you?" Kole
strolled closer. "Be careful that you haven't escaped one prison
only to put yourself in another."

"That will
never happen."

"Sometimes
these things can just sneak up on you."

Sabre swung
away and headed for the door, finding a crewman waiting outside to
guide him to the Overlord's apartments.

A veiled,
black-clad man awaited him in a black room hung with swathes of
artistically draped white silk. Circular windows on one side gave a
view of stars, and glowing light spheres hovered under the ceiling.
Several tasselled rugs appeared to be woven from genuine
grey-striped white traba-hair, a rare yak-like beast that dwelt
only on a remote moon orbiting a dead, formally inhabited planet
whose star was on the verge of going supernova. The beasts had
adapted to the extreme cold of their almost airless world, and the
rugs were priceless. Sabre approached the man, glancing around for
Ravian.

"Where's
Overlord Ravian?"

"I am he," the
veiled man said in a strange, sexless voice.

Sabre stopped
in surprise, realising that Tassin and the others had only seen
this disguise, and that was why they had assumed Ravian was a man.
A glance at the scanner information confirmed that Ravian was, in
fact, female. Ravian faced Sabre for several seconds, apparently
studying him, then nodded.

"You look very
fine."

"Why am I here,
dressed like this?"

"You'll see."
Ravian gestured, and the curtains on the far side of the room
parted. A short, balding middle-aged man with pudgy features and
slanted brown eyes entered, glancing around with a tense, uncertain
expression. He wore a pale grey, seamless suit with a flame-like
red insignia on the right side of his chest. Sabre frowned at the
sight of it, but assumed a guard stance beside Ravian, clasping his
hands behind his back. The man approached her, his eyes darting to
Sabre and widening a fraction before he hid his surprise. He
stopped a metre away and bowed.

"Overlord
Ravian; I am honoured to meet you."

"Chief
Executive Atrashka. The feeling is not mutual."

Atrashka
shifted, looking uncomfortable, and, after several pregnant
moments, forced a stiff smile. "I see you have the benefit of one
of our products, grade A, of course. Had you asked, I would have
made you a gift of however many you wanted."

Ravian's head
turned briefly towards Sabre. "You assume a great deal, Atrashka.
Firstly you assume that he's a cyber, and secondly that I own him.
Neither assumption is correct."

Atrashka shook
his head. "But My Lord, I can see he's a cyber, and if you don't
own him, why is he guarding you?"

"He's not. But
allow me to introduce you. This is Sabre, formerly a cyber, now a
free man. Sabre, this is Atrashka, head of Cybercorp."

Atrashka's eyes
widened. "He's the... He's the rogue we've been hunting? My lord,
you must put restraints on him immediately. He's dangerous,
unpredictable."

"I
disagree."

"My lord, you
don't understand, he's -"

Ravian raised a
gloved hand. "Do not insult my intelligence. He is no threat to me.
But your outburst tells me much of what I wanted to know. You did
not, for one instant, think he was mentally deficient, did you? You
know he's fully functional, and so are all the clones you torture
with your control units."

"No, I was told
about him. He's an exception. The rest have minimal brain function.
They're not aware of what happens to them."

Sabre snorted,
and Atrashka cast him a nervous glance.

"Why should he
be the only intelligent one?” Ravian asked. “Of all the tens of
thousands you've produced over the years, why would the only one
ever to possess intelligence be the one who gets free of cyber
control through a freak accident? That's a hell of a
coincidence."

"They do
happen. I assure you, My Lord, the rest are deficient. They have
underdeveloped brains. I can show you the proof."

"I'm sure you
can trot out a tonne of manufactured evidence, and I find your lies
most annoying."

"I..." Atrashka
looked even more nervous. "What are you going to do?"

Ravian turned
to Sabre. "You are silent. Have you nothing you wish to say to the
head of Cybercorp?"

Sabre glanced
at her, then approached Atrashka, who backed away until the cyber
stopped.

"Why would I
bother?" Sabre asked. "It would be a waste of breath. He knows what
he's done, and insulting him would be like stepping on a worm,
hardly satisfying at all. He's just a bureaucrat who tortures
children and turns them into cyborgs. You're the one with the power
to punish him. I could rip his arms off, but someone else would
just replace him, and the atrocities would continue. I would rather
not have met him at all. Now I'll have to have another shower."

Ravian
chuckled. "You see, Atrashka, he's not only intelligent, he has
more integrity than you'll ever be able to grasp. I have judged
him, and found him to be not only worthy of saving from your
enforcers, but of my employ. He now has my protection. My judgement
extends to his companions. Tarl Averly's death sentence is
rescinded. Kole Arvan and Tassin Alrade are pardoned. You will
cease all attempts to capture them forthwith."

"But My Lord,
Tarl Averly is a former technician. He knows our secrets, and is
therefore a security risk. He could endanger the lives of
high-ranking officials who enjoy cyber protection if he allied
himself with criminals or assassins. He sabotaged a large number of
artificial wombs and caused millions of credits worth of damage to
our facility. He's guilty of -"

"I'm not
interested in your judgements," Ravian said. "What he did was born
out of disgust and disillusionment. He realised that what he was
doing was wrong, which is more than you can say about yourself. His
sentence is rescinded."

"Yes, My
Lord."

Ravian held out
her hand, and an aide placed a transparency in it, which she
offered to Atrashka. "Your orders, Chief Executive."

Atrashka took
the sheet and read it, his florid visage paling. "This is
impossible, My Lord."

"How so?"

"There's no way
to measure the pain cybers experience. As far as we know they feel
nothing."

"They feel
everything," Sabre said.

"Just because
you did -"

"Do not return
to that lie," Ravian said.

"My lord, we
can't drug them while they're in training."

"You could stop
the shock training," Sabre said.

"Then they'd be
slower -"

"Then let them
be slower."

Atrashka turned
to Ravian. "My lord, if we have to cause the hosts no pain, we'd
have to stop the sensory deprivation tanks as well, thereby
allowing the hosts more perception, which would only increase their
unhappiness."

"Unhappiness?"
Sabre snorted. "Try misery. And the sensory deprivation tanks don't
cause pain, just psychological trauma."

"You see? We
don't know what causes them pain, My Lord."

"Why don't you
put yourself through the training, then you'll find out first
hand," Sabre suggested.

"Atrashka,
you're just trying to find a way to make me change the order, and
it's not going to work," Ravian said. "The order will stand. You
will cause the cyber hosts no pain. One of my crew will supervise
you."

"My lord, by
doing this, you will force us to produce inferior cybers, who will
be more vulnerable. They will die."

"Death is
preferable," Sabre said.

"And you'll
profit from it," Ravian added. "You'll have a larger market."

Sabre glanced
at her. "Then they'll clone, torture and enslave more
children."

Ravian nodded.
"But they won't suffer as much, or for as long."

"Cold
comfort."

"Indeed."

Atrashka rolled
up the transparency. "May I ask a question, My Lord?"

Ravian inclined
her head.

Atrashka turned
to Sabre. "What happened to Previd Malatar?"

"I killed
him."

Atrashka
nodded. "As I suspected." He glanced at Ravian. "And you trust
him?"

"I'm sure he
had a very good reason."

Sabre said, "He
was trying to kill Tassin."

Atrashka turned
to Sabre again. "Of course. Quite understandable. But it's so easy
for you, isn't it? How long before your abilities go to your head?
What happens when you realise that no one can stop you from doing
whatever you want?"

"I already know
that."

"And how many
people have you killed to get what you want?"

"I've only
killed in self-defence, or to save my friends."

"Friends?"
Atrashka snorted. "How can a cyborg have friends? You have no
character, no social skills. How long before someone says the wrong
thing and you snap their neck?"

"Like you're
trying make me do now?"

Atrashka faced
Ravian. "My lord, it's only a matter of time before he becomes
dangerous. Right now he's uncertain and confused, enjoying his
freedom and imagining that he has friends, but we know human
nature. Sooner or later someone will hurt or betray him, and then
he'll resort to what he knows best. He's a killing machine without
any control. You can't unleash him on society. Do you know what
he's capable of?"

Ravian nodded.
"Indeed I do. I have tested him, and found that he would rather
punch through a duronium wall than hurt someone to save his
friends."

"And you think
he's going to stay like that?"

"Yes."

"My lord -"

Ravian raised a
hand. "Enough. My patience dwindles. No one questions the judgement
of an Overlord."

"Of course, My
Lord, forgive me. My concern for your safety and that of other
innocents overwhelms me. Be careful, I beg you."

"You may
leave."

The chief
executive bowed and headed for the door, his back stiff with
indignation. Sabre wondered why he had no great urge to snap his
neck or rip his arms off.

Ravian asked,
"Would you care to join me for a meal?"

Sabre rocked
back on his heels in surprise at the unexpected invitation, and
nodded without thinking.

"Good." Ravian
stepped down from her dais and swept towards another door, clearly
expecting him to follow.

In her
quarters, she went into an adjoining room and emerged moments later
clad in a sweeping crimson gown that shimmered with tiny diamonds.
Sinking down on a couch, she patted the empty space beside her, and
he sat down, keeping his distance. Again she surprised him by
moving closer.

"How is your
hand?"

He glanced down
at it. "It's okay."

"I admire your
self-restraint in regards to Atrashka. You must hate him very
much."

"I suppose
so."

"You're not
sure?"

"I'd rather not
discuss it."

She nodded. "Of
course. What would you like to discuss?"

"My pay."

"There is no
pay. You get whatever you want. A condo in Emprasarium? It's yours.
A mansion on the shores of the Summer Sea on Farlight? It's yours.
A dozen air-cars? A star ship? Just say the word."

He stared at
her. "Anything?"

"Absolutely
anything. My power is limitless."

"Lift the
restrictions on Omega Five?"

She smiled.
"Ah. I could arrange it, but that will require the agreement of at
least three other Overlords. Are you sure Omega Five is ready?"

"As much as it
will be in seven years’ time."

She tilted her
head. "You want it for Tassin? Does she want it, too?"

"I think
so."

"Perhaps you
should ask her first."

He nodded.
"Probably."

"Good. Let's
eat."

Ravian
gestured, and two crewmen entered with platters of finger food in
the form of tiny sandwiches, pastries and sugared fruit, with bowls
of sauce to accompany them, which they placed on the low table. The
scent made Sabre’s mouth water. The crewmen left and returned
several times, bringing more platters, along with decanters of
wine, glasses and cutlery. When at last they withdrew, a feast
covered the table.

Ravian smiled
and gestured to it. "Help yourself."

Sabre filled
his plate, and she did the same, selecting a few choice
morsels.

"Why have you
revealed yourself to me, but not my companions?" he asked.

She nibbled a
pastry. "Had you proven yourself unworthy, you would have been
executed. Since you passed the test, you're worthy of knowing and
keeping my secret. I live a lonely existence. My only companions
are my crew, and they're poor company, since they're trained from
childhood to serve an Overlord. I would greatly enjoy a companion,
and I thought you would make an interesting one."

"You were so
sure I would accept your employ?"

"No. Had you
refused, I would still have had a few days before you left."

"And how did
you know I would keep your secret?"

She smiled,
dimples appearing in her cheeks. "You're an unusual man, but you're
not the first to know my secret. Rumours abound about the true
identity of all the Overlords, but few are believed. Fairen, for
instance, is reputed to be a mutant with horns and a tail. You see,
Overlords die like anyone else, but they are replaced by the
apprentices they have trained, without changing their names.
Overlord Ravian has been around for almost a thousand years, but
I'm not that old. I have been Overlord Ravian for only seven years.
In fact, I was apprenticed to Fairen, who was aged and ailing. But
Ravian became ill suddenly, and he had no apprentice. So I replaced
him, and Fairen took on a new apprentice, who had to replace him
rather sooner than usual."

She picked up
her glass and sipped the ruby wine in it. "So, I ask that you don't
reveal my true identity, but if you do, it's not so serious. Few
would believe that Overlord Ravian, the feared Spider Lord, is a
mere girl. The original Ravian was the Spider Lord, back in the
days when the Overlords had to inspire fear to be obeyed, rather
than use force, since their ships were not as powerful as
ours."

"I see." Sabre
sampled another dish, finding them all equally delicious. "Is one
of the Overlords your leader?"

"No, we're all
equal."

"Don't you ever
have disputes?"

"Of course.
Then we vote."

"So you're
always in contact with the others?"

She popped a
sugar-frosted fruit into her mouth. "No, but we have a private
frequency, should we need to contact the others."

"Who else knows
how to contact an Overlord?"

"Planetary
leaders."

"Like
Atrashka."

Ravian sipped
her wine and helped herself to a creamy pudding. "You think
Atrashka will lodge a protest with another Overlord?"

"Is there one
who likes to keep cybers?"

"Ramadaus."

"Could he
revoke your order?"

She shook her
head. "Then all the Overlords would have to vote."

"Why are we
going to Myon Two?"

"I like to
enforce my orders with a personal appearance. It tends to ensure
that I'm obeyed." She paused, eyeing him. "You have a lot of
questions. Am I permitted a few?"

"Of course." He
looked away. "I'm sorry."

"No, don't be
sorry. I find your curiosity endearing. Most would not dare, which
is why they make poor companions. Occasionally I choose to
entertain an interesting young man, usually a celebrity of some
sort, but often they are tongue-tied in my presence, which is
boring."

"Then you
shouldn't tell them who you are."

"Indeed." She
laughed. "A good idea. Now, about my questions. I would like to
know what you're capable of. I am curious."

He frowned,
putting down his plate. "Ask Atrashka for a brochure."

"I've offended
you."

"My oddities
offend me."

"Your abilities
should be a source of great pride."

"I thought you
learnt about cybers."

She nodded. "A
little. Some of what I learnt is hard to believe, however."

"So you'd like
a demonstration."

"Would you
mind?"

"Yes."

"I see." She
nibbled the cream pudding. "What is it about being super human that
offends you?"

"The freak
aspect."

"I don't
consider you a freak."

"I do."

"That's
sad."

He poured
himself a glass of fruit juice. "My life is sad."

"Until you were
freed, yes, but now you have all the advantages without the
disadvantages."

"You think so?
What about being unable to go out in public without people thinking
I'm a machine? Or having to fight my way free of cyber control
almost every time I fall unconscious?"

"Better than
being its slave for the rest of your life."

Sabre sipped
the juice, finding it sweet. "There is that."

"Why do you
concentrate on the bad aspects of what you are, instead of enjoying
the good things about it?"

"Such as?"

"Your amazing
abilities, of course, but also your friends, and a beautiful girl
who cares about you."

He gazed into
his glass. "Who'll probably be killed because of me."

"And that's why
you're trying so hard not to have feelings, isn't it?"

"No. I'm not
equipped to deal with emotions. Not yet, anyway. And I'd rather not
discuss them."

"As you wish."
Ravian refilled her glass, then glanced up as a crewman entered and
bowed.

"My lord,
Overlord Ramadaus wishes to speak to you."

Ravian's brows
drew together. "Permit him."

The crewman
withdrew, and Sabre wondered if he should leave as well. Ravian
rose and walked over to a pale circle on the floor, and a beam of
light shot down, encasing her in a pillar of soft luminescence. A
second pool of light formed on another circle on the floor two
metres away, growing in brilliance until if became a golden shaft.
A figure appeared within it; a tall, sharp-featured man with black
hair and eyes, clad in a dark blue suit of impeccable cut and fit,
its flared sleeves trimmed with gold. A high, gold-ornamented
collar hid his neck, and serpentine patterns extended from it onto
his chest.

"Ravian." He
spoke in a soft, cultured voice.

"Greetings,
Ramadaus."

"Chief
Executive Atrashka has contacted me with an extraordinary
tale."

"How bothersome
of him. I shall confiscate his transmitter."

"Too late. Is
it true?"

"I have ordered
the cessation of the torture of cyber hosts, yes."

Ramadaus cocked
his head. "You see fit to intervene in such a petty matter?"

"Yes. Do you
also?"

"I'm disturbed
by it. Suffering is rife in the universe. Surely this is beneath an
Overlord’s notice?"

"Evidently it's
not beneath yours."

Ramadaus spread
his hands. "I enjoy the service of several cybers."

"And you would
not wish the new models to be inferior."


"Precisely."

"I enjoy the
company of a free cyber, and the tale he tells is enough to curdle
your porridge."

"You champion
the cause of one man?"

She smiled.
"No. His suffering is ended, but that of his many brothers is not.
Yet."

"You are young.
This is a mistake. Rescind the order."

"No."

A short,
brittle silence fell, and Ramadaus sighed. "I will meet this free
cyber and hear his tale."

"I have already
judged him."

"This is too
petty a matter to put to the vote."

"Then leave
it," Ravian said. "There are many more important matters that
require our time and attention."

"You are
intervening in something that does not require change."

Ravian shook
her head. "In my opinion, it does."

"I will meet
this free cyber."

"You are biased
by your liking for cybers. That, in itself, is unseemly for an
Overlord. We are opposed to slavery in all its forms."

"Cyber-bio
combat units are machines."

"So Myon Two
would have us believe," she said. "But it's a lie."

"I will see for
myself. We will meet."

"As you
wish."

Ramadaus faded.
The lights winked out, and Ravian returned to the couch to sink
down beside Sabre.

"You're going
to hand me over to him?" he asked.

"No. You will
meet him here."

"How long
before he gets here?"

She shrugged,
selecting a pastry. "About an hour."

"Have two
Overlords ever fought?"

Ravian giggled.
"No."


 


 


 Chapter Six

 


It seemed a lot
less than an hour later when a gleaming ship shimmered into being
in the circular screens of the chamber where Ravian conducted her
interviews. Ramadaus' ship was shaped like a moth with skeletal
wings made of gleaming gold and silver shafts that curved inwards
like Ravian's Spider Ship's legs, the ends tipped with powerful
weapons. Ramadaus' ship was just as immense, but far more
beautiful, patterned with swirling gold and silver striations. The
thousands of tiny, twinkling lights on its ovoid hull gave an idea
of its size, and the two black domes on its bow were, he assumed,
gigantic tinted portals.

Ravian gazed at
it. "The original Ramadaus was a woman, hence the ship," she
explained.

"So the designs
remain the same, for the purpose of continuity, to give the
illusion that Overlords live forever."

She nodded.
"Exactly."

The silken
curtains at the side of the chamber parted to admit a tall, veiled
figure clad in a sweeping black garb identical to the one Ravian
had worn earlier. Ravian turned to face Ramadaus, and Sabre assumed
a guard stance beside her from force of habit. Ramadaus’ head
turned briefly towards Sabre as he crossed the room to stop a short
distance from her dais. Ravian stepped down and met him on the same
level, a slight, inscrutable smile curving her lips.

"You reveal
yourself to him?" Ramadaus demanded.

"As I choose.
He has seen you, too."

"That was not
my choice."

"No, it was
also mine."

Ramadaus turned
to Sabre, contemplating him, then took off his head covering and
veils, folded them and tucked them away in his robe. Removing his
gloves, he stepped closer to study the cyber, paying particular
attention to the brow band.

"How was he
freed?"

"I have not
asked him."

Ramadaus faced
Sabre and repeated the question.

"Impact at
terminal velocity," Sabre replied.

Ramadaus
glanced at Ravian. "He still speaks like a cyber."

"That has not
been my experience."

Ramadaus turned
to Sabre again. "What do you want from your freedom?"

"Mostly to be
left in peace to enjoy it."

"Don't you long
for the destruction of Myon Two?"

"I'd like the
suffering of cyber hosts to end."

Ramadaus cocked
a brow at Ravian. "So, the resemblance to a cyber ends. You allow
him to bear arms in my presence; this disturbs me."

"He's no threat
to you."

"Atrashka
assures me that he's dangerous."

"Atrashka wants
my order overturned."

Ramadaus
addressed Sabre. "How were you tortured on Myon Two?"

"Exhaustive
combat practice, electric shocks to speed up my reactions, painful
immunisation regimens, sensory deprivation, the inability to use my
own body, obviously, and I was cut open to fit the barrinium
plating without anaesthetic."

The Overlord
walked around Sabre, then stopped before him again and glanced at
Ravian. "He offends me. You're correct; this one is not a machine.
But the abilities of a cyber should not belong to a fallible man
with emotions and unpredictable reactions."

"We have the
power to destroy worlds, yet we are human, too," Ravian said.

"We've been
trained, and we have not been psychologically traumatised, as he
has."

"You're not
here to decide his fate. I have already done that. This meeting is
a courtesy, nothing more."

"I don't
support your order. Some pain is necessary to train cybers."

Ravian tilted
her head. "I had already deduced that. You wanted to speak to him,
and now you have."

"He's an
abomination, and I believe that if you threatened him or his
freedom, he would kill you."

"I disagree,
and it's not your concern."

"Actually, it
is. You have no apprentice, and neither do I. Of the seven, only
the two oldest have apprentices. You could not be replaced, and
that concerns all of us."

Ravian frowned.
"Since I have no intention of threatening him, he has no reason to
attack me, even if he would, which I don't believe. Your concern is
unfounded."

"By Atrashka's
account he's a psychopath, incapable of human emotions or obedience
to our laws. He will kill without compunction if he feels
threatened, and, since he's paranoid, the threat could be imagined.
He should be destroyed."

"Atrashka will
do and say anything to overturn my order, or, failing that, kill
Sabre. He's the one who's paranoid, and threatened by the existence
of a free cyber, yet Sabre had no wish to harm him when they met.
You haven't even done him the courtesy of reading him."

Ramadaus
snorted. "I'm not a fool. You have no precautions in place. Even
now we're in danger."

"I
disagree."

"Of course you
do. You're a young, romantic girl, and he's a handsome man with the
added attraction of being lethal."

A faint flush
suffused Ravian's creamy cheeks. "Now you go too far. I took
precautions until I had established that he was not a threat. Do
you question my judgement?"

"Yes."

"Then our
meeting is over."

Ramadaus nodded
and swung away, replacing his hood and veil as he stalked to the
door, where the officer who waited there drew the silk aside.
Ravian scowled at the door after the cloth had closed behind him
for several moments, then turned to Sabre.

"That was
unpleasant."

The cyber
shrugged. "Like Atrashka, he finds me offensive. I don't blame him.
I find myself offensive."

"They dislike
the notion of a man possessing your abilities. That's why, I
suspect, cybers were made as they are in the first place."

Ravian turned
to gaze out of the screens as the gold and silver ship was encased
in a sheath of white fire. With a shimmer, it vanished. "I fear
that I've put you in greater danger, Sabre. I cannot protect you
from him."

"He's going to
try to kill me, isn't he?"

"He has reached
his judgement."

"Great." He
sighed, rubbing his brow. "Maybe I should just flush myself out of
an airlock and save him the trouble."

"No. You're
safe as long as you remain on this ship."

"I can't stay
here."

"Why not?"

He shook his
head. "Tassin wants to go home, and she won't go without me."

"Even if she
knows you'll be in danger?"

"I've been in
danger since I was freed."

"From
enforcers. He's an Overlord."

"It's not fair
to expect her to give up her life and her dreams."

Ravian looked
sad. "It's not right that you should die. I suspect that would
crush her dreams anyway, since you're a large part of them."

"At least she
would be able to return to her life on Omega Five."

"Why don't you
ask her what she wants? Perhaps she'll agree to return to her home
and leave you here under my protection. Knowing that you're safe
and free might be enough for her, and you would be able to
communicate with each other."

"What use would
I be to you if I'm unable to leave this ship?" he asked.

"You would be
my companion and friend. And you would be able to leave it for
short excursions. Ramadaus isn't all-seeing. He relies on his spies
just as I do. But you cannot return to Omega Five; he surely knows
about it."

Sabre nodded.
"May I go?"

Ravian inclined
her head. "Of course."

Sabre headed
for the exit, where an aide drew aside the silk curtains.

 


 


"Oh,
wonderful." Tassin jumped up from the couch where she had been
sitting beside Sabre in his quarters. She swung away, frowning. In
his absence, she had showered and washed her hair, which was loose
about her shoulders. She still wore the pretty grey trouser suit
Tarl had given her, although it had evidently been laundered.

"So now we've
got rid of the enforcers and replaced them with an Overlord. Can
things get any worse?" she asked.

Sabre lowered
his gaze to his shiny wrist guards, wishing he had been able to
change before speaking to her, but she had been waiting for him
when he returned.

She faced him.
"What are we going to do?"

"I don't
know."

"Don't think
I'm going back to Omega Five without you. It's not going to
happen."

Sabre glanced
up at her. "You'd stay here?"

"I'm staying
with you."

"Could you be
happy here? Wouldn't you miss your home; your friends and
family?"

"Not as much as
I'd miss you."

He frowned at
the wrist guards again, fiddling with a dagger.

She sat beside
him and placed a hand on his arm. "Would you miss me too?"

"Yes."

"Then let's go
home. Surely we can get there without this Ramadaus finding us, and
once you're there, you'll be safe."

He shook his
head. "I don't think the restrictions will stop an Overlord, and
he'll find out where I am."

"Then we'll
deal with that when we have to. Do you want to stay here?"

"No."

Tassin moved
closer, making him uncomfortably aware of her presence. "Good. Kole
has summoned Striker. She'll be here within a few days, and then
he'll be returning to Ferrinon. Tarl still wants to come with us.
Ask Ravian for a ship to take us home. Perhaps Overlord Ramadaus
will think twice about attacking one of Ravian's ships. Ask him for
a small one we can hide in the forest, and then if Ramadaus does
find you, we can flee."

"All right."
Sabre tensed as Tassin twined her arms around his neck and hugged
him, laying her cheek on his shoulder with a sigh. He patted her
back. "Are you upset about something?"

"Yes. In all
the time we've been together, you haven't held me even once. You
say you care about me, but you don't show it."

"Ah. Well...
it's not really in my nature, I suppose."

"I know; which
is why we have to change that."

"We do?"

"Yes." She
released his neck and slid her arms around his chest, snuggling
closer. "You can start any time about now."

"Right." He put
his arms around her.

Sabre found her
proximity disconcerting and the intimacy alien, even, in a way,
unwelcome. On another level, it was enjoyable, but the nagging,
hated voice in the back of his mind shouted that he was just a
broken killing machine, and this was wrong. All his training urged
him to push her away and return to his familiar solitary state of
being, but he could not. A flashing amber proximity alert prickled
in the back of his mind, and it should not be there, since she was
his owner. A proximity alert was for a stranger’s approach, and
contact would be a red proximity violation.

Sabre tried to
analyse the strange feelings her closeness evoked, identifying
embarrassment and nervousness, but unable to name the warmth in his
chest. Closing his eyes, he let his head fall back against the
couch to gain a little distance. Proximity alert, the amber words
warned, over and over again. For several minutes Tassin remained
still, and the tension leaked out of him. He became aware that she
had raised her head, and opened his eyes.

Tassin smiled,
squirmed onto his lap and slipped her arms around his neck, causing
a fresh wave of tension and awkwardness to engulf him. The urge to
escape grew stronger, but now it had become a lot more difficult.
She trailed her fingers along the edge of his jaw and the bridge of
his nose, her eyes following her hand. Sabre sat frozen with
embarrassment, not knowing what to do.

The moment,
though awkward, was precious. Not since he had been taken from
Omega Five on that terrible night had he felt the special warmth
her affection brought, and he realised that in some strange way he
craved it. Tassin hugged his neck again and buried her face in the
side of it. After several moments, driven by some inexplicable
desire, he turned his head and breathed in the perfume of her hair,
his enhanced sense of smell picking up every nuance of it. A
glowing green analysis appeared in the back of his mind, listing
the perfume's ingredients. He tried to ignore it, hating the
reminder of what he was. He stroked her sleek, cool hair, enjoying
its softness.

"Stay with me
tonight," she whispered.

"What? No."

"We could just
hold each other, like this."

"No."

"Why not?" she
demanded. "We spent many nights together in that cave, when you
were hurt."

"That was
because you were cold."

She raised her
head and gazed at him. "Don't you like this?"

He hesitated.
"Yes."

"So what's the
problem?"

He looked away.
"It's... strange."

"So it's time
you got used to it." She stroked his cheek. "Please."

"It's not
right."

"Of course it
is."

"I'm not
comfortable with the idea."

She sighed and
snuggled close to him again. "All right."

Sabre closed
his eyes and tried to relax, but moments later the cyber flashed a
warning in his mind, and he raised his head as a crewman entered
the room.

"Overlord
Ravian wishes to see you, cyber."

Tassin slid off
his lap, glaring at the crewman. Sabre rose and headed for the
door. The man led him to Ravian's private quarters, where he found
the Overlord seated on a couch, a selection of finger food on the
table before her. She wore a form-hugging gown of white silk, and
her hair was teased into curls that cascaded over her shoulders. He
wondered why the women he knew seemed to be getting prettier. She
smiled, patting the space beside her, and he went over to sit
there.

"Have you
reached a decision yet?" she enquired.

"Yes. We're
returning to Omega Five."

"That's not a
good idea. Ramadaus will find you."

"If you give me
a ship, I'll be able to escape him."

"No." She
picked up a glass of wine and sipped it. "Even a battle cruiser
couldn't escape him. I want you to stay here, and I think your
companions should return to Omega Five without you."

"That's not
what we want."

"But it will be
better for all of you. Besides, you've accepted my employ, and I
require you to remain here as my companion."

"You said I
could stay on Omega Five until you needed me," Sabre said.

"In light of
the danger that Ramadaus poses to you, I've changed my mind."

"Then I
resign."

A slight frown
wrinkled Ravian's brow. "Another bad idea. I've done a lot for you
already, and I'm doing this for your sake, too. Let Tassin return
to her home, and stay here where you're safe. If you leave my
employ I will no longer protect you."

"I'll take my
chances."

"No. I have
decided. Your friends are being escorted off my ship even as we
speak. I'm doing this for your sake. You'll all be better off."

Sabre knew that
hers was the wiser plan, but did not care. Tassin had gone through
too much hardship and danger to free him for an Overlord who had
done almost nothing for him to usurp her. Besides which, he wanted
to stay with Tassin, even if he did not understand why. It was
important, somehow.

"You can't
force me to do this."

"Oh, but I can.
I have the power."

"You'll have to
keep me prisoner, then I'll be neither companion nor spy for you."
He stood up. "I'll leave with my friends."

"No, you
won't."

 


 


Tassin looked
up as a crewman entered her rooms, annoyed by his disregard for her
privacy. Fortunately, she sat on the couch in the lounge, waiting
for Sabre to return, and had not been asleep or bathing.

He said,
"Overlord Ravian has given permission for you and your friends to
leave."

"Where's
Sabre?"

"With the
Overlord."

She stood up,
puzzled. "He'll be joining us on the ship?"

"I have no
knowledge of that." He gestured to the door. "Please follow
me."

Tassin went
into the bedroom and bundled up her old clothes. Tarl and Kole
waited in the corridor with another crewman, yawning and knuckling
their eyes.

Tarl turned to
her. "Do you know what's going on?"

"Only that
we've been asked to leave."

"Where's
Sabre?"

"With the
Overlord, apparently."

The crewman
beside Tassin gestured. "This way."

"We'll wait for
Sabre," Kole said.

"You'll follow
me."

Kole scowled,
then shrugged and obeyed. Tassin and Tarl trailed him along the
labyrinth of silk-hung corridors to the docking port, where they
boarded Blue Sun. After a fruitless search for Sabre, they returned
to the portal, but the Spider Ship’s outer hatch was closed.

"He's kidnapped
Sabre!" Tassin's disbelief warred with her outrage, and she banged
on the thick steel door, her fist making only dull thuds.

Tarl headed for
the bridge. "I'd better close the door before they undock us."

Tassin followed
him. "No, don't. Sabre's still on that ship."

"I must, or
we'll all be sucked out when they release the docking clamps."

"We can't leave
Sabre there. We've got to get him back!"

"How?" Tarl sat
in the command chair and ran his hands over the console. "We can't
do anything against an Overlord. No one can."

"We've got to
find a way to get him back!"


"Impossible."

"Don't say
that!"

"Sorry." Tarl
touched a keypad as Blue Sun lurched. "We're undocked."

Tassin gripped
the back of his chair and stared out at the vast Spider Ship as it
drifted away, her heart filled with rage and anguish. "Why is he
doing this? What does he want with Sabre?"

Tarl shook his
head. "I have no idea, but he's released the enforcers."

"What does that
mean?"

Tarl swore as
one of the great ship's vast arms swept past only a few metres
away. "Bloody hell, that was close."

"What's he
doing? Why has be released the enforcers?"

"How the hell
should I know? Unless he preparing to -"

White fire
engulfed the black ship, forcing them to squint as it flared to
blinding brilliance. With a shimmer, the Spider Ship vanished, its
parting photon shockwave making Blue Sun roll and veer.

"Where did he
go?" Tassin cried, swinging around to glare at Tarl.

He gaped at the
empty screens. "Bugger me sideways."

"What? What
happened to him?"

"He's
translocated," Kole said from the back of the bridge.

She faced him.
"What does that mean?"

"Like your
sword did. He's gone."

Tassin turned
to stare out at the blackness, where the enforcer ships regrouped
and moved away. "We have to find him."

"Impossible,"
Tarl said.

"No! It can't
be impossible. There must be a way. You've got... things!
Scanners!"

"That's why he
dumped the enforcers," Tarl said, running his hands over the
console. "He couldn't translocate with them in tow. They'd have
been incinerated."

"Tarl! Use the
scanners, find him!"

"He's way out
of range."

"We have to do
something," she said.

"Like
what?"

"I don't
know!"

Tarl sighed,
watching the enforcers move away. "I wish there was something we
could do."

"There must be!
Someone must know how to find an Overlord."

"Sure. Another
Overlord."

"Then we must
contact one."

Kole snorted.
"Easier said than done. Only planetary leaders have a way of doing
that."

"I'm a
planetary leader. My kingdom is the largest on Omega Five. Doesn't
that make me a planetary leader?"

"Usually
they're elected, but in your case, I guess so."

"Then I must
contact an Overlord. How do I do that?"

Kole shrugged.
"Contact another planetary leader, I guess."

"All right,
let's do that."

Tarl shook his
head. "They're not just going to tell you. You'll need proof of who
you are."

"How do I get
that?"

"You'd need to
be on the universal planetary database," Kole replied.

"But I'm not,
so that really doesn't help, does it?"

"It's the only
way." He cocked his head. "I could arrange it."

She turned to
him, her heart filling with hope. "Would you?"

He smiled. "Now
you need me again, hey?"

"Yes, I do. Do
you expect payment?"

His smile
faded. "No."

"Please."

"You'd do
anything for him, wouldn't you?"

"Yes."

He shook his
head and went over to one of the smaller screens. "I'd rather wait
until Striker gets here; she's got better equipment."

"There's no
time to waste. He's only going to get further away."

"Wherever he's
gone, he's already there."

Tarl turned to
them. "This is all very constructive, but even if we knew where he
is, what the hell are we going to do about it?"

"A good point,"
Kole agreed.

Tassin paced in
a circle, frowning. "Surely an Overlord can't just kidnap
people?"

"For all we
know, this could be Sabre's idea. Maybe he's trying to keep you
safe," Tarl suggested.

"No. He wants
to come back to Omega Five with me. He told me so, and Sabre
doesn't lie."

"So, we're back
to square one. What do we do when, or if, we find him?"

"Where I come
from, the rulers must obey the laws too. Is it the same with the
Overlords?"

Tarl shrugged.
"I'd assume so. No one knows much about Overlords."

"So, if it is,
and we contact another Overlord, perhaps he'll help us to free
Sabre."

Kole blew out
his lips. "Now that's a long shot. Overlords don't bother with
petty things."

"This isn't
petty. This is an Overlord breaking their laws."

"The Overlords
are all equally powerful. How can one force Ravian to release
Sabre?"

"I don't know,”
Tassin said. “That's his problem, isn't it? Surely they have ways
of enforcing their rules?"

"I wouldn't
know."

"Then it's
worth a try."

Kole shook his
head. "I've got a better idea. Why don't we go back to Charon Six
and get your sword. Then you can just translocate to the Overlord's
ship, grab Sabre and go back to Omega Five, just like that." He
snapped his fingers.

"No."

"Why not?"

"I told
you."

"Ah, right."
Kole turned to the keyboard and tapped it.

Tarl looked
intrigued. "You had a sword that could translocate you?"

"Yes."

"I'd like to
see that."

"No, you
wouldn't."

Kole swung
around. "Maybe this is all a waste of time. Sabre could free
himself, you know. I can't think of anything scarier than a
pissed-off cyber."

"I'm sure
Ravian's thought of that too. He's not invincible," Tarl said.

The hacker
turned back to his keyboard with a sigh, and Tarl stared out of the
screen, which was empty now save for stars.


 


 


 Chapter Seven

 


Sabre frowned
at the alien star field in the Spider Ship’s circular screens. "You
intend to keep me a prisoner now?"

Ravian rose and
approached him, carrying her wine glass. "No, of course not. I'm
keeping you safe. Ramadaus' threat is very real. He'll kill you if
he finds you, and if you leave this ship, he will find you. As long
as you stay with me, you're safe."

"But I don't
want to stay with you. I want my freedom."

"It's too
dangerous. I can't allow Ramadaus to kill you. Perhaps in a couple
of years, when his interest has waned, you can go and visit
Tassin."

"No." He turned
to her. "I want to go now."

"Well, you
can't. I've decided, for your best interests."

"Do you really
think your crew can stop me taking one of your auxiliary ships
without using the poison dart guns they carry?"

"No, I'm sure
they can't,” she said, “which is why, when I realised you might
make the wrong choice, I armed them with powerful sedative
darts."

"You'll have to
use them, then, and see how good my company is once the cyber has
taken over again."

"You won't stay
under its control. You'll free yourself."

He inclined his
head. "Only so I can try to escape again."

"Why do you
want to leave so much?"

"To be with
Tassin."

She sipped her
wine. "Is it that important to you? You don't even know what you
feel for her."

"No, but I feel
something for her. I don't know what it is, but it's all I have.
She's all I have. She's the only person who really cares about me.
She freed me."

"So you owe
her?"

"No."

"I feel
something for you, too," she said.

"But I don't
feel anything for you."

"Give it time,
and you will."

He nodded,
eyeing her. "Yes, in time I'll grow to hate you."

"Why? I'm
trying to help you, just as Tassin did. I want to save you from
Ramadaus."

"Because you're
not giving me a choice. You've taken away my freedom."

"For your own
good." She tilted her head. "Did Tassin really give you a choice?
Didn't she tell you that she wanted you to go back to Omega Five
with her?"

"You were
spying on us?"

She shrugged.
"I suppose you could say that. I wanted to make sure that if you
made the wrong decision I could prevent you from putting it into
action. But she made the decision for you, didn't she? Her words
swayed you."

"The difference
is I want what she wants. I don't want to do what you want."

"In time,
you'll forget about her, and want to be with me."

"No. If you
want a puppet who obeys you, get a real cyber."

She shook her
head. "They're machines, and, apart from their ability to fight,
they're useless."

"Let me
go."

"No."

"You'll have to
stop me by force then."

Ravian made a
graceful gesture, and several armed guards stepped out from behind
the silken curtains. "Then I will."

"Good. I'd
rather be unconscious if I'm going to be a prisoner, and every time
I wake up they'll have to shoot me again."

"Don't do
this..."

Sabre swung
away and strode towards the doors. The guards drew their weapons
and glanced at Ravian, for approval, he assumed. Two soldiers
fired. The darts hit Sabre in the side of the neck, and he took
three more paces, then stopped, swaying. An enervating lassitude
swept over him in an almost welcome wave, and his extremities went
numb. Red writing scrolled up in the recess of his mind, listing
the sedative’s ingredients. The cyber tried to override the
effects, dumping adrenalin into his system, which made his breath
quicken and his heart pound. Sweat popped out all over him as the
control unit started a fluid flush and put his kidneys into
overdrive. It was futile, however, as he knew it would be. The
sedative Ravian's guards used was too fast-acting even for the
cyber to counteract. Evidently Ravian’s research had been thorough,
for the cyber’s information identified the symptoms of a sedative
Myon Two had failed to immunise cybers against, one of only three.
Cybercorp had bought the patents and taken them off the market so
they could not be used against cybers.

 


 


Several moments
passed before Sabre's legs buckled. He fell to his knees and sat
back on his haunches, where he remained for another few moments
before keeling over backwards onto the polished floor. The cyber
band blazed red, then his eyes closed and the tension left him.

Ravian went
over to gaze down at him. He stirred something within her that she
had not thought she would ever feel. She knew why Tassin loved him,
and it was not just because of his good looks or the graceful way
he moved. She had met handsomer men, entertainment stars who were
idolised by millions but left her cold. Sabre had a unique quality
she had never encountered before. She had seen a few cybers, but
they possessed only the physical attributes. Their blank gazes and
clipped, emotionless voices repelled her. She found his gentle
character and soft-spoken intelligence, combined with an undeniable
animal magnetism, irresistible.

Ravian turned
to the officer who awaited her orders. "Take him to a maximum
security cell and monitor him. Notify me as soon as he wakes
up."

"Yes, My
Lord."

Ravian poured
another glass of wine as two more crewmen entered with a
hover-stretcher and lifted Sabre onto it. Sipping the heady
muskiness of a wine that few could afford, she gazed out at the
star field, pondering the lonely existence an Overlord was forced
to endure. She had not been given a choice when the scouts had
selected her. Their instruments could detect an empath, and they
had torn her from the bosom of her family. Fairen had been a kindly
old man, but she had hated him. At just fifteen years old, she had
been introduced to a life of regimen and discipline, any hope of
being normal stripped away and replaced with the cold comfort of
limitless power.

Worst of all,
the possibility of ever finding love had been lost to her. In
Sabre, she had found a companion her power neither intimidated nor
seduced. The only obstacle was his love for Tassin, but, from his
reaction to her plans, it was stronger than she had thought. If he
did not get over it, she might have to arrange an unfortunate
accident for the girl.

 


 


Tassin leant
over Kole's shoulder, trying to read the tiny writing on the
screen. "Did you do it?"

"Give me
another minute, okay?"

Tassin
straightened, glancing at Tarl, who sat in the command seat,
looking bored. They remained in the spot where Ravian had left
them, waiting for Kole to finish hacking into the universal
planetary database. Already he had been at it for over an hour, and
she was growing impatient.

"There!" Kole
tapped a key and sat back, beaming. "Damn, I'm good."

"You're great.
Now can I contact a planetary leader?"

"Certainly,
Your Majesty."

Tarl glanced
up, opening his mouth, but Tassin shot him a frown and he closed it
again, looking astounded.

Kole turned to
her. "I had to crack fifteen passwords and hack through four levels
of government firewalls. I think I deserve something for that."

"Like
what?"

"A kiss." He
tapped his cheek. "Right here."

Tassin snorted,
rolling her eyes, but he folded his arms and looked at her
expectantly. Realising that he was serious, she sighed and leant
down to kiss his cheek. He turned his head so her lips landed on
his mouth instead, and she recoiled. He chuckled and turned back to
his keyboard.

"That was a low
trick," she muttered, annoyed.

"Oh come on, it
was a bit of fun. Jeeze, lighten up."

"Lighten
up?"

"Yeah, don't be
so serious." He tapped the screen. "How about this guy? Premier
Nirris of Vaiga Seven."

"Why him?"

"Why not? He's
within transmitter range, and he looks okay."

"All
right."

Tarl tapped
some buttons on his console, and then turned to her. "Speak when I
say so, and remember to say premier, not queen."

"Right."

"Okay, go." He
touched the keypad.

Tassin said,
"This is Premier Alrade of Omega Five requesting a... to speak to
Premier Nirris of Vaiga Seven."

"One moment
please," a male voice replied.

After few
seconds, a gruff voice said, "This is Premier Nirris. How may I
help you?"

"I wish to
contact an Overlord, but I don't have the frequency."

A pregnant
pause followed, then the voice said, "Omega Five. Isn't that a
restricted planet?"

"Does that mean
I don't have the right to contact an Overlord?"

"Not as far as
I know." Silence fell again, lasting longer this time. "Your
identity checks out. Why weren't you given the frequency when you
were elected?"

Kole made
frantic hand signals that Tassin could not interpret, so she
ignored him. "I am away from my home world, and my assistants seem
to have misplaced it."

"Assistants." A
soft snort issued from the speaker. "I understand. It's -" He
reeled off a string of numbers that meant nothing to her, and Tarl
tapped them into a keyboard.

"Thank you,
Premier Nirris," she said.

"A pleasure.
Good luck."

Tarl touched
his keyboard and slumped, and Kole whistled softly. "That was
close."

"What was
close?"

"He believed
you."

"What were you
trying to make me say?" she asked.

"Something
believable."

"I thought it
was believable."

Kole nodded.
"Luckily for you, so did he."

"Shall we get
on with it?"

Tarl studied
the numbers on his screen. "It's a sideband frequency so high that
it's at the top end of my transmitters' capability, but we can do
it."

Kole said, "You
do realise that you’re asking for the help of an Overlord, one of
the seven invincible, legendary and mysterious tyrants who run the
universe and settle interplanetary disputes, stop global wars and
destroy planets. Then you'll have to try to explain your very petty
situation when one replies. That's going to be fun."

Tassin sighed.
"Well, we can only try."

"I think it's a
waste of time."

Tarl made some
adjustments on his console. "Are you ready?"

Tassin drew
herself up. "Yes."

"Go."

"This is
Premier Tassin Alrade of Omega Five requesting the aid of an
Overlord."

Tarl touched
his keyboard. "Now we wait."

"How long?"

He shrugged.
"Beats the hell out of me. I -"

The speaker
hissed. "This is Overlord Fairen. State the nature of your
difficulty."

"Bloody hell,"
Kole muttered.

Tassin
swallowed hard, and Tarl glanced at her. "Now comes the tricky
bit." He touched his keyboard. "Go."

"Overlord
Fairen, thank you for responding. I... One of my subjects - people,
has been taken against his will by an Overlord, and I was hoping
you could help me to find him."

A long, tense
silence followed, then the console hissed and the deep, sexless
voice spoke again. "This concerns only one man?"

"Yes, but an
Overlord has taken him prisoner, so I can't find him. All I ask is
the location of the Overlord so I can try to free him."

"From an
Overlord?"

"Yes. Surely
Overlords can't go around kidnapping people?"

"Usually we
don't. Why was your subject taken?"

"He's... I'm
not really sure, My Lord. Can you help me?"

"It is not a
question of can I, but will I. This is a petty matter."

Her heart sank.
"But it concerns the conduct of an Overlord. Surely that makes it
important?"

"We do as we
see fit. I am sure this Overlord had a good reason for taking your
subject."

Tassin shook
her head. "No, he didn't. I fear for my subject’s life."

"An Overlord
will not harm an innocent, but if he is guilty of a crime he will
be judged."

"He has
committed no crime."

"Then you had
better give me a better explanation, or I will not help you."

Tassin slumped,
biting her lip, and decided that only the truth would help her now.
"The man was kidnapped because he is a free cyber, My Lord, the
only one of his kind."

"I see. Who is
the Overlord?"

"Ravian."

Another short,
hissing silence fell, then Fairen said, "Overlord Ravian is
currently in Velta Sector, between the Presbus Cloud and the
Travalan Belt, co-ordinates… XR399-257-75. But knowing his
whereabouts will not help you, Premier Alrade. I am curious,
however, and I will journey there to speak to him."

"Thank you,
Overlord Fairen."

"I did not
offer to speak on your behalf."

"For Overlord
Ravian's location."

"It will do you
no good."

Tassin opened
her mouth to reply, but the channel went dead, and Tarl shook his
head. "He's gone."

Kole whistled
again. "Wow. I didn't think he'd even listen to you after you told
him what it was about."

Tassin said,
"Well, let's go to... Velta Sector."

"That's a good
ten-hour journey," Tarl muttered, typing the co-ordinates on his
keyboard. "There's a corridor two light hours from here, but it
doesn't take us all the way."

"Let's hurry
then."

 


 


Ravian frowned
at the massive crimson star ship that had appeared off the Spider
Ship’s port bow five minutes earlier. The six jointed, laser-tipped
stanchions along its flanks curved forward, bracketing
triple-jointed arms that housed two of the most potent
planet-killer laser cannons in the known universe. The segmented
tail that stretched out behind it, however, held a super-heated
plasma gun, capable of destroying a planet with a single discharge.
Hundreds of thousands of tiny, twinkling lights gave an indication
of its size, if its looming bulk was not sufficient. It spanned
almost a hundred and fifty kilometres of space, quite a bit larger
than the Spider Ship.

The Scorpion
Lord struck fear into the hearts of even his peers, who knew better
than to go up against him. The guards at the door swept aside the
white silk, and she smiled as she rose to meet the slender
fourteen-year-old boy who entered. His bright blue eyes swept over
her, and his answering smile relieved the usual solemnity of his
narrow, intelligent face. His cropped black hair gleamed in the
warm light of her private quarters. He wore a black tunic and
trousers edged with silver, and a tinge of pink flushed his pale
cheeks at her warm greeting.

Ravian stopped
a pace away and folded her hands. She knew better than to try to
touch Fairen. "You've grown."

He nodded. "Two
centimetres."

"And you've got
more handsome, which I didn't think was possible. How are you?"

His looked
away. "Fine."

"Good. Sit,
have something to eat." She gestured to the cluster of white sofas
around an ebony coffee table with a spread of finger food on it,
prepared for his visit.

Fairen sank
down on a couch, edging away when she sat beside him. "Thanks, not
hungry."

"It's so good
to see you. I've missed you."

"We've only met
once before."

"It left a
lasting impression. If only you were twelve years older." She
sighed. "What brings you here?"

"I received a
call for help from a planetary leader."

"And you need
my help?"

"No. It was
about you."

"Oh?" She
raised her brows.

"She claims you
kidnapped one of her subjects."

"Ah. Does she
have a name?"

"Tassin
Alrade."

"And she
claimed to be a planetary leader?"

He nodded. "Her
identity checked out, and she had the frequency."

"I see." Ravian
leant over him to select a pastry.

"Did you kidnap
him?"

"No. I'm
keeping him safe from his enemies."

"So he's with
you of his own free will?"

"He's a bit
reluctant,” she admitted, “but it's for his own good."

"Since when do
we concern ourselves with individuals?"

"Since I
decided to."

Fairen gazed at
her in a puzzled manner. "Why would you do that?"

"I like
him."

"I would like
to speak to him."

"You can't at
the moment, he's... indisposed."

"Then I'd like
to see him."

"Why?"

He shrugged.
"Curiosity. He's a free cyber, isn't he?"

"News travels
fast, I see." She nibbled the pastry. "He looks just like any other
cyber."

"Why is he
indisposed?"

"He tried to
leave, so I had to sedate him."

He frowned.
"That's not ethical."

"Ramadaus has
sworn to kill him."

"Ramadaus is
involved in this too? How many Overlords does it take to worry
about a single man?"

"Quite a few,
by the looks of it,” she said. “Why are you involved?"

"Premier Alrade
claims that you kidnapped him, and it sounds like you did.
Overlords don't do that."

She sipped her
wine. "We do as we please."

"We don't break
the law. Unless he's committed a crime you can't hold him, and if
he has you must punish him."

"I'm saving his
life."

"It's his
choice to live or die, not yours."

Ravian moved
away, miffed. "You're going to lecture me now? How old are you
again?"

"My age has
nothing to do with it. I know the law."

"Do you also
know loneliness?"

He averted his
eyes. "Yes. But if you want a companion, choose a willing one."

"There's
nothing you can do about it, so you're wasting your time."

Fairen sighed.
"Do you remember why I've got a reputation as a hothead?"

"Of course, you
get away with murder because you're so young, and there's no one to
replace you."

"I've just
destroyed two planets."

"Why?" she
asked.

"They were
infected with a deadly plague, and they refused to impose
quarantine, but were allowing infected people to flee to uninfected
worlds. One of those worlds asked for my help. I forbade them to
allow any more people to leave. They disobeyed. Now there's no more
plague."

"What are you
insinuating?"

"I want to
speak to this man,” he said, “and if he's your prisoner, I will
take him from you."

"You're
threatening me?"

"Call it what
you will."

Ravian giggled.
"Oh Fairen, you're such a child. This is none of your concern. He's
only one man, and you've just killed billions."

"I had good
reason to do what I did, as I have to do this. They were going to
die anyway, and you can't break the law."

"Apart from
that wretched girl, no one cares what I do with him."

"I do."

She eyed him,
annoyed. "Ramadaus wasn't prepared to go against me. Are you sure
you want to?"

"Compared to
me, Ramadaus is a gentleman. He would have blockaded those worlds
and destroyed any ships that tried to leave. I don't bother with
things like that."

I know. Your
reputation is fearsome." She pouted. "And you're just a baby."

"Take me to
this man."

"He's
unconscious." She moved closer and put a hand on his arm. "Let's
not fight over him."

Fairen jerked
away. "Don't do that."

Ravian picked
up her wine glass. "You're a silly boy."

An officer
entered and bowed. "Overlord Ravian, the cyber has awoken. He's
having fits."

Fairen stood
up. "Let's go and see him."

"He's having
fits."

"Then give him
a drug. I want to see him now."

She glared at
him, but put down her glass and rose. "I've already told you that
he's reluctant. Why do you want to speak to him?"

"Because I
do."

"Fine." She
headed for the door, Fairen following.

Outside Sabre's
cell, she touched the panel beside the steel door and it slid open.
The cyber lay on the hard bunk at the back of the room. Sweat
sheened his brow, and his chest heaved. The seizures had stopped,
but he looked exhausted. Fairen approached the shimmering blue
force field, and Ravian switched it off with a curse before he
touched it. He stopped beside the bunk and studied Sabre, his gaze
lingering on the trickles of blood that ran down the cyber's brow.
Sabre sat up, eyeing the boy.

"What's wrong
with you?" Fairen enquired.

Sabre glanced
at Ravian. "She sedated me. Sometimes when I fall unconscious the
cyber re-establishes control, and I had to free myself again."

"You do this at
will?"

"Yes, it's
damaged."

"How
intriguing. Are you a prisoner here?"

Sabre gestured
to the cell. "As you see. I wanted to leave, but she put me in
here."

"A simple ‘yes’
or ‘no' will suffice."

"Yes."

Fairen cocked
his head, and the strong lights caught his eyes and made them glow.
"Then you are now free. Your planetary leader is on her way
here."

"My... Oh.
Thank you." Sabre looked at Ravian again. "How are you able to
release me?"

"I am Overlord
Fairen."

Sabre blinked,
patently surprised. "I'm honoured to meet you."

Fairen smiled.
"Of course you are."

"I thought
Overlords were equals."

"We are, but I
am not to be trifled with, and my peers know it. You are
impertinent. Have you a name?"

"Sabre."

"We will go to
my ship,” Fairen said. “Do not attempt to use violence in my
presence. Overlord Ravian's crew will not try to stop me, and I
don't think she will be foolish enough to do anything herself."

"May I ask why
you're helping me?"

Fairen
shrugged. "Ravian broke the law, and because I can."

"Fairen enjoys
using his power, and the greater the challenge, the better," Ravian
said, frowning. "Humiliating a peer must be the highlight of your
week, Fairen. Even better than destroying planets."

"In a way."

"You're a
spoilt brat, drunk on power."

Fairen turned
to face her. "I've only done what needed to be done."

"No other
Overlord would have bothered. You do this just to humiliate
me."

"You humiliated
yourself, keeping a man prisoner as your companion. How pathetic is
that?"

"When you grow
up, loneliness will take on a whole new meaning. Then computer
games and killing billions won't suffice anymore."

"I still won't
have to imprison someone to keep me company."

Ravian glared
at him. "No. Unfortunately you won't."


 


 


 Chapter Eight

 


Fairen headed
for the door, and Sabre rose to follow him. Ravian watched them
leave with deep frown. All the way through the silk-hung corridors
to the docking port, Sabre expected some form of attack. Fairen was
right, however. Apparently Ravian did not dare to go against him,
and Sabre wondered if he had jumped out of the frying pan and into
the fire. Ravian's crewmen bowed low to Fairen and parted the
silken curtains that covered the doors along their route. They
arrived in a colossal hangar lined with dumpy cargo ships and
bustling with busy crewmen.

A sleek scarlet
shuttle stood on landing skids in the middle of it, a black
scorpion emblem emblazoned on its side. Several black and
gold-uniformed soldiers stood beside the steps that led into the
craft, and snapped to attention when Fairen reached them. He nodded
to them and mounted the steps, leading Sabre into a luxurious
interior with deep grey carpets and sleek white walls. Fairen
entered a plush sitting room decorated in shades of grey and sank
down on a salmon-pink couch. He gestured for Sabre to sit on the
settee opposite. Three screens in one wall gave a view of the dock
outside, where Ravian's men filed out prior to
depressurisation.

The flight to
Fairen's ship was achieved in silence. The boy concentrated on a
tiny hand-held com-unit, and Sabre gazed out at the crimson ship
that filled the screens, wondering what was in store for him next.
When they landed in the Scorpion Ship's cavernous docking hangar,
with its complement of cargo ships and shuttles, Fairen disembarked
and marched off without a backward glance. Sabre would have
followed, but a crewman stepped into his path and gestured for
Sabre to accompany him. The man showed the cyber to a bare grey
room equipped with a bunk, a table, a chair and a bathroom, and
told him to wait.

Whatever else
Fairen was, Sabre mused, curiosity did not appear to be amongst his
traits. He welcomed the boy's efficiency, however, and deduced that
he strived to appear aloof and incurious to combat the negative
impression of his extreme youth. He wondered if Ravian would still
enforce her order to Myon Two, and pondered afresh the reasons for
her allowing Fairen to take him without resistance. It seemed to
indicate that Fairen was more respected than most, and her mention
of his killing billions was probably a clue.

Several hours
later, a crewman came to inform him that Overlord Fairen wished to
see him, delivering the message in a manner that told Sabre it was
not a request. He followed the man through a maze of smooth black
corridors with grey carpets and luminous white ceilings. The many
doors that lined the passages had glowing red frames, and the
overall impression was fairly daunting. Fairen awaited him in a
massive black room with four circular portals that gave a view of
an alien star field. Crimson lights glowed behind the thin black
curtains that hung against the walls at regular intervals, giving
the room a hellish ambience, and four unlighted, pedestal-mounted
torches surrounded a shallow dais. The boy sat in a carved onyx
chair inlaid with serpentine patterns of gold intermingled with
precious stones, which looked a lot like a throne. It dwarfed the
young Overlord, and overhead lighting threw deep shadows across his
face. Sabre stopped in front of the dais and bowed.

Fairen regarded
him for several moments. "Your planetary leader has arrived. Her
mode of transport leaves much to be desired."

"We encountered
some problems on our travels."

"Yes, the
enforcers. It seems you have many powerful enemies. Myon Two wants
your capture, doubtless so they can experiment on you, and Overlord
Ramadaus wants to execute you for being what he calls 'an
abomination'. He has judged you, and claims that you are a danger
to society."

"He's wrong. I
just want to be left in peace."

Fairen
shrugged. "Two Overlords have judged you now. One finds you
innocent, the other guilty. You are the centre of a controversy.
Both are waiting for me to release you so they can capture
you."

"You told
Ramadaus you have me?"

"As a matter of
courtesy."

"Are you going
to judge me too?"

Fairen shook
his head. "You have been judged quite enough, and I have no
interest in your fate."

"But you forced
Ravian to release me."

"She broke the
law by keeping you prisoner when she had judged you to be
innocent."

"So you're just
going to let her recapture me?"

The boy laced
his fingers. "No. Ramadaus has a legitimate claim on you, she
doesn't."

"You're going
to hand me over to Ramadaus."

"No. I take no
interest in his judgements, but if he captures you I will not
intervene. If Ravian does, I shall, but she knows this, so she
won't try." He sighed and looked down at his hands. "It's hard to
be impartial."

"You're doing a
good job." Sabre considered. "So you're just going to let Ramadaus
grab me as soon as you release me?"

"Yes."

"But you'll
prevent Ravian from taking me."

"Yes. Unless
you decide that you wish to stay with her. There's a limit to how
much I can do against my peers. I am only concerned with Ravian
breaking our laws. Apart from that, I will not concern myself with
the fate of one man."

"I see. Is
there any way I could change Ramadaus' judgement? He didn't read me
as Ravian did; he decided to kill me based purely on Atrashka's
opinion. His reasons were selfish. He was trying to force Ravian to
change her order that cyber hosts should not be caused unnecessary
pain. I'm not the reason for their dispute, just a pawn in it. If
you judge me, surely that would hold some weight with
Ramadaus?"

The boy rose
and stepped down from the dais, clasping his hands behind his back
as he approached Sabre. "What do you know about me?"

"Only the
cyber's historical data."

Fairen nodded.
"As I thought. I was taken from my family when I was just four
years old, and I'm the most powerful empath of all the Overlords.
They call me the Wild Child, for I tend to shoot first and ask
questions later. It's a character flaw. I seldom read people, their
touch disgusts me. I see them too clearly, and too deeply.

"I find other
Overlords especially repugnant. They're filled with the smug
satisfaction of their high station, coupled with the terrible
loneliness we all suffer from. If Ramadaus based his judgement upon
the opinion of another and his own personal wishes, he was in
error."

He stopped in
front of Sabre. "If I judge you and find you innocent, Ramadaus
will be out voted, but that won't stop him from capturing you if he
chooses to disregard my judgement as well as Ravian's. Only a vote
of all the Overlords can bind one of us, and that's not going to
happen for one man. If, however, I find you dangerous to society, I
will execute you myself. Are you prepared to take that risk?"

"I know what I
am, but if it does me no good, I don't see the point."

Fairen
shrugged. "Ramadaus might accept my judgement."

"So if you
don't judge me, my death is a certainty, and if you do, I might
survive."

"Basically,
yes."

"Then judge
me."

Fairen frowned,
considering, then removed his right glove, tucking it away in a
pocket. He met Sabre's eyes. "The last time I read a criminal, it
gave me nightmares for a month."

"I thought
Overlords didn't concern themselves with individuals."

"We don't. We
read people to decide the fate of millions. That particular
criminal was a planetary leader, and my judgement of him saved his
world and brought about his execution."

"How so?"

"He was
corrupt," Fairen said. "A madman with a heart of ice. It was like
touching evil. The crimes committed by his people at his
instigation, namely piracy and slavery, were due to his leadership.
After he was removed, his world became peaceful and moral."

"Why did Ravian
allow you to take me without resistance?"

Fairen smiled.
"She could do nothing. We don't use physical violence against each
other, and our crewmen will not harm another Overlord. Ramadaus
could not take you because it's forbidden for us to bring our
crewmen onto another Overlord's ship."

"I see."

"Now I will
judge you." The boy raised his hand and held it before Sabre's
face, his eyes becoming distant. For several minutes he stood
unmoving and expressionless, then he lowered his hand and his eyes
focussed upon Sabre once more. "Interesting."

"What?"

Fairen turned
away. "You are indeed impertinent, Sabre. You have not once used my
title, and you ask questions of me as if you're my equal. But now I
understand why. Sharing your emotions was like walking in a stiff
mountain breeze, which I've enjoyed upon occasion. Refreshing.
Untainted. You're a killer who hates to kill. A man who feels like
a machine. You feel love, but you don't understand it. You feel
hate, but you reject it. You are, to all intents and purposes, a
blank slate. Never before have I read someone without a hint of
corruption or selfishness in them." He faced the cyber again. "I
find you innocent."

"Thank
you."

"This is why
Ravian wants to keep you. She is attracted to you because of it.
She couldn't read you as deeply as I can, so she doesn't know that
your love for this girl is too profound to ever be overcome."

Sabre raised
his brows. "It is?"

"Yes. And you
would be a lot happier if you just gave in to those feelings
instead of trying to hide them away under the inadequacy and
emotional conditioning you learnt as a cyber host."

"How do you
know what Ravian feels for me?"

"She touched
me." Fairen went over to a pale circle on the floor, one of a ring
of seven in front of his dais. Clasping his hands before him, he
said, "Request contact with Overlord Ramadaus."

Sabre glanced
around at the empty room, wondering who Fairen was giving the order
to. Evidently someone was listening, for a few moments later a
shaft of golden light engulfed him. A second appeared on the circle
nearest to him, forming a glowing pillar. Ramadaus appeared in the
light, and turned the face the boy.

"Greetings,
Ramadaus."

"Fairen. How
are you?"

"Well enough. I
have judged the free cyber, and I find him innocent."

Sabre watched
Ramadaus, surprised by Fairen's casual and abrupt announcement. The
older Overlord's face stiffened a little, as if it surprised him,
too. "So, you're against me in this."

"Yes. You
should have read him."

"I did not see
the need. He's not entirely human. He's just a clone created to
serve a machine, and has no rights."

Fairen tilted
his head. "I judge him to be human, and entitled to all the rights
of a free man."

"Do you intend
to protect him?"

"If you execute
him, you'll be going against my judgement as well as Ravian's. That
wouldn't be wise."

"We all judge
as we see fit."

"You didn't
read him, and that's required."

Ramadaus
frowned. "I'm not required to read a thing that's nothing more than
a biological tool created to -"

"Serve a
machine," Fairen finished for him. "So you've already said."

"You can't
prevent me from carrying out my judgement."

"That's true,
up to a point. But, should I receive a plea from a planetary leader
to save an innocent from unjust execution by an Overlord, I may
choose to answer her."

"So you intend
to protect him."

Fairen spread
his hands. "Perhaps."

"What is it
about this abomination that has stripped two Overlords of their
good sense?"

"Read him and
find out."

Ramadaus
nodded. "We shall see."

Fairen stepped
out of the pillar of light, and a moment later the two faded away,
taking Ramadaus with them. Walking back to his huge throne, Fairen
flung himself into it and regarded Sabre pensively.

"He doesn't
wish to read you because then he'll never be able to think of his
cybers as mere machines again. This doesn't sit well with him. He
draws almost all his entertainment from them in one form or
another. Ramadaus has a penchant for violence."

"A strange
trait for an empath."

"He's the
weakest of us in that regard, something that irks him greatly. It
makes him a moderate Overlord, ever erring on the side of caution,
while I am the most extreme, and inclined to make sweeping
judgements that result in many deaths. Odd, isn't it?"

Sabre shrugged.
"I suppose so, but since I have trouble understanding my feelings,
I'm a poor judge of those who do."

"Your
conditioning and training have given you profound logic, the most
powerful of all mental tools, and as yet you are barely sullied
with the turmoil that comes when emotions play a part in our
decisions. I like that about you, though it stems from a painful
past."

"So what
happens now?"

"Your planetary
leader awaits. Take your chances. It's your life."

Sabre bowed.
"Thank you, My Lord."

"I assume,
since Ravian revealed herself to you, that you have agreed not to
divulge our true identities."

"Yes."

Fairen nodded,
and Sabre headed for the door, where a crewman waited to escort him
off the ship. In the doorway, he paused to glance back at the boy
on his massive throne, lonely and aloof. Clearly Fairen's power
weighed heavily upon his frail shoulders, and he would never know a
normal life. They had that much in common, Sabre thought as he left
the room.

When he stepped
out of Blue Sun's airlock, Tassin gave a glad cry and hurried over
to embrace him. Embarrassed and uncomfortable at her effusive show
of affection, he extricated himself as soon as he could, noticing
her crestfallen expression.

Tarl grinned
and thumped him on the back. "I thought your goose was cooked,
Sabre."

"It may be yet.
Ramadaus still wants me dead."

"Even with
Fairen on your side?"

"Fairen isn't
on my side. What makes you think he is?"

Tarl shrugged.
"Well, he saved you from Ravian."

"Only because
Ravian was holding me prisoner after he had judged me innocent.
That, apparently, isn't allowed. But Ramadaus has condemned
me."

"Did Fairen
judge you?"

Sabre nodded
and sighed. "Yeah."

Tarl frowned,
studying him. "What else happened to you?"

"Nothing much.
I could use something to drink, though."

A clunk came
from the docking port as the Scorpion Ship released Blue Sun, and
Tarl went to the bridge to move the ship to a safe distance. When
the Overlord ship filled the bridge screens, he led the way into
the kitchen, where he made coffee and they sat around the table
while Sabre explained the situation.

Tassin gazed
into her cup. "So nothing much has changed."

"No. Is Fairen
still here?"

Tarl rose and
headed for the door. "Let's have a look."

The blood-red
ship still filled the bridge's screens, and Tassin shivered,
rubbing her arms. "That thing turns my blood cold."

Kole nodded,
sipping his coffee. "It should. That ship's slaughtered more people
than the rest of the Overlords put together. Well, almost. Fairen's
reputation is blood curdling, to say the least."

Sabre glanced
at him. "What's he done?"

"The details
are sketchy, but he's known as the Red Death. Most of his
judgements, it seems, result in billions of deaths. In the last
four years he's destroyed seven planets."

Sabre gazed at
the ship, remembering the lonely boy dwarfed by his massive
throne.

"We should go
home," Tassin said, "before Ramadaus finds us."

Tarl said,
"We'll have to sell Blue Sun and take a transport ship to an outlaw
planet where we can buy a ship he doesn't know."

"He'll probably
be waiting for you at Omega Five," Kole pointed out. "I'm glad I’m
leaving."

"We've got to
try."

"I wish you
luck."

Tassin shivered
again and turned away. "I'm going to get some rest. It's been a
long day."

Sabre watched
her leave, then glanced at Kole, who raised a mocking brow. Tarl
sat in his command seat and tapped buttons on the console in
preparation for their departure, and Sabre left the bridge. Outside
Tassin's door, he hesitated before pushing the entry-call buzzer,
receiving a gruff invitation to enter. She sat on her bunk, her
expression downcast, and hid her surprise with a brittle smile.
Sabre went over to her, his heart pounding and his doubts
multiplying. Thrusting them aside, he sat on the bed beside her and
took her hand.

"I want to
thank you, for what you did. You saved me... again."

"You'd have
done the same for me."

"Not quite,
since I'm not a planetary leader, but yes, I would have saved you
if I could." He paused, frowning at her hand. "Or I would have died
trying."

"Sabre... What
are you trying to say?"

"I'm not sure.
Nothing you don't already know. I'm not sure what it means, but...
I would die for you. I want you to know that."

She slipped her
arms around his neck and hugged him. "You have no idea how much
I've longed for you to say something like that, although that
wasn’t quite what I had in mind. Still, I think… I hope I know what
you mean. But don't you dare do it. I can't live without you. I
don't want to."

He held her
awkwardly. "I don't know what to do in this situation. I'm
sorry."

"I know, it's
okay. This must be hard for you, so you take as long as you need,
until you're comfortable with your feelings."

He drew back to
regard her. "Yes, it's hard. I'm still trying to sort through all
the memories I got back, and some are... confusing. I have many
strange feelings, but they feel so wrong. There's a part of me that
still feels like a machine, and machines don't have feelings."

"You're not a
machine."

"Part of me
is."

She shook her
head. "That doesn't matter."

"It matters to
me, but I'm working on it. I'll get better. I know I've hurt you,
but it wasn't intentional, so if I do it again, please remember
that."

"I've known it
all along." She hugged him again. "As long as you stay with me,
I'll be all right."

"I mean that
much to you?"

Her arms
tightened. "Words cannot describe how much you mean to me. I would
die for you too."

"I won't let
you."

“And I won’t let you, either, so I guess we’re both going to
live forever.”

Sabre wished
his heart would stop thudding and cursed the flashing proximity
alert light in his skull. He returned her embrace and tried to
force himself to relax, fighting years of conditioning and
training. After a minute she released him, and he sat back,
avoiding her eyes.

"Tell me what
you feel,” she said. “Maybe I can help you to understand it."

He hesitated,
loath to admit to even some of his many oddities, of which he was
so ashamed. She deserved to know the reason for his
standoffishness, even if it made him sound like a complete idiot
and doubled his freak factor. "Close contact makes me
uncomfortable. I get tense, and my heart speeds up. It's the way
I've been conditioned, and… I have a warning light flashing in my
mind."

She cocked her
head, studying him. “Did you have that on Omega Five?”

“The tension, yeah, a bit, not as bad as this, but not the
warning light. It’s a proximity alert, but it shouldn’t happen with
you, because you own the cyber. It started after I went back to
Myon Two. They must have done something to the cyber.”

"So you need
lots and lots of hugs."

He smiled. "I
suppose so."

"I'm happy to
oblige. Just let me know if you get the urge to break my neck."

Sadness invaded
his heart, and he drew her into his arms again and held her close.
He would learn to deal with the discomfort, he decided, so he could
hold her as she clearly wanted him to, and as he did, too. She
deserved his affection, and he wanted hers more than anything. She
was the most precious thing in his life; he wanted to learn how to
make her happy, because right now, he was failing. His memories of
Omega Five were gradually settling into a coherent order and
joining together into a story instead of flashes, and some parts
disturbed him. He now knew he had felt far more for her than mere
friendship then, but he had known, as he did now, that such
feelings were forbidden to him. The memories did not really seem to
belong to him, either, as if the years of forgetfulness had made
them alien, along with the feelings he had experienced then.

Sabre remembered that fateful dusk in the snow when he had
said goodbye to her, and the pain that had filled his chest. The
memories were no longer part of who he was, but of who he had been,
as if he had been reborn and they belonged to a previous life. He
was not the same man he had been then. Parts of him were missing,
washed away by pain or cyber control or overwritten with data. He
had been a whole person then, now he was only a shadow. He wanted
his old self back, but he was out of reach, and the tug-of-war in
his mind only abated when he had to deal with a dangerous
situation. Then his pure logic took over and swept away the
turmoil, giving him clarity of thought. In a way, he resented the
ghostly memories of the life he had left behind, which haunted him.
The girl who had been so much a part of his life then was back,
however, and his forbidden longing to be close to her had returned,
along with the malicious voice in the back of his mind that
reminded him of what he really was. Cyborg!

Sabre rested
his cheek on her hair, hating himself for ever having told her
about the cyber’s intrusive programming. It was not the part of him
he wanted her to know about. It was part of his hated half, which
was nothing more than a killing machine.

“You never have to worry about that, okay?” he
whispered.

She giggled. “I
was kidding, Sabre.”


 


 


 Chapter Nine

 


Tassin glanced
around as a distant alarm sounded, her attention torn from the
entertainment vidimage on the screen in front of her. The suite
aboard the passenger liner Triumphant was quite luxurious,
decorated in shades of blue with cream pseudo-leather settees and a
chrome and glass kitchenette in one corner. It had no portals,
being deep in the liner’s interior, and a door in the far wall led
into a similarly decorated bedroom and en suite bathroom. Tarl had
paid for a cabin down the corridor with the proceeds of Blue Sun's
sale. Kole had left them on Travon Nine and taken a transport to
Espen Four, where Striker had run out of fuel. The parting had been
sorrowful, and his last words had left her in no doubt that if she
should one day find herself alone, he would welcome her company.
Tarl had been sad to sell Blue Sun, which he had owned for six
years and grown attached to. Triumphant was bound for Gorran Six,
the closest inhabited world to Omega Five, and sufficiently
disreputable that Tassin would be able to purchase a ship with no
questions asked. She turned to Sabre, who sat beside her, looking
vaguely unsettled.

"What does that
alarm mean?" she asked.

"It's a
proximity warning; there must be a ship very close to us."

"Can't you use
your scanners?"

"There's
nothing unusual on them yet."

"What should we
do?"

"Wait and see.
If it's Ramadaus we'll know soon enough, and if it's pirates we're
better off staying here."

Sabre rose and
went into the bedroom, returning a few moments later wearing his
armour, his lasers strapped to his thighs. Since returning from the
Scorpion Ship, he had worn his combat clothes, and pretended to be
a cyber in public. At those times he donned the armour and helmet
to make the pretence easier. Tassin had purchased an outfit of
stretch black jeans, a dark grey long-sleeved blouse, flat-heeled
ankle boots and a black leather jacket, which she deemed to be
suitable fugitive attire, and wore her hair in a practical French
braid.

Sabre returned
to the couch, still looking tense, and she switched off the
vidimage to listen to the distant alarm. After a couple of minutes,
a louder alarm joined in, and a flat, artificial voice ordered the
passengers to abandon ship. Sabre stood up and held out his
hand.

"Let's go."

Tassin took his
hand and rose, tension making her stomach knot. "Is this what
usually happens when pirates attack?"

"No. Normally
they're only interested in the cargo, and leave the passengers
alone." His eyes became distant as he consulted the scanners.
"Corsairs."

"Who are
they?"

He led her to
the door. "Aliens. Humans invaded their territory thirty years ago,
but couldn't wipe them out. They'll kill everyone if they can."

Tassin jumped
as the door chimed, and Sabre pressed the panel beside it. It slid
open to reveal a white-faced Tarl.

"Let's get out
of here," he said.

Sabre nodded
and clipped on his helmet, leading Tassin into the bright,
blue-carpeted corridor, where panic-stricken passengers ran past in
confusion, shouting.

"They don't
know where the life pods are," Tarl yelled over the din.

Sabre glanced
around. "This is a Bell-Durrum class liner, the life pods are two
decks down, in the outer corridor."

Tarl shouted
over his shoulder, "Follow us to the life pods!"

"A ship has
just docked with this one," Sabre informed them, breaking into a
lope. Tassin clung to his hand and Tarl followed close behind, as
did a number of passengers who had heard him, their eyes wild with
terror. Young women clutched wailing children, and their husbands
tried to shield them from the pushing throng. None dared to get too
close to Sabre, and Tassin was glad she was spared the shoving that
was going on behind them. They reached the three lifts at the end
of the corridor, and Sabre pressed the button of one. The
passengers activated the other two.

Tassin stood
close to Sabre's reassuring presence and glanced up at him. "What
are these aliens like?"

"Like a cross
between a human and a cat," Tarl supplied. "They move like
lightning, and they have a lot of teeth and claws, not to mention
the weapons they use."

Sabre turned
his head. "There's no need to frighten her."

"What kind of
weapons?" Tassin asked, shivering.

"They fire
pellets of acid and venom, deadly on contact."

A woman close
to them sobbed, and the man with her cursed. "Shut your gob, idiot,
before I shut it for you!"

Tarl stepped
back. "Sorry."

"Yeah, you
should be, scaring the womenfolk like that. I should knock your
lights out and leave you for them to find, might hold them up a
bit."

Tarl made an
appeasing gesture and turned to the sobbing woman, who held a
weeping toddler. "We won't even see them. I'm sure the captain
sounded the alarm before they boarded."

The man thrust
his pugnacious face close to Tarl's. "I heard they eat people, so
leaving a body for them would help the rest of us escape."

"Now you're
scaring the womenfolk," Tarl said.

"No I
ain't!"

Tarl shook his
head and turned away. "Fine, have it your way."

The man grabbed
Tarl's shoulder and swung him back, yanked a laser from his trouser
pocket and stuck it in the ex-cyber technician's face. "Don't turn
your back when I'm talking to you, arsehole!"

Sabre turned to
face the man, who glanced at him and released Tarl, retreating with
a black look at Tassin.

Tarl said, "I
think the lifts are too busy. We should take the stairs."

Sabre nodded
and led Tassin through the crowd, which parted before him. The door
beside the lifts slid open when he reached it, and he headed down a
steep stairwell, Tarl close behind, followed by the passengers. The
next deck was deserted, which brought wails of anguish from the
passengers.

"They've left
without us!" the pugnacious man yelled, inciting greater panic.

Sabre headed
for the next emergency door, but stopped halfway there, the brow
band flashing. "Aliens are on the deck below."

Some of the
women shrieked, and the crowd bolted down the corridor. Tassin
turned to Sabre, her alarm growing when he turned his head from
side to side. She knew what that meant.

"There are more
down the corridor," he said.

The fleeing
passengers skidded to a halt and ran back to him, the pugnacious
man at their forefront. "Where do we go? Ask the cyber! Tell him to
protect us!" he shouted, reaching for Tassin as if he intended to
shake her. Sabre punched him, sending him flailing into the crowd
with a grunt.

Tassin gazed up
at the black visor that hid his eyes. "Why are you only sensing
them now?"

"They were
detected even before they boarded this ship, but only entered the
deck below a moment ago."

"Where do we
go?"

Sabre nodded
towards the opposite end of the corridor. "That way."

Taking her hand
again, he broke into what, for him, was a lope, but for Tassin was
so fast that she could barely keep up. Several male passengers
overtook them, abandoning their women. Tarl ran alongside,
scowling.

"They're
herding us into the centre of the ship, away from the life pods.
I've heard about them doing this."

"I know," Sabre
said. "But there are too many behind us."

A little
further down the corridor, he stopped and kicked open a door with a
terrific bang, leaving the men who had overtaken them to race on to
certain death. Sabre led the remaining passengers, all of whom were
women, across a rather shabby crew mess hall with yellow floor
tiles, cheap plastiform chairs and worn green tables. He ran
through the adjoining kitchen and into another corridor, turning
back the way they had come. Tassin's lungs and legs burnt by the
time they reached another bank of lifts. Sabre slammed open the
door beside them and descended the stairwell. Tassin stumbled after
him, only his grip on her hand preventing her from falling. Tarl
helped a pregnant woman who could barely keep up, earning grateful
smiles from the other women who were trying to support her.

Sabre stepped
out of the door at the bottom of the stairwell and into another
identical corridor, heading for the life pods at the end of it. He
released Tassin's hand and drew his lasers. "Stay behind me and
hold on."

Tassin hooked
her fingers into his belt, her heart hammering. None of the women
appeared to have noticed Sabre's slip-ups, and she was beyond
caring if they did.

"Why will we
be... safe in the life pods?" she panted. "Surely they'll attack
those, too?"

"There are
hundreds of them, some will escape."

"It sounds like
poor odds."

"Better than
staying on the ship."

"What about
calling for help?"

Tarl, who
trotted beside her, said, "The captain's done that already, but no
one wants to take on a Corsair horde."

"So no one's
going to help us?"

"Unlikely.
Unless there's a full squadron of warships within range."

"What about an
Overlord?" she demanded. "Surely one of those ships could -"

"Overlords
don't bother with insignificant matters."

"Ravian might,
if Sabre was in danger, wouldn't he?"

Tarl glanced at
the cyber. "That depends on how fond he is of Sabre, doesn't
it?"

"It's worth a
try."

"Yeah, but we'd
have to find an interstellar transmitter. The cyber's isn't strong
enough."

Tassin shot him
a scandalised look. "It has a transmitter, too?"

"A short range
one, only a few light years in space, then the signal will break up
due to background radiation. But it can interface with the ship's
computers to get access to its transmitter."

Sabre stopped,
causing Tassin to bump into him, and turned his head. "Everyone get
down!"

The women threw
themselves down, and Tassin released her hold on his belt to drop
to the floor. Tarl fell to his knees beside her and drew his
weapon. A moment later, three creatures bounded out of a door down
the corridor and raced towards them with soft snarls. They moved so
fast that Tassin could hardly make out their shapes, but they were
bipedal, clad in bright orange clothes and had long tails. They
carried stumpy black weapons that made soft pops when they fired
them. Sabre leapt sideways as the projectiles flew past, firing
back. Two of the aliens died with keening shrieks, black holes
appearing in their chests. The third ran up the wall with amazing
agility and leapt at Sabre, firing its weapon. He flung himself
sideways again, spun at the same time and shot the alien from the
side. It collapsed, a hole burnt through its head.

Sabre swung
around. "Let's go!"

Tassin
scrambled up, shaking with shock. The women followed more slowly,
clinging to each other and sobbing. Sabre holstered a laser and
grabbed her hand, dragging her down the corridor. She stared at the
dead aliens as she passed them, glimpsing round faces with short
snouts and split-lipped mouths, wide blue eyes staring in death.
Golden fur covered them and pointed ears were flattened against the
sides of their heads. Sabre raced down the corridor, the women
falling behind and Tassin barely able to keep up. She was glad when
he slowed and turned into a side corridor, descending a stairwell
three steps at a time.

"I thought the
life pods were on this deck?" she asked, holding onto his
shoulder.

"They are, but
the aliens are guarding them. We can't reach them."

"So where are
we going?"

"There are two
shuttles docked in the cargo hold, and no aliens there yet."

"You knew we
couldn't reach the life pods, didn't you?"

He glanced back
at her and nodded. "Since a few minutes ago. They're taking over
all the vital areas of the ship, but the cargo hold isn't high on
their list of priorities."

Sabre slowed to
allow the exhausted women to catch up, then led them deep into the
ship's bowels. At the bottom of the stairwell, he thrust open the
door and entered a vast room stacked with boxes, crates and bags,
loping along a broad aisle towards the back of the hold. Tassin's
heart leapt with relief when two docking ports came into view, open
to reveal the interiors of the shuttles attached to them. A group
of men carried boxes into them, and she recognised the paunchy
figure of Captain Brodal directing them. Sabre stopped a few metres
away, and they ceased their activity to stare at him and the
passengers bunched at his heels.

The captain
stepped forward. "What are you doing here? Go to the life
pods!"

"The life pods
are guarded by aliens," Sabre informed him.

"Well there's
no room on the shuttles for any more people. These are for the
crew."

"If you unload
your loot there will be."

The captain's
florid face hardened. "Those are vital supplies, which we'll need
to reach an inhabited planet."

"Those boxes
are full of prederax, and the closest inhabited world is Atron
Four, two days away under standard impulsion when we pass it in
three days’ time."

"What's
prederax?" Tassin asked Tarl.

"A very
expensive drug."

"The passengers
should have got into the life pods while they could," the captain
said, clearly annoyed that all his lies had been exposed in one
curt sentence.

Sabre shook his
head. "The order to abandon ship was given too late, and you know
it. And the Corsairs will kill most of the people in the life pods
before help arrives. That's why you're here."

"I followed
protocol. The alarm was sounded. It's not my fault they didn't have
time."

Sabre released
Tassin's hand and stepped closer. "The passengers are supposed to
be evacuated first."

"Not on my
ship. My crew is more important." Brodal gestured, and several of
his men drew their lasers. "Come any closer, and I'll kill them
myself, cyber. Especially that one." He nodded at Tassin, then
turned his head to address his men. "She's his owner, guys. He
won't do anything to jeopardise her, so keep her covered. She might
have ordered him to help the others, but she's the only one he'll
protect."

The crewmen
aimed their weapons at the passengers and Tassin, and the captain
smiled. "I know better than to try to kill you, cyber. Go find a
life pod, or fight the Corsairs, I don't care, but you're not
coming aboard a shuttle."

Sabre glanced
at Tassin. "Go."

"No!" Brodal
barked, realising his mistake. "Nobody move! The first one who does
dies. You can find a pod after we're gone."

Sabre dropped
into a forward roll and leapt up beside the captain, pressed a
laser to his head and addressed the crew. "Throw down your weapons
or your captain dies."

Brodal
grimaced. "Bloody cybers! I should never have allowed one on my
ship. Nothing but bloody trouble!"

The crewmen
hesitated, eyeing Sabre, then some shrugged and holstered their
weapons, returning to their task. Three continued to aim at Tassin,
however, and her stomach churned.

Sabre frowned
at the captain. "What, they don’t give a shit about you?"

"They're not
exactly a loyal crew, no, so I'm useless as a hostage."

"Or they're
bluffing."

Brodal
shrugged. "The only way you're going to find out is to kill me,
isn't it? Does your owner have the stomach to order that, I
wonder?"

 


 


Sabre drew his
other laser and fired at a box a crewman carried. It burst into
flames, and the man dropped it with a curse, rubbing his singed
hands. Several of his comrades paused to glare at the cyber before
continuing with their task.

The captain
smirked. "Try that again, and your owner dies."

Sabre glanced
at the three men who still aimed their weapons at Tassin, then
lowered his laser and stepped back, turning towards her.

"Stop!" Brodal
yelled. "Get any closer to her, and she dies."

The cyber
halted, turning to face the captain once more.

Brodal
sniggered. "Foiled again, hey? I wasn't born yesterday, you know.
Move and she dies."

Sabre
considered the situation, frustrated to find that he had walked
into a predicament from which there was no escape, since he had
made the mistake of assuming, first of all, that the crew was
friendly, and then that it valued its captain. Both should have
been safe assumptions on a luxury passenger liner, but perhaps he
should have realised that men who would steal their ship’s cargo
while it was under attack were not the sort to be loyal to their
captain, although that was not a certainty, either. Now Tassin was
exposed, and, although he could still protect her, some of the
passengers would die before they could reach cover. Worse, it would
be in vain, for there were at least twenty crewmen loading the
shuttles, and even if he killed some, the rest would escape.
Holstering his lasers, he folded his arms and watched the crew
work, considering other ways to escape the ship. Tarl cursed behind
him as he came to the same conclusion Sabre had.

Brodal looked
smug, apparently unfazed by the fact that Sabre’s plan had failed
because his crew was prepared to let the cyber kill him. "Where are
the Corsairs?" He asked Sabre, who ignored him, and the captain
drew his laser and pointed it at Tassin. "Tell him to answer
me."

She glanced at
Sabre. "Answer him."

"Fifty per cent
are guarding the life pods, thirty per cent are in the engine room,
the rest are scattered throughout the ship, hunting."

"So none are
headed this way?"

"No."

"Good." Brodal
turned to his men. "We have time to load the dramex too."

The crew
continued to load the shuttles with expensive cargo, and Sabre
waited. When the last box had been carried aboard, the captain
entered one of the shuttles. The crewmen followed, keeping Tassin
in their sights until the inner airlock doors slid shut.

She approached
Sabre. "What are we going to do now?"

"Hide."

"Hide?" Her
brows rose.

"Yes. Twelve
people have survived Corsair attacks by hiding until they
left."

Tarl glanced at
the frightened women. "There are fifteen of us. Where the hell are
we all going to hide?"

"Not together.
Some will probably be found, but some won't. It's a calculated
risk. What other option do we have?"

"Let's call
Ravian," Tassin said.

"He won't
come."

"You don't know
that,” Tarl pointed out.

"It's worth a
try," Tassin added.

Sabre shrugged.
"Fine. The nearest access point is by the door."

Tarl headed
back towards the portal, and Sabre looked around at the ring of
expectant, frightened faces. "You must find hiding places and wait
for the Corsairs to leave. It's your only chance now."

The women
looked despairing, but dispersed, quieting their weeping children.
Sabre strode to the door, where the ex-technician had removed the
cover from the access panel beside it and poked around inside.

"Stop that
before you electrocute yourself," Sabre advised.

"If we could
lock this door, it might keep the Corsairs out."

"For about ten
minutes, and then they'll know someone's hiding in here."

Tarl sighed.
"Fine, do your thing. I think you can use the intercom."

Sabre nodded.
"Yes, I just need to order the computer to patch it into the
interstellar transmitter. What's the Overlord frequency?"

"348.44."

"Won't the
computer ask for passwords or codes or something?" Tassin
asked.

"Not from a
cyber. It communicates in machine code. The ship's computer won't
be able to distinguish between a cyber's commands and its own
programmes. It was designed that way."

"I see," Tassin
murmured, but he could tell she did not really understand.


 


 


 Chapter Ten

 


Sabre squatted
in front of the access panel, and the brow band blazed electric
blue, but without the drone. A few seconds later the control unit
went dark again, and he stood up.

"It's done. Our
co-ordinates are 749-238-QDX.”

Tarl turned to
Tassin. "Okay, do your thing." He pressed the intercom button.

"Overlord
Ravian, this is Premier Tassin Alrade. We urgently need your
assistance. Corsairs have attacked our ship. We are at co-ordinates
749-238-QDX."

Tarl took his
finger off the button, and a faint hiss came from the panel. After
a minute, Tarl shook his head. "He's not coming, I guess."

"It was a long
shot," Sabre said. "Let's find somewhere to hide."

"Where are the
Corsairs?"

"They haven't
moved, except for the hunters, who are still roaming the
corridors."

Tarl glanced
around. "Where would be a good place to hide?"

Sabre unclipped
his helmet and pulled it off, ran a hand through his cropped hair
and rubbed his face. His eyes roved the room before wandering
upwards, becoming intent, and Tassin followed his gaze, a qualm
running through her. Huge beams ran across the hold's roof where
the ship's skeleton was exposed, but they were at least seven
metres above them.

"You're not
thinking of hiding up there, are you?"

"It's the best
place in here."

"There are
better places elsewhere?"

He nodded,
studying the beams. "There are some good crawl spaces in the engine
room, but that's full of Corsairs."

"How the hell
are we going to get up there?" Tarl demanded.

Sabre's gaze
swept down the smooth walls, and he nodded towards a stack of
crates on one side, which was about three metres high. "There."

"We'll still
need a rope or something."

"Those beams
are very narrow," Tassin said. "It's hardly a hiding place."

"It is if we
knock out the lights," Sabre said. "Corsairs see well in the dark,
but not that well. And it's not an obvious place. People rarely
look up."

"I don't like
it."

Tarl said, "If
Sabre says it's the best place, you'd better believe it."

"It may be
perfect for him, but I'm good at falling off things like that."

Sabre smiled.
"This time I won't let you fall."

"If they do see
us, we'll be sitting ducks."

"If they find
us, it won't matter where we are, we'll have a problem."

"So let's find
a rope," Tarl said, glancing around.

It took ten
minutes to establish that there was no rope in the hold. Tarl
swore, and Sabre looked up at the conduits that ran around the
hold, carrying various cables. Going over to the nearest, he leapt
up and grabbed it, ripping it off the wall. It took him only a
couple of minutes to strip off the conduit, exposing the wires
within, select one and pull it out with a swift yank.

Sabre scaled
the sloping stack, helping Tassin up after him. Throwing the cable
over a beam, he climbed up it and stood on the narrow beam with the
ease of an acrobat. Tarl tied the cable loosely around Tassin's
chest under her arms, then gave Sabre a thumbs up. Sabre hauled her
up and helped her onto the beam, where she lay down and clung to it
with arms and legs, trying not to look down. The cyber untied the
cable and slid his arms under her shoulders.

"Let go. We're
going to the other bulkhead, away from the stack."

"No! I... this
is bad enough!"

"Let go,
Tassin. Trust me."

"I do... It's
just..."

"Let go."

Gritting her
teeth, she released her grip, and Sabre picked her up. She clung to
his neck, burying her face in the side of it.

"If you drop
me..."

"I won't drop
you."

Tassin kept her
eyes closed, but Sabre strode along without so much as a
wobble.

"How do you do
this?" she muttered.

"I'm part
machine, remember?"

"Were you
trained –?"

"Yeah, I was
trained."

His curt tone
made her wonder what manner of painful exercise was used to train
cybers to balance on narrow beams. It seemed as if just about
everything he did had some traumatic association. He stopped and
lowered her onto the beam so she was seated on it with her back to
the bulkhead. Once she had a firm grip on the beam, he released
her, and she wobbled.

"All right?" he
enquired.

Tassin's
stomach did its best to crawl into her mouth while her heart did a
fandango in her throat. She swallowed and opened her eyes a slit,
only to discover that she was now seven metres above the ground.
Sabre squatted in front of her, his eyes full of concern and a hint
of impatience. She longed to grab him and hang on to his reassuring
solidity, but nodded.

"I suppose so.
What about the lights?"

"I'll fix that
as soon as Tarl's up here."

Sabre rose and
walked away along the beam as if he was out on a stroll in the
park, stopping at the cable to look down at Tarl, who had tied it
around his chest. To Tassin's amazement, Sabre took hold of the
cable and hauled Tarl up with little effort, even though the
ex-technician was a big man. Tarl clambered onto the beam with
Sabre's help and stood up, wobbling precariously until Sabre
gripped his shoulders and steadied him as they walked back to
Tassin. When Tarl was settled on the beam in front of her, Sabre
returned to the cable and pulled it up, coiled it and fastened it
to the beam. He walked further along the beam, drew a laser and
shot the access panel beside the door. A flash of sparks shot from
it with a hissing crackle, and the hold plunged into darkness.

Tassin held
onto Tarl, his presence a comfort, his back pressing her to the
bulkhead. She peered into the gloom while her eyes adjusted, spying
Sabre's twinkling brow band far out on the beam, the rest of him an
indistinct shape. He walked back to her and Tarl, squatting
down.

"Now we
wait."

 


 


Ravian turned
as Fairen strode into her private rooms, a frown wrinkling her
brow. "Much as it pleases me to see you again, Fairen, I have to
wonder at the reason for your visit."

"You received
the message from Tassin Alrade?"

"Of course. Did
you come to make sure I didn't answer it?"

"Did you intend
to?"

She shrugged.
"I was considering it."

"Your feelings
for the cyber are improper."

"Contrary to
popular opinion, we're allowed to have feelings."

"Naturally,
when we find a suitable, and willing partner. But to intervene in a
Corsair attack to save a man who does not return your feelings is
foolish."

Ravian turned
to the refreshment counter and poured a drink. "He might have
returned them in time, if you hadn't interfered."

"No, he
wouldn't. I've read him, and you would have been disappointed."

"Ah, of course,
you're the ultimate empath."

Fairen shrugged
and helped himself to a fruit juice. "Yes, I am. His love for the
girl is unshakeable, even though he doesn't know it yet."

"But you told
him."

"Of course."
Fairen added ice to his glass.

"He's still
worth saving."

"I agree, but
he's a bone of contention, setting you against Ramadaus, which is
not good."

"You set
yourself against Ramadaus, too."

Fairen sipped
his drink. "I informed him of my judgement, that's all."

"You as good as
ordered him not to execute the cyber."

"I see Ramadaus
has already aired his displeasure to you."

Ravian turned
and sank down on the couch. "He thought I had involved you in our
little dispute. I disabused him of that idea."

"Good. I
wouldn't want him to think I was available for second
opinions."

"If you think
the cyber's worth saving, why don't you do it?"

"One man's life
does not warrant the intervention of an Overlord."

Ravian snorted.
"Draloy rescued Vanesh from execution when she was captured by the
Antari."

"They loved
each other."

"It doesn't
matter. Overlords have intervened for the sake of one person.
Travelan saved Pretan from -"

Fairen held up
a hand. "I know history as well as you do. Pretan was Travelan's
son. I can't prevent you from saving him, and you know it."

"As I said, I'm
considering it."

"Don't consider
it too long, or it will be too late."

"You want me to
save him, don't you?" she asked.

"I'm
impartial."

Ravian patted
the couch beside her. "Come and sit, you're making the place look
untidy." He joined her on the couch, keeping a safe distance, and
she leant closer. "What did you see when you read him?"

"Ah, now you're
curious."


"Naturally."

"What did you
see?"

Ravian studied
her drink with a sigh. "A lot of blank spaces. Pits of darkness
covered with shields of pain. Confusion. Terrible inadequacy,
and... gentleness. Deep, profound compassion mingled with ice-cold
logic. It was like nothing I've ever sensed before, a mixture of
human and machine. Above all, honesty and innocence."

Fairen nodded.
"You only brushed the surface of his mind. The dark pits hide his
true essence. Those blank spaces are where his intellect died of
loneliness and despair, and he abandoned the world outside. He has
no ego, no sense of self-worth. It was beaten from him by cruelty,
and all that's left is pure... I don't think there's a word for it.
If people are wood, he's duronium. Have you ever read a child?"

"A
six-year-old."

"Even they have
more guile and vanity than him. Yet he hates himself above all
others, even those who made him what he is."

She raised her
brows. "He blames himself?"

"No, he's not a
fool. He blames them, he just hates himself because he's not like
the rest of us, and he considers himself beneath us."

Ravian stared
across the room, pondering his words, and the silence thickened
until she broke it. "What's in those pits of darkness?"

Fairen frowned
into his glass. "Sorrow."

 


 


Sabre turned
his head towards Tassin, the lights on the brow band flashing.

"They're
coming. Keep still and don't make a sound. They have extremely keen
hearing."

Tassin nodded,
wondering if he could see her, and tried to keep her breathing even
and silent. The doors at the end of the hold slid open, letting in
a shaft of light. Lanky forms moved into the hold with gliding
steps, making soft snarling sounds. Some fiddled with the access
panel, then they waited until more came, bringing powerful torches
that slashed the gloom with brilliant beams. Ten of them passed
below, searched the aisles and pushed over stacks of cargo. Looking
down made her dizzy, and she closed her eyes, glad of Tarl's back
pressing her to the wall, although she wished it was Sabre's.

A crash of
falling boxes made her start, and she strived to calm her racing
heart. She opened her eyes to search for the reassuring flashing of
the cyber band, but Sabre must have been looking away. More crashes
made her tension rise, then screams erupted as one of the women was
found, ending abruptly.

"Bastards,"
Tarl whispered.

A beam of light
flashed upwards, illuminating the roof not far from them, and
wandered towards them. Sabre's brow band became visible as he
turned his head towards them. Tassin thought her heart would burst
with terror. The light wandered past and dropped back to the cargo
as another woman screamed, this time mixed with the thud of
footsteps and snarls from the Corsairs. Her brief flight ended in a
shriek, and near silence followed as the Corsairs continued their
search. Several minutes passed, and the lights moved back towards
the door. A crash of falling cargo was followed by a wail of
terror. Tassin burnt with anguish and rage as three Corsairs
dragged the pregnant girl into the light from the doorway, and she
struggled hysterically. They held her down and examined her,
apparently curious about her distended belly.

In the faint
light, Tassin could make out Sabre's profile as he gazed down at
the scene below, his brows drawn together. She knew he wanted to
save the girl, and only his concern for her safety prevented him.
He glanced at her, and she shook her head, although she, too,
wanted to rescue the girl. Sabre looked down again, and she guessed
that he was weighing his chances against ten Corsairs. Killing them
would only give away his presence and bring more, however. She
closed her eyes and plugged her ears as the girl's screams rose to
shrieks of agony.

Tarl cursed and
drew his laser. His first three shots hit two Corsairs. One died
with a yelp, the other grunted and leapt into the air. Beams of
light flashed upwards, and Tassin almost slid off the beam as she
tried to duck out of their path, grabbing Tarl. Sabre jumped up and
loped away along the beam, drawing his lasers. He fired several
shots in quick succession, and three more Corsairs collapsed before
the rest dived for cover.

The girl
scrambled up and fled out of the door. The Corsairs' weapons made
soft pops as they fired deadly missiles that hissed past to hit the
roof. Sabre fired again, hit several cargo boxes and set them
ablaze, drawing the Corsairs' fire. Projectiles whizzed past him as
he trotted further along the beam. Corsairs ran from the fire, one
falling as Sabre shot him. Tarl fired again, and more missiles hit
the bulkhead behind them with soft clangs. Tassin gasped and
grabbed his arm to try to stop him.

Sabre shot
another crate, set it ablaze and forced three Corsairs to break
cover. One collapsed with a black hole in his back as the cyber
shot him. Beams of light swept over Sabre, who fired at them,
knocking two out. Acrid black smoke billowed from the burning cargo
to fill the hold with choking fumes. An alarm buzzed, and clouds of
white gas jetted from the roof.

Tarl cursed.
"The fire extinguishers have been triggered."

"Isn't that a
good thing?" Tassin asked, coughing.

"No. It's
toxic."

Tassin glanced
at Sabre, and her blood chilled as he holstered his lasers, bent to
grip the beam and stepped off it, swinging by his arms before
dropping into the white mist. The fires were extinguished, and the
gas swirled below, rising slowly. The force of the extinguishers
had sent the deadly gas past them, leaving them unscathed for the
moment.

Coughing
Corsairs staggered into the open, and Sabre moved amongst them,
killing them. The surviving women ran towards the door, coughing
and stumbling as the gas overcame them. Sabre sprinted to the
nearest and swept her up, threw her over his shoulder and gripped
another's arm, dragging her to the door. Dumping them outside, he
dashed back to rescue two more, then returned for another two while
one staggered out by herself.

Tassin watched
the deadly gas rise, her heart pounding in her throat. Sabre ran
about below, dragging out more women. He returned again, pausing
beneath them to scan the room. Evidently there were no more life
signs in it, for he glanced up at them. Tassin's nose burnt and her
head spun as the gas rose to engulf her. Tarl coughed and clamped a
hand over his mouth.

"Don't
breathe!" Sabre shouted, and she nodded, her lungs burning. He held
out his arms. "Tassin, jump!"

Tassin's eyes
burnt, and tears obscured her vision. His order seemed insane.
Surely even he could not catch her from such a height. Could
he?

"Jump!" he
yelled.

Tarl turned his
head. "Do as he says!"

"It's too
far!"

"Do it!"

There seemed to
be no choice. If she stayed on the beam she would die. Throwing
caution to the winds, she eased her grip and let herself slip
sideways. Her vision grew dark from lack of air, and her lungs
spasmed. Her weakened hands lost their grip, and she slid off the
beam, flailing wildly.


 


 


 Chapter Eleven

 


Sabre braced
himself as she fell towards him, stepping forward to catch her. He
bent to absorb the force of the impact, and her hair brushed the
floor, then he straightened, holding her cradled against his chest.
He sprinted into the corridor and put her down beside the other
women, most of whom were recovering. Assuring himself that she was
all right, he took a deep breath and loped back into the hold. Tarl
had lowered himself off the beam and hung by his arms.

Sabre stopped
under him. "Let go!"

Tarl obeyed,
and again Sabre braced himself for the impact, stepping back. Tarl
weighed more than twice as much as Tassin, and his bulk almost
forced Sabre to his knees. He straightened and set the technician
on his feet, dragged him out and slapped the access panel outside
to close the doors, cutting off the gas that crept into the
corridor.

Tarl gasped and
coughed, wiping his watering eyes. Sabre went over to kneel beside
Tassin and place a hand on her shoulder as she coughed and rubbed
her streaming eyes.

"Are you all
right?"

She nodded.

"We've got to
get out of here," Tarl said.

"And go where?"
Sabre turned to him, his expression grim. "Thanks to you, we're
exposed."

"I couldn't
just sit there and watch them -"

"Did you think
I was enjoying it?"

"No, of course
not, but -"

"If you want to
play hero, do it when you don't endanger others, especially
Tassin," Sabre said.

"You could have
let them -?"

"Yes. To keep
Tassin safe, I could have watched them butcher that girl and her
baby. Does that make me a monster?"

"No." Tarl
hesitated. "I don't know what it makes you, but..."

"I'll save who
I can, when I can, but when I can't, I'll save Tassin. Everyone
else is expendable, including you."

"But you did
save most of them, because I -"

"Oh, you want
credit for that now? You almost got us all killed. The Corsairs
were leaving the hold, so that girl would have been their last
victim. Thanks to your heroism, seven more women died from the
gas."

"You triggered
the extinguishers by starting the fires!" Tarl said.

"Because if I
hadn't, we'd all be dead. I could have killed them, but not before
one of them called for help. Did you think I wasn't considering all
the options? I wanted to save her just as much as you did, maybe
more. Now she's run off and she'll probably be killed anyway. You
seem to have forgotten what I am. This is what I'm trained to do,
and I'm a hell of a lot better at it than you."

Tarl nodded.
"You're right, I know. I just... I couldn't bear it."

"That's why
cybers have no emotions. Their decisions are based purely on logic
and strategy. I guess I've inherited some of that dispassion."

The women
stared at Sabre, and one asked, "What are you?"

He glared at
her. "How the hell should I know?"

Tarl glanced
around. "Shouldn't we find somewhere else to hide?"

"We don't have
many options left, now that the hold is full of gas. The hunters
will search every room, cupboard and locker. The rest are going to
get suspicious about their missing comrades and come looking for
them. They might think the gas killed them, but if they get close
enough to see the wounds, they'll start hunting us. There are over
three hundred Corsairs on a horde ship."

"So what should
we do?"

Sabre shrugged,
shooting a glare at a woman who leant closer to peer at his brow
band. "We have no choice now. We'll have to hide in a cabin, and
I'll have to kill any hunters that find us."

"Corsairs are
superstitious. They might think their comrades’ disappearance is a
bad omen and leave."

"Maybe. Or they
might think there's someone killing them and band together. They're
not stupid. Our chances before were slim, now they're almost
non-existent." Sabre turned to Tassin as she put a hand on his
arm.

"I can’t
believe you caught me like that..."

Tarl snorted.
"Of course he did, he's capable of -"

"Why don't you
get her a bloody brochure?" Sabre asked.

Tassin rubber
her brow with a shaking hand. "You caught him too?"

"Yeah." Sabre
glared down the corridor. “Although I’m starting to wish I
hadn’t.”

Tassin turned
to frown at Tarl. "What were you thinking, shooting at those
creatures?"

"They were
-"

"I know what
they were doing, and, if not for Sabre, they'd have done the same
thing to us."

"I knew he
could deal with them."

Tassin's frown
deepened. "You deliberately put us in danger so he would have to
fight them?"

"I know what
he's capable of! Okay, I should have realised one might call for
help before they were all killed. I made a mistake!"

Tassin shot
Sabre an alarmed look. "Did they call for help?"

"No, the gas
stopped them."

"What do we do
now?"

"Find somewhere
else to hide and hope the Corsairs think those hunters in the hold
started the fires and were all killed by the gas."

Tarl scowled at
the floor. "I don't know how you could stand it."

"I wanted to
live," Tassin said. "I didn't think there was any way to save her
without getting ourselves killed. That may seem heartless and
selfish, but sometimes sacrifice is necessary. If it had been me, I
wouldn't have wanted anyone to risk their life to save me."

"Yeah, you
would, if you'd thought there was any chance they might
succeed."

Sabre stood up
and held out a hand to Tassin. "Let's go."

She took it,
and the cyber pulled her to her feet, then stepped towards Tarl as
he rose, but one of the women distracted him with a hand on his
arm.

"Thank you, for
saving us."

Sabre inclined
his head, turned to Tarl again and gripped the front of his jacket,
hauling him closer, so they stood toe to toe.

"I'm going to
be watching you now. Try a stunt like that again, and I'll kill you
myself, got it?"

 


 


Tarl nodded,
staggering back when Sabre shoved him away. The cyber walked off
down the corridor, and Tassin hurried to catch up. After just a few
metres, he opened a door and entered a medium-sized room lined with
shelves full of cleaning equipment and boxes. The women filed in
and drew together in a corner, comforting each other for the loss
of their friends and children.

Tarl turned to
Sabre. "Shouldn't we hide further away from the hold?"

Sabre frowned
at him. "Stop second guessing me. That's exactly what they'll
expect."

"Right. Look,
I'm not trying to second guess you or anything. It was just a
question. I don't want us to fight."

"Yeah I'll bet
you don't."

Tassin shivered
at the anger in Sabre’s eyes, glad she was not the object of his
ire.

Tarl sat down
with his back against the wall and bowed his head. Tassin took
Sabre's hand, tugged him into the far corner and turned him to face
her. He avoided her eyes, gazing over her head with a mutinous
expression.

"What's got
into you?" she asked. "It's not like you to threaten people."

"This is a
dangerous situation, and he's made it worse."

"He's our
friend." She studied him. "But it's more than that, isn't it?"

"I don't like
him."

"Because he's a
cyber technician?"

He met her
eyes. "He treats me like one. Haven't you noticed?"

"Yes, I had.
I'm sure he can't help it. I think... he's proud of you, in a
strange way. Like he feels he had a hand in your creation, somehow.
I think he almost wants to see you beat these monsters. Maybe to
prove you're even better now that you're free; maybe even to make
you feel better about yourself."

Sabre tilted
his head, smiling. "You think so? Because if he thinks that he's a
moron; killing doesn't make me feel good."

"But the
Corsairs are monsters, murderers."

"We invaded
their territory. They have every right to hate us."

She frowned.
"Yes, I suppose so. But we also have every right to defend
ourselves. I don't want to die, and neither does Tarl. He's afraid,
too. Don't hate him."

"Hate?" He
turned and sank down beside the wall, leaning against it. "I'm not
capable of such a strong emotion, and perhaps it's just as
well."

"You are
capable of it; you just won't let yourself feel it." She sat beside
to him.

Sabre tugged
off the steel mesh gloves and spread his hands to study the faint
scars on the backs of them. "You're right. I'm afraid of it. What
happens if I get really angry, and lash out?"

"You won't. You
got angry with me on Omega, remember? When I started that knife
fight between you and the Prince?"

"Yeah. But this
situation is a hell of a lot worse. The stress is greater, the
tension and the stakes are higher. Besides, that was you." He shook
his head. "I'm not used to being in charge. I've always just been
an onlooker. Now the responsibility is mine alone, and it's
hard."

"Did you want
to hurt Tarl?"

"No. I'm
angrier with myself. What happened was my fault. I should have
stopped him. I could have, but I didn't." Sabre clenched his hands,
watching the skin on his knuckles whiten. "A part of me didn't want
to. I wanted to save that girl, and I could have, but I didn't want
to risk putting you in danger to do it, so I let him make the
decision for me. I'm supposed to be in charge; I'm the one with the
training, but..."

"What?"

"I guess I
don't have the confidence to make life and death decisions. I'd
rather someone else did it for me." He rubbed his face. "I don't
want the responsibility. I can't handle it. I'm not used to
it."

"It's all
right." She placed a hand on his forearm. "You're doing fine, and
I'll help you."

"If my life, or
yours, or even Tarl's is threatened, the decision's easy, but she
was a stranger," he went on as if she had not spoken. "Killing is
easy, but to stand by and watch someone die when you know you can
help them... Even the cyber didn't make its own decisions; the
orders came from the owner. I -"

"Hey, look at
me." She gripped his chin, turning his face towards her. "It's all
right, I understand. When it comes to tactical decisions, you're in
charge, but if there's a situation that involves the possible death
of another person, I'll decide."

He took her
hand and gazed at it, his fingers caressing it. "You shouldn't have
to do that. It's not right. Hell, there's so much about this that's
not right. I'm failing." His face twisted. "They were right to put
the cyber in charge."

Tassin moved
around in front of him to try to see his face, but he bowed his
head. "No, they weren't. It's not your fault. You're a gentle man,
and that's a good thing."

"It isn't when
I put you in danger because I can't do the right thing."

"Who's to say
what the right thing is? It's not..." She shook her head, searching
for the right words. "It's not a decision that anyone should have
to make, to choose who lives and who dies."

"I want to save
everyone."

"I know. And
you're right to want that. So do I. But sometimes it's just not
possible." Tassin looked up as a shadow fell on them.

Tarl stood over
them, frowning. "What the hell are you two arguing about?"

Tassin glanced
at Sabre, afraid that Tarl's intrusion would anger him, but he
merely turned his head away. She grabbed at the straw of moral
support Tarl offered.

"Maybe you can
help."

He squatted.
"Glad to. What's the problem?"

She explained
it, and he looked thoughtful.

"This after he
wanted to rip my head off for shooting those buggers?"

"That's not
helping," she said.

"Yeah, okay.
Hey bud." He patted Sabre's shoulder. "Don't get mad, okay? You
were right. But that's not the problem, I know. That was a shitty
situation, and saving that poor girl was morally right but
strategically wrong. I acted on impulse. Take some pressure off
yourself before you crack. We need you. I know you're not going to
want to hear this, but you've got to try to think like the cyber
did."

"Tarl!" Tassin
glared at him. "He's trying to learn to be human."

"I know. Sorry,
but it's what he knows best, and it'll get him through this. Sabre,
what would the cyber have done in that situation?"

"Obeyed its
owner."

"Did Tassin
give you an order?"

"Yes. When I
looked at her, she shook her head. I knew what she meant. The cyber
would have stopped you from shooting the Corsairs, but I
didn't."

"Because you
wanted to save the girl."

Sabre nodded.
"A weak emotion. Pity."

"Because you're
human."

"And Tassin
isn't?"

"I pitied her
too," Tassin said. "It was horrible. I wanted to save her, but I
didn't want to risk getting the rest of us killed."

"A sensible
tactical decision, even if based on a misconception," Tarl
commented.

"What
misconception?" She frowned at him.

"You weren't
sure Sabre could kill all of them. I knew he could, but I didn’t
think further than that." Tarl clasped Sabre's shoulder again.
"There's nothing wrong with you; except, of course, you're human.
This is a very bad situation for you to be in at this stage. It's
tough for all of us, but it must be hell for you, when you’re still
trying to figure yourself out. Take it a step at a time, and don't
blame yourself for shit that goes wrong. It's not your fault, okay?
I messed up, and now those women who died in the gas are on my
conscience. That was what you were trying to avoid, wasn't it, bud?
If the decision had been yours, that girl's death would have been
on your conscience, and you're not ready for shit like that. Hell,
that's a lot to handle for someone who's only been out in the real
world for, what, less than eighteen months?"

"Thirteen
months, three days and four hours," Sabre supplied.

"Right. So when
it comes to dealing with shit like that, you’re just not
ready."

"When you drew
your laser, I hesitated. I just... I'm trained to deal with combat
situations, but deciding to let them kill the girl was hard. I
couldn't prevent you from trying to save her, even though I knew
you were wrong. Somehow, that was worse than doing nothing.”

“That's a tough one for anyone, bud. I couldn't do it," Tarl
said.

"You're not a
soldier."

Tarl smiled.
"You may know a hundred ways to kill a man with one hand, and you
have the courage to put yourself in danger, but you're not
heartless. This is." He tapped the control unit. "This little
monster has no conscience whatsoever. But you're not it, and it's
not you. They didn't train you to have no pity. They didn't care
what you thought; a computer controlled you. You think you've
inherited some of the cyber's dispassion, but what you've got is
cyber programming. You’ve got reams and reams of situational
mandates, trained responses and operational strategies, all utterly
logical, and some of them go against your feelings, right?"

Sabre inclined
his head. "Yeah. It's confusing."

"Of course it
is. You’re still automatically referring to the cyber’s
programming, but your heart tells you something completely
different. I pretty much let my heart rule me, which leads to mess
ups. Tassin's the only one qualified to make those kinds of
decisions. She's been trained since childhood to disregard her
feelings. Or at least manage them."

"A warrior
queen." Sabre smiled.

Tarl rose to
his feet. "I do have a complaint about your choice of hiding
places, though. There are no facilities, and we could be stuck here
for a while."

Sabre glanced
at the huddle of women. "I didn't think of that."

"No, a cyber
wouldn't."

Tassin frowned.
"Cybers need to use the facilities as much as we do."

"Actually they
don't. They generally keep liquid intake to a minimum, and most of
that is excreted as perspiration."

"Sabre doesn't
sweat any more than me."

"Not until he
has to fight someone."

"Oh. I
see."

Sabre stood up.
"We can move to a cabin, there's one next door. I chose this room
because it's bigger." He looked vague for a moment. "The Corsairs
aren't coming this way yet."

"Good." Tarl
turned to the women and announced, "We're going next door, where
there's a bathroom."

Smiles and nods
greeted his proclamation, and he led them to the door. Sabre would
have followed, but Tassin caught his sleeve. “Stay here a while and
talk to me.”

As Tarl closed
the door, she sat down again, patting the floor beside her. "Come
here."

He obeyed,
looking confused. "So, what's the problem?"

"There's no
problem. I just..." She turned to him and slipped her arms around
his chest, his armour digging into her. "There's a possibility we
might not get out of this alive. This may be all the time we have
together."

"We'll get out
of it."

"I hope so."
She sighed, some of the tension leaving her.

Sabre stroked
her hair. "I could get used to this."

"I'm glad.
Let's hope we get the chance."

For a while
silence reigned, then Tassin raised her head and he averted his
eyes. She smiled. "You're so shy, it's cute."

He snorted and
smiled. "This is hardly the time or place for a cuddle."

"We may never
get another chance. What are the odds?"

"Slim."

"I can't think
of anything I'd rather do with my last few minutes of life than to
hold you."

"I'm going to
get us out of this," he said.

"Or die trying.
Promise me you won't leave me behind for them to torture?"

He closed his
eyes, and she knew he hated the idea of being her executioner. "I
won't let them hurt you."

"Good. At least
it'll be quick and painless."

"Don't talk
about that. I don't want to think about it. We're going to get
through this."

Tassin
transferred her hold to his neck and pressed her cheek to his, her
eyes stinging with unshed tears. The poignancy of the moment filled
her heart with sorrow. He held her gently, and she pressed close to
him, her arms tightening.

When she drew
back, he lay down with a sigh, staring at the roof. His action was
a deliberate attempt to put distance between them again, she
sensed, and it hurt her even though she knew the reason for it. He
met her gaze with eyes like chips of silver, a slight smile curling
his lips. Unable to resist, she leant on his chest and stroked his
cheek. She noticed a new light flashing on the control unit, and
wondered what it meant. It probably had a lot to do with his
tension, she surmised.

"What does that
flashing amber light mean?"

He looked
puzzled. "It's a new one?"

"I think so. It
just started flashing now."

"Ah. It's the
proximity alert I told you about. You're too close for the cyber's
comfort."

"You're not
thinking of how to snap my neck are you?" she teased.

"No. Nothing
could be further from my mind."

"Good." She
propped her chin on her hands. "So how do you feel?"

"Embarrassed, I
think."

“Why?”

“Well, you’re very… very close, and… uh… it’s…
weird?”

“Just how many amber lights are flashing in your mind right
now?” she asked.

“Uh… only one.”

“And if I was a stranger?”

“None, because you wouldn’t be lying on my chest.” He paused,
then asked, “Don’t you find it weird, me having things like
proximity alerts?”

“A little, but I’m getting used to it. Just like you’re getting
used to affection, right?”

“Trying to. You don’t have to deal with the flashing lights.”
He pushed her away and sat up in a swift motion. "Shit! They're
coming fast!"

Cold dread
washed away her happiness. "Oh, god."

"Get up!" Sabre
hauled her to her feet, pulling on his gloves as he strode to the
door. He took her hand to tow her into the corridor, bursting
through the next door into a cramped cabin full of women.

Tarl stood up,
his expression grim. "What is it?"

"A group of
twenty coming this way. The rest are moving towards their ship,
preparing to leave, I think. Something must have spooked them."

"Someone
answered our call?"

"Possibly.
They've sent a battle group to find out what happened to the ones
in the hold."

"Okay, so we
sit tight. Maybe they won't have time to search the ship for
us."

Sabre nodded,
glancing at the group of terrified women. "Let's hope so. They've
just entered the corridor outside, everyone keep quiet."


 


 


 Chapter Twelve

 


Overlord Ravian
frowned at the boxy, dull grey ship that was docked with the sleek
intergalactic liner like a leech on a fish. Corsair vessels were
crudely built and functional; the aliens wasted no effort on
aesthetics. Many were pirated freighters that had been converted
into warships. Solar wing generators budded from its sides in dark,
lopsided protrusions, and a row of square, blackened heat engine
openings ran along its stern, used for normal flight between
planets and corridors. Laser cannons sprouted from its sides in
clusters of glittering spikes, and tiny windows glowed with dull
orange light.

By contrast,
the Traverian ship, four times the size of the Corsair vessel, had
graceful lines. Its swept-back solar wing generators resembled the
fins of a predatory fish and its normal-space engines were a
cluster of ovoid openings in a bulbous tail section. The liner's
age showed in the streaks of dust and micro-meteorite pits on its
hull, yet it retained most of its original grace.

Since it was
extremely difficult to attack a ship in a photon corridor, the
Corsairs had attacked the liner while she was crossing from one to
another. This meant that she had been travelling at sub light, and,
since she was unarmed, an easy target. All the ships were still
travelling at just under light speed, but in the vastness of
interstellar space they could do so for years without encountering
a solar system. There was a solar system a few days’ travel ahead,
however. The liner's name, emblazoned in dark blue just in front of
her standard space engines, appeared to be Triumphant, or something
similar, but dust and meteor scars partially obscured the
letters.

The ships were
in a slow spin, probably started when the liner's captain had tried
to evade the Corsair's attempt to attach a boarding tube. Tiny
flames sprouted from the row of square thrusters on the alien
ship's left side, slowing it. The spin would be unnoticeable aboard
the liner, whose artificial gravity would remain constant, and only
someone who looked out of a window would be aware of it. Magnetic
grapplers clung to the liner's sleek hull, holding it to the
Corsair with massive, glinting metallic cables. Distant stars
glittered beyond the ships, which drifted in deep space.

Ravian's
commander stood at her side, holding a com-link.

"They've seen
us," he said. "They're retreating. Do you wish to destroy them, My
Lord?"

"No. Let them
go. We did not condone the invasion of their territory. We have no
quarrel with them. Are there any survivors on the liner?"

He glanced down
at the box’s screen. "A few scattered throughout the ship, and a
group near the cargo hold. Scanners indicate a band of Corsairs
close to them, possibly hunting them."

"Fire a few
shots close to their ship to hurry them up."

"Yes, My Lord."
Commander Korlin tapped the box, and four bolts of red light shot
from one of the massive arms just visible at the edge of the
screens, streaking past within a few metres of the Corsair ship. He
studied the box and shook his head. "No reaction."

"Is there a
cyber on board?"

"Yes, My Lord,
there is one with the group."

Ravian nodded.
"Of course, he’s keeping them safe. Are the Corsairs leaving
now?"

"No, My Lord.
The aliens near the cargo hold haven’t moved."

"Fire four more
shots. Closer."

"Yes, My Lord."
The commander tapped the box, and another four streaks of ruby
light shot past the alien ship, less than a metre away this
time.

 


****

 


Sabre turned
from the door's access panel, the electric blue light in the
control unit fading. "It's locked."

"See if you can
reroute the external cameras to the vidimage monitor," Tarl said.
"Let's see who's scaring them off."

Sabre's brow
band filled with blue light once more, and a few moments later, a
vista of stars appeared on the vidimage screen in the cabin’s
lounge.

Tarl shook his
head. "Try another camera."

Two more views
of stars followed, then the screen filled with the vast form of the
black Spider Ship.

"Ravian," Tarl
whispered.

Sabre nodded.
"So, he came."

"No wonder
they're running for their lives."

"He isn't
attacking them."

Tarl frowned at
the image. "Why not?"

"Maybe because
he doesn't have to?"

"They just
butchered everyone on this ship except us. Why did he come if he's
not going to destroy them?"

Sabre shrugged.
"You'd have to ask him."

Tarl muttered
an oath as a second ship shimmered into being beyond Ravian's, a
gold and silver moth-shaped vessel with vast filigree wings.
"Ramadaus!"

Tassin groaned,
"Oh, no."

"I didn't think
even one Overlord would show up, never mind two," Sabre said.

"He's not
exactly friendly."

"He must have
heard our call too. But Ravian's here..." Tarl shook his head in
confusion.

"Ravian can't
stop him from taking me," Sabre pointed out.

 


****

 


Ravian turned
away from the gleaming ship in her screens, glancing at Commander
Korlin, who averted his eyes. Stepping down from her dais, she
walked to one of the pale circles on the floor.

"Request
contact."

The commander
tapped on his com-link, and, after a few moments, the shaft of
golden light engulfed her, a second forming on the circle beside
her. Ramadaus appeared in it, turning to smile at her.

"Ravian, how
strange to meet you here."

"Why strange,
Ramadaus? You know I protect the free cyber."

"Even after
Fairen put an end to your little tryst with him? You should choose
your companions from amongst the willing, dear girl."

"What are you
doing here?"

"You know
perfectly well. I'm here to execute him."

"Fairen opposes
you in that little venture, too."

"Fairen should
stop poking his nose in where it doesn't belong," Ramadaus
said.

"I agree. But
in this, he's with me."

"I don't see
him."

Ravian turned
to Korlin. "Request contact with Fairen."

"What do you
imagine he's going to do?" Ramadaus enquired.

"I don't know.
He's an unpredictable little tyke, isn't he? You're just as wary of
him as the rest of us."

The commander
cleared his throat. "Request denied, My Lord."

Ramadaus
smiled. "Very unpredictable."

"The Corsair
ship is undocking, My Lord," Korlin said.



"Apparently two
Overlords are enough to panic them into abandoning their men,"
Ramadaus commented.

"Do you intend
to destroy them?"

"No. I have no
quarrel with them, and I'm not here to rescue anyone."

Ravian turned
to her commander again. "Find a ship and order them here to pick up
the survivors."

"Yes, My
Lord."

Ramadaus raised
his brows. "So, you don't intend to kidnap him again?"

"No."

"You're afraid
of Fairen."

"Afraid?" She
snorted. "No, I only admit that he's right. You should, too."

"I don't allow
my peers to govern my decisions."

"Neither do I.
But I do listen to them," she said.

"Then listen to
me, and don't try to interfere with my judgement."

"You're making
a mistake."

Ramadaus shook
his head. "He's an abomination."

"You have not
read him."

"I don't have
to."

"My lord,
look!" Korlin exclaimed.

Ravian turned
to gaze out of the screens, and Ramadaus looked in a different
direction, where the screens aboard his ship were. The crimson
Scorpion Ship moved with majestic splendour between Ravian's ship
and Ramadaus', so close that its curved stanchions almost brushed
theirs.

"He's too
close," Ravian said. "Take evasive action."

"Yes, My
Lord."

"What is that
bloody idiot doing?" Ramadaus demanded.

"Interfering
again." Ravian smiled.

The Scorpion
Ship halted, and a beam of green light engulfed the Corsair ship,
preventing its departure.

"What is he
doing?" Ravian asked.

"If I know
Fairen, he's going to judge them." Ramadaus frowned. "Foolish boy,
he puts himself in grave danger."

"We've got to
stop him."

"How?"

 


****

 


Fairen smiled
at his commander. "That's got them riled. Bring me the Corsair
leader."

"We have no way
of knowing which one is the leader, My Lord."

Fairen gave a
grunt of annoyance. "Then just bring me one of them. I don't care
which."

"My lord, they
are dangerous."

"Do as I
say."

"Yes, My Lord."
Commander Shrain glanced down at his com-link as it beeped.
"Overlord Ravian is requesting contact again."

"Denied."

"My
lord..."

Fairen sighed.
"Just do it."

"Yes, My Lord.
The Corsair is aboard."

"Bring him to
me." Fairen donned his veiled mask.

Commander
Shrain, a grey-haired man in his mid-fifties with a bluff
countenance and receding hairline, tapped his com-link, his
expression anxious. A few minutes later, four soldiers dragged in a
struggling Corsair who snarled and bared his teeth. His arms were
shackled behind his back and a short length of chain bound his
ankles, barely long enough to allow him to walk. He hissed at the
sight of the hooded Overlord and struggled more fiercely, making
the men stagger. Ten more crewmen took up positions around the
prisoner, their silver weapons trained on him. Fairen drew a gloved
hand from the folds of his robe and beckoned. The soldiers hauled
the Corsair closer, forcing him to his knees at the bottom of the
dais.

Fairen gazed
down at him. "Do they understand us?"

"No one has
ever been able to communicate with Corsairs, My Lord," Commander
Shrain replied.

"But he's not
stupid. He must know if he tries to attack me he'll die."

"Corsairs are
well known for suicidal attacks, My Lord. They cannot be
trusted."

"I can't read
him while the men are touching him. Corsairs fear Overlords, that's
why they tried to run."

"We don't know
what they fear, My Lord. An Overlord's ship is large and powerful,
anyone would run from it."

Fairen stepped
down from the dais. "Is he their leader?"

"There's no way
to tell. We translocated him from their command centre, but he
could be a pilot for all we know. He injured two crewmen before
they got the chains on him."

"Release
him."

The soldiers
stepped back, looking tense. The Corsair watched them, his lips
drawn back to reveal long fangs. Fairen stepped closer and pulled
off his right glove.

 


****

 


"We've got to
do something!" Ravian said.

"Why is he
being such a fool?" Ramadaus cursed. "I could send one of my
cybers."

"That's
forbidden."

"To save his
life? He doesn't know what he's dealing with. Neither do his men.
Only Varlain, you and I have had contact with Corsairs before."

Ravian shook
her head. "He must know enough not to take any chances. He must
have heard the stories."

"You know
Fairen. He thinks he's invincible."

"If he tries to
read one..."

"He will,
that's why he's captured their ship. He could have one with him
even now."

"There is one
cyber we could send. One who's not yours, and who has been invited
aboard Fairen's ship and judged to be innocent."

Ramadaus
scowled at her. "He's as unpredictable as a damned Corsair."

"No he isn't."
Ravian turned to her commander. "Translocate the free cyber from
the liner to Fairen's ship, as close to Fairen as you can."

"Fairen's men
will shoot him. You can't do it without warning," Ramadaus
said.

"He's a
cyber."

"He's not
invincible."

"He's our only
hope." She nodded at Korlin. "Do it."

"Yes, My
Lord."

 


****

 


Sabre stared at
the three ships on the vidimage screen, shaking his head in
disbelief.

Tarl broke the
stunned silence. "What is this, a damned Overlord convention? Three
Overlords in the same place. It's unheard of."

Tassin glanced
at him. "Fairen seems to have come for the Corsairs. Maybe he'll
destroy them."

"He'll want to
judge them first, and if he tries to read one, he'll be in danger,"
Sabre said, frowning.

"Why do you say
that?"

"Myon Two study
all potential opponents. Corsairs are as fast as a cyber and as
strong. They're one of the most formidable adversaries ever
discovered. More importantly, their saliva is toxic, and they're
immune to all forms of poison. Overlord guards use poison dart
guns, which are useless against Corsairs."

"Fairen must
know that."

"I hope so.
Corsairs are also extremely intelligent. They don't advertise their
abilities."

Tassin frowned
at the screen. "You killed dozens of them."

"With a
laser."

"But if they're
as fast as you, why didn't they dodge the bolts like you do?"

He smiled. "I
told you, the control unit predicts weapons’ trajectories. In
tests, an armed cyber won every time against an armed Corsair, but
in unarmed combat, the cyber succumbed to the venom when he was
bitten. The techs spent three years developing an immunisation for
it."

"So you won't
die from their venom?"

He shook his
head. "But it will make me pretty sick."

"Corsairs are
basically toxic," Tarl explained. "The poison they use in their
guns is their females' milk mixed with their urine, which is acid.
Their blood is poison too."

"Then why did
the gas kill them?" Tassin asked.

"They breathe
oxygen, same as us. That gas binds with oxygen, making it
unusable."

She shuddered
and turned to Sabre, rubbing her arms. "Where are the ones who are
still on this ship?"

"After they
left the hold, they spread out to search for us, so they know
someone killed their comrades. When their ship left they moved back
to the docking port, and they're still there."

"What do you
think they'll do if Fairen destroys their ship?"

"Probably hunt
us again."

 


****

 


Fairen spread
his hand towards the Corsair's face, pleased that the creature now
seemed placid. Perhaps they knew to respect an Overlord, and fear
had inspired this one's prior struggles. Yet he showed no sign of
it; his wide blue eyes met Fairen's gaze boldly. The emotions
seeped into his mind, and he closed his eyes.

Searing hatred
mingled with malicious joy at the deaths of humans and a lust for
blood and suffering. Fairen snatched his hand back and recoiled
with a curse, swinging away to clasp his brow. The cold tang of the
Corsair's mind stayed with him, evil and corrupted with loathing
and a longing for the taste of human blood again.

"Foul savage,"
he said in Andrae, his mother tongue.

Pulling his
glove back on, he turned to face the strangely beautiful golden
monster. "I judge you to be guilty. Execute him, and destroy his
ship."

The Corsair tensed, whipcord muscles on his arms bulging as he
strained at the shackles. The metal creaked, and then the chains
snapped with a dull plink. He snarled and leapt at
Fairen. A dozen poison darts hit the alien in the back, enough to
kill a small army, but it did not even make him stagger. The impact
sent the boy sprawling, the Corsair on top of him.

The guards
froze for an instant of stunned disbelief, then charged forward to
protect their master. The Corsair bent his head to menace Fairen's
throat with bared fangs, forcing the men to halt. The alien hissed,
and his mouth worked as if he strived to speak human words, but
what issued was a snarl.


 


 


 Chapter Thirteen

 


Sabre tensed as
the cyber flashed a warning in his mind and turned his head to scan
the ship for danger. He stepped back as his bones tingled, glancing
down at himself.

Tassin looked
alarmed. "What is it?"

"I don't know.
I -"

The cabin
vanished, and a dark, dizzying vortex engulfed him, combined with a
complete loss of equilibrium and intense cold that prickled his
skin. Before he could react, the sensations vanished and he landed
on a polished black floor. His training took over in a flash, and
he dropped and rolled, his armour clattering. A volley of missiles
skittered off the floor where he had been.

"Hold your
fire!" someone shouted.

Sabre crouched,
glancing around at Fairen's command centre. A dozen guards aimed
their weapons at him. Fairen lay on the floor several metres away.
A Corsair straddled him, fangs bared. The young Overlord had lost
his hood, and stared up at his captor with frozen eyes. Acid saliva
dripped onto his cheeks, making red marks on his pale skin.

Sabre's first
instinct was to draw the lasers strapped to his thighs. Quick
though he was, however, he knew his movement would make the Corsair
attack Fairen. He leapt up and raced towards the alien, who
straightened to meet his charge, the boy forgotten in the face of
Sabre's challenge. The impact sent them rolling across the floor,
and Fairen rose to his feet as his guards ran to surround him.

The Corsair
ended up on top, and his hands shot up to grip Sabre's wrists in a
vice-like hold, pinning him to the floor. The alien's long legs
whipped around the cyber's thighs, clasped them powerfully and
trapped his lasers. This was Corsairs’ preferred fighting method;
brutal close combat, a tactic that had proven effective against
cybers in the past. The alien lunged at Sabre's neck, and Sabre
jerked up his arm, his wrist guard clattering against the Corsair’s
fangs. The alien recoiled, his claws scraping on Sabre's armour as
he struggled to force the cyber’s arm aside and expose his
throat.

"Help him!"
Fairen shouted.

Five soldiers
left the ring around him and rushed to join the fray, grabbed the
Corsair's arms and tried to pull him away. The alien swung around
and bit one man, who released him with a curse and retreated,
clasping his bleeding arm. The rest grappled with the Corsair, who
sank his fangs into another soldier. Sabre was dragged along the
floor as the Corsair held onto him, his claws hooked into the
cyber's armour.

The man who had
been bitten first collapsed with a groan, writhing, and the second
released the Corsair as he realised that he faced the same fate.
The Corsair twisted in the grip of the remaining three soldiers and
snapped at one. Sabre hit him on the side of the head, his blow
weakened by the fact that he had to overpower the alien to move at
all, but he prevented the Corsair from reaching his target. The
second man collapsed in convulsions, and someone shouted for a
medic.

The alien
snarled and lunged at Sabre's throat again. The cyber overpowered
him and smashed his armoured forearm into the Corsair's mouth,
causing blood to ooze from his crushed lips.

"Kill him, you
idiots!" Sabre growled as he held the Corsair at bay. A soldier
punched the Corsair in the back of the neck in an attempt to break
it, while the others kicked him. Apart from their useless dart
guns, the guards were unarmed, and a Corsair was far too tough for
a normal man to kill with his bare hands. Sabre could not reach his
lasers while his wrists were trapped, and the Corsair hung onto his
arms for that very reason. The guards could not reach the weapons
either, while the alien had them pinned to Sabre's thighs.

A brave soldier
gripped the Corsair's head and twisted, trying to break his neck,
but the alien ripped free and bit the man's hand. The soldier ran
to seek help from the four white-suited men who had entered the
room, and they clustered around him. The remaining two men beat on
the Corsair's back, but were afraid to take hold of him now.

"Help him, I
said!" Fairen yelled.

Another ten men
rushed into the battle, but they were as useless as the first two,
since they were also unarmed and unwilling to tackle the Corsair.
Sabre glared into his foe's bright blue eyes, read the hatred in
them and knew the alien meant to sell his life dearly. Neither of
them was winning the battle for supremacy. Sabre held the Corsair
at bay, and the alien prevented him from using his hands. The
Corsair was larger than Sabre and heavier, and used his long legs
to pin the cyber's, preventing him from twisting free or throwing
him off. He also had the advantage of being on top, and used his
weight to aid his attempts to reach Sabre's throat.

Sabre switched
his glare to the men who beat on the Corsair's back and snarled,
"Get a laser!"

"No lasers are
allowed on Overlord -"

"Then a dagger!
A knife! Something sharp!"

Two men ran
off, and the rest continued their futile bid to beat the Corsair to
death with their fists and boots. The alien grunted and turned his
head to hiss at them, making them recoil. Sabre writhed, seeking
purchase on the polished floor, but his boots skidded on the slick
surface and the Corsair shifted his weight to keep the cyber
pinned. The alien lunged at Sabre's face, and his fangs brushed the
cyber's cheek as he jerked his head to the side. Sabre heaved,
almost throwing the Corsair off, but the alien absorbed the push
with his arms and retained his position.

The Corsair
snarled and spat. The saliva hit Sabre in the face, and some went
into his eyes. Pain lanced through his skull, making him grunt and
screw them shut. The cyber's infrared vision appeared in his mind,
mixed horribly with the image from the tiny camera in the brow
band. His face burnt and his eyes were on fire. A red warning
flashed in his brain and an amber analysis scrolled past, several
words blinking red as the cyber identified the poison and started
countermeasures. Tears flooded his eyes and streamed down his
cheeks, flushing out some of the toxin. Fortunately, Corsair blood
and saliva, while venomous, were not as acidic as the fluids they
used in their ammunition. He writhed again, desperate to free
himself and kill the Corsair before the venom blinded him.

A soldier found
enough courage to grab the Corsair around the waist and try to drag
him off. The alien's grip on Sabre's forearms and thighs was too
strong, however, and once more Sabre was dragged along the floor.
The Corsair lunged at Sabre's face again, scenting victory now that
the cyber was blind. Sabre jerked his head forward and smashed the
brow band into the alien's bloody mouth.

The Corsair
recoiled with a hiss, spraying blood onto Sabre's face and neck.
Sabre twisted his arms to try to free them from the alien's grip,
which bruised him even through his armour. The Corsair, apparently
frustrated by the stalemate, sank his fangs into Sabre's left hand.
The steel mesh glove grated on his teeth, and he worried at it,
trying to pull it off. Sabre clenched his hand to keep the glove in
place, but the alien tugged it away from his wrist.

A soldier
kicked the Corsair in the side of the head, breaking his hold on
Sabre's hand. The blow jerked the glove down further, however,
exposing a slither of skin. The kick had little effect on the
Corsair, whose brain was encased in a centimetre-thick skull and
protected from impact by a latticework of bone that held the brain
in place. Corsairs had few weaknesses. Their dense, thick bones
were far stronger than a human's, and their ribcage ran the length
of their torso, making it rather inflexible, but also immune to the
beating the soldiers were inflicting upon it.

In a bid to end
the conflict before he was bitten, Sabre let his left arm fall with
a clatter, and, at the same instant, pushed with his right. The
Corsair lost his balance, and Sabre used all his strength to roll
on top, scattering soldiers. They grabbed Sabre and tried to pull
him away, but the Corsair hung on.

"Let go!" Sabre
shouted.

The Corsair
hissed, spraying saliva into Sabre's face again. It made little
difference who was on top, but it did take some of the strain off
Sabre's arms. The soldiers tried to pry the Corsair's legs from
Sabre's thighs so they could reach his lasers, but the alien's grip
was still too strong. Sabre smashed the brow band into the alien's
mouth again, wondering why it was taking so long for the soldiers
to find a bladed weapon. The Corsair spat blood at him, and Sabre
straightened. Pulling his arms together with an immense effort, he
pitted his strength against the Corsair's and found them evenly
matched.

On impulse,
Sabre bit the Corsair's hand. The alien gave a soft shriek and
released the cyber's wrist. Sabre yanked back his fist and smashed
it into the Corsair's face. The bone broke with a dull bang, and
blood and brains sprayed across the floor as the alien's head
exploded like a rotten fruit. The Corsair convulsed, bruising
Sabre's wrist and thighs with the power of his death spasm, then
went limp. Sabre jerked free and rolled off the dead alien,
gasping. Sweat ran down his face and trickled inside his armour.
Steam rose from him as he lay on his back and ripped off his gloves
to wipe the venom off his face.

"Medics, help
him!" Fairen cried. "Save his eyes!"

The medics
reached Sabre before he could touch his face, and grabbed his
wrists to try to stop him. They were no match for him, however.

"No! Don't rub
it, you'll make it worse!" one yelled. "Lie still!"

Although the
need to wipe off the venom was overwhelming, Sabre lowered his
hands as the medics sprayed his face with scented liquid.

"Open your
eyes!" one of them ordered.

Someone gripped
Sabre's face and pried open an eye. Sabre wanted to fend off the
medic, but stopped himself, even though his eye burnt twice as much
when exposed to air. The medic sprayed stinging liquid into it, and
Sabre growled and grabbed the man's coat to pull him away. Two
medics straddled him, and one called the soldiers to help them.
Four more men joined the tussle and pinned Sabre's arms as the
medic pried open his other eye and sprayed liquid into it. Sabre
cursed and writhed, threw off the medics and jerked free of the
soldiers. Rising to his knees, he pawed at his eyes. A medic
gripped the brow band and raised Sabre's head, then shoved a finger
into his eye, smearing it with ointment.

"Don't bloody
fight us, you idiot cyber," he muttered as Sabre shoved him away.
"We're trying to save your sight!"

"That damned
well hurts!"

"Keep still;
almost done."

Sabre growled
again when the medic smeared ointment in his other eye. Two
soldiers gripped the cyber's wrists to prevent him from shoving the
man away again.

The medic
muttered, "Since when do cybers complain about pain? Where's his
owner? Is he one of Ramadaus'?"

"And why is our
lord concerned about his sight?" the other medic, who examined
Sabre's wrist, said. "Cybers don't use their eyes."

Sabre wanted to
tell them, but a strange floating sensation invaded him, the
strength drained from him in a rush, and he collapsed.

"He's been
bitten," the medic who examined his wrist stated. "He's dying."

Their voices
became distant, and Sabre's muscles tensed with involuntary spasms.
He glanced inward at the virtual control panel in the dark,
peaceful recess of his mind. A host of red statistics flashed, and
lines of amber writing scrolled up, listing the components of the
Corsair's toxin and the measures the cyber had instigated to
counteract it. Amongst them were two genetic enhancements,
previously dormant genes that the control unit had just activated.
He became aware of movement close by and glanced at the video feed
again. The medics stood up and retreated.

Fairen knelt
beside Sabre. "What's wrong with him?"

"He's been
bitten, My Lord," one of the medics supplied.

"He's
dying?"

"Yes, My
Lord."

"Damn!" Fairen
leant forward. "Sabre, can you hear me?"

Sabre wanted to
answer, but his jaw was clenched and his neck rigid.

Fairen touched
his shoulder. "I'm sorry. You saved my life, and I'm grateful. I
will do all I can to help Tassin and keep her safe. She will lack
for nothing, I swear it. No one will ever harm her."

Sabre tried to
speak, but all that issued was a groan.

Fairen stood
up. "Find the girl and rescue her."

"My lord, there
are Corsairs on that ship."

"Are you
refusing?"

"No, My Lord.
But our chances of saving her are not good."

"Just do
it."

"My lord,
Ramadaus and Ravian are requesting contact."

"Allow it."

Fairen walked
over to the ring of pale circles and stood in one. Sabre's vision
from the video feed was limited to the area above him, since he lay
on his back, but the scanners gave him Fairen's location, and he
was able to hear despite the dullness the venom caused. After a
moment, Ramadaus' voice spoke.

"I am glad to
see you safe, Fairen."

"The free cyber
saved me."

"Good. What you
did was foolish. We tried to warn you."

"Has an
Overlord ever read a Corsair before?"

Ravian said,
"No, it's too dangerous, as you discovered. If not for
Sabre..."

"Who sent
him?"

"I did."

"My thanks,
Ravian."

"Is he
injured?"

"Regrettably,
he was bitten in the fight. He's dying."

"No he isn't,"
Ramadaus said. "Cybers are immune to Corsair venom."

"But he's
sick."

"He will be for
a time, yes."

"I'm pleased to
hear it." Fairen paused. "I read the Corsair. They are depraved,
utterly without conscience, compassion or merit. I have condemned
them."

"We saw you
destroy their ship."

"They should be
wiped out."

"They probably
will be, in time," Ravian assured him. "I wish to visit you."


"Certainly."

"I also,"
Ramadaus said.

"Very
well."

Silence fell,
then Fairen returned to Sabre's side. "So, you will recover. This
is good news. Medics, take him to the hospital and give him the
best care."

"Yes, My
Lord."

"Take the
Corsair’s corpse to the lab. I want it studied."

Sabre tried to
speak again, but only another groan issued from his locked throat.
Tremors racked him, and his muscles spasmed. The medics lifted him
onto a floating stretcher, which swayed as they guided it out.
Glowing corridor ceiling passed above him, and the medics murmured,
too softly for him to make out the words. They entered a medical
facility, judging by the antiseptic smell and white ceiling. The
spasms made his breaths come in shuddering gasps, and fresh sweat
poured off him from the exertion of the convulsions.

The medics
stripped off his armour and clothes, leaving his shorts. They
commented on the red marks on his wrists and thighs from the
Corsair's powerful grip. After hosing him off with cold water, they
smeared ointment on his face and neck where the acid had burnt him.
Their treatment, though thorough, was all too familiar, for it was
that which humans usually meted out to cybers. Uncaring. He
wondered how long the spasms would last, and recalled the painful
immunisation regimen he had been subjected to at the tender age of
five.

Forty-seven
injections of a deactivated form of the venom, starting with a tiny
dose and increasing to an amount equivalent to a Corsair bite. Its
effects had been painful, much like this episode, with hours of
convulsions followed by days of weakness and vomiting. The
subsequent doses had been administered before he had recovered from
the one before, to save time. His worry for Tassin burnt in his
heart like a lump of lead, adding to his misery.

Fairen's men
stood no chance against Corsairs, even if they reached the liner's
armoury and armed themselves with lasers, which he doubted. They
had been sent to their deaths, and might only provide a
distraction, delaying Tassin's discovery. He glanced at the cyber's
information; the bio-data showed red areas throughout his body,
where the venom wreaked its havoc. The cyber had put his biological
defence system into overdrive and started a fluid flush, speeding
his heart rate to pump his blood through his kidneys quickly and
cleanse it. This was its standard reaction to any foreign
substance, but it would help to speed his recovery.

 


****

 


"Where did he
go?" Tassin demanded, turning to Tarl.

He shook his
head. "Beats the hell out of me. He was translocated. It's the only
way he could just vanish like that."

"Ramadaus!"

"Probably."

"We've got to
rescue him!"

"How?"

Despair swamped
Tassin. "Call Ravian! Or Fairen! Surely they'll help us?"

"Against
another Overlord? Unlikely. Besides, we have no way of contacting
them. The only intercom patched into the interstellar transmitters
is in the hold."

"Then we have
to go there." Tassin paced in a circle, her heart pounding.

"That's too
dangerous."

"Without Sabre,
we don't stand a chance of getting off this ship alive."

"True." Tarl
sat on the sofa. "But there's not much we can do about it."

"We have to do
something!"

"We're in no
position to rescue him. We need rescuing ourselves. I think we
should sit tight and hope Sabre can escape by himself, and maybe
bring help."

Tassin turned
to scowl at him. "Just sit here and hope for the best?"

"What else can
we do? We have no idea where the Corsairs are, and if we leave this
cabin we could be caught."

"Can't you do
anything? Use the access panel in here to call for help?"

He shook his
head. "Only the cyber can hack into the ship's computer."

Tassin stared
at the three ships on the vidimage screen. "They must know we're
here. Why don't they save us?"

"We're not
important enough."

 


****

 


Fairen rose to
greet his guests as Ravian and Ramadaus entered his private
chambers.

"Well, it's
been some time since three of us met."

Ravian's eyes
flicked over him. "What happened to your face?"

Fairen raised a
hand to his cheek. "The Corsair... drooled on me. The medics say it
will clear up in a few days."

"It touched
you?"

Fairen gestured
to the couch. "Sit, please. Something to drink?"

"Tell me what
happened."

The boy sighed
and turned to the refreshment centre to pour a drink. "Yes, it
touched me. It took me hostage. My men's weapons had no effect on
it."

"They
wouldn't," Ramadaus said, sinking down on a white velvet couch.
"Corsairs are immune to poison."

"So I
discovered."

Ravian came
closer to study the red marks on his face. "What did Sabre do?"

"He was...
amazing." Fairen sipped his drink. "He pulled the creature off me
in a flash. Then it had him, and it wouldn't let go. My men were
useless; it killed four of them. They fought for twenty-two
minutes. I have it all on vidimage."

"I'd like to
see that," Ramadaus murmured.

Fairen swung
around. "He saved my life. You will not execute him now."

"You're giving
me orders now?"

"Take it any
way you will. I shall protect him from you. Before he leaves this
ship, I'll give him a long range transmitter. If you capture him,
you will be in conflict with me."

Ramadaus’ brows
rose. "You would attack me?"

"I owe him my
life. Yes, I will."

Ramadaus
glanced at Ravian, who smiled, a little smug. "No Overlord has ever
attacked another. What would the punishment for that be?"

"Who could
punish me?"

"The
others."

"They would
start a war between us."

Ramadaus shook
his head. "He's just a damned cyber. They die protecting their
owners all the time. It's what they're trained to do."

"But he's free.
He didn't have to save me."

"If he hadn't,
someone would have executed him."

Fairen glared
at Ramadaus. "When he attacked the Corsair, he touched me
unintentionally. He was not doing it because he thought he had to,
but because he wanted to. His mind was clear of everything but one
purpose. To save me." His hand trembled, and he slammed the glass
down on the sleek black counter. "Do you have any idea how terrible
it was for me to be touched by something as evil as that
thing?"

Ravian put out
a hand to comfort him, then thought better of it and poured herself
a drink instead. "It must have been awful."

"I feel dirty
still."

"The main thing
is you're all right. How is Sabre doing?"

"He's getting
the best care in my hospital."

"That's good.
Sit down, you're upset. What of his friends?"

Fairen sank
down on the couch. "I've sent some men over to rescue them."

"They'll be
slaughtered," Ramadaus said.

"What more can
I do?"

"Translocate
them," Ravian suggested.

Fairen nodded.
"Good idea. Commander, find the free cyber's two friends and bring
them aboard."

A voice spoke
from the wall. "That will require some form of identification, My
Lord."

Fairen turned
to Ravian. "I haven't seen them."

"The girl is
small, with black hair and blue eyes. The man is large,
middle-aged, with brown hair and light blue eyes."

"I will start a
search for them at once, My Lord. Shall I recall the men?" the
disembodied voice of Fairen's commander enquired.

"No, they might
succeed."

"Yes, My
Lord."

Ramadaus
snorted and shook his head. "Overlords concerned with the fate of
two people. What are we coming to?"

"A man has
never saved an Overlord before. I'm in his debt."

"He's not a
man."

Fairen glared
at him. "If you say that one more time, you will leave my ship and
never return."

"Come, Fairen,"
Ravian said. "Don't let him upset you. Will you take me to see
Sabre?"

"Certainly."
Fairen rose and headed for the door, pausing when Ramadaus stood
up. "You're coming too?"

"I wouldn't
miss it for the world."

The hospital
smelt of antiseptic, and Ravian wrinkled her nose as they entered
it. Medical personnel bowed and stepped from their path. A senior
doctor guided them to a cubicle, and she stopped in shock. Sabre
lay on a steel floater-bed, almost naked, and he breathed in harsh
gasps. Ridges of muscle stood out on his belly as convulsions
racked him, making him quiver. The brow band had more red lights in
it than usual, and veins bulged on his neck and forehead. His face
and throat were blotched with red marks similar to Fairen's, only
worse, and a film of yellow ointment covered them. Pale scars
marked his chest and arms, some apparently made by swords, judging
by their size.

Fairen frowned
at him, then turned to the medic. "Did you save his eyes?"

"They seem all
right, My Lord. Impossible to tell, though, since cybers don't use
them."

"He's not..."
Fairen waved the man away. "Never mind."

Ramadaus went
over to Sabre and touched his shoulder. "Amazing creatures. Right
now his core temperature is probably over a hundred degrees. The
venom causes paralysis that stops the breathing, and death follows
swiftly."

"Read him,
Ramadaus," Ravian urged. "See what we saw."

He snatched his
hand away. "No. He's not... I'm not interested."

Fairen
approached, hesitated, then pulled off his glove and placed his
hand on Sabre's brow.

Ravian raised
her brows in surprise. "You hate touching people."

He nodded,
gazing down at the cyber. "But not him. He's like a breath of fresh
air, and right now he's helping to wash away the Corsair's taint.
It's good to touch someone pure for a change. He's aware of us.
He's concerned about the girl." He snatched his hand away with a
hiss.

Ramadaus cocked
a brow. "Not so pure after all?"

"He's in a lot
of pain." Fairen glanced around and addressed a doctor who hovered
nearby. "Give this man painkillers."

"But My Lord,
he's a -"

"Do it!"

"Yes, My
Lord."

Ramadaus said,
"If he was still under cyber control, he wouldn't feel it."

"Do you really
believe that?” Ravian asked. “What scientific explanation makes
that possible?"

"The cyber unit
blocks it."

"How?"

"Do I look like
a technician?"

Ravian smiled.
"No. But if you asked Sabre, he'd tell you that cybers feel pain.
They just aren't allowed to react to it."

"And you
believe him?"

"Why would he
lie? Besides, unlike you, I've read him, and he's not lying."

A medic hurried
in and injected the drip that was attached to Sabre's arm, then
left with a bow. After a couple of minutes Fairen placed his hand
on Sabre's brow again.

"That's
better."

"How long will
this last?" Ravian enquired.

Ramadaus
shrugged. "That depends on how much venom was injected into him,
and where."

Fairen glanced
at the doctor, who said, "He wasn't bitten, My Lord. There are no
bite marks on him anywhere. It was the venom that got into his
eyes."

Ramadaus said,
"Only a small amount then, but close to the brain, which is
bad."

 


****

 


"Look!" Tarl
pointed at the vidimage screen, where a shuttle had just left
Fairen's vessel and moved towards the liner.

Tassin peered
at it. "Why would Fairen send a ship here?"

"To rescue
us?"

"He wouldn't do
that."

"What other
reason could there be?"

She shook her
head. "I hope you're right. But how would he know we're still
alive, unless he's spoken to Sabre."

"Perhaps he
took Sabre, not Ramadaus."

"Why would he
do that?"

Tarl shrugged.
"I have no idea."

"Ramadaus is
the only one who has a reason to take Sabre."

"So what are
Ravian and Fairen doing here?"

"I don't know!"
Tassin cried in frustration.

A scratching
came from the door, and Tarl glanced around in alarm as it
shuddered and rattled. "They've found us."

"We've got to
get out of here!" Tassin shouted over the women's wails of
terror.

"How?"

"An air vent! A
door!"

Tarl headed for
the bathroom. "There might be a crawlspace in here. There usually
is for the plumbing."

"Hurry!"

He paused just
inside the door to glance around, then went to the basin and felt
under it. "There is, but it's sealed." Tarl punched the cover, but
his fist bounced off. "Shit!"

"Hurry up!"

Tarl wrung his
hand. "I'm not a bloody cyber, okay? This thing is strong."

"Use your
laser."

Tarl pulled out
the laser and aimed it at the faint square indentation under the
basin, firing it in sweeping lines along the edges of the square.
Putting the weapon away, he sat down and kicked the panel, which
flew inwards with a bang.

"Get in!"

Tassin dropped
to all fours and crawled into the dark opening, cursing whoever had
built it so narrow. The air was stale, and smelt of sewage. A
weeping woman crawled in behind her, and Tassin moved along as fast
as she could, her heart pounding. The bangs of the Corsairs' attack
on the cabin door followed her, mingled with the wails of the
terrified women.


 


 


 Chapter Fourteen

 


Sabre opened
his eyes. His vision was yellow-tinged and blurred, but the
convulsions had stopped and only faint shivers still racked him.
Sitting up, he yanked the drip needle out of his arm and swung his
legs off the bed, the room spinning. He waited for it to steady,
then slid off the bed. His knees buckled as his feet hit the floor,
sending him sprawling. His arm hit a steel table covered with
instruments, and it fell with an ear-piercing clatter. Clasping his
ringing ears, he struggled to his feet, swaying and blinking to
clear the ointment from his eyes. His vision improved a little, but
remained blurred. He spotted his clothes and armour on another
table.

Staggering over
to it, he donned them, turning as a medic came in, drawn by the
noise.

The man
frowned. "Lie down on the bed, cyber, you're not well."

"I'm fine,"
Sabre said.

The man's eyes
widened, and he shook his head in disbelief. "Who's your
owner?"

"No one." Sabre
clipped on his armour and brushed past the man, then turned and
grabbed the front of his white jumpsuit. "Take me to Fairen."

"No! You can't
-"

"I can break
your neck with one hand, now take me to him."

"Guards!"

Sabre cursed
and punched him, knocking him senseless. He staggered from the
cubicle, collided with a trolley and sent it crashing to the floor,
scattering medicine. Groping his way along the wall, he found a
door and reeled through it, his legs barely obeying him. In the
corridor, he bumped into a crewman and grabbed him. Drawing a
laser, he pressed it to the man's neck.

"Take me to
Fairen, or die."

The man pointed
down the corridor. "That way."

Sabre leant on
his captive, one arm locked around his throat. A little of his
strength returned as they traversed several black-walled,
grey-carpeted corridors, then lurched into Fairen's vast audience
room. The scanners showed the presence of several guards, and three
people stood together in the middle of the room. His captive tensed
when a rustle of movement came from the men around the walls as
they drew their weapons. Sabre blinked, clearing his sight a little
more.

"Don't shoot!"
Fairen ordered, hurrying towards Sabre.

The cyber
holstered his laser and held up his hand. "I'm not here to hurt
anyone."

Fairen stopped
a pace away. "What are you doing here? You're sick."

"Where's
Tassin?"

"Ah. On the
liner. We're going to translocate her, but we're still trying to
get a lock on her, and she's moving now."

"What's
happened?"

"The Corsairs
found them, by the looks of it, but they've found a way to
escape."

"Then
translocate her... Please."

Fairen shook
his head. "We can't while she's moving, and even when she stops, we
have to get a visual identification from the on board monitors
first or we might get the wrong person."

"If you get the
wrong one, do it again, but do it!"

"As I said,
she's moving now. We have to wait for her to stop. And if we
translocate the wrong person, it will be several minutes before the
translocators power up again."

Sabre stared at
him, swaying. "Send me there."

"You're in no
state to take on Corsairs now."

"I'll be the
judge of that. I promised to protect her, or die trying."

"We'll get her
out."

Sabre's looked
past him at Ravian and Ramadaus. "So, everyone's here. No one else
will help, I suppose."

"I will,"
Ravian said, pulling a com-link from the folds of her robe.
"Commander, find Tassin Alrade aboard the liner and translocate her
here."

"Yes, My Lord,"
a tinny voice replied.

Sabre nodded.
"Thanks, but that doesn't help if you have to wait for a visual
identification. It could be too late by then. If they're on the
run, they won't stop until they're dead." His eyes flicked back to
Fairen. "Send me there."

"You can barely
stand up."

"Please."

Fairen
hesitated, then turned to his commander, who stood at his side,
eyeing Sabre. "Where are they now?"

Commander
Shrain glanced down at his com-link. "They're moving astern, My
Lord, and from their position, they must be in a crawlspace."

"Send me ahead
of them," Sabre said.

"There's an
empty cabin two metres ahead of them," Shrain supplied. "The
Corsairs are behind them."

Fairen regarded
Sabre with deep sadness. "I'm sending you to your death. I don't
want to."

"It's my
choice."

"We will keep a
lock on you, so we can bring you out in an instant."

"Bring her out
first, or don't bother."

Ramadaus
demanded, "You allow him to speak to you like that?"

Fairen glanced
around. "I do as I please."

"So does he,
apparently."

"If I allow it,
yes. This is my ship, my choice."

"Can we stop
bickering and get on with it?" Sabre asked.

Fairen faced
him again. "You'll have to release the cook."

Sabre nodded
and let the man go, staggering a little when his support fled.

Fairen cocked
his head. "You can barely stand up."

"Then I'll
crawl."

"Are your
weapons charged?"

"They'll have
to do." Sabre unclipped the helmet from his belt and pulled it
on.

"How well can
you see?"

"Well enough. I
have scanners, too."

Fairen turned
to Shrain. "Send him to the cabin ahead of the girl."

The commander
tapped his com-link, and Sabre tensed, readying himself for the
rush of dizzying blackness and intense cold. It gripped him in a
painful embrace, burning his raw skin, and swept him away in a
swirl of darkness. His knees buckled as his feet hit solid ground,
and he sprawled on the worn brown carpet of a cramped, untidy
cabin. Judging by its tatty furnishings, rumpled bed and grimy
white walls, it was a crew cabin in the belly of the ship. He
crouched, blinked and shook his head to try to clear his eyes, then
consulted the scanners. Points of light set against a backdrop of
the ship's schematics indicated humans just beyond a sealed
crawlspace access point in the wall beside him, trapped. Evidently
they had not considered how they would get out when they had
crawled in. Turning to it, he punched the panel, ripped it loose
and sent it clattering into the narrow tunnel beyond. A yelp of
fright came from the darkness, and he stuck his head into the
opening.

"Tassin!"

"Sabre?" The
tremulous joy in her voice made his heart ache.

"Come on,
hurry!"

Moments later,
she came into view, dragging herself along on her elbows, her face
smudged with dust. Sabre reached in and hauled her out. She flung
her arms around his neck, sobbing with joy and relief.

"Where did you
go? How did you get back?"

He held her
away. "It's a long story. Let me help the others."

Tassin released
him, moving aside so he could haul out the next woman. All seven
emerged streaked with dust, their elbows bloodied, then Tarl came
into view, squeezing his bulk through the narrow space with
difficulty. Sabre dragged him out, and he collapsed on the floor,
gasping.

"Whoever built
this damned crate should be shot. Were they bloody midgets?"

"Where are the
Corsairs?"

"They didn't
follow us into the crawlspace; they're tracking us outside."

"They can't fit
into such a narrow space." Sabre glanced around. "If we can stay
here long enough, we'll be translocated to Fairen's ship."

"Fairen's
helping us?" Tarl sounded confused. "Why?"

"I saved his
life."

"He's going to
get us all out?"

Sabre looked at
the seven exhausted, frightened women. "No. He only said Tassin.
There won't be enough time, anyway."

"There's a ship
docked where the -"

"I see it."

"If we can
reach it..."

Sabre nodded.
"There aren't any Corsairs in the way right now, but they do move
fast. We may have a chance. When he's taken Tassin, I'll help the
rest of you reach it."

"No!" Tassin
said. "I'm staying with you."

"It's too
dangerous. I want you safe."

"I'm staying
with you."

Tarl stood up
and frowned down at Sabre when the cyber remained kneeling.
"Something wrong, bud?"

Sabre nodded,
and Tassin tried to unclip his helmet, but the clasps foiled her
inexperienced fingers. "Take this off."

"There's no
time. We have to go."

"Take it
off!"

Sabre sighed
and unclipped the helmet, pulling it off.

Tassin gasped.
"What happened to you? Who did this?"

"A Corsair. We
don't have time now. We must go."

Tarl squatted
to peer at the red welts. "Did you get it in your eyes too?"

"Yes, but I can
still see."

"Not very well,
I suppose."

"No, not too
good."

"What's your
bio-status?"

Sabre closed
his eyes. "Forty-one per cent."

"Bloody hell.
You're in no state -"

"I'll manage.
With any luck, we'll reach the ship without meeting any Corsairs,
if we hurry."

Tarl turned to
Tassin. "Do as he says, let them translocate you."

"No. I'm
staying with him, no matter what."

Sabre bowed his
head. "Tassin..."

"No!"

Tarl jumped up.
"Okay, enough arguing. Let's get the hell out of here before it's
too late." He hauled the cyber to his feet and placed Sabre's arm
over his shoulders. "Now we're a team. Let's go, Tassin, now!"

She held out
Sabre's helmet, and he clipped it on with his free hand while she
went to the door, which slid open. Tarl half-carried Sabre after
her, the women following. Sabre drew a laser and held it at his
side.

 


****

 


Fairen frowned
at Commander Shrain. "Well?"

"They're moving
again, My Lord. Before that, she was touching the cyber. We have no
lock."

"Where are they
going?"

"It looks like
they're moving towards the shuttle, My Lord."

"Are any of my
men still alive?"

The commander
shook his head. "No, My Lord."

"He's trying to
save them all," Fairen said, turning to Ramadaus. "This man, whom
you call an abomination, who is so weak he cannot walk, is trying
to save the rest of the survivors."

Ramadaus
shrugged. "He's a fool."

"He's a
hero."

 


****

 


"Shit, you're a
heavy bugger," Tarl muttered, shifting Sabre's weight and taking a
better grip on his arm.

"Twelve
kilograms of -"

"Barrinium
plating. I know the specs."

Tassin moved to
Sabre's other side and slipped under his arm, but she was too short
to support it on her shoulder, so she slid her arm around his
waist.

"Leave me," he
said.

"I can help
too, you know."

"You might need
your strength to run if the Corsairs catch up with us."

She snorted.
"You really think I'm going to leave you?"

"You
should."

"Well I won't.
Where are the Corsairs?"

"On the move.
Three are overtaking us in a parallel corridor, over there." He
jerked his head to the right.

"Can they sense
us or something?"

"I don't know.
They might have portable scanners."

"Then we're
screwed," Tarl said.

They rounded a
corner and almost fell over a huddle of black-uniformed bodies with
red insignia on their chests. Most had puncture wounds, while some
lay with their necks at impossible angles. Tarl cursed and dragged
the cyber around them.

"Fairen's men.
I didn't think they'd last long," Sabre said.

They continued
down the corridor, coming across more and more corpses, some
Fairen's soldiers, others the mutilated, partly eaten bodies of
passengers. On the wall beside them was a row of circular hatches,
each one with a stubby handle protruding from it and a panel of red
lights beside it.

"These are the
life pods," Sabre informed Tassin.

"Can we take
one?"

He shook his
head. "They've been sabotaged. Look at the access panels. The
Corsairs made sure no one would escape."

"Bastards,"
Tarl said.

"Those three
Corsairs have overtaken us. They're trying to cut us off. Turn into
the door ahead."

Tarl stopped at
the door and tapped the access panel, which buzzed, flashing a red
light. "It's locked, and there's not time to use the cyber."

"Step
back."

Looking
puzzled, Tarl obeyed. Sabre’s kick tore the door from its
fastenings and sent it flying into the room.

"Now it's not,"
Tarl commented as he dragged Sabre into a luxurious cabin with
white walls, black carpeting, glass furnishings and an antiseptic
air. The women crowded in and moved to the back.

Tarl turned.
"The only problem is, now we don't have a door."

Sabre
straightened, pulling his arm from Tarl's grip. He tapped Tassin's
shoulder with the side of his laser. "Let go and go wait with the
women."

"I thought I
was in charge?" She frowned up at him.

"I'll let you
know when that time comes."

Tarl rubbed his
shoulder. "What are you going to do?"

Sabre moved to
the door and leant against its edge, drawing his second laser.
"Kill them. Keep her out of the way."

"Right." Tarl
took Tassin's wrist and pulled her to the back of the room,
ignoring her glare.

Sabre bowed his
head, watching the points of purple light on the scanners. They
turned into the corridor ahead and moved down it towards him.

Tassin turned
to Tarl and whispered, "What does that bio-status thing mean?
Forty-one per cent sounds bad."

"It's bloody
awful. Unless there was imminent danger, the cyber would have shut
him down at forty-nine per cent."

Sabre turned
his head. "You two can stop whispering. You know perfectly well I
can hear you, Tarl."

"What's your
bio-status now?"

"It doesn't
matter. Bugger the bio-status; I'm not a bloody machine. I can
manage."

Tarl swore.
"It's going down, isn't it? That poison has a cumulative affect as
well as the initial one. What is it?"

Sabre sighed.
"Thirty-nine per cent."

"Damn! You'll
collapse at thirty-five per cent."

"I'm aware of
that."

Tassin tugged
at Tarl's sleeve. "Can't you give him something to help?"

"I don't have
my equipment or drugs."

"Where are
they?"

"In my
cabin."

Sabre turned
his head again. "Shut up, both of you."

 


 


Tarl shook his
head when Tassin opened her mouth to protest Sabre's rudeness,
pointing to the wall beside the cyber to indicate that the reason
for his rudeness was that the Corsairs were getting close. Tassin
nodded and bit her lip, glancing at the frightened women, who clung
to each other with stifled gasps.

Sabre waited
for a couple more minutes, then raised his lasers and stepped out
into the corridor to snap off three quick shots. Tarl hurried to
him as he staggered to the far wall and leant against it, glancing
at the crumpled forms of three dead Corsairs, each with a hole
burnt in his forehead. Beckoning to Tassin and the women, he placed
Sabre's arm over his shoulders again and reeled down the corridor
past the bodies.

"Four more are
behind us, and another five further ahead," Sabre informed him.

"They're
closing in. They must have scanners. Are any guarding the
shuttle?"

"Not yet."

"We'd best
hurry then."

Tarl glanced at
Tassin, who was trying to support Sabre with an arm around his
waist, but was not really helping at all. He looked over his
shoulder at the women who followed, spotting a strapping lass. "You
there, come and help us. Tassin, let him go."

The woman moved
up to replace Tassin as she relinquished her grip, placing Sabre's
arm over her shoulders like Tarl. With the extra support, they were
able to move faster, Sabre's feet dragging, even though he tried to
walk.

"Bio-status?"
Tarl demanded.

"Thirty-seven
per cent."

"Damn!"

Sabre bowed his
head and dry retched.

Tarl shot him a
concerned look. "You're starting the secondary stage."

"I know."

"How far to the
shuttle?"

"Four hundred
and fifty-two metres."

Tarl broke into
a staggering trot, shouting, "If you ladies want to live, help
us!"

Two ran up and
gripped the back of Sabre's armour, lifted him and pushed him
along. The others clustered around, but were unable to find
purchase.

"Where are the
Corsairs?" Tarl panted.

"The four
behind us are four hundred and thirty-four metres away and gaining.
The ones ahead are in a side corridor a hundred and seven metres
away, moving to intercept us."

Several bodies
littered the corridor ahead, and, as they passed them, one of the
women shrieked in anguish and fell to her knees beside a man's
mutilated corpse, crying a name. Tassin ran back to her and gripped
her arm, tugging at it.

"Leave him,
he's dead! Come on!"

Sabre glanced
back. "Tassin!"

Tassin tried to
drag the woman away, but she wailed and clung to the corpse.

"Tassin!" Sabre
shouted.

Tarl looked
back. Tassin hauled on the woman's arm, cursing, but the bereaved
female only wailed louder. Apparently realising that the woman was
not going to come, Tassin sprinted after the group, catching up
just as Sabre ordered them to enter another room. This one was not
locked, and they crowded into an office jammed with desks and
chairs. Sabre freed himself from his helpers and turned to glare at
Tassin.

"You stay close
to me, understand?"

"I was only
-"


"Understand?"

"She -"

"I don't want
to hear it. You do as I say, got it?"

She folded her
arms and scowled. "Now who's being bossy?"

"I'm trying to
save your life."

She looked
down, nodding. "Got it."

Sabre went to
the door and leant against the edge, doubled over and dry retched
again.

Tassin turned
to Tarl. "What's happening to him?"

"It's the
second stage of Corsair poisoning. Extreme weakness and vomiting.
He's not out of the woods by a long shot yet. We've got to get off
this ship before he gets worse."

 


 


Tassin gazed at
Sabre, wishing she could see his face. The group waited in nervous
silence, broken by the lament of the grieving woman down the
corridor. A minute passed before Sabre raised his head, tensing.
Tassin held her breath. Four fleet orange-clad shapes ran past the
doorway, heading for the weeping woman. Sabre stepped out and
snapped off four shots, then swung around in time to collect a
fifth Corsair in the chest. The force of the impact lifted him off
his feet and sent him sprawling. Tarl cursed and ran to the door,
Tassin hot on his heels.

The Corsair
straddled the cyber, trying to rip off the helmet that protected
Sabre's face and throat. Tarl ran towards them as Sabre raised a
laser and pressed the muzzle to the side of the alien's head,
blowing his brains out in a spray of red. Tarl dragged the body off
Sabre, glancing at the other four, who lay further down the
corridor, each with a neat hole in his back. The bereaved woman
walked towards them, her face pale with fright. Tarl gripped
Sabre's wrist and hauled him to his feet, supported him and turned
to drag him down the corridor. The women rushed to help, and Tassin
beckoned to the woman who had been left behind.

"Come on,
hurry!"

"Tassin!" Sabre
yelled.

"Coming!"

"Now!"

Tassin's blood
chilled as four Corsairs appeared beyond the woman, sprinting
towards them at an amazing speed.

Sabre yelled,
"Turn! Turn! Turn! Get behind me!"

Tassin dashed
towards him as soft pops came from the Corsairs' weapons and
missiles hissed past. Red bolts of laser light flashed in the
opposite direction, so close that she yelped in fright, and the
bereaved woman screamed. Tassin glanced back as the woman staggered
into the wall, her face a mask of pain. Terror lent wings to
Tassin's feet, and she flew down the corridor to duck behind the
crowd of women huddled beyond Sabre.

Sabre fired
from the shoulders of the two who held him up, and two Corsairs
collapsed. The others came on, firing, and more missiles hissed
past. One hit a woman close to Tassin, and she screamed,
frantically wiping the spreading stain on her tunic. The fabric
melted away to reveal her skin, and she shrieked and wiped her
hands on her trousers. Everywhere she touched, the material
disintegrated. Tassin tore her gaze from the horrifying sight in
time to witness the demise of the last two Corsairs. Sabre sagged,
glancing down at his chest.

Two splatters
of green fluid ate into his armour, hissing and bubbling. Tassin
glanced at the injured woman, who made horrible choking sounds.
Where the missile had struck her and where she had wiped her hands,
her skin melted away and blood poured from the wounds. She jerked
and retched, then collapsed, foaming at the mouth. Tassin swallowed
bile, looking at Sabre again. Tarl lowered him to his knees and
struggled to unclip his armour as the acid ate into it.

"Five more have
turned into a corridor that leads to the shuttle," the cyber
stated.

"Bugger it,"
Tarl swore, fumbling with the clips.

"Hurry up."

"I'm
trying!"

Tassin glanced
down the corridor at the bereaved woman, who lay beside the wall,
her back a mass of blood. Tarl unclipped the armour and ripped it
off, hurling it away. He dragged Sabre to his feet, and the women
helped to haul him along the corridor. Tassin trotted after them,
feeling useless.


 


 


 Chapter Fifteen

 


Fairen studied
the scanner information on the screen, his brow furrowed. "They're
almost at the shuttle. They might make it."

Ramadaus said,
"If they can get past those five Corsairs heading for it too. The
cyber is slowing them down. He's entered the second stage of
Corsair poisoning. They should dump him, then they might make it.
He must be unconscious by now."

"If he's
unconscious, who's been killing the Corsairs?"

"Possibly the
other man; the ex-technician."

Fairen shook
his head. "I doubt that. Whoever it is, he's a crack shot."

"This is
certainly entertaining." Ramadaus sipped his drink, smiling.

Ravian looked
at him. "Perhaps you should make it more interesting, and send a
couple of your cybers to help them."

"Why would I
risk my expensive equipment to help a bunch of worthless
civilians?"

"Because
they're the people we're sworn to protect?"

"Too few to be
worth bothering about. Besides, why would I save that...” He
hesitated, glancing at Fairen. "Cyber? I want him dead."

Fairen gazed at
the screen again. "He's better than your cybers. He doesn't need
their help."

"How is he
better?"

"He's a man,
not a machine. He's driven by his emotions, not because he's been
ordered to do it. He'll push himself beyond his limits to save that
girl. I don't think he's unconscious at all, although he probably
should be."

Ramadaus shook
his head. "That shows how little you know about cybers. They will
go far beyond their limits if the situation calls for it, and
they'll keep going until they die. Injuries don't slow them. They
will fight on with broken limbs until they're dead."

"And that
doesn't strike you as barbaric?" Ravian enquired.

"They're
machines."

"You know as
well as we do that they're men."

"They have
human bodies, that's all."

Fairen’s heart
sank as he watched the screen, where the five purple dots had
almost reached the shuttle ahead of the group of people. "They're
not going to make it," he said. "I wish I could help them. If they
would just stay still..."

"You could save
one, perhaps two, and the rest would die,” Ramadaus said. “We don't
have limitless power. Your meeting with a Corsair should have
taught you something about that. What was it like to be at his
mercy?"

"Foul."

 


****

 


"They've
reached the shuttle." Sabre bowed his head and retched again, this
time bringing up a little bile.

"What do you
want to do?"

"Keep going.
There are four more behind us."

"You can't take
on five Corsairs in your condition."

"Do I have a
choice?"

Tarl shook his
head, scowling. "I guess not. What's your bio-status?"

"You don't want
to know."

"Yeah, I do,
actually."

"Thirty-two per
cent."

"Bugger me.
That's impossible."

"For a cyber."
Sabre raised his head. "Stop at the corner. The docking port is
just past it."

"What are you
going to do?"

"Three are
guarding the door; the other two are inside, probably trying to
figure out the controls." He retched again. "Corsairs are warriors;
they can't resist a challenge. If I kill the three outside, the
other two will come out to fight."

"What about the
four behind us?"

"They're still
two hundred metres away."

Tarl stopped
beside the corner, where Sabre sank to the floor and closed his
eyes. Tarl squatted next to him as the women moved away.

"You could pass
out at any moment."

"Then you'll
have to do it."

"Right. Don't
pass out."

Sabre doubled
over and gulped. "I have a few more minutes. Whatever happens, stay
here."

"Right."

The cyber put
down his lasers and pulled off his steel mesh gloves, flexing his
hands. "They've got a scanner. They know we're here."

"How do you
know?"

"Because
they're coming. Hang onto Tassin for me."

"Okay."

Sabre picked up
the lasers and checked the charges. One was at a quarter, the other
almost empty. "Bugger."

Tarl moved back
along the wall to a tense looking Tassin and gripped her arm. She
frowned at him and tried to jerk free, but he held on, wagging a
finger at her. Sabre edged along the wall until he was right at the
corner and raised his weapons.

 


 


Tassin held her
breath while he waited, her heart pounding. It leapt into her
throat when Sabre dropped and rolled out into the open, firing. A
single pop came from around the corner. Sabre grunted, fired a
final shot, and then slumped. Tassin gasped and tried to jump up,
but Tarl's iron grip held her down.

"Let me go!"
she said. "He's hurt!"

"Maybe, but he
told me to keep you here."

"Not if he's
hurt! He needs help!"

"There are two
more Corsairs on the shuttle. Do you want to die?"

Tassin tried to
pry his fingers off her arm. "If he dies, so do we!"

"I think he's
playing dead."

"I think he's
passed out! Let me go!"

"Wait." Tarl
drew his laser from his pocket. "They've got to come into sight to
reach him."

Tassin gazed at
Sabre, horrified by the red stain that spread over his shin. "He's
been hit."

"I know. Stay
still and shut up."

A shadow fell
on Sabre, then two Corsairs came into view, approaching him warily,
their weapons trained on him. They snarled and hissed, moving
closer. One prodded Sabre with his foot. The cyber rolled over,
jerked up his lasers and fired two shots. The aliens collapsed, one
writhing and raising his weapon. Sabre fired again, but only a dim
red beam hit the wounded Corsair, who aimed at Sabre's chest. The
cyber leapt up and charged the Corsair. Kicking the weapon from his
fist, Sabre gripped his head and twisted. The alien's neck snapped
with a dull crack, and Sabre dropped the body. Crouching, he used
the Corsair's tunic to rub the red stain on his shin.

Tarl jumped up
and ran to him. "We need water. Get on the shuttle!"

Sabre tried to
rise to his feet, but his knees buckled. Tarl stuffed his laser
into his pocket and picked Sabre up. Staggering through the docking
port, he dumped the cyber on a chair and turned as the women ran
into the shuttle. Four Corsairs came into view, firing. Missiles
hit the edge of the docking port with dull pings. A few flew past
to hit the opposite side of the shuttle, and a woman screamed and
staggered.

Tarl dashed
back to the door and tapped the access panel, cursing. "I don't
know the bloody code!" The door slid shut with a soft hiss, and
Tarl stared at it in disbelief. "I didn't do that."

"Help me!"
Tassin shouted, kneeling at Sabre's feet. "I need water!
Quick!"

Tarl swung
around. "Where's the bathroom, or kitchen?"

"I don't
know!"

The woman who
had been hit writhed and jerked on the floor, foaming at the mouth.
Tarl jumped over her and vanished through a door, returning a
moment later with a cup of water. Tassin snatched it from him and
poured it on Sabre's leg, a red pool forming around his foot. He
groaned, and the lasers fell from his lax hands.

"Sabre!" Tassin
rose and bent over him, fumbling with the helmet's clasps. "How do
you get this damned thing off?"

"Let me." Tarl
unclipped it and pulled it off.

Sabre's eyes
were closed, and sweat sheened his unnaturally pale skin. She
patted his cheek, her brow creased with worry.

"He's out,"
Tarl muttered. "Let's get the hell out of here. I hope I can fly
this thing."

Tassin
staggered as the shuttle jerked, turning to Tarl in alarm.

He looked
puzzled. "We're undocking."

"Who's doing
it?"

"It must be
remote control. They're recalling it from Fairen's ship."

"Good." Tassin
turned back to Sabre. "Can you help him?"

Tarl sank down
on a chair, shaking his head. "I don't have any drugs. We'll have
to wait until we get to Fairen's ship."

Tassin sat
beside Sabre, holding his hand. "He'll be all right?"

"Yeah."

She found a
cloth and wiped the sweat from his brow, glancing at the surviving
women. "Four out of fifteen."

"We're lucky to
be alive," Tarl said.

 


****

 


Fairen turned
to Ramadaus, smiling. "They made it."

Ramadaus
inclined his head and raised his glass. "Good for them. You intend
to bring them on board?"

"Yes. They may
need medical attention."

"Are you a
rescue ship now?"

"I do as I
please."

"Indeed you
do."

Ravian's
com-link beeped, and she pulled it from the hidden pocket in her
robe. "Yes, Commander?"

"The ship you
ordered here has arrived."

"Tell them to
wait."

"Yes, My
Lord."

Fairen headed
for the door. "I'm going to see if Sabre's all right."

"Are you going
to sit at his bedside and mop his brow?" Ramadaus sniped.

Fairen swung
around, opening his mouth to retort, and Ravian raised her hands.
"Enough, Ramadaus. Go, Fairen, I will join you soon."

The boy shot
Ramadaus a final glare and marched out, his guards hurrying after
him. Ravian turned to Ramadaus and sank down on the couch beside
him.

"He's young, be
patient with him."

"He's making a
fool of himself, and a mockery of us."

"Rubbish.
There's nothing wrong with showing compassion. Have you forgotten
that he's only fourteen years old?"

Ramadaus sighed
and sipped his drink. "He shouldn't have been made an Overlord at
such a young age."

"But he is one,
and we must respect that. Don't forget his wild tendencies. It's
not a good idea to anger him."

"How could I
forget his wild tendencies when we've just had such a wonderful
example of them? As for angering him, must we all tip-toe around
him for fear of him throwing a tantrum?"

She smiled.
"Considering the power he wields, I would say yes. He's found a
real live hero, and for a lonely boy, that's a big deal. He's never
known his father, and for ten years he's lived the life of an
Overlord, alone, protected and obeyed, but with no friends; no one
to look up to. I think Sabre will be a very good influence on him
if he stays a little while. All of us will be better off if Fairen
learns a little self-control. Perhaps then he won't lash out and
destroy entire worlds because one of their inhabitants angered
him."

"I disagree.
Becoming attached to a psychopath will make him worse. In his
gratitude and hero worship, he may grant that abomination's wish
and decree the end of all cybers."

Ravian
considered that. "No, I don't think so. For all his wild
tendencies, Fairen is a champion of the law; he's been studying it
for most of his life. His lack of a mentor has meant that the
database has been his only source of knowledge. He won't go against
its teachings."

"Do you really
believe he would deny a request from the thing that saved his
life?"

"Yes, I do. At
worst, he will judge Atrashka and base his decision on that, but he
won't do something so drastic just because Sabre asks him to."

"I hope you're
right."

 


****

 


The shuttle
doors slid open, and several white-suited men rushed in and herded
the women out. Black-uniformed guards hustled them away as the men
came to Sabre's side and examined him. Convulsions racked the
cyber, who writhed and twitched, his breath coming in stertorous
gasps.

Tarl pulled a
doctor aside. "I need premine, diazolan and tremilin in large
doses. Do you have it?"

The man nodded.
"Who are you?"

"A cyber
technician. I can help him if you get me those drugs."

The doctor
turned to his helpers. "Get him on the floater and take him to the
hospital. Order those drugs immediately."

"He was shot in
the leg," Tassin said.

Tarl nodded.
"That needs a promelix compress to neutralise the acid. We washed
it off with water, but -"

"We know what
to do," the doctor said a little testily.

"No, you
don't," Tarl snapped. "He's a cyber. He reacts to certain
DNA-activating medications."

"We don't use
DNA-activating -"

"Exactly. I
need to use your lab to manufacture some."

The doctor
frowned. "What for?"

"He's in shock
from a double dose of Corsair venom, and his system is severely
depleted." Tarl followed the floating bed, which the medics guided
down a corridor. "His last bio-status was only thirty-two per cent.
I don't know what it is now, but it can only be worse. At
twenty-five per cent his organs will start to fail. I have to give
him DNA-activating drugs to stimulate his inactive regeneration
genes to counter the cumulative effect of the venom, which has been
increased by a second dose during the post-convulsive phase of the
first."

The doctor
looked dazed, and Tassin sympathised, finding Tarl's spiel to be
sheer gibberish.

"Could he
die?"

"No, but
without immediate supportive treatment his system will be
permanently damaged."

The doctor
nodded. "You'll have access to our lab, of course. Overlord Fairen
has ordered the best possible treatment for him."

"Do you have
any equipment that can be used to interface with the control
unit?"

"I'll order the
techs to rig something up for you."

"I need that as
soon as possible."

They entered a
long white room lined with cubicles that housed strange, gleaming
equipment, each with a sliding partition that could be closed for
privacy. The floor resembled a sheet of white glass, as spotlessly
clean as the sleek walls and ultra-modern equipment. More
white-suited people, many of whom wore masks and strange
instruments on their faces, strode about on mysterious errands.
Another floating bed occupied a cubicle, and a man lay upon it, two
white-suited medics attending him. Tassin wrinkled her nose at the
odd, astringent smell. The atmosphere was hushed, and, as they
followed Sabre's floating transport into a cubicle, she spied the
reason for it. An Overlord waited for them, his arms folded and
veils concealing his face. She wondered if it was Ravian, but he
looked smaller.

Tarl hesitated
when he saw him, then continued to issue orders to the doctor who
walked at his side. As soon as the floating stretcher stopped, the
medics pushed needles into Sabre's wrists and set up bags of clear
fluid, attaching them with tubes. They wheeled a squat machine with
a flat screen on top of it to his bedside and stuck sensors to his
chest and neck. The screen came to life, showing a jagged line, and
a rapid beeping came from it.

A medic said,
"Heart rate, a hundred and forty, blood pressure, one forty over
one twenty. Temperature... one hundred and twelve."

Tarl nodded.
"He's okay."

The doctor
turned to frown at him. "He should be dead."

"He's a
cyber."

Sabre's back
arched, and his lips pulled back in a grimace. Tremors ran through
him, causing his arms to hammer on the steel surface.

"I need that
tremilin, now!" Tarl said.

Another medic
handed him a syringe and a vial, and he injected the side of
Sabre's neck.

The doctor
looked shocked. "You sure you know what you're doing? That's enough
to kill a man."

"Yeah, I know.
Give me the premine."

Tassin moved
out of the way as a medic brushed past her to hand Tarl another
syringe and phial, which he filled and injected into Sabre's leg.
Tarl administered a third injection into Sabre's drip, then glanced
up at the monitor.

"Heart rate,
one hundred and eighty, blood pressure, one fifty over one forty,
temperature, one hundred and ten," a medic intoned.

"He's getting
worse," the doctor who stood beside Tarl commented.

"No, he's
starting to fight back."

"We did none of
this the last time he was exposed to the venom, just treated the
skin lesions and gave him fluids."

Tarl nodded.
"Which was sufficient for one dose, but two full-strength doses, so
close together, are bad even for him. The first dose will have done
some harm, and I'm trying to undo that as well. Where's that cyber
interface equipment?"

"It should be
here shortly."

"Okay, I need a
centrifuge, and venterin, cybertope and pentramil extract,
preferably double strength."

"My medics will
see to it." The doctor nodded to one of his cohorts, who hurried
off.

The medic who
watched the monitor said, "Sir, his vitals are going off the scale.
Heart rate is up to one ninety and climbing. Blood pressure is
almost two hundred over one eighty."

Tarl nodded.
"That's great. He's reacting well."

Sabre's
convulsions had lessened to periodic shudders, and he panted, sweat
pouring off him.

The doctor shot
Tarl a scandalised look. "Just how much can he take?"

"Oh, a lot more
than this. His heart is designed to cruise at two hundred and forty
during combat; his blood pressure is normal at one thirty over one
twenty, but can reach two sixty over two twenty at peak
performance, and he can withstand three hundred over two sixty
easily; his blood vessels are genetically enhanced to handle
it."

"What's his
normal temperature?"

Tarl shrugged.
"He doesn't really have one. The cyber regulates it according to
conditions, but I suppose you could say, in normal conditions at a
comfortable room temperature, and at rest, it's the same as ours.
But he can run very hot, as much as a hundred and twenty. During
tests..." He glanced at Tassin and turned away. "He's fine."

Two men entered
the cubicle pushing a strange machine with a screen and a clump of
wires. Tarl grabbed it with a glad cry, sorted through the wires to
find the one he needed and pushed it into the slot on the side of
the brow band. He switched the machine on, and an intricate blue,
white and grey dashboard appeared, with a man-shaped logo and
‘Cybercorp Combat Genetics’ emblazoned across the top in a sleek
font. At the centre of the screen, a data-capture block flashed
next to a line of writing, which read 'technical access code
entry'.

Tarl glanced
up. "What's the exact time at Cybercorp on Myon Two?"

One of the
technicians who had brought the equipment tapped a com-link.
"Fourteen fifty-two."

"Fourteen
fifty-two," Tarl muttered, rubbing his hair into disarray. "What
the hell is the code? Fourteen fifty to fourteen fifty-five...
Think, dammit." He swung around and tapped on the keyboard. The
block flashed red, and the writing changed to 'code invalid'. Tarl
swore and rubbed his head again, scowling, then tapped in another
password. Again the block flashed red, and he cursed. "Have they
changed the bloody codes?"

Swinging away,
he paced in a circle, then demanded, "Time at Cybercorp?"

The technician
consulted his com-link again. "Fourteen fifty-seven."

"Fourteen
fifty-five to fifteen hundred... I got it." He swung back to the
keyboard again, and his fingers raced over it.

The block
flashed green, and the writing changed to 'access granted'. A
series of lines scrolled up the screen, and Tarl chewed his
lip.

"Bloody hell.
Bio-status is twenty-eight per cent. Toxicity level eleven per cent
above optimum for retrograde regeneration... liver damage
irreversible in four hours... serum flush initiated... blood
production doubled... that's why his pressure's so high." He tapped
the keyboard, typing in a complex command, then read the answer on
the screen. "Gene codes E48, G73 and Y12 switched on. Excellent.
All he needs now is D10 and X14..." He frowned as more writing
scrolled up the screen, some words flashing red. "What the hell?
Emergency overload fluid flush initiated? What for?" His fingers
flew over the keyboard as he muttered, "Initiate bio-status query:
reason for emergency fluid flush."

Lines of
writing scrolled up the screen again, and Tarl stared at them.
"Exotoxin espinix unidentified... Acid! It's the acid. Shit. The
fluid flush will help; an alkaline derivative will, too." He turned
to the doctor. "Err... twenty ccs of panalin and bontril, in the
drip, now."

The doctor
nodded at a medic, who picked up a vial, drew a small amount into a
syringe, repeated the procedure with another vial, and injected the
drip. Everyone looked at Tarl again as he read the results on the
screen.

"Espinix
dropping... Good." He straightened, nodding.

"Can you
explain all that now?" the doctor enquired.

"Well, the
control unit has taken steps to compensate for the toxins in his
system, but it couldn't identify the acid. Corsairs sometimes use
their females' milk, or urine, but the stuff they were using was
green, so it might have been bile or something. Whatever it was,
Myon Two didn't have it in the database. The control unit's
switched on three regenerative genes that repair cellular damage
and nerve connectivity, and activated his auxiliary immune
response. I'm going to switch on two more to enhance his variable
genetic defence system, which will break down the toxin more
rapidly, ensuring no damage to his system."

Tassin realised
that her cheeks were wet and wiped them, finding it hard to listen
to Tarl talking about Sabre as if he was some sort of organic
machine.

A medic came in
and signalled to the doctor, who said, "Your centrifuge and
ingredients are ready."

"Good." Tarl
left with the medic, and Tassin moved closer to take Sabre's hand,
gazing down at him.

"You shouldn't
be in here, Miss," the doctor said.

"Leave her," a
deep voice commanded.

"Yes, My Lord."
The doctor bowed and withdrew.

Tassin glanced
at the Overlord, who still stood on the other side of Sabre's bed,
watching the proceedings. She forced a weak smile.

"Thank you.
Overlord Fairen?"

"Yes."

"I'm most
grateful for your help."

He unfolded his
arms and placed a gloved hand on Sabre's brow, fingering the brow
band. "He saved my life. I pay my debts."

"There are
those who would not, who even want to kill him."

His hooded head
inclined. "I know."

"If you're
going to all this trouble to help him, may I assume that you'll
also protect him?"

"You may." He
folded his arms again. "Who is the man giving all the orders?"

"Oh, that's
Tarl. He's an ex-cyber technician." She caressed Sabre's hand.
"What's going to happen to us when he's better?"

"You will be
taken to a ship that was ordered here to pick you up, and you may
continue your journey."

Tarl came back
with a syringe, shooting Fairen a wary look before going to Sabre's
side and injecting it into the drip. "There, that should do it." He
studied the monitor. "Yep, vitals dropping now. Heart rate down to
one twenty; blood pressure at one forty over one twenty. Almost
normal. Temperature one hundred and four. He's doing great."

"How long
before he wakes up?"

Tarl went over
to the machine that was plugged into the brow band and tapped on
the keyboard. "Bio-status at twenty-nine per cent. Not for a while,
I'm afraid. A day or two."

Sabre appeared
to be relaxed now, his breathing slow and deep, but sweat continued
to pour off him, forming puddles on the metal stretcher. Tarl
glanced at Tassin. "You should leave for a little while. Go get
some food, or something to drink."

"Why?"

"Well, we've
been pumping fluids into him, and it's got to come out. I'm going
to order the control unit to... you know."

"Oh. Of
course." She started to turn away, then swung back. "How can you
order the cyber to... do that if it's not in control?"

"Sabre's
unconscious. It will happen naturally soon enough, but right now
the control unit can regulate his functions."

"Right. And
then it will take over again."

"Maybe not.
It's an AI. By now it's learnt that it can't keep control of
him."

Tassin nodded
and left, finding a crewman waiting to show her to a luxurious
suite.


 


 


 Chapter Sixteen

 


Tarl stood
beside Sabre, who now lay on a soft hospital bed, and studied the
screen on the cyber monitoring equipment. Twelve hours had passed
since they had come aboard Fairen's ship, and Tassin had snatched a
few hours’ sleep and a meal before returning to her vigil. The
cyber remained unconscious, a sheet covering him to the
armpits.

Tarl said,
"Forty-nine per cent. He should be waking up any time now."

"That's
meaningless. The cyber doesn't control him anymore," Tassin pointed
out.

"No, but it's
still a good indication of his physical condition, which governs
his mental status."

"Could you stop
talking gibberish?"

"Sorry. It
still gives us a good idea of when he'll wake up."

Tassin sighed
and stroked Sabre's arm, pleased that the ugly red marks had faded,
and his skin was its usual matt golden hue again. "I'm glad you
were here to help him."

"He would have
survived."

"With permanent
damage."

"Yeah. I once
treated a cyber who was bitten by a Corsair twice in three days.
His owner, idiot that he was, released a captive one and sent his
cybers after him for sport. The cyber hadn't received any
treatment, and he was badly jaundiced; his liver was damaged, and
his kidneys. I flushed him and switched on all his regenerative
genes, but it was too late."

"He died?"

He shook his
head. "No, it was just permanent. His system was badly weakened,
and I heard later that his owner entered him in one of those
gladiator zoo places, where a javel monster killed him."

"How
horrible."

"It was
probably a mercy."

"Would that
have happened to Sabre?"

Tarl adjusted
the drip. "Not as badly, no. He wasn't bitten. The first dose was
small, but made worse by entering through his eyes, close to his
brain. The second dose was also less than a bite, and in the leg,
which diluted it. I doubt the damage would have caused jaundice,
but it would have weakened him."

"And now he's
got no damage?"

"Nope, he's as
good as new, or he will be in a few more days."

Sabre's eyes
opened. "You're in your element, aren't you, Tarl?"

Tassin smiled
and took his hand, clasping it to her chest. "You're awake."

"For several
minutes now. It's interesting what people say when they think
you're asleep."

"I would have
told you the same thing if you'd asked," Tarl said. "I'm glad
you’re feeling better, bud."

Sabre's eyes
roamed over the equipment. "Been having fun?"

"No, actually,
it was pretty shit. I don't like seeing my friends sick."

"What did you
do to me?"

Tarl shrugged.
"Switched on a few designer genes and pumped you full of
drugs."

"You can get
out of the cyber now."

"Right." Tarl
switched off the monitor and unplugged the cable from the brow
band. "There."

"The cyber
helped to make you better," Tassin said.

"Yeah, that and
all the alterations that were made to my DNA, not to mention the
immunisation to Corsair poison. Lovely."

"If not for
that, you'd be dead."

Sabre sighed,
closing his eyes. "The wonders of modern technology. I'm a shining
example of human ingenuity. Designed to -"

"Stop it."

A slight,
bitter smile curved his lips. "Sorry. I have a splitting headache,
my stomach's trying to crawl up my throat, and my mouth tastes like
something died in it. I need a shower."

Tarl said, "You
have sixteen hours of secondary reaction time left. You're going to
feel like shit for a bit longer."


"Wonderful."

"Better than
being dead."

"I guess, but
only a little."

Tarl pressed a
button beside the bed, and the back of it rose with a soft wine,
raising Sabre into a sitting position. The cyber opened his eyes
and studied the ex-technician like he was a strange and exceedingly
ugly slug that had just crawled up his leg.

Tarl grinned.
"Neat, huh?"

"Oh, god, he's
found a new toy," Sabre muttered.

Tassin giggled,
and Sabre sat up and pulled the drip needle out of his wrist. "Tell
you what, you stay here and play with the bed; I'm going to have a
shower."

Tarl shook his
head. "I don't think that's a good idea. You're still too
weak."

"I've felt
worse."

Swinging his
legs off the bed, Sabre stood up, but his knees buckled. Tarl
caught him before fell onto the monitoring equipment, and Sabre
eyed the ex-technician as Tarl helped him to sit on the edge of the
bed again.

"I didn't know
you were this fond of me, Tarl."

"Oh yeah, I've
always fancied you, Sabre."

The cyber
chuckled, shaking his head, then glanced up as a crewman entered
the cubicle.

"Overlord
Fairen has granted a private interview to the one known as Sabre,"
he announced.

"Tell his
lordship I need a shower first."

The man raised
his chin. "You refuse?"

"I'll be there
when I've had a shower."

"Overlord
Fairen should not be kept waiting. You will come with me now."

"Make me,"
Sabre said.

The man
hesitated, then spun on his heel and left. Tarl picked up a bottle
from the bedside table and shook two pills into his hand, offering
them to Sabre with a cup of water.

"These will
help with the nausea and headache."

 


 


Sabre took them
with a nod and rose to his feet, leaning on Tarl's shoulder. With
his aid, he went to the showers located down the corridor. He
emerged refreshed, to find that his combat clothes had been
confiscated and replaced with a pair of black trousers and a tunic
emblazoned with Fairen's crest. The long hot shower had restored
some of his strength, and he waved Tarl away when he offered his
support. He made his way slowly through the ship, following a
crewman to Fairen's private chambers.

The young
Overlord looked up with a smile when Sabre entered the plush black
and red suite, some of his joy ebbing when he noticed the slow,
cautious way Sabre walked.

"Sit, Sabre.
How are you feeling?"

The cyber sank
onto a white sofa with a sigh. "Like shit, pretty much."

"It's good to
see you on your feet again, nevertheless." He rose and went to the
refreshment counter to pour a fruit juice, which he handed to
Sabre.

"Thanks."

Fairen sat
opposite, leant forward and folded his hands. "I have a favour to
ask you." He hesitated, frowning. "I know I'm the one who owes you
for saving my life, so you may ask a favour of me in return."

"What do you
want?"

"Teach me to
fight like you do." It came out in a rush, and the boy looked
abashed, a faint flush colouring his pale cheeks.

Sabre eyed him,
sipping the drink. "You'll never be able to do that."

"No, of course
not, but I wish to be able to defend myself. If I'd been trained,
the Corsair would not have been able to take me hostage."

"Yeah, he
would. He was a match for me. Corsairs are extremely
dangerous."

Fairen nodded.
"I thought I was safe. He was bound in duronium chains, but he
broke them like they were string."

"They're as
strong as a cyber. You don't need to learn to fight; you have an
army here to protect you, and if your soldiers had lasers, they’d
be a whole lot more effective."

"They were
useless. The laser ban is for a reason. It ensures that no lasers
can be brought onto the ship without my internal scanners picking
them up. Since they’re the weapon of choice, it’s a useful
safeguard, and since my men don’t have them, they’re easy to detect
and track. Anyway, I'm not planning on bringing another Corsair on
board my ship, but I would like to learn to fight, nonetheless.
Call it a whim, if you like."

Sabre studied
the boy. "I guess I could teach you a few self-defence moves, but
so could your soldiers."

"I want you to
teach me."

"Why?"

Fairen gave up
trying to maintain his air of cool detachment and leant forward,
his eyes eager. "Come on, Sabre. It'll be fun."

The cyber
smiled and looked down at his drink. "You just want to spar with a
cyber, don't you?"

"Not just any
cyber. You. Will you do it?"

"And you'll
grant me any favour I want?"

Fairen's eyes
slid away. "Within reason."

"Order Myon Two
to stop producing cybers."

"I was afraid
you would ask for that."

"I guess that
means it's not within reason."

Fairen sighed.
"Unfortunately, I would be going against the law, which states that
an Overlord may not cause harm to innocents, even indirectly,
unless it's to prevent a horrific crime or a lot of suffering.
Although the men who work on Myon Two are not exactly innocent,
neither are they criminals, and the economies of two planets depend
on cyber manufacture. If I did it, the other Overlords would vote
to overturn my order."

"Does no one
care about what's being done to the cyber hosts?"

"We do, but the
needs of the many outweigh the needs of the few."

"Even when the
many are torturing the few?"

Fairen inclined
his head. "If saving those few will endanger the lives of the many,
yes."

"Let them build
something else. Robots, for instance."

"All their
technology and equipment is for manufacturing cybers."

"They've got
rich from our suffering; they can afford to refit," Sabre said.

"Robots cannot
replace cybers, and many important people, planetary leaders,
statesmen and ministers would become targets for dissidents and
revolutionaries, causing chaos on many worlds. Cybers perform an
important function in today's society; removing them would be
detrimental to a great many people. Nor can I order them to allow
the cyber hosts free will. The risk that some of them would abuse
their power is too great. Ravian has already done as much as we can
to help them without causing more problems."

Sabre nodded,
staring at the floor. "Then I'll decide what I want at a later
stage. I'm sure something will crop up."

"As you wish.
When can we start?"

"When I'm a bit
stronger. Right now, you could knock me over with a feather."

Fairen grinned.
"Oh, I doubt that."

"You'd be
surprised. Have Ravian and Ramadaus left?"

"No. There have
been no distress calls in this sector. Couldn't you show me
something now? Something that doesn't require much strength,
perhaps?"

Sabre smiled.
"There are many things that don't require much strength, and hurt a
lot, but I'm not doing them to you."

"Why not?"

"Apart from the
fact that you're an Overlord?"

Fairen snorted.
"Forget about that for the moment. Show me."

"No. You're a
child."

"I'm strong. I
exercise every day."

"Your bones are
like twigs. I might break something."

The boy
addressed the air. "Send in a guard."

Sabre glanced
around as the door opened. A soldier entered, marched over to
Fairen and stopped before him with a bow.

Fairen said,
"Sabre is going to demonstrate some self-defence moves. You will
comply with everything he says."

The soldier's
eyes flicked to the cyber. "Yes, My Lord."

Sabre sighed,
put down his glass and beckoned to the man. "Come here and kneel
beside me." The guard obliged, looking wary, and Sabre held out his
left arm. "Take hold."

As soon as the
man gripped it, Sabre grabbed the soldier's middle finger with his
right hand and bent it back until he let go with a hiss and
snatched his hand away, nursing his finger.

"That's it?"
Fairen demanded, his brows raised.

"The easiest
forms of self-defence are the simplest."

"But if someone
was trying to kill me, twisting his finger isn't going to stop
him."

"No, that's
more for warding off unwelcome intrusions."

"Useful, but I
want to know how to stop an attacker who's trying to kill me, like
the Corsair. He gave no indication of his true abilities until I
was within his reach. He allowed my guards to drag him in here with
only token struggles, and let himself be chained."

Sabre nodded.
"When he realised where he was, he hoped to kill you."

"But he didn't,
even though he could have. Surely he was trying to blackmail me
into releasing him and his ship?"

"No. Since they
can't communicate with us, he couldn't do that. He was probably
savouring his victory, perhaps hoping to torture you before he
killed you."

"So why was it,
when my guards wanted to rush him after he knocked me down, he
threatened to bite me, preventing them, but when you charged him,
he let me go?" Fairen asked.

"Corsairs have
a strange mentality and customs. A group of men is a threat, and
they'll use any means to counter it, but a single attacker is a
challenge, and they can't resist those. If I had drawn my lasers,
he would have killed you, since he had no hope of winning, then. As
long as he thought he had a chance of winning, he had to accept the
challenge. In their culture, if you don't accept a challenge,
you're a coward, and reviled, even put to death."

"How do you
know so much about them?"

Sabre picked up
his drink and sipped it. "When Corsair space was invaded thirty
years ago, Myon Two studied them, as they do all possible
adversaries. I was trained to deal with all the dangerous alien
beasts, and Corsairs."

Fairen frowned
at the floor. "The time I spent in his grip was horrible. His lust
for my death and all the people on my ship was overwhelming."

"They are
savages."

The boy looked
up. "Show me something else. What's the easiest way to kill a
man?"

"Shoot him."
Sabre smiled as Fairen rolled his eyes, and added, "It depends on
whether you're in close combat or have room. If you aren't that
strong, a blow to the nose will do it pretty easily."

"That doesn't
sound very deadly."

"It depends on
how you do it. If you hit it just right, the nasal bones are forced
into the brain, and death is quick."

Fairen leant
forward. "Show me."

Sabre turned to
the soldier and held his hand in front of his face, palm towards
his nose. "Now you strike, angling upwards."

"That seems too
easy."

"I wouldn't try
it unless you aim to kill the man."

"But it
wouldn't work on you, would it?"

Sabre shook his
head. "My nose is reinforced. Anyone who tried to do that to me
would get a barrinium spike through their hand."

Fairen
contemplated him for several moments, then dismissed the soldier
and said, "That's enough for today; you're tired. Go and rest, if
you wish."

Sabre stood up
carefully, and Fairen watched him leave with a forlorn expression
that he tried unsuccessfully to hide.

 


 


Sabre did
little but sleep and eat for the next two days while his strength
returned. Tassin and Tarl kept themselves amused with the wide
variety of entertainment on offer, went shopping and chatted to
Sabre when he was awake. Fairen requested Sabre’s company in his
private lounge for a couple of hours each day, and they talked
about many things, mostly to do with combat and morality. On the
third day, the guard led Sabre to a spacious, padded room furnished
with a selection of gleaming ultra-modern exercise equipment and
scarlet foam floor mats. Fairen lay on a bench, lifting weights, an
instructor standing over him. He slotted the weights into the stand
when Sabre entered and sat up, mopping his face with a towel.

The instructor
bowed and withdrew at the boy’s gesture, shooting Sabre a
narrow-eyed look when he passed him. Fairen was stripped to the
waist, and, although narrow-shouldered due to his youth, had a
well-defined physique.

Sabre wandered
over to a stand of dumbbells and leant against it. "You're kidding,
right?"

Fairen smiled
and tossed aside the towel. "Why would I be kidding?"

"You want to
fight me?"

"Why not?
That's the best way to learn, isn't it?"

"Yeah, but I
thought I would only be demonstrating on one of your crewmen."

The boy stood
up and wandered closer. "I trust you. You've regained some of your
strength I trust?"

Sabre shrugged.
"I'm only at sixty-two per cent."

Fairen picked
up a dumbbell and hefted it. "You know, that liner has security
cameras in every corridor, and everything that happened was
recorded. I've seen your battle to reach the shuttle. Now I'm
curious. You were so weak your friends had to almost carry you, but
when your laser ran out, you were able to attack a Corsair and
break his neck. How did you do that?"

"It’s called an
energy burst. Everyone has a natural version of it, which is why,
in an extreme situation, they become stronger and faster. I'm
genetically engineered to produce more potent adrenalin, and in
larger amounts than normal. When necessary, the cyber triggers a
dump into my system, which gives a short burst of strength. Of
course, it clobbers my bio-status, so I can’t do it very
often."

"I see." Fairen
put down the dumbbell and dusted his hands. "Well, let's get
started, shall we?"

"I really don't
think this is a good idea. Bring in one of your crewmen."

"Why?"

"Because I have
trained responses that are hard to control,” Sabre said. “You could
get hurt."

"I can handle a
few bumps and bruises; I'm not a wimp."

"It could be
more serious than that."

"I'll take my
chances," Fairen hesitated. "There's another reason for my request.
You're right, my men could teach me, except I don't like them
touching me, and this kind of training requires contact, doesn't
it?"

Sabre nodded,
and Fairen went on, "One of the disadvantages of being an empath is
that any touch brings with it a host of sensations and second-hand
emotions. In my case, these are strong, since I'm a powerful
empath, and I don't have to touch a person to read them, like the
others. Therefore, actually touching someone is... unpleasant. But
I don't mind your touch."

Sabre tilted
his head, studying the boy. "So no one ever touches you?"

"No."

"When you were
a child?"

Fairen
shrugged, pulling a face. "Then I couldn't prevent them. It used to
give me nightmares, and I learnt to pinch or slap people who tried
to hug me or pick me up. Apparently my parents thought I was mad. I
don't remember them, of course."

"Why am I
different?"

The boy smiled.
"You're strange. You have very few underlying emotions, and none of
them are bad, so it's not unpleasant to touch you."

"What is it
about other people that repels you so?"

"Petty
emotions, like jealousy, envy, anger, malice, fear. Most repugnant
is lust for power or pleasure, money, that sort of thing. Even if
they're not thinking about those things, or feeling them at the
time, I still pick them up."

Sabre inclined
his head. "No, I suppose I don't have those."

"So, shall we
start?"

The cyber
sighed. "Okay, but we'll do it slowly, and I'll play the part of
the aggressor. I trust I'm not going to get shot full of poison
darts as soon as I touch you?"

Fairen grinned.
"No, they have strict instructions not to interfere."

"That must have
gone down well."

"Like an
overdose of laxative, judging by their expressions. They don't
understand why I want to do this with an outsider when they've
dedicated their whole lives to the service of an Overlord."

"Yeah, I can
imagine." Sabre wandered over to the unsuspecting boy and snatched
him into a throat hold. "Now, all I have to do is twist your head,
and you're dead. Can you think of a way to escape?"

"Not really,
especially with a broken neck."

"True. But
let's say I didn't break your neck straight away."

Fairen gripped
Sabre's arm and tried to pull it away, then tried to jab him in the
ribs with an elbow, but missed when he swayed aside. After several
minutes of futile struggle, he shook his head. "Okay, I give
up."

"Well, you
could stamp on my foot; a normal man might not be able to avoid it.
If you were stronger, you could throw me over your shoulder, or you
could smash my face with the back of your head."

Fairen tried
all three, but eventually gave up.

Sabre released
him, smiling. "You know, if you want the satisfaction of winning
occasionally, your choice of sparring partner leaves a lot to be
desired."

Fairen rubbed
his neck. "I suppose so. Let me be the aggressor."

"All right. No
slapping, pinching or biting."

The young
Overlord snorted. "I'm not a girl."

For the next
half an hour, the boy tried to punch, kick, trip and throttle
Sabre. Fairen usually ended up on his back with the cyber smiling
down at him. To Sabre's surprise, the young Overlord seemed to
enjoy it immensely, and it dawned on him that all the boy really
wanted was someone to play with. Someone whose touch did not repel
him, a father figure perhaps, but certainly someone he respected
enough not to feel belittled when he lost. In that respect, he had
chosen the right sparring partner. During the second half an hour,
Sabre allowed him to land a few glancing blows, and even let Fairen
trip him up and pounce on him, indulging him in a wrestling match
that had the boy laughing in delight.

Fairen's mirth
brought a sudden, vivid memory of dancing with a little girl on a
desert’s burning sand, and he sat up.

"What is it?"
Fairen asked.

Sabre rubbed
his brow. "A memory. They come in flashes sometimes, since Tarl
restored them."

"You lost your
memory?"

"Not exactly.
Myon Two cut me off from it when they put me back under cyber
control."

The young
Overlord frowned. "I think I will judge Atrashka. If I make my
displeasure at his actions known, he might find a way change the
way Myon Two operates of his own free will."

Sabre
contemplated the flushed, dishevelled boy, who a moment ago had
been a giggling child, and had just reclaimed his role as one of
the most dreaded judges and executioners in the universe. "I’d
appreciate that."

The door
opened, and Fairen's commander entered, accompanied by four
soldiers. He bowed low. "Forgive the interruption, My Lord. A
distress call has come in."

"Where's
Ramadaus?"

"He left an
hour ago, to answer another call."

Fairen sighed.
"Ravian left yesterday. It always seems to happen in spates. What's
the problem?"

"Ferrin Two is
reporting a tyrant raising armies to crush his neighbours. Fleets
of warships are set to invade the colony on Ferrin Three."

"Ferrin Two?
That's not in this sector."

Commander
Shrain shook his head. "No, My Lord. The call was relayed."

Fairen stood
up, trying to finger-comb his wild hair into a semblance of order.
"I have to go, Sabre. Will you come with me, or do you want to
leave now?"

The cyber rose
to his feet. "I should go. We have a long journey ahead of us
still."

Fairen nodded.
"Of course."

He started to
turn away, but Sabre gripped his elbow. "Fairen. You'll always be
welcome on Omega Five. There you can be a boy."

Fairen looked
up, his expression shuttered. "So, you understand. I thought you
might."

"I didn't at
first, but now I do."

The young
Overlord smiled and held out his hand. "I'll always count you as my
friend, Sabre."

Sabre clasped
it. "I'm glad. I'll do the same."

"Yes, you do
that." Fairen turned to Shrain. "Take Sabre and his friends to that
refugee ship Ravian summoned. Give him a transmitter, and summon
Atrashka. Tell him I intend to judge him."

"Yes, My
Lord."

Fairen strode
to the door, where the men parted for him, and one held out a robe,
which he slipped on. A crewman guided Sabre back to the quarters he
shared with Tassin, who reclined on a couch in the lounge, watching
a vidimage on the floor to ceiling screen on the far wall. She
glanced up with a smile when he entered, and Sabre went into his
room, saying over his shoulder, "Pack, we're leaving. Fairen has
been called away."

She followed,
halting in the doorway. "What's called Fairen away?"

Sabre pulled
off his tunic. "Some sort of crisis on a planet. We're being taken
to a refugee ship."

"Are you ever
going to tell me anything about him? You know what he really looks
like, don't you? You've spent so much time with him, you must."

Sabre turned to
her, dropping the tunic on his bed. He disliked keeping secrets
from her, and until now she had not asked about Fairen. "Can you
keep a secret?"

"You know I
can."

Sabre nodded.
"Yeah, I guess so. Fairen's a boy. He's only fourteen years
old."

Her eyes
widened. "A child Overlord?"

"Yup."

"Why?"

"He's an
empath. They all are."

She looked
puzzled. "A what?"

"An empath. He
senses the emotions of others."

"He reads
minds?"

"Not exactly.
He only senses emotions."

Tassin shook
her head in amazement. "So that's why he hides his identity. But
why do the others do it?"

"I think it's
to perpetuate the myths about them, otherwise they'd be too normal,
too human for the masses to revere."

"So you've seen
Ravian and Ramadaus too."

"Yeah."

"And?"

Sabre shrugged.
"They're adults."

Tassin sat on
the bed. "So, you're his hero."

"I hadn't
thought of that." Sabre went into the bathroom to take a shower,
closing the door.


 


 


 Chapter Seventeen

 


The elderly
woman raised her chin and looked down her long, narrow nose at the
group, her eyes hard when they rested upon Sabre and Tarl. Her grey
hair was pulled back under a linen head covering, and she wore a
shapeless grey robe that brushed the floor. Two women flanked her,
clad in identical drab outfits and wearing similar scornful
expressions, one middle-aged and the other young and plain. They
stood in what appeared to be a meeting chamber or congregation
space, a roomy area decorated in shades of blue, with a glowing
ceiling, dark blue floor tiles and paler walls. A few royal blue
chairs clustered around a blue-tinted glass table on a pale blue
rug in one corner.

A vidscreen at
the far end of the room showed a pretty seascape, a pair of potted
palms framed the door and a flowering creeper scaled a trellis on
one wall. For a space ship, it was well decorated, Tassin thought.
She, Sabre and Tarl had arrived mere minutes before, and a group of
hard-faced women had met them when they stepped out of Fairen's
shuttle. The four surviving passengers from the liner stood behind
her, each clutching a few personal belongings. Since they had
escaped the passenger ship with nothing, she could only surmise
that Fairen had given the women some clothes and oddments, just as
he had provided her and Tarl with new undergarments and warm black
coats.

The elderly
woman said, "I am Sister Superior Endra, and we are the Sisterhood
of Succour, en route to Infinity Prime. Men are not usually allowed
aboard our vessels, and you two will be tolerated only because
you're here at the behest of an Overlord, in particular, Overlord
Ravian. The womenfolk are welcome, but you two will be put off on
the nearest planet." She looked at Tassin. "Since the machine-man
belongs to you, you will leave with him."

Tassin shrugged
and nodded. "Fine."

"We provide
shelter and refuge for needy women," Endra went on. "All those how
come to Infinity are safe from men."

"So are there
no men on Infinity?"

"No."

"How do you
defend yourselves?"

"The Overlords
protect us."

Tassin cocked
her head. "Let me guess, Overlord Ravian in particular."

"Yes. She is
our patron."

"She?" Tassin
raised her brows.

"Rumours abound
of Ravian's true identity, but the pure-minded believe she is a
woman."

"So you don't
know for certain?"

"We are
certain."

"But you’ve
never met her, or seen her?"

"No." Endra
frowned. "And don't claim that you have. Only those who are judged
meet an Overlord."

"I wasn’t
judged, but I did meet Ravian and Fairen."

"Of course you
would claim to have, since you were aboard Fairen's ship. That does
not mean we have to believe you. Only a privileged few ever meet an
Overlord, and even fewer have ever seen one’s face."

Tassin glanced
at Sabre, who stared into space. "So it would seem."

"You and your
female companions will join our refugees. The men will be quartered
in the brig." Endra signalled, and the young woman stepped forward
and gestured to one of the two doors, then headed for it, the four
women following.

Tassin glanced
at Sabre and Tarl and shook her head. "They've done nothing
wrong."

"No, but they
will upset some of our passengers."

"Then I want to
stay with them."

"That would be
improper."

"The cyber is
my protector. Nothing improper will happen to me."

Endra frowned.
"You have no need of a protector aboard this ship. The brig is
unsuitable. There is no privacy."

"Are they to be
locked in there all the time?"

"The door will
not be locked, unless they transgress. They are required to stay
there, however. You may visit, if you choose."

"Fine."

Tarl raised a
hand. "May I ask a question?"

Endra glared at
him. "If you must."

"Oh, I think I
must. Which planet are you planning to dump us on?"

"The nearest on
our course is Endroad Four."

"Endroad Four
is a hellhole desert planet with a colony of pirates and packrats
on it."

Endra shrugged.
"That is not my concern. We were charged to take you to an
inhabited planet, and Endroad is one such."

"I don't think
Overlord Ravian would want us dumped on a world where we'll have
our throats slit within the hour."

"She did not
specify. Besides, you have a machine-man; you'll be all right."

"The cyber
isn't -"

"We'll be
fine," Tassin said. "Don't waste your breath, Tarl."

"Right."

Endra shot
Tassin a mirthless grimace that passed for a smile, and then
addressed Tarl. "Tenay will show you to your quarters."

The middle-aged
woman led Tarl and Sabre through the other door into a
blue-carpeted corridor with sleek walls and subdued, recessed
lighting, and Tassin tagged along. Tenay left them in a bare grey
cell with two hard bunks and a toilet cubicle in the corner.

Tarl sat on a
bunk and frowned at the floor. "Endroad is a shithole. We'll never
get off it."

"We have
money." Tassin sat on the bunk opposite, eyeing Sabre, who took up
a guard stance beside the door.

"That will only
get our throats cut that much quicker."

Tassin frowned
at Sabre. "Cyber, are there spying devices in this room?"

"Two cameras
and three microphones."

"Destroy
them."

Sabre went to
the far corner and leapt up to smash his fist into a tiny black
object under the ceiling, then did the same in the other corner
before going to her bunk and reaching under it to rip out a bunch
of wires. Returning to the door, he touched the panel to close it,
then sat beside her.

She smiled at
him. "Sister Superior will be cursing a blue streak about now."

He nodded.
"Yeah, but we’ve got bigger problems than spying sisters. Tarl's
right, Endroad is a bad place. It's aptly named, end of the road; a
graveyard for ships. Most that go near it are attacked and looted.
I don't think these ladies know what they're doing."

Tassin touched
the silver bracelet a crewman had snapped onto Sabre's wrist as he
was leaving Fairen's ship. "What's this?"

"A long range
distress beacon. If Ramadaus captures me, I can use it to summon
Fairen."

"That was nice
of him." She sighed, rubbing her brow. "So what are we going to do
about Endroad?"

Tarl shrugged.
"What can we do? Endra obviously has the mentality of an armadillo
and the will of a donkey. Like you said, trying to change her plan
would be a waste of breath."

"So we're going
to Endroad. How do we get off it?"

"We'll have to
see what our options are when we get there." Tarl glanced at Sabre.
"What's your bio-status up to?"

"Seventy-four
per cent."

"Great. Let's
hope the sight of you is enough to deter would-be attackers,
because you're not up to a fight."

Sabre nodded.
"This is a Jerran-94 star cruiser; we'll be at Endroad in a matter
of hours."

"Is it
armed?"

"Yes."

"Then let's
hope that when they're attacked they change their plans and take us
somewhere else."

Sabre shook his
head. "Don't wish for that. The next option is Washburn Nine."

"God, that's
even worse."

"What's
Washburn Nine like?" Tassin asked.

"It’s a swamp
world where it never stops raining, populated by a bunch of
fanatics who don't allow any technology."

"Wonderful. Do
you think we could pay Endra to take us somewhere else?"

"We could try,
but I doubt it. They seem to have enough money."

 


 


Endroad Four's
two blue moons glared down from a cloudless, star-sprinkled sky,
and Tassin glanced around with a grimace. A red-tinged, hostile
landscape of pebble-strewn sand and stunted succulents surrounded
the shuttle, illuminated by its floodlights. The sweet scent of
night flowers drifted on the wind, at odds with the bleak terrain.
The women unloaded boxes of medical supplies from the humming
shuttle, and three girls were ushered aboard.

"Well, it's a
pity the bribery idea didn't work," Tassin said.

"And now we
know how they come to Endroad with impunity," Tarl added.

"It's clearly
one of their safe houses. But how do they stop the local pirates
attacking them?"

"Why don't we
ask her?" Tarl nodded at a robust, strong-featured woman clad in
the Sisters' shapeless grey uniform, who strode towards them.

"Good
idea."

The woman
stopped beside Tassin. "Welcome. There's a transport waiting to
take you to the city."

"Thank you. May
I ask how you protect yourselves here?"

"We have four
like him." She nodded at Sabre.

"Four cybers?
How can you afford them?"

The woman
smiled. "We're not poor. Many of the victims we rescue are the
daughters or wives of wealthy men, and they bring money. But we
didn't pay for the cybers. They were gifts, the bodyguards of those
women."

"Surely a woman
with a cyber doesn't need to flee to a place of safety?"

"They do when
their fathers or husbands hold their cybers' overrides."

"Right. Any
chance of purchasing passage to another world from you, or a
ship?"

"No." The woman
looked sympathetic. "You may stay with us, but they must
leave."

"But you allow
cybers amongst you."

"Only those
that belong to us."

"And there's
still me," Tarl said.

Tassin shot him
an exasperated look. "You could organise us a ship out of here on
your own."

"Not
likely."

The woman
gestured towards the imposing, fortress-like building behind her.
"Your transport is waiting."

They headed for
it, Tassin pulling her coat closer to ward off the cold wind.

The woman fell
into step beside her. "If you need our help, one of our cybers is
stationed in the city for three hours each day, from noon. Just
tell him that you need help, and he'll bring you here. Just you,
though."

"Thank you,
I'll keep it in mind."

They entered a
sizeable courtyard, where a sleek air-car waited. A middle-aged
cyber with a scarred face sat at the controls. Tassin was glad to
climb into the warm interior, and the woman waved as the car
speeded away.

The city turned
out to be more of a ship graveyard, its buildings interspersed with
the gutted wrecks of star ships that now served as markets and
housing for the poor. The cyber dropped them off outside a dimly
lighted wreck, where they rented a cramped cabin for the night.

 


 


Tassin gazed
around at the disreputable establishment, her heart sinking. This
was the fourth they had tried, and she was becoming despondent.
Like the others, it was the converted dining hall of a wrecked star
ship, its grey walls smudged with dirt and the worn furniture
sagging from age and abuse. Tinny, distorted music blared from a
battered stereo bolted to the wall above the bar, almost drowning
out the mutter of male voices. The stench of unwashed bodies
thickened the air, mixed with cloying perfume and an underlying
pungent odour that Tassin assumed was rot.

Men sat and
drank glasses of brightly coloured alcohol around battered plastic
tables, enjoying the attentions of scantily clad women. One girl
provided entertainment on a tiny stage made out of old plastic
crates, where she danced naked around a pole under a flickering
spotlight. Tassin averted her eyes, her face growing warm. Sabre
cast the girl a cursory glance, but Tarl almost fell over a table
in his fascination. The rest of the room was gloomy, since most of
the original lighting panels no longer worked. Jerry-rigged light
poles had been brought in to replace them, but they were old and
dim.

No sunlight
reached the barroom, which had once been deep in the bowels of the
gutted star liner. One side of the ship had been disassembled,
probably to be sold as scrap, one of Endroad Four's main sources of
income. The street was now just outside the exit, but a functioning
door prevented sunlight from entering it. In other wrecks, the
barrooms were located deep within the rotting hulks, and they had
been forced to traverse many dirty corridors to reach them.

The overriding
impression Tassin had of Endroad Four was dirt. The men all seemed
to be caked in it, the wrecked ships were half buried in it, and
the rank red sand blew into every nook and cranny. The heat added
to the problem by making everyone sweat, which provided the glue to
which the dust clung, and whatever bacteria lived on Endroad Four
made particularly pungent body odour. To make matters worse, the
dearth of water meant that baths were few and hard to come by.
Tassin had paid extra for a bowl of water that morning, so she
could wash. She had shared it with Sabre and Tarl, for it had cost
almost as much as a cooked meal. She did not want to know what
constituted meat on this desolate planet, and had not asked what
kind had arrived on their plates for dinner the previous night.

Tarl elbowed
his way to the bar counter, which had the dubious privilege of
being built from hundreds, perhaps even thousands, of empty liquor
bottles glued together under a shiny top that had once been a
ship's solar wing vane. Men growled and turned to challenge him
until they glanced past him at Sabre and thought better of it.
Although he had lost his armour, he was armed and clad in his
combat clothes. Tassin stayed close behind Tarl, her hand on the
hilt of the dagger in her belt.

Reaching the
counter, Tarl banged on it to summon the bartender and ordered a
drink, which, they had discovered in previous establishments,
seemed to be requisite before he could ask questions. The fat man
behind the bar poured a pale amber beverage, and Tarl paid, sipped
it and grimaced.

"We're looking
for passage," he stated, loud enough for those around him to
hear.

The bartender
turned his head and spat. "You could try Kernan."

"Where would I
find Kernan?"

"Down the end
of the bar."

Tarl headed for
the indicated end of the bar, Tassin following. A sallow-skinned
man with a shaven head and a badly scarred face looked up when they
approached him, his brown eyes flicking past them to Sabre. He had
once been handsome, but the pale scar that ran down one side of his
face, dissecting an eye and ending at his chin, ruined his looks.
He wore a faded orange jump suit, and blurred, serpentine tattoos
emerged from his collar to writhe up his neck.

"Are you
Kernan?" Tarl asked.

He nodded,
still studying Sabre. "I am."

"We want to
purchase passage."

"Where to?"

"Anywhere
civilised. Toron Seven?"

Kernan jerked
his chin at Sabre. "He belong to you?"

"To the
lady."

Kernan turned
to Tassin. "Toron Seven, huh? That's a fair journey."

"How much do
you want?"

"I want him,"
Kernan's eyes flicked to Sabre again.

"Not a
chance."

"His services,
for a few hours."

Tassin glanced
at Sabre. "Maybe we can come to an agreement. What do you need him
for?"

Kernan looked
down at his drink, frowning. "My shipment of medical supplies was
stolen by sand runners; I want it back."

"What are sand
runners?"

"They're a
bunch of idiots on air-bikes, but they're dangerous."

"What kind of
ship do you have?"

"A junk
freighter, but she'll get you to Toron."

"How many of
these sand runners are there?"

"About
thirty."

Tassin started
to shake her head, but Tarl took her arm and tugged her away,
saying over his shoulder, "We'll discuss it."

As soon as they
were out of earshot, she frowned at him. "Sabre's not taking on
thirty men."

"He won't have
to if he steals the supplies back at night when these sand runners
are asleep."

"If it was that
easy, Kernan would have done it already."

"He doesn't
have scanners. Cybers are very good at sneaking around."

"Does anyone
care to hear my opinion?" Sabre asked.

Tassin turned
to him. "Of course."

"He's
lying."

"About
everything?"

"Pretty much.
He might have a ship, but he doesn't have a shipment of medical
supplies."

Tarl swore.
"This is the closest we've come to finding a ship."

"So we keep
looking," Tassin said. "This is only the first day. It could take
weeks."

"We're not
going to survive weeks on this planet, even with Sabre."

"What do you
suggest; we take this deal, even if there's a good chance it's a
trap?" she asked.

"Maybe these
sand runners did steal something,” Tarl said, “and he's lying about
what it is for some reason."

Sabre nodded.
"Possibly, but it could also be a trap."

"So we keep
looking. Let's go." Tassin headed for the exit, but as she walked
out into the dusty street with its looming, corroded hulks, Kernan
overtook her, stepping into her path.

"Hey, what
about our deal?"

"No deal."

"Just like
that? You're not going to find another ship, you know."

"We'll take our
chances," she said.

"Why won't you
take the deal?"

"You lied."

Kernan glanced
past her at Sabre. "So, you asked your cyber. Good thinking."

"In a shithole
like this, it's just common sense." She went to brush past him, and
he put a hand on her arm.

Sabre stepped
forward, and Kernan released her and raised his hands in an
appeasing gesture. "Okay, okay, my mistake. Look, lady, I do need
your help. Fine, it's not medical supplies, it's recreational
drugs."

"Why did you
lie?"

He shrugged.
"To make you more sympathetic, I guess."

"He's still
lying," Sabre said.

Kernan glared
at him. "Okay, fine. They didn’t steal it, I bartered it to
them."

Sabre tilted
his head, the brow band flashing. "Now he's so agitated it's
impossible to tell."

Tassin shook
her head. "It's too dangerous, anyway. No deal."

"I'll help, and
I have a couple of men."

"Against thirty
armed thugs? They're armed, right?"

"Yeah, but only
with old-style projectile weapons."

"What are the
drugs worth?" she asked.

"About a
hundred thousand."

"I'll pay you
that for passage."

Kernan cocked a
brow. "You have that much cash on you?"

"No," Tarl
said. "It's stashed."

"Right." Kernan
glanced around, then stepped closer to Tassin, keeping his hands
raised for Sabre's benefit. "Look, I didn't want to mention this,
but I bartered the drugs for my girl, and they kept them both. They
kidnapped her yesterday. They'll use her for sport, then kill her.
She only has a day or two before that happens. God only knows what
she's going through now."

Tassin glanced
at Sabre, who nodded, and she faced Kernan again. "That's terrible,
but, like I said, it's too dangerous."

"For god's
sake, lady!"

"Show us your
ship," Tarl said.

Kernan scowled
and gestured at Sabre. "You think I'm going to let him near my
ship? How stupid do you think I am?"

"There has to
be a certain amount of trust here, or there's no deal. Show us your
ship."

Kernan slumped.
"Fine, follow me."

Tassin grabbed
Tarl's arm as he followed Kernan. "How do we know this isn't a
trap?"

"If it was,
Sabre would have said so."

She looked at
the cyber, who shrugged. "He's still agitated, but I don't think
he's lying."

Tarl shrugged
off Tassin's hand and set off after Kernan, who waited a short
distance away. He led them along the twisted roads that wound
between shabby stone buildings and the remains of ancient star
ships to the outskirts of the ramshackle city, where several space
craft were parked on a stretch of concrete. A pink sun blazed down
from a cloudless copper sky, making the flat horizon shimmer in a
heat haze and sweat pop out on Tassin's brow. Kernan headed for a
rusty freighter, stopped in its shade and waved a hand at it.

"Here she
is."

Sabre studied
it. "A Pulsar class 2-E pulse drive short distance cargo vessel.
One hundred and thirty-four years old, obsolete since thirty
fifty-three. One engine has significant metal fatigue in the outer
casing. Fuel tanks at half."

Kernan nodded,
frowning at him. "She'll get us to Toron."

"In a
week."

"I didn't know
you were in a hurry."

Tarl shook his
head. "A week suits us fine; fighting these sand runners
doesn't."

"That's the
deal."

A hatch in the
ship's belly swung open with a squeak, and a red-haired man with a
narrow, freckled face emerged, surveying them with sharp green
eyes. He wore an oil-stained orange jump suit, and wiped his grimy
hands on a filthy cloth.

"What's up,
Captain?" He spotted Sabre and smiled. "You found help to get Trina
back?"

"We're still
negotiating."

"What do they
want?"

"Passage to
Toron."

"Well, hell,
that's easy."

Kernan shook
his head. "The lady's afraid her cyber will get hurt."

The red-haired
man turned to Tassin. "That's what he's designed for, Miss. He can
handle it, don't worry."

Tassin asked
Kernan, "Would these sand runners trade for your girl?"

"Sure, but
they’ll just keep whatever we offer them, and Trina, too. That’s
how they got the drugs. When I offered a ransom, they named a
ridiculous amount."

"How much?"

"A million. I'd
pay it, but I don't have it."

Tassin
considered for a moment. "What about something they couldn’t
steal?"

"Like
what?"

She nodded at
Sabre. "Him."

"You'd trade
him for my girl?"

"Maybe we can
get your drugs back, too."

"Well sure,
they might." He looked puzzled. "Then I'd owe you three quarters of
a million credits, and I don't have it."

"No, then you'd
owe me passage to Toron, and we'd have to leave in a hurry, I
suspect."

"That's nuts.
Is there something wrong with him?"

"No."

"Then why would
you do this?"

Tassin glanced
at Tarl, who shook his head, his expression grim. When she looked
at Sabre, he blinked. "Give us a moment to confer, would you?"

"Sure." Kernan
and his crewman retreated out of earshot, where they talked
softly.

Tassin faced
Tarl. "What's the problem? We use false codes, Sabre pretends to be
transferred, and we get the girl and the drugs. Then he sneaks out
of their camp and rejoins us here."

"And while he's
away, pretending to belong to these sand runners, we're
vulnerable."

"You have a
point,” she said. “What do you think, Sabre?"

"It will work
if we go to the sand runners without Kernan and his crew and make
the exchange, then you hold the girl until I return and we come
here together."

"Are you okay
with that?"

He inclined his
head. "It's not a bad plan."

"Or Sabre could
just stick a laser in Kernan's ear, and we'll be on our way to
Toron in a few minutes," Tarl said.

Tassin shot him
a frown. "I'm going to pretend I didn't hear that."

"We'll need
transport," Sabre pointed out.

"I think Kernan
should provide that."

Tassin beckoned
to Kernan, who strode back, glancing between them. "Well?"

"We'll do it,
but we need transport."

"We have a sand
hopper." He paused, scowling. "What's the catch?"

"No catch.
Except you're not coming with us."

"But... why
not?"

"That's the
deal, take it or leave it."

"I'll take it,
of course, but it makes no sense." He shook his head. "Will you
explain it?"

"Perhaps when
we get back."

"All right."
Kernan turned to his crewman. "Bring the sand hopper around."

"Captain, how
do we know they're not just going to steal it?"

Tarl snorted.
"Wow, there's a lot of trust around here."

"Just do it,"
Kernan ordered.

The crewman
left, and Tassin asked Kernan, "Why did you lie?"

He shrugged.
"Most of the men on this planet are thieves or pirates, and they
wouldn’t go up against the sand runners to rescue a woman. Nothing
to steal, you see, and I couldn’t offer a huge reward for their
help. They might have done it if they thought they could steal the
shipment of drugs, though. If you’d agreed to get the drugs back,
I’d have let you keep them and gone along to rescue the girl."

"Yet you were
dealing with a woman."

"I thought I
was dealing with him." Kernan jerked his chin at Tarl.

"But I own the
cyber."

"So he said,
but that didn't make it true."

"Why would he
lie?"

Kernan sighed,
gazing into the distance with narrowed eyes. "On Endroad, you just
assume everyone's lying. You're more likely to be right. I don't
live here, I just trade with them, but in my experience, women on
Endroad don't own anything, least of all a cyber. I figured he was
just trying to throw me, so I pretended to believe him, until it
became obvious that it was true."

The crewman
returned, driving a battered open vehicle with four seats, rubber
wheels and crash bars. For some unknown reason, it had a banana
painted on its bonnet. Sabre got behind the controls, Tassin
settled beside him and Tarl climbed into the back seat. Kernan gave
them directions to the sand runners' camp, and the vehicle set off
with a jerk, bumping over the rough ground. On the way through the
city, they stopped to rent a filthy cabin in a rusted wreck, where
Tassin and Tarl would wait for Sabre's return.


 


 


 Chapter Eighteen

 


The sand
runners’ camp proved to be a collection of tatty brown tents
pitched in a dry riverbed several kilometres outside the city. A
trio of hostile men clad in dark, ragged clothes stepped into the
road when the sand hopper approached, forcing Sabre to stop. Once
the guards had summoned their leader, whose sole distinguishing
feature was a bionic eye, negotiations went swiftly. The sand
runners handed over a young girl clad in a torn, filthy dress, and
a box filled with packets of white powder was placed on the back of
the sand hopper.

Under the
watchful gaze of dozens of suntanned, hard-looking men with their
weapons at the ready, Tarl went through the ritual of the transfer,
using incorrect codes and passwords. Sabre had found a black
plastic box that bore a resemblance to an override, and Tarl kept
it half concealed in his hand, but ensured that the sand runners
spotted it. Leaving Sabre in the camp gave Tassin several nasty
qualms, and her heart was a lump of lead all the way back to the
city.

They settled
down to wait in the bare, cramped cabin. Tarl administered first
aid to the dazed girl, who was silent and compliant. Trina was
pretty in a half-starved way, Tassin thought, with slanted brown
eyes, lank brown hair, fine features and grimy tanned skin. The
ragged, pale green dress hung from her thin shoulders, paler skin
and bruises visible through the rips in it. Compared to the pretty
girls who sold themselves at the bars they had visited, she was
plain, and Tassin wondered what Kernan saw in her. Perhaps she had
a vibrant personality, she mused, although it was not in evidence,
but then, she had just been through a terrible ordeal.

Sabre appeared
shortly after midnight, panting from his run but otherwise
unscathed, to Tassin's immense relief. They all piled back into the
sand hopper and raced for the ship, even though Sabre assured them
the sand runners had not seen him leave the camp. The cyber
hammered on the hatch until Kernan opened it, and his guarded
expression changed to joy at the sight of the girl. His mouth
dropped open when Sabre carried the box of drugs on board.

"But -"

"Take off,"
Tassin ordered.

"How -?"

"Now," Tarl
said.

Kernan turned
and bellowed, "Kaylar! Get the sand hopper stowed, right now!"

The red-haired
crewman appeared moments later, rumpled and sleepy. He also gaped
at Sabre as he hurried past on his errand. The captain led them to
the bridge, holding the girl at his side with a tender arm. Kernan
summoned a second crewman to help fly the ship, and introduced him
as Pryan, a tall, blue-eyed young man with limp sandy hair that
continually flopped into his eyes. He had a narrow, intelligent
face, and also wore a faded orange jumpsuit.

Kernan guided
Trina to a seat at the side of the bridge and strapped her into it.
He and Pryan settled into the contoured pilots' seats and began a
complicated ritual to power up the aged space ship. Its interior
proved to be just as battered and worn as the hull, with threadbare
carpets and scuffed plastic flooring, some of which had been worn
away to bare metal. The walls displayed decades of ingrained grime
that not even modern cleaning chemicals could remove. By the time
Kaylar returned from his chore, a deep growl emanated from the old
ship's bowels, and vibrations ran through it.

"Everyone grab
a chair and strap in," Kernan instructed as he adjusted the various
knobs and dials on the broad console in front of him. Tassin and
Tarl went to a row of seats at the rear of the bridge, where Sabre
helped Tassin with her belt before strapping himself into the seat
beside her. The growl rose to a roar, and Tassin plugged her ears
as the old ship shuddered. The roaring lasted for several minutes,
then died away to a steady rumble. Stars moved past the screens at
the front of the bridge.

"Setting course
for Toron Seven," Kernan announced, punching buttons and turning
dials. "Auto pilot engaged."

"Check," Pryan
intoned.

"First pulse in
two minutes."

"Engines are
green to go. Pulse drive online."

Kernan flipped
a bank of switches. "Boosters engaged."

"Check. Green
board."

"Shutting down
main engine burn in three, two, one... shut down."

"Check, main
engine shut down."

The rumble died
away, leaving an eerie silence broken by clicking, creaking and an
occasional beep. A few tense moments passed, then Kernan pushed
more buttons on his console. He frowned at a flashing red light and
banged it until it turned green.

"Auto pilot
locked on."

"Check," Pryan
said, leaning forward to peer into a dark screen. "Range to
destination, seven point eight light years. Pulse intensity input
max, required amount, three. Good to go."

Kernan flipped
open a capped button and held his thumb over it. "First pulse...
now."

A giant thud
shook the ship, making Tassin jump and grab Sabre's hand. The stars
in the screens smeared and began to stream past like watercolours
in the rain.

"Green board,"
Pryan pronounced.

"Pulse drive
charging." Kernan stared at a red light until it went off and a
green one replaced it. "Pulse drive charged. Second pulse...
now."

A second huge
thud rattled the ship, and the streams of stars became brighter and
thicker.

Tassin turned
to Sabre and whispered, "What's going on?"

"This is a
pulse drive ship. It builds up a vast electromagnetic charge, then
expels it backwards, propelling the ship forward. It's only capable
of travelling a light year in a day, no faster."

"Green board,"
Pryan stated again.

"Pulse drive
charging... Charged. Third pulse... now."

The third thud
vibrated a coffee cup off a counter, and it hit the steel floor
with a shrill clatter, making Tassin jump again. The screens filled
with blinding light, and dark shields slid across them when Kernan
pushed a button.

"Green board,"
Pryan said, smiling. "Maximum speed achieved."

Kernan nodded.
"Auto pilot locked on destination." He leant back and swivelled his
chair to face Trina, who stared into space. Freeing himself from
his safety belt, he rose and bent to stroke the tangled hair from
her face, whispering in her ear. He led her off the bridge, and
Pryan and Kaylar unstrapped and relaxed, turning to their
passengers. Sabre unclipped his belt and released Tassin from
hers.

Kaylar eyed him
before addressing Tassin. "I'd ask you what happened, but the
captain will want to hear it, so we'll wait for him."

"We don't owe
you an explanation," Tarl said.

Kaylar nodded.
"That's true. We're just glad to have Trina back. She's special,
you know."

"She's badly
traumatised," Tassin commented.

"Kernan will
give her something to make her sleep."

She stood up.
"We're all tired. Would you show us to our cabins please?"

Kaylar looked
indecisive, then nodded and rose. "I guess you're the boss on this
trip."

They followed
him down a narrow passage to a tidy little cabin with a single
bunk. Tarl took it, and Kaylar showed Tassin and Sabre to another
single cabin.

The crewman
hesitated, raising a brow at her. "Will you share with your cyber?
We don't have a lot of spare cabins."

She nodded.
"This will be fine for us, thank you."

As soon as the
door slid shut, Sabre scanned the room and shook his head. "No
spying devices."

"Good."

The cabin's
grubby walls had, at some stage, benefited from a coat of paint,
for they were less brown than the bulkheads in the corridors and
bridge. A worn brown carpet hid a multitude of stains in its dark
weave, and a spotted mirror hung above a scratched plastic side
table. Most of the recessed lighting was defunct, and a portable
light pole was tied to a pipe under the ceiling. Tassin sat on the
hard bunk, which had a newish looking grey blanket and a soft
pillow, her head heavy with fatigue. Slipping off her shoes, she
stretched out, made as much room as possible and patted the sheet
beside her.

Sabre smiled.
"Thanks, I'll take the floor."

"I don't
bite."

"That's good,
but I'd like to get some sleep."

"Why can't you
sleep here?"

He shook his
head. "Not enough space, and you snore."

"I do not!"

"How would you
know?"

"Ladies don't
snore."

"Then I guess
you're not a lady." He took a pillow from the bed and settled on
the floor.

Tassin frowned
down at him. "What happened in the camp?"

"Not much. The
leader ordered me to shoot some targets and knock out one of his
men for entertainment. They had a celebratory feast, put me on
display for the men to try to poke, got drunk and went to
sleep."

"You weren't
hurt?"

"No."

"I didn't like
doing that, you know."

He smiled and
closed his eyes. "I know."

"I was worried
sick about you."

"You shouldn't
have. I was in no danger as long as the leader thought he owned me.
I'm too valuable to damage."

Tassin climbed
off the bunk with her pillow and blankets and lay down beside him,
leaning on his chest to gaze at him. "Still, it must have been
horrible to be treated like a cyber again."

He sighed.
"Unpleasant, that's all."

She hugged him,
laying her head on his chest. "At least you didn't have to fight
anyone."

"I did give
some of them a few good smacks, for Trina."

"Good."

"Now go to
sleep, I'm tired."

 


 


Kernan sat
opposite Sabre at the dining table, watching him eat the rather
tasteless porridge that Kaylar, who seemed to be the ship's
dogsbody, had prepared. Tassin, who sat beside the cyber, added
sugar to hers to give it some flavour. Tarl, at the end of the
table, poured syrup on his. Kaylar and Pryan hung about next to the
stove, looking curious. It amazed Tassin how old-fashioned
everything was on the ageing ship, which had none of the modern
food preparation equipment or recyclable utensils found on newer
vessels. Instead, it had durozene pots, plates and cutlery, and a
washer to clean them in.

Kernan broke
into Tassin’s thoughts. "I know you don't owe us an explanation,
but will you put us out of our misery and tell us how you pulled
that off?"

She considered
for a moment. "How much do you know about cybers?"

"A fair bit. I
served with a platoon that was led by a cyber during the Emron
conflict seven years ago. He gave me this." He indicated his
scar.

"Why did he do
that?"

"I disobeyed
him."

"And that
was... punishment?"

He shrugged.
"More like an example of what can happen to stupid human troops
when they disobey an officer."

"I didn't know
cybers were put in charge of humans."

"They make
excellent officers, but they're prone to expecting too much."

"What
happened?"

Kernan frowned
at his porridge. "We were in hand-to-hand combat with the enemy. I
charged into a nest of them after he had ordered us to wait. I was
being gung ho. He saved my life and killed the lot of them, then
turned to me and said 'if you want to end your life, it's not hard
to do, soldier'." He imitated the flat, toneless speech of a cyber
to perfection, and Tassin glanced at Sabre.

"I swore at
him," Kernan went on. "Big mistake. I was a bit of a hothead back
then. So he filleted my face and sent me back to the medical
tent."

"Why couldn't
he just have ordered you to go back?"

Kernan shook
his head. "I had to be injured to leave the combat zone."

"So you don't
dislike cybers?"

"Hell no, I
respect the hell out of them."

"Don't you
think what's done to them is cruel?"

His brows rose.
"Cruel? How?"

"Being enslaved
by a machine."

"Well they have
no minds of their own, do they?"

Tassin lowered
her gaze to the grey sludge in her bowl, then looked at Tarl, who
shook his head. She said, "Well, if you want to know how we fooled
the sand runners, it's simple. I instructed the cyber to perform a
false transfer, and we used invalid codes and passwords, then he
sneaked out of the camp after dark."

Kernan's eyes
narrowed, and he studied Sabre. "Really. That would have worked,
except it's impossible."

"How so?"

"If it was,
don't you think every unscrupulous trickster would have done it by
now? Cybers won't do what you said. If the password's invalid,
they'll say so." Tassin spooned her porridge, avoiding his eyes,
and he nodded. "Okay, that's your story, and you're sticking to it.
Do you mind if I ask your cyber a question?"

"No."

Kernan
addressed Sabre. "Why did the cyber officer cut my face?"

Sabre ignored
him until Tassin told him to reply, then asked, "Why didn't you ask
the cyber who did it?"

"I never got
the chance; he was killed."

"He chose the
least important part of your anatomy."

"He could have
cut my chest, or my arm."

"There are
important muscles in those areas," Sabre said.

"He could have
avoided them."

"Then you would
not have been sufficiently injured to require medical
attention."

Kernan looked
thoughtful. "I guess so. Why did he save me?"

"Cybers are
trained to minimise casualties amongst their human troops during
battle. He considered you to be at risk."

Kernan pondered
that with a frown, then nodded and ate his porridge.

Tassin asked,
"How's Trina?"

"Asleep. I gave
her something to knock her out for a while. She needs to rest."

"I hope she'll
be all right."

"Yeah, me
too."

 


 


Trina emerged
from Kernan's cabin the next day, clean and dressed in a silk gown
that clung to her slight curves. Her hair was pulled back in a
severe bun and her eyes were haunted, but alert. Kernan hovered
over her as she made her way to the breakfast table, and she moved
carefully, which Tassin knew from experience meant that she had a
lot of bruises. Kaylar presented her with a plate of what looked
like meat and eggs, while the rest once again spooned a stickier
version of the grey paste.

Kernan sat
beside Trina and cut her meat for her as if she was child, gazing
at her with deep adoration. Tassin marvelled that such a tough,
strong man could be so obvious about his feelings, uncaring of what
people thought. It touched her, and she revised her opinion of him,
hoping that Sabre was taking notes.

Trina nibbled a
piece of meat and raised her eyes to study Tassin, who sat
opposite. Kernan introduced her, and she nodded at each of them in
turn, her gaze lingering on Sabre.

"Thank you for
saving me."

Tassin inclined
her head. "Our pleasure."

"You're all
good people."

"Thank
you."

Trina regarded
Sabre again. "Especially him."

Kernan coughed,
looking embarrassed. "He's not a person, sweetheart, he's a
cyber."

"What's
that?"

"Well... he's a
computer controlled clone."

Trina's eyes
focussed on the brow band. "That thing on his forehead?"

"Yes, that
controls him."

Her expression
became puzzled. "No it doesn't."

Tassin expected
Kernan to scoff at the girl’s announcement and argue with her, but,
to her surprise, he cast Sabre a disbelieving look. "It
doesn't?"

"No."

Kernan stared
at the cyber for several moments, then turned to Tassin. "Would you
like to explain?"

She shrugged,
concentrating on her porridge to cover her disquiet. "She's
mistaken."

"Trina's never
mistaken. If she says he's not controlled by the brow band, he's
not."

"How could she
possibly know something like that?"

"She's
special," Kaylar stated in a righteous tone.

"Special?"

Trina rose and
walked around the table to Sabre, who sat beside Tassin. He ignored
her, staring into space, and she stopped beside him and stroked his
face. Her fingers traced the thin scar that ran along his
cheekbone, then moved up to touch the brow band. Tassin was amazed
when he did not protest as he should have, had he been under cyber
control. Instead, he turned his head to gaze at the girl. She
smiled, and her eyes filled with tears that overflowed and ran down
her cheeks. Tassin glanced at Kernan, who watched them
open-mouthed.

Trina sank to
her knees beside Sabre's chair, her hand sliding down his chest in
a graceful gesture. She closed her eyes and laid her cheek on his
thigh.

"Thank you,
warrior."

Kernan strode
around the table, looking perturbed, but stopped when Sabre looked
up at him and said, "She's an empath."

Kernan nodded,
his eyes filled with confusion. "And you're not a cyber."

"I am."

"But you... you
can't be."

"He is," Tassin
said. "He's just not controlled by the brow band anymore."

Trina opened
her eyes and raised her head to smile up at Kernan. "He's a great
warrior, and his mind is pure, like flowers in spring or leaves in
autumn. Peaceful. Gentle. Beautiful."

Kernan opened
and closed his mouth several times, amazement and unease warring on
his face as he stared at Sabre.

Tarl chuckled.
"It's official, he's speechless."

"I am," Kernan
agreed. "It's supposed to be impossible."

"Well it's
not."

"Obviously. So
you told the truth about scamming the sand runners. This is the
only way it could work, but you didn't know that."

"I did," Tarl
admitted. "That's why it was guaranteed to fool them."

"A fool proof
ploy. But the brow band's still active."

"Only the
control circuit is damaged."

"So he still
has all his... scanners, infrared, tactical -"

"Everything,"
Tarl said, frowning. "And kindly stop speaking about him like he
isn't here."

"Sorry."

Trina rose and
slid her arms around Sabre's neck, kissing him on the cheek with a
tender smile. Kernan stepped aside as she returned to her chair and
sat down, gazing across the table at the cyber. After a moment,
Kernan followed and sat beside her, and she glanced at him.

"He's a good
person."

"He's..."
Kernan turned to Sabre. "Cyber hosts are supposed to be -"

Tarl snorted.
"Here we go again. Clearly they're not, are they?"

Kernan nodded.
"That's why you said it was cruel."

"And now do you
agree?" Tassin enquired.

"Yes.
Absolutely."


 


 


 Chapter Nineteen

 


The
conversation died when Tassin walked into the dining room four days
later for breakfast. She paused, her smile becoming strained, then
went to her chair and sat down. Kaylar placed a bowl of porridge in
front her, and she picked up her spoon, noticing that the silence
had become pregnant.

"What is
it?"

Tarl shrugged.
"We've been talking, and... we've kind of decided to stay with
Kernan and his crew for a while."

Tassin paused
with her loaded spoon poised. "You're joking, right?"

"No."

"What do you
mean by 'a while'?"

"Until we
decide to leave."

Tassin glanced
at Trina, who sat beside Sabre, trailing her fingers down his arm
in an affectionate gesture. He studied his bowl of porridge. Tassin
had noticed that Trina had been spending a lot of time in his
company, often taking his hand and leading him away to be alone
with him. At first he had been reluctant, but she had seemed so
innocently friendly, and had looked so hurt when he had shown his
reluctance that he had gone with her.

Tassin had
thought it was a passing phase, born out of gratitude and her
apparent enjoyment of his company, which would be good for Sabre,
she surmised. Trina had done the same with Tarl, luring him away
with gentle smiles and coy looks, showing him an unusual amount of
affection. Whenever she entered a room, she hugged and kissed all
the men in it, only smiling at Tassin. At first Tassin had found it
charming and innocent, but it had started to annoy her, and now
this.

"Who do you
mean by 'we', Tarl?"

"Me and
Sabre."

Tassin frowned
at Sabre. "What about going home?"

"I like it
here."

"Oh really.
You'd rather be cooped up on this rust bucket than back home with
me and Dena?"

"That's your
home, not mine," he said.

"I thought it
was the closest thing you've ever had to one."

"Maybe, but
it's still not my home."

"So is this
your home now?"

He inclined his
head, toying with his porridge. "It could be."

"Have you gone
mad?"

"We want to
stay with Trina," Tarl said.

"With Trina?"
Tassin eyed the girl. "Why?"

"She's a
special person, and she needs our protection."

"From
what?"

"Anything. Like
what happened to her on Endroad. We won't let that happen
again."

Tassin ate her
cooling porridge. "I see. So does anyone care about what I
want?"

"Of course we
do!" Trina cried, gazing earnestly across the table. "What do you
want?"

"I want to go
home."

"Then you
shall. We'll find you a ship on Toron and a pilot to fly you
home."

"I want Sabre
to come with me."

Trina looked
sad. "But I want him to stay with me, and he wants that too. You
wouldn't want to make us unhappy, would you?"

"What about my
happiness?"

"Oh, you'll be
fine once you're back home with your friends and family."

Tassin put down
her spoon, her appetite gone. "No, I won't! I left my home to find
Sabre and free him, and I didn't do all that and risk my life just
so he could stay with you."

"But that's
what he wants. Is he your slave? Does he belong to you now because
you helped him to get free?"

"No, of course
not. I... We’re friends. Good friends. Very good friends. This
doesn't make any sense."

Kernan and
Kaylar swapped a surprised, shocked look. Pryan's mouth fell
open.

Tassin glared
at them. "What, that surprises you? Did you think we were just
acquaintances? We share a cabin."

Trina smiled.
"But you're not lovers. He's had a change of heart. If you care
about him, you'll let him go."

"No, I care
about him enough to fight for him, and I don't know what you've
done to him, but it's unnatural. It's like you've taken control of
his mind."

Trina gave a
trilling giggle. "What a strange thing to say. Sabre loves me now,
so does Tarl. We all love each other."

Tassin glanced
at Tarl, who looked away, then at Kernan, who met her gaze with a
bold stare, his expression stern. Kaylar wore a righteous smile,
and Pryan looked confused, muttering under his breath. She tried to
hear what he was saying, but could not make out the words, only
that he was repeating the same phrase over and over. The strange
musical chairs atmosphere that had been building over the last four
days had come to a head, Tassin realised, and she was the odd one
out.

She stood up.
"Sabre, I want to speak to you, alone."

He started to
get up, but Trina clasped his shoulder, and he sank down again,
frowning.

"He doesn't
want to speak to you," she said, smiling.

Tassin marched
around the table and stopped beside Sabre. "Yes he does. Get your
hand off him."

"Now that's no
way to speak to Trina," Tarl remonstrated.

"Bugger Trina.
This is madness, and you know it."

"I don't know
anything of the kind. We've made a decision, and we're sorry if you
don't like it. No one will hurt you, but if you want to leave,
that's fine."

Tassin looked
down at Sabre. "I want to talk to you, now."

Trina stroked
his hair in a possessive manner that set Tassin's teeth on edge.
"Leave him. You're upsetting him."

"No, you leave
him." Tassin stepped around the cyber to confront Trina, who rose
to face her. She gave the girl a shove that made her stagger back,
and Trina's eyes glinted, then she buried her face in her hands and
gave a childish wail of woe. Tarl grabbed Tassin's arm and yanked
her away, his expression furious.

Kernan stepped
closer, scowling. "Don't hurt Trina!"

Tassin frowned.
"I didn't hurt her. The stupid cow's putting on an act for your
benefit."

Shoving Tarl
aside, she approached Trina, intending to end her wails with a
shake.

Trina shrieked
and raised her hands. "Sabre! Help me!"

Tassin spun as
Sabre rose. He gripped her arm and pulled her away from the weeping
girl. Kaylar hurried to Trina's side and tried to soothe her,
stroking her hair.

"She wants to
hurt me!" Trina wailed. "Don't let her hurt me, Sabre! Help
me!"

Tassin gazed up
at Sabre, who looked confused. She became aware of Pryan rubbing
his head like a man possessed, muttering loudly enough now for her
to make out the words.

"We all love
Trina; we all love Trina; we all love Trina..."

"Pryan, shut
up!" Trina yelled.

He cowered and
fled.

Tassin met
Sabre's eyes, her heart twisting at the bewilderment in them.
"What's wrong with you?"

He shook his
head. "You mustn't hurt Trina."

"Fine, I won't.
Let me go."

Sabre released
her with a nod, and she rubbed her arm, stepping closer to Trina,
who continued to weep. Kernan joined Kaylar, trying to soothe her,
but Tassin was not fooled. Whatever powers the girl had, she had
cast her spell over all the men, and it was up to Tassin to free
them if she could.

"Come, Trina,
let's be friends. I'm not going to hurt you."

The girl
lowered her hands, her chin wobbling, her eyes filled with
mistrust. "You hate me." Her expression became cunning, and her
eyes flicked to Sabre. "You want to hurt me because I stole your
man, and now you want him back. Well, you can't have him. He's mine
now."

Tassin studied
her. "What are you?"

"She's
special!" Kaylar announced, and Tassin realised that he said those
words far too often.

"I'm special,"
Trina agreed. "And I don't like you anymore. You're not one of us.
You don't belong here. I want you off my ship."

"Your ship?"
Tassin glanced at Kernan, who smiled and shrugged.

"She's going to
hurt me, Kernan. She's bad," Trina said.

Kernan took
hold of Tassin's arm, addressing Trina. "Don't worry, sweetheart,
we won't let her hurt you. We'll lock her in the brig until we get
to Toron."

Tassin jerked
away from him, retreating. "Don't touch me."

"Come on, don't
make this any worse. The brig's not so bad, and you'll have time to
think about how nasty you've been to Trina."

"I don't know
what Trina is, but she's got you all under some sort of spell.
Where I come from, we'd call her a witch."

His brows drew
together. "There's no need for insults."

"It's not an
insult; it's a statement of fact." Tassin bumped into the wall and
sidled along it, staying out of his reach and wondering if Trina's
influence would wane if she was unconscious. It had not when the
sand runners had kidnapped her, however, so Tassin doubted it.
Kernan made a grab for her, and Tassin yanked out her dagger,
brandishing it.

"Back off.
You're not locking me in the brig."

Kernan smiled.
"You really think that will do you any good against a cyber?"

"Sabre won't
help you to lock me in the brig."

"Oh, I think he
will if Trina asks him to."

"She doesn't
know him as well as she thinks." Tassin glanced at the girl,
wondering if she could be goaded into saying something rash,
something that would reveal her true nature. She was not as sweet
and gentle as she pretended to be, of that Tassin was certain. "You
don't just want to lock me in the brig, do you, Trina? You want me
off your ship, right?"

The girl's eyes
narrowed. "Yes. You hate me."

"And you hate
me. I'm female, and therefore immune to whatever powers you've used
to ensnare the men. Sabre won't help you, though."

"He will! He's
mine now, not yours!"

"I never
claimed to own him, but he won't hurt me."

"Don't be so
sure," Trina said.

"Why don't you
try it then? Go on, I dare you."

Trina's eyes
glinted. "You think you still have power over him? You're
wrong!"

"He cares about
me genuinely, not because of a spell like the one you've woven over
him these past four days. That's something you can't simply erase
with your magic tricks."

"He'll do
whatever I want now. He already hurt you to protect me."

Tassin nodded.
"Yes, I'm impressed. How do you do it?"

"It's my
talent! It's all I had, growing up on that shithole planet; the
child of a slave prostitute, destined to become one too. But I
escaped my fate! Now men serve me. They worship me!"

"So, you were
born on Endroad."

Tassin looked
around at the men, amazed that none of them objected. They smiled
adoringly at Trina, except for Sabre, who stared at his cold
porridge, looking like he had just swallowed a ten-centimetre
maggot. The only one who seemed to have a real problem with what
was going on was Pryan, but he had fled.

"So it's some
sort of mind thing? Stronger than empathy, I assume?" Tassin
asked.

"Far stronger!”
Trina said. “Kernan, take her to the brig!"

Tassin held up
her hands as he approached. "Wait. I won't give you any trouble, I
swear. Just don't throw me in the brig, please."

"Not so
confident now?" Trina smiled, her eyes sparkling with glee.

"I just don't
want anyone getting hurt."

"The only one
in danger of getting hurt is you."

"Precisely.
Let's be friends. You've won. I'll behave."

Trina looked
smug. "Good. You'll do as I say, and we'll let you go on
Toron."

"Fine."

Kernan relaxed,
turning to Trina with a smile. "We all love you, sweetheart. No
need for fighting."

"No, no need
for fighting," Tassin agreed.

Trina smiled
and embraced Kernan, kissing him passionately. Tassin glanced at
Sabre, then went in search of Pryan. After almost an hour, she
found him in the engine room, huddled next to a nest of pipes,
which, she discovered when she approached and sat beside him, was
pleasantly warm.

"Hello,
Pryan."

He glanced at
her, then away. "Tassin."

"Are you all
right?"

"It's quiet
here. No fighting."

"Yes, it's nice
here. You spend a lot of time here, don't you?"

"It's
quiet."

"Yes. Do you
love Trina?"

He nodded, his
stringy hair flopping into his eyes. "We all love Trina."

"Does she love
you?"

"She loves all
of us." He rubbed his head, his face twisting.

"But does she
love you as much as Kernan and Kaylar?"

"I'm not as
good as them. I'm weak."

Tassin studied
his narrow, bowed shoulders and thin frame under his loose
jumpsuit. "She likes strong men, doesn't she?"

"The stronger
the better."

"But you're
clever, aren't you?"

"Too
clever."

Tassin
considered her next words carefully. "Do you know how she does
it?"

"No." He rubbed
his head. "Don't know that."

"But she's not
an empath."

"No. Stronger
than an empath. Special. Very special."

"All right. So
she needs you because you're clever, right? You help to fly the
ship."

"Fly it, fix
it. Lots of things need fixing. Old ship." He frowned. "My
ship!"

"Not
Kernan's?"

"No! Mine." He
glanced at her, his eyes hunted. "She's going to kill you, just
like Riana."

"Who's
Riana?"

"My
sister."

Tassin stared
at him, stunned. "How did she come to be here?"

"She was a
passenger. Her and Kernan. Bought passage off Endroad to Toron.
Then she took over. I..." His face twisted again. "I couldn't stop
her. Just like Sabre can't help you now. He wants to, but he can't.
She told Kernan to kill Riana. She wanted my ship."

"I'm sorry,
Pryan. Maybe I can help you to get it back, if you'll help me."

"I can't help
you." He rubbed his tangled hair again, snarling it more. "Just
like Riana."

"I just need
you to ask Tarl for a frequency, that's all."

"Can't. He
won't tell me if Trina doesn't want him to."

Tassin let her
head fall back against the pipe behind her with a bonk, staring at
the roof. "Could you sabotage the ship? Stop the engines from
working?"

He shook his
head. "You don't want to do that. We need them to stop. Without
them, we keep going forever. Nothing stops in space... unless it
hits something."

"I need more
time."

"No you don't.
You need to get off the ship now, before it's too late."

"I won't leave
Sabre."

"He's no good
to you now. She has him."

Tassin sat up
and turned to him. "But she doesn't have you, does she? Not like
the others. You're stronger than them."

"She hurts me."
He rubbed his head again. "Hurts my head."

"You don't love
her as much as they do, do you?"

"We all love
Trina." He grimaced. "She killed Riana!"

"How can she be
stopped?"

"She can't."
Pryan clutched his head and groaned. "You... you'd have to... kill
her. Can't think about that... hurts. We all love Trina!"

Pryan jumped up
and reeled away, gripping his temples and gasping with pain. Tassin
gazed after him, saddened by his hopeless situation, which was even
worse than hers, in her estimation. How terrible it must be to be
forced not only to serve, but to love the girl who had murdered his
sister. She had not thought it was possible to force someone to
love, but then, was what Trina inflicted upon the men really love?
If only she could contact Fairen, or Ravian, they might come to her
aid, given the strange nature of the problem. Surely they would be
interested in a girl who could control men's minds? Perhaps Ravian
would be a better choice, for she would not be susceptible to
Trina's spell, as Fairen might, with catastrophic consequences.
What could she do?

When she
returned to her cabin, she found Sabre sitting on the bunk, waiting
for her. He rose when she entered, avoiding her eyes.

"I'm going to
stay in Tarl's cabin."

"Trina's
orders?"

"She asked me
to."

"And you
couldn't say no."

"Why would I
want to?"

Tassin moved
past him to perch on the edge of the bunk, since there were no
chairs. "Because she plans to kill me."

"She wouldn't
do that."

"Yes, she
would. She wants me out of the way, so she can finish enslaving
your mind."

"It's not like
that."

Tassin snorted.
"Of course it is. Can you even think for yourself anymore? How do
you feel?"

"Fine." He
raised a hand to rub his brow. "I'm a bit hazy, and I have a
headache, that's all."

"Fight her.
She's trying to control you."

"She wouldn't
do that. She's a good person, and she's special."

"Now you sound
like Kaylar. And Pryan recites 'we all love Trina' like a prayer.
Haven't you noticed that the men on this ship all act a bit
strange?"

"No."

She slumped.
"Please give me the Overlord frequency."

"Why do you
want to call an Overlord?"

"Because we
need help."

"No we don't.
We're fine."

She shook her
head. "I'm not fine. Trina wants me off her ship, remember? Maybe
she will let me off at Toron, and maybe she'll have Kernan flush me
out with the garbage."

"That's
ridiculous."

"Even if she
deigns to let me leave on Toron, won't you miss me?"

"I..." He
hesitated, and her heart leapt. "I'd like you to stay."

"But Trina
wants me to leave."

"Maybe she'll
let you stay if you're nice to her."

"I don't think
so. She can't seem to control me like she does you and the
others."

He shook his
head. "She doesn't control us, she loves us."

"No she
doesn’t. Will you come with me?"

"I can't. She
needs me."

"I need you
too."

Sabre rubbed
his brow again, grimacing. "I have to protect her."

"Do you love
her?"

"I don't know.
I guess so."

Tassin bowed
her head to hide her misery, then wondered why she was concealing
it from him and looked up, letting him see the anguish in her
eyes.

He averted his
gaze. "You mustn't feel bad. I'm sure Trina will forgive you. She's
a wonderful person."

"I don't think
so. She doesn't want me around. Help me."

He raised a
hand to clasp his brow once more. "I... I can't. But... the
cyber... can." He struggled to speak the words, just as Pryan had,
and she realised that it hurt him to say anything against
Trina.

She touched his
arm. "It's all right. I understand."

"I have to
go."

Tassin nodded.
"Of course."

For a long time
after the door closed behind him, she stared at it, thinking about
what she would have to do to enlist the cyber's aid. Tears stung
her eyes at the prospect, and the sacrifice Sabre was prepared to
make for her. It proved that his feelings for her still lived
beneath Trina's control, strong enough to make him force those
words out. In order to make the cyber try to take control, her life
would have to be in danger. Then Sabre would step aside and allow
it to gain the upper hand to save her as he knew only it could now.
Trina was in for a nasty surprise.


 


 


 Chapter Twenty

 


Two hours after
Sabre left, Tassin went in search of Trina, her mind made up. She
had spent the time trying to think of another way out of the
situation, reluctant to put Sabre through the ordeal of cyber
control again, but had failed. There was no other way.

Tassin found
Trina relaxing in the dining room, surrounded by her fawning
entourage, who vied for her attention like love sick schoolboys.
All except Sabre, who frowned into a cup of coffee.

Trina glared at
Tassin. "What do you want?"

"I want you to
release Sabre and Tarl. Give Pryan back his ship, and let him go
too. What you're doing to them is wrong."

Trina snorted.
"You think you can make demands? I have control, not you."

"In fact, you
can let Kernan and Kaylar go as well, while you're at it."

"Go back to
your cabin, or I'll have you thrown in the brig."

Tassin leant
against the edge of the door, her heart pounding. "No."

"You'll do as I
say!"

Kernan stood
up. "Go to your cabin, Tassin."

She shook her
head. "You know what she's doing is wrong. You've been with her the
longest; surely you've found a way to defy her control since she
made you kill Riana?"

He winced. "We
don't want to hurt you, any more than I wanted to hurt Riana, but
she wouldn't obey Trina either."

"Is that a
threat?"

"If it will
make you do as she tells you."

"I don't think
she's going to let me go, anyway. I might tell people about her.
Someone might decide to stop her reign of terror. She can't risk
it. She's going to make you kill me too." Tassin glared at Trina.
"You should have left her with the sand runners. I wish I hadn't
saved her now."

"You didn't!"
Trina said. "Sabre did!"

"It was my
idea, but yes, we couldn't have pulled it off without Sabre, and
for his reward, you enslave him."

"I love
him!"

"This isn't
love," Tassin said. "You don't know what love is, but it certainly
isn't this."

"I know all
about love. My mother taught me! You do as you're told, and you get
loved, you disobey, and you get killed."

Tassin shook
her head, quelling a spurt of pity. "That's slavery. That's what
your mother was, a slave, and you know it."

"Yes, she was a
slave, and she taught me how to get what I want. Only I'm better at
it than she ever was. She used her beauty; it made men do what she
wanted, but when it faded, so did her power. Mine never will!"

"Let them
go."

The girl's
scowl deepened. "Kernan, get rid of her."

He nodded.
"I'll lock her in her cabin. She won't upset you again,
sweetheart."

"No! I said get
rid of her!"

He almost
cowered, bowing his head. "No, please."

"Do it!"

Kernan headed
for Tassin, who drew the dagger from her belt and brandished it. He
smashed it from her hand with a brutal blow, making her yelp. She
fought the urge to run. He must attack her in Sabre's presence. She
noticed Trina shoot the cyber a calculating glance. Kernan grabbed
her wrist and tried to drag her out. She struggled, kicking his
shins. He swore and twisted her arm behind her back so she could
not kick him, and she gasped in pain. Several red lights flashed on
Sabre's brow band, and Tassin decided that the time had come. She
had to spark the cyber's takeover before Kernan thought to silence
her.

"Cyber! Protect
me! I order you!"

The control
unit sparkled with red lights, and Sabre stiffened. His face
twisted and his hands flashed up to grip the band. Trina jumped up
in alarm as he slid to the floor. His eyes rolled up, and he went
limp. The control unit blazed red for a moment longer, then the
diagonal line of seven red lights flashed and turned green one by
one. When all of them were green, his eyes opened. Kernan gaped at
him, then shot Trina a horrified look and released Tassin, backing
away.

Sabre rolled to
his feet and reached Tassin's side in a couple of strides. His
punch sent Kernan crashing into the wall to slide senseless down
it. Swinging back to Tassin, Sabre stared through her, turning his
head towards Kaylar, who rose slowly, his eyes wide. Tarl grimaced
and bowed his head, spreading his hands on the table.

Tassin pointed
at Trina. "Lock her in the brig."

The girl shook
her head. "No! Sabre, stop! Kill her!"

"There is no
more Sabre," Tassin said. "You're talking to a machine, one that I
own! Sabre's gone. He sacrificed himself so the cyber could save
me, because of what you did to him."

Trina retreated
as the cyber walked around the table, her face chalk pale. "Kaylar!
Help me!"

The red-haired
man stepped into Sabre's path, his face stiff with dread. The cyber
smashed him aside, sending him sprawling.

"Tarl!" Trina
shrieked.

Tarl rose to do
battle, picked up a chair and swung it at Sabre, who ducked and
grabbed it. He wrenched it from Tarl's grip, hurled it aside and
gave him a shove that sent him rolling over the table to land with
a thud on the other side. Tarl jumped up as Sabre reached Trina and
grabbed her wrist, making her shriek. Yanking his laser from his
pocket, Tarl pointed it at Tassin.

"Stop, or she
dies!"

The cyber swung
around, releasing Trina. The brow band flashed, and he yanked up
the end of the table and hurled it at Tarl. The ex-technician went
down under it with a grunt, the laser bolt hitting the ceiling.
Tassin headed for the door as the cyber went after Tarl. Sabre
flipped the table off him and wrenched the weapon from his
hand.

"Don't kill
anyone!" Tassin yelled as she darted after Trina, who fled,
shouting for Pryan.

Sabre overtook
her in the corridor. He caught the fleeing girl and lifted her off
her feet in a throat hold that made her gurgle and claw at his arm.
Pryan appeared in a doorway, his eyes widening in horror at the
scene, then he shook his head and bolted. Sabre dragged the
struggling girl to the barred cell in the ship's stern and flung
her into it, locking the door. Trina shook back her tangled hair
and glared at Tassin through the bars.

"Kernan will
release me! He'll kill you both!"

Tassin raised
her brows. "Kill a cyber? I don't think so." She turned to Sabre.
"How can we prevent the crew from releasing her?"

"Change the
codes in the door lock."

"Do it."

The brow band
filled with electric blue light for a moment. "Done."

"Pryan will
find a way to let me out!" Trina shouted.

Tassin
shrugged. "Even if he does, what are you going to do? I'm protected
by a killing machine."

Trina slumped.
"What are you going to do with me?"

"Be glad I'm
not going to flush you out of an airlock, like you planned to do to
me. Perhaps I'll hand you over to the authorities when we reach
Toron. What do they do with people like you?"

"I'll be
executed!"

"It's probably
what you deserve. You can't be allowed to keep doing this to
people."

"I won't, I
swear! Just let me go!"

Tassin sighed.
"I don't believe you. Having a power like yours is too much of a
temptation."

"Please!"

Tassin turned
to Sabre. "What is she?"

"A human
female."

She rolled her
eyes. "I mean what's the power she has?"

"Unknown."

Tassin faced
Trina again. "Well, whatever it is, it doesn't work on machines.
Release the rest of the men."

"No!"

Kaylar ran in,
followed by Tarl. "Tassin, let her go."

"No."

"You can't do
this."

"I do believe I
just did."

Kaylar went to
the door and tapped a code into the lock, which buzzed, and a red
light flashed. "He's changed the codes."

"Kaylar, do
something," Trina said, her eyes overflowing.

"I wish I
could, my love. We'll think of something, I promise. We won't let
anything bad happen to you."

Tassin snorted
and walked away down the corridor, Sabre following. They passed
Kernan standing in the dining room doorway, rubbing his head. He
glared at them before heading in the direction of the brig,
doubtless to join Tarl and Kaylar comforting Trina.

Returning to
her cabin, Tassin sat on the bunk, her heart heavy. Sabre took up a
guard stance beside the door, staring over her head. She longed to
call him from his dark prison under the cyber's control, but could
not. Even after Trina was handed over to the authorities, when
would it be safe for him to free himself? Would he try to free
Trina? Would her control only end with her death?

An alarm
brayed, jerking her from her reverie, and she glanced up at Sabre.
"What's that?"

"Proximity
alarm."

"Another ship?
Are we being attacked?"

"A large ship
has captured this vessel in a Voltron grappler field."

Tassin jumped
up. "What ship? Why didn't you warn me earlier?"

"Its
configuration appears to be that of an Overlord vessel. It only
came into scanner range a moment ago, just after the alarm
sounded."

"Which
Overlord?"

The brow band
flashed. "Ramadaus."

"Oh, god...."
Tassin yelped as her bones tingled, then everything went dark and
intense cold gripped her. The world spun, and she was weightless.
Solid ground hit her feet, and she sprawled on a smooth floor. She
clung to it as her head swam and her skin crawled in the aftermath
of her translocation. As the spinning slowed, she shook back her
hair and raised her head. She lay on an expanse of silvery marble
that stretched away to the perimeter of a vast room. A row of four
massive oval screens gave various views of star-sprinkled space. In
one, a tubby, rust-streaked ship hung in the grip of snaking beams
of green light.

Gleaming gold
framed the screens, and tendrils of it spread across the expanse of
silver wall in a filigree pattern, forming swirling designs much
like those on the Moth Ship's hull. Cloth-of-gold curtains
interrupted the monotony of silver and gold decorations, hanging
from the ceiling in an orgy of opulence to form precious pools on
the floor. The curtains were back-lighted, and glowed with soft
radiance. Dozens of immobile soldiers in silver and gold uniforms
stood beside the walls, their hands resting upon the hilts of the
small silver weapons holstered on their belts.

A graceful
throne with a high, ornamental back formed from fine golden wires
studded with diamonds stood on a shallow dais in front of the
screens. Behind it, a console sparkled, and a row of small, glowing
screens were filled with scrolling data. To her right was a ring of
seven silver circles, and close to her left, a sweeping, fluted
counter curved out from the wall. A selection of bottles and
glasses were visible through the translucent material, which might
have been a pale yellow cloudy crystal.

A hooded
Overlord stood a few feet away, facing her. "I apologise for the
rudeness of my interception," he said in a hard, sexless voice.

Tassin sat up.
"Ramadaus."

"How perceptive
of you."

"Where's Sabre?
What have you done with him?"

"He's been
translocated to a secure cell. Did you really think he could elude
me?"

She glared at
him. "Why did you bring me here?"

"You're my
insurance. As long as I have you, he can do nothing."

"Why can't you
just leave him the hell alone?"

"He's a danger,
not only to society, but to Myon Two. He proves that cyber hosts
are sentient beings, and this will undermine Cybercorp. It could
even start a war."

She shook her
head. "We just want to be left alone to live out our lives in peace
and obscurity. How can that threaten anyone?"

"It's not going
to happen. I know about Ravian's plans for him. She doesn't see how
much trouble it could cause; she only sees the advantages he could
give her."

"Is it the
trouble that bothers you, or that she'd have something you don't?"
she enquired.

"I have
cybers."

"Not like
him."

"He's an
abomination."

Tassin rose to
her feet, her legs rubbery, and leant against the refreshment
counter. "I love him. Doesn't that count for anything?"

"Your pain is
regrettable, but I wouldn't assume he feels anything for you, since
he doesn't know what emotions are. Besides, the fate of one person
counts for little when weighed against the destruction of
societies." He strolled closer. "But I'm curious. How can an
intelligent woman like you care about something like him?"

"Easily. He's
the gentlest, most caring man I've ever met, and, I have no doubt,
ever will."

"He's a
simpleton. Granted, he has an exceptional brain, genetically
engineered to provide the cyber with an excellent data storage
facility, but that which you and Fairen perceive as purity or
gentleness is nothing more than vacuous inexperience. Given time,
he'll develop all the less desirable traits that other men
possess."

"So you admit
he's a man?"

Ramadaus turned
to the refreshment counter and poured two pale amber beverages,
placing one in front of her. "He was never meant to be a man, and
freeing him from cyber control has made him more of a monster than
a man, but in some respects, yes, he is."

Tassin picked
up the drink and gulped it, coughing and gasping as the alcohol
stung her throat. "He's not a monster. He's not even -"

Ramadaus raised
a hand and turned his head. "Commander, what is the status of the
cyber?"

"He's assumed a
resting pose in the cell, My Lord," a disembodied voice
replied.

"He's not
trying to escape?"

"No, My
Lord."

"Odd, but good.
Bring him up."

"At once, My
Lord."

"Are you going
to judge him?" Tassin asked.

"Why would
I?"

"So you can
see..." She shook her head, taking another gulp of her drink.
"There's something you should know. There's a girl on that ship who
-"

"I'm not
concerned with your petty squabbles. I'll return you to the ship
when the cyber has been executed."

"Murdered, you
mean."

"Call it what
you will."

"Fairen won't
let you."

He shook his
head. "Fairen won't find out until after he's dead."

"You can't do
this! He's not guilty of anything!"

"I've already
explained my reasons."

"You're wrong!
Besides, he's..." Tassin glanced around as the doors opened. Four
guards entered, escorting Sabre, who was unarmed. Two cybers
brought up the rear, clad in standard issue combat clothes, their
expressionless faces almost identical to Sabre's. They were in
their prime, with fewer scars than him. Tassin's pounding heart
seemed to leap into her throat, making her queasy with dread. The
cyber turned his head towards her, and, when the guards halted
several feet away, ignored the order to stop.

Ramadaus
stepped back. "Halt, cyber, or she dies."

Sabre stopped,
turning his head to scan the room. His blank gaze passed over the
many soldiers who stood by the walls, their silver weapons trained
on Tassin.

Ramadaus said,
"A neat ploy, cyber, but you don't fool me."

"He's not
pretending," Tassin said.

He turned to
her. "Do you really think it would make any difference if he was
under cyber control again?"

"It should! You
want to execute him because he's free, and now he's not, so what's
your reason?"

"He can get
free. This just makes it impossible for me to read him, so you have
no reason to complain if I don't."

"You never
intended to."

He shrugged.
"True."

"So why did you
bring him here? You could have executed him in his cell."

"I had intended
to inform him of the reason for his execution, as is customary, but
if he's truly under cyber control, there's no point."

Tassin yelled,
"Sabre, trigger the beacon!"

The cyber's
hands snapped together to clasp the silver bracelet on his left
wrist.

"Stop him!"
Ramadaus shouted.

Nobody moved,
which did not surprise Tassin, since it was clearly too late. A
moment later the disembodied voice said, "Outgoing transmission
detected; Overlord codes."

"Did you stop
it?" Ramadaus demanded.

"No, My
Lord."

Ramadaus
cursed. "Then we have little time." He turned to Tassin. "That was
ill advised. All you did was speed up his end."

"We're not
going to die without a fight. Bringing me here was a mistake. If
he's going to die, so am I. What were you going to do, order him to
keep still while you killed him, or you'd kill me? That might have
worked on Sabre, but it doesn't work on the cyber, does it? Unlike
Sabre, it can't disobey me."

"You wouldn't
be that stupid -"

"To die for the
man I love? Yes, I would!"

"That won't
stop his execution, and he can't protect you."

"I don't care!
You don't understand, do you? You've never loved anyone. Sabre,
kill them all!"

"No!" Ramadaus
shouted.

Sabre turned to
the guard beside him, gripped his head and snapped his neck with a
vicious twist. The other three men reached for their weapons as a
volley of poison darts hissed across the room from the soldiers by
the walls. Sabre leapt high, and the darts passed under him,
skittering off the floor. Ramadaus backed away as some of the
deadly missiles passed close to him. Sabre landed beside another
soldier and smashed his skull with a hammer blow that sent him
sliding across the floor. The remaining two guards drew their
weapons. Sabre kicked the gun from one man's hand and broke the
other's arm with a sweep of his fist. A second volley of poison
darts hissed from the walls. Sabre leapt sideways this time, landed
in a graceful handspring and despatched the unarmed guard with a
powerful kick that produced a crunch of breaking ribs.

"Cybers, kill
him!" Ramadaus bellowed.

The cybers drew
their lasers and fired at Sabre, who avoided the beams and the
darts that shot past from the guards around the walls. Tassin
snatched up her glass and smashed it on the counter. She charged
Ramadaus, her back prickling as she expected the sting of darts.
One of Ramadaus' cybers caught her before she reached the Overlord,
grabbed her arm in a crushing grip and yanked her off her feet. She
fell with a grunt, the broken glass slicing her hand. Sabre sent
the cyber sprawling with a kick that broke his grip on her arm with
bruising force. Leaping up, she charged Ramadaus again. More
missiles flew past, perilously close.

The second
cyber almost intercepted her, but Sabre attacked him, forcing him
to take evasive action. The first cyber hit her from the side and
sent her sprawling. The force of the impact made her skid across
the floor, clawing at the smooth surface. She jumped up and raced
towards Ramadaus once more, glimpsing Sabre to one side, smashing a
soldier's face into the floor. Several guards converged to protect
the Overlord, pointing dart guns at her. Sabre charged them,
forcing them to aim at him. He leapt high to avoid the darts,
landed almost on top of them and knocked several down.

Tassin tried to
reach Ramadaus, a shard of glass still gripped in her bloody fist.
Once more a cyber smashed her aside, punching the wind out of her,
and her ribs made an ominous cracking sound. She lay stunned,
trying to suck in air as the world receded into a red haze. She
wondered why Sabre had not protected her, then spotted him locked
in battle with the other cyber. They moved with fluid grace, their
actions a blur as they matched each other's blows as if predicting
them.

More poison
darts hissed past, and Sabre used his opponent to aid his leap this
time. Landing beside the second cyber, he dropped into a crouch and
tried to sweep his opponent's legs out from under him, but the
cyber leapt over his leg. A dart hit the first cyber in the chest,
and he collapsed, his blank eyes glazing in moments.

Tassin sucked
air into her aching lungs before the darkness closed in, pain
flaring from her ribs. "Sabre! Take the Overlord hostage!"

Sabre leapt
high again as more darts whispered past, performing a graceful
backflip. His boots passed within a hair's breadth of his
opponent's chin as the cyber jerked aside to avoid the blow. The
move took him closer to Ramadaus, who retreated. Ramadaus' cyber
raced after Sabre, who spun in time to avoid the blow aimed at the
back of his neck. He dropped flat as yet another volley of darts
flew past, over him this time. Ramadaus' cyber flung himself at
Sabre, who rolled aside and leapt up. He charged the Overlord,
smashing aside the two guards who rushed into his path.

Ramadaus' cyber
jumped up and gave chase, and again Sabre was forced to spin and
face him. He blocked the blow this time and struck back, but once
more the conflict became a match of blows and parries, fluid
motions too fast for the eye to follow. Darts shot past, but Sabre
avoided them, hardly distracted from his battle with his clone, who
looked so like him that it was hard to tell them apart. Only
Sabre's scars gave him away, for he now possessed the same blank
expression and sightless eyes.

Tassin tried to
crawl towards Ramadaus, but sharp stabs of pain from her ribcage
made her gasp and stiffen. The situation was hopeless. Ramadaus'
cyber would not allow Sabre to reach the Overlord, and eventually a
dart would hit Sabre, ending the conflict, and his life. Tassin
gazed at Sabre, her heart heavy with grief and anguish.

An alarm
whooped, making her start, and Ramadaus glanced around. "What
now?"

"My lord, we
are in stasis lock," the disembodied voice said.

"Stasis lock?
Who the hell would dare to attack me?"

"Overlord
Fairen."

Ramadaus
muttered a foul curse and swung to face the screens. The blackness
of space had been turned blood red by the massive Scorpion Ship.
Tassin's jaw dropped. Fairen's ship was far too close. The
thousands of tiny lights scattered over its hull glittered like
tiny diamonds. Ropes of green light blazed from the huge emitters
on its curving legs, which closed upon Ramadaus' ship as it clasped
its prey. A shudder went through the floor, and a distant,
gargantuan metallic groan echoed through the Moth Ship.

"My lord," the
disembodied voice cried, "we are in direct contact!"

"That bloody
idiot!" Ramadaus said.

The fight
between the two cybers continued unabated, but the darts stopped,
either because the soldiers had given up trying to hit such an
elusive target, or because they had run out of ammunition. Sweat
sheened the cybers' skin and their brow bands flashed in energetic,
identical patterns. Now Tassin understood why two cybers would
fight each other until exhaustion claimed them. The control units
had become synchronised, matching each other perfectly. They hardly
landed any blows; every punch and kick was avoided, and their speed
defied her eyes to follow them. Sweat sprayed from their arms and
brows as they spun and lashed out. She wondered how long they could
keep it up, amazed by the energy and stamina they displayed.

A commotion at
the door drew her attention. The guards stationed there stepped
aside, bowing, and a slight, hooded figure strode in. Immensely
relieved, she tried to sit up, groaning when pain flared in her
ribs.

Ramadaus faced
his peer. "I did not invite you onto my ship."

"Nevertheless,
I am here," Fairen replied, stopping two metres away.

"And now that
you are, what the hell do you intend to do?"

"First, you can
put an end to that futile display of fighting skill, which,
although impressive, is pointless."

"It takes two
to stop it."

"I'm certain
Tassin will oblige." Fairen turned his head towards Tassin, who
nodded, shooting Sabre a concerned glance.

Ramadaus said,
"Cyber, stop."

One of the
cybers leapt backwards, quitting the fight. Sabre started towards
Ramadaus, following Tassin's last order.

"Sabre, stop,"
she said.

He turned and
walked over to her, assuming a guard pose beside her, sweat
dripping from his hands.

She sat up and
held out her hand. "Help me up."

He clasped her
wrist and hauled her to her feet, and she groaned as pain stabbed
through her ribs.

"You have three
broken ribs," he stated.

"That many?"
Tassin clutched her flank, leaning on him.

Ramadaus turned
to Fairen. "Release my ship."

"When you
release the cyber."

"You dare to
threaten a peer?"

"I dare a great
many things that most Overlords don't. That's why I'm called the
Wild Child, isn't it?"

"You cannot
interfere with the judgement of another Overlord."

Fairen tilted
his head. "Aren't you even going to offer me refreshment? How rude
of you."

"You boarded
without an invitation! You hold my ship in a stasis field! The only
reason I allow it is because I don't wish to do battle with a peer.
It's forbidden!"

"So I've
heard." Fairen approached Tassin and Sabre. "What's wrong with
him?"

"He's... under
cyber control again," she said through gritted teeth.

Fairen turned
to Ramadaus. "And you intended to execute him?"

"He can get
free."

"But until he
does, he's just a machine, no different from yours. All you're
doing is destroying a valuable piece of property."

"Mine can't
free themselves."

"Are you sure
this is even the right cyber?"

Ramadaus
nodded. "She admitted it."

"Ah, well she
would, wouldn't she? This could be a ruse."

"But it
isn't."

"Perhaps not.
However, I lay claim to him." Fairen turned back to Tassin.
"Transfer him to me."

"But..." Tassin
hesitated, shaking her head.

"You want him
to live? Do it."

She looked up
at Sabre. "Sabre, what's your serial number?"

"This unit's
serial number is XCA-6352-JY9019."

"Cyber
XCA-6352-JY9019, command input, authorisation password, moonlight.
Initiate transfer protocol."

"Password
accepted. Transfer protocol initiated," Sabre said in a dull
monotone. "Proceed."

"New owner's
name is Overlord Fairen, transfer codes are..." Tassin closed her
eyes, struggling to remember the codes. "Midnight, enigma,
velocity... image... brigand, starburn."

"Codes valid,
transfer accepted. Proceed with voice imprint."

"Make two voice
imprints," Fairen said. "This one... and this is the second one."
As he spoke the second sentence, his voice changed from the sexless
tone to the soft voice of an adolescent boy.

"Voice imprint
successful, two imprints stored. Transfer complete." Sabre released
Tassin and stepped away, robbing her of his support, and she
staggered.

"Stay with
her," Fairen commanded. "Help her."

Sabre renewed
his support, and she clung to him.

"We both know
this is bogus," Ramadaus said. "Since he can free himself, he
doesn't really belong to you."

"That's
debateable, isn't it? By law, he does, and you're not allowed to
destroy the property of a peer."

"You neglected
to pay for him."

"I will, in due
course."

Ramadaus spread
his hands. "Then he's free to go. But if I find him again, I will
execute him."

"Before you do,
make quite certain he no longer belongs to me."

"I shall. Now
release my ship."

Fairen drew a
com-link from the folds of his robe and held it in front of his
mouth. "Commander, withdraw."

"Yes, My Lord,"
a tinny voice replied.

A moment later,
the shafts of green light winked out, and another shudder ran
through Ramadaus' ship, accompanied by a metallic groan.

"A stroke of
good fortune for you, finding him returned to cyber control,"
Ramadaus commented as he wandered over to the refreshment counter
to pour himself a drink. "What would you have done otherwise?"

Fairen
shrugged. "I would have thought of something."

"The others
will hear about this."

"I'm sure
they'll find it most entertaining." Fairen turned and beckoned to
Tassin. "Come, we will go to my ship. You appear to require medical
attention."

Tassin nodded,
shooting Ramadaus a wary look, but he merely raised his glass and
sipped the drink under the folds of his hood. Fairen headed for the
door, and Sabre followed, supporting Tassin, who hobbled beside
him, clasped her ribs and gasped with pain. After a few strides he
picked her up, making her groan, even though he was gentle. She
wound her arms around his neck and clung to him. The young Overlord
led them to a waiting shuttle, where his men bowed and ushered him
aboard, showing Tassin to a crimson and black cabin where Sabre
placed her on the bunk.

On board the
Scorpion Ship, Tassin was whisked off to hospital. Sabre left her
to follow Fairen at his command, before she could tell him
anything. The doctors ignored her protests and gave her an
injection that brought blessed relief from the pain, but also sent
her to sleep.


 


 


 Chapter Twenty One

 


Tassin woke
with a start, momentarily disorientated and confused. Someone
called her name, and she turned her head towards the sound. A boy,
clad in immaculately cut black clothes, stood beside her bed,
gazing down at her with the bluest eyes she had ever seen. Raven
hair topped a face that possessed the peerless beauty of extreme
youth, with its perfect, creamy skin. His cheeks flushed a pale
pink as she studied him.

"What is it?"
She tried to sit up and winced, flopping back.

"Don't be
alarmed. I must ask you something."

She recognised
his voice with a spurt of surprise. "Overlord Fairen?"

"Yes." He
looked away. "I have decided to trust you with my identity."

"I... I'm
honoured." She stared at him, fascinated.

"Why won't
Sabre free himself?" he asked.

"Well... how
long have I been asleep?"

"Twelve hours.
What's wrong with him?"

"Nothing. He
did it to save me."

"From
Ramadaus?" A faint frown wrinkled his brow.

"No. From...
There's a girl, on the ship I was on. She... she has powers. I
don't know how, but she took control of Sabre, and Tarl. She
controls all the men on that ship."

He leant
closer, looking concerned. "This is important. How did she do
it?"

"With her mind.
She's like you, but stronger. That's all I know."

"Like me? Sabre
told you I'm an empath?"

"Yes."

"I see." He
straightened. "And she was going to kill you?"

"Yes. Do you
know what she is?"

"I think so,
unless she used drugs and hypnosis."

Tassin shook
her head. "She couldn't have done that to Sabre."

"No." He
glanced away. "Commander, bring me the girl on the scavenger ship
at once."

"At once, My
Lord," a voice replied from the ceiling.

"Is that safe?"
Tassin levered herself up on the pillows. "What if she does it to
you?"

"She won't." He
swung away and marched out. She glared at the door in frustration,
then slid off the bed and located her clothes in a cupboard.
Bandages strapped her ribs, lessening the pain her movements
caused, but she still gritted her teeth while she donned her
clothes. When she was dressed, she left the sterile white hospital
and hobbled along a black corridor until she met a crewman and
asked him the way to Fairen's quarters.

"Overlord
Fairen is not in his quarters. He's in the interview room, awaiting
a prisoner," he informed her.

"Right. Where's
the interview room?"

"If Overlord
Fairen had requested your presence, you would have an escort."

"I have to
speak to him. It's important."

"I will take a
message."

"No. Just tell
me where the damned interview room is."

The crewman
shook his head. "You won't be allowed in without an invitation from
Overlord Fairen."

"I'll get one.
Take me to him."

He hesitated,
then nodded and led the way down the corridor and along a maze of
passageways until he stopped in front of a door that two soldiers
guarded.

"This woman
wishes to see Overlord Fairen."

The guards eyed
Tassin, then one touched a button beside the door and it slid open.
She entered a black room whose dimensions beggared the mind, its
echoing reaches shrouded in gloom, with four huge, round,
star-filled screens in the far wall. Broad crimson columns ran up
the walls at widely spaced intervals, and scarlet curtains shrouded
flickering torches. The Scorpion Ship's design resembled the Moth
Ship's, but, while Ramadaus' décor seemed to symbolise opulence,
Fairen's appeared to betoken venom and fire. A grey-streaked black
marble floor spanned the area around a raised dais in front of the
screens. Fairen sat on a gold-patterned onyx throne, a veiled hood
hiding his face. Four more torches burnt atop slender columns at
evenly spaced intervals around the dais, incongruous, and probably
dangerous on a space ship, Tassin mused, although the Scorpion Ship
was so large that such strange accoutrements appeared quite
fitting. Sabre stood beside the dais on Fairen's right hand, dart
guns strapped to his thighs.

Fairen beckoned
to her. "I'm glad you could make it."

"Thank you for
allowing me to come."

He shrugged. "I
need to speak to you about Sabre, anyway."

"What about
him?"

"In my opinion,
his cyber should remain in my name. This will protect him if
Ramadaus captures him again. He must just relinquish control to the
cyber if this happens. Do you agree?"

Tassin gazed at
Sabre, noting the red bruises forming on his arms, legs and torso
where he had taken blows from the other cybers. "If you feel it's
necessary."

"I do. I will
give you command privilege, just in case you need it."

She inclined
her head. "That would be acceptable."

"I will also
pay you a token amount for him, making the transaction legal,
should Ramadaus try to have my claim overturned amongst our peers."
Fairen drew a gloved hand from the folds of his robe and held out a
glittering wafer.

Tassin
hesitated, then stepped up onto the dais and took it. "How much is
it?"

"One hundred
thousand credits."

"You call this
a token amount?"

"Yes."

Fairen turned
to Sabre. "Cyber. Command input, password moonlight. Command
privilege granted to Tassin Alrade."

"Password
accepted. Input voice imprint."

Fairen
signalled to Tassin, who stood tongue-tied for a moment, then
blurted, "Thank you for rescuing us from Ramadaus."

"Voice imprint
successful. Command privilege granted to Tassin Alrade," Sabre
intoned.

Fairen nodded.
"You are welcome."

"I wasn't sure
you would come. It seemed... a lot to expect from someone who
carries the weight of the known universe on his shoulders."

"And they're
such young shoulders. I know you think it, so I'll say it for you.
I'm not offended. I am young. And I keep my promises. I owe Sabre
my life. That's not something I take lightly. As for the weight of
the known universe, I'm not alone in carrying it, which is probably
just as well."

The doors
opened, and one of the guards who stood inside them announced,
"Overlord Ramadaus."

Ramadaus
stalked across the room, radiating disgruntlement.

Fairen rose and
stepped down to meet him. "Greetings, Ramadaus."

"Fairen. You
requested my presence. What's this about?" His head turned briefly
towards Tassin.

"I'm bringing a
prisoner for judgement. I might require your help."

"You?" Ramadaus
snorted. "Since when do you need my help with a judgement?"

"She might be a
control telepath. If she is, I will need you to block her while I
read her."

"Control
telepaths are a myth. But if she was, it would be too dangerous to
read her."

Fairen tilted
his head and folded his hands. "That's for me to decide."

"What makes you
think she's a meerin?"

"I have it on
good authority that she's taken control of the males on the ship
you captured."

Ramadaus turned
his head towards Tassin again. "She told you this?"

"Yes."

"What does she
know about meerin?"

"Nothing. She
only knows what happened on that ship."

Ramadaus shook
his head. "I don't like it. Meerin are extremely dangerous. If she
is one, and you read her..."

"That's why I
asked for your aid."

Ramadaus turned
to Tassin. "How long did it take her to control the men?"

"Four
days."

"Then she's
powerful." He faced Fairen again. "I won't do it. Call Sethar."

"Why
Sethar?"

"He's almost as
powerful as you, and he's older and wiser."

Fairen returned
to his throne, flexing his hands in agitation.

Tassin stepped
forward, her heart hammering. "Excuse me, but wouldn't it be better
to call Ravian? This girl seems to be able only to control
men."

Ramadaus turned
to face her, but addressed Fairen. "You intend to allow her to
stay?"

"Yes."

"Sethar won't
like it."

"This is my
ship. I decide who stays and who leaves."

Ramadaus
shrugged and clasped his hands.

Fairen tapped
his fingers on the arm of his chair, then sighed. "Commander.
Request the presence of Overlord Sethar, and hold the prisoner
until he arrives."

"Yes, My
Lord."

Tassin took
another step forward, casting a wary glance at Ramadaus. "There's a
young man on that ship she can't control completely. I think he's
gifted too. He says she hurts his head."

Ramadaus said,
"According to you, every mythical power is on that damned rusty
tub."

"Commander,
belay my last order," Fairen said, then faced Tassin. "Tell me
more."

"I don't know
much more. She forces him to help her, but he's able to defy her
while the others aren't. He recites his love for her like a
liturgy, and rubs his head a lot. He appears to be mad, but he's
very clever."

"He could be a
freditch," Fairen murmured.

"What's
that?"

"An empath
who's able to block intrusive thoughts, like those a control
telepath uses. I must meet him. What's his name?"

"Pryan."

Fairen turned
his head to address the wall. "Commander, are my men still aboard
the scavenger vessel?"

"Yes, My Lord.
They're trying to get the girl out of the brig. No one knows what
the locking codes on the door are."

"Good, bring me
the young man called Pryan as well."

Tassin glanced
at the cyber. "Sabre, what's the unlock code for the brig?"

"Alpha, seven,
delta, twelve."

Fairen asked,
"Did you get that, Commander?"

"Yes, My
Lord."

"When you have
them aboard, bring me the young man first."

"Yes, My
Lord."

Several tense
minutes passed before two guards half-dragged Pryan in. Ramadaus
retreated into the shadows, almost invisible in the gloom. Pryan
fell to his knees when the guards released him, stared at Fairen
with white-ringed eyes and held out his hands in a pleading
gesture. Tassin went to him and placed her bandaged hand on his
shoulder. He glanced up at her, dread on his face.

"It's all
right,” she said. “No one's going to hurt you."

He gripped her
hand, making her wince, and his mouth worked.

"Pryan," Fairen
said.

Pryan cowered,
bowing his head.

"You are not
here to be judged. Stand up."

Pryan obeyed
like a puppet controlled by an idiot, his legs and arms flapping.
Fairen rose and stepped down to stop beside the terrified youth,
who gaped at him and tried to retreat. Tassin held him in
place.

"There's no
need to be afraid," Fairen said, but his deep, distorted voice was
not comforting, and Pryan looked ready to pass out from terror.

"Pryan," Tassin
murmured, "can you sense the emotions of others?"

"No!" He jerked
away from her, shaking his head, then rubbed it. "No, I wouldn't. I
can't!"

"It's all
right; no one will punish you if you can. Tell the truth."

"I can't, I
swear!"

"This is a
waste of time," Ramadaus said from the shadows.

Pryan cast him
a wide-eyed look. "Oh, god."

Tassin gripped
his shoulders and shook him, wincing as her ribs protested. "Pryan,
look at me. Pryan!"

He met her
gaze, his eyes filled with desperate pleading. "I can't do
anything, I swear!"

"We need your
help. Can you block Trina's power?"

"No... Can't.
We all love Trina; we all -"

Tassin shook
him again, and he cringed. "Do you want to be free of her?" she
demanded. "Do you want your ship back? Avenge Riana's death?"

He nodded, his
face twisting. "She killed Riana!"

"Then tell the
truth."

He hesitated,
casting Fairen a sidelong glance, and leant closer to whisper, "I
feel people, but only if I want to."

"And Trina
can't control you, can she?"

"She hurts my
head." He rubbed his brow. "Hurts bad unless I do as she says."

Fairen nodded.
"He's a freditch."

"I'm innocent!"
Pryan wailed. "Please, Lord! I've done nothing!"

Ramadaus
emerged from the shadows. "So, two myths on one ship. Whatever
next?"

Tassin frowned
at him, then shook the cowering young man once more to get his
attention. "Pryan. Can you stop Trina from trying to control
Overlord Fairen while he reads her?"

"No!" Pryan
shook his head, his eyes widening even more. "No, he mustn't!
She'll hurt him bad! She can..."

"What? She can
what?"

"Drive him
mad."

"Can you stop
her?"

"How?"

Ramadaus
snorted. "This is pointless, Fairen. He needs years of training
before he can protect someone else from a meerin."

"He's right,"
Pryan agreed, nodding.

Tassin sighed
in exasperation. "Won’t you take my word for it, Lord Fairen? Pryan
can tell you what she did to him, as well. Aren't witnesses enough
for you to judge her?"

Fairen turned
away. "Do you have any idea how rare a control telepath is?"

"No."

"They're
supposed to be a myth. Only one other has been documented, and
those who studied him were not certain of what he was."

"It doesn't
matter whether or not she is what you say,” Tassin said. “She's
evil. She made Kernan kill Pryan's sister."

"That's
hearsay. Perhaps she only asked him to, or perhaps he did it on his
own. Either way, the matter is too petty for me to bother with. But
if she is a control telepath, that's a different story. She must be
studied, and, in order to do that, we need a freditch, another
mental power so rare as to be legendary."

"You're not
going to execute her?"

Fairen shook
his head. "Not if she's meerin."

"But -"

"Rest assured,
we can control her with drugs, and Sabre will be released. But if
she's drugged, I can't read her." He turned to Pryan. "I want you
to do something for me."

"Y-yes, My
Lord, anything."

"I'm going to
try to read you, and I want you to block me. Can you do that?"

Pryan shivered
and rubbed his arms. "No?” He shuffled his feet. “I - I'll
try."

"Good." Fairen
pulled off his right glove, and Pryan watched him, chewing his lip.
Fairen held his hand towards Pryan, several inches from his brow.
Pryan gulped and froze, his thin shoulders hunched. Fairen moved
his hand closer, then closer still, stepping forward finally to
touch Pryan's brow. Several tense moments passed, then he removed
his hand and stepped back.

"Nothing. He's
a strong blocker, but a weak empath, I think." He pulled on his
glove. "Pryan. What you just did to stop me from reading you, do
you think you could do that to this girl? Could you stop her from
reaching into my mind?"

Pryan looked
pensive, then nodded. "I think so."

Fairen swung
away. "Good. Commander, send in the prisoner."

"At once, My
Lord."

Ramadaus said,
"This is risky."

"Life is
risky."

"If the boy
fails..."

"I have
you."

Pryan fidgeted
and mumbled while they waited for Trina, rubbing his head, his eyes
darting. Tassin pitied him, and hoped he could help Fairen.
Evidently the girl was far more dangerous to an empath, judging by
Ramadaus’ concern. Pryan quailed when four guards entered, dragging
a flushed, defiant Trina who struggled and kicked out at them. Her
eyes glittered when she spotted Tassin, and she tossed back her
tangled hair and raised her chin to glower at Fairen.

"Damned
Overlord scum!"

"Charming,"
Ramadaus murmured.

Fury shone in
Trina’s eyes as the guards marched her up to Fairen, and her mouth
twisted in a bitter sneer. "Are you going to read me, Overlord
scum? Are you going to judge me? What gives you the right? Where
were you and your laws when my mother was beaten to death?"

"Well, no need
to ask why she hates Overlords," Ramadaus commented.

Fairen turned
to Pryan. "I'll not waste my breath explaining the role of
Overlords to her. Do what you must, let's get this over with."

"You have no
right!" Trina shrieked. "Touch me, and you'll regret it!"

Fairen raised a
hand to his brow, rubbing it. "Already I can sense her."

Ramadaus
nodded. "I also. She is indeed powerful."

"Yes, I am!"
Trina shouted. "Let me go, or pay the price!"

Pryan rubbed
the side of his head, frowning, then shot Fairen a guilty look and
approached Trina, who glared at him.

"What do you
want, wimp?" she snarled.

Pryan's thin
face twisted. "Revenge."

"Don't touch
me!"

Pryan recoiled
as if she had slapped him, clasped his brow and grimaced. Fairen
pulled off his right glove and held out his hand towards her.
Trina’s mouth twisted, and the young Overlord swayed, then Pryan
stepped forward and clasped her brow, closing his eyes. She
shrieked and struggled, trying to jerk her head free, but Pryan
held onto her.

Fairen stepped
closer, and she spat at him, then turned to Pryan. The youth
groaned, bowing his head. Tassin realised that in this situation,
Trina focussed all her power on one man at a time, probably to
maximise its effectiveness. Pryan held her for several moments, his
face twisted with pain, then collapsed. Fairen lowered his hand and
stepped back as Trina glared at the guard beside her, who turned
and punched his comrade, knocking him senseless. Another guard
gripped his temples and fell to his knees, his lips drawn back in a
snarl of pain.

Tassin glanced
at the guards around the walls, who stood frozen, their faces
blank. Trina had taken control of everyone in the room, except for
the Overlords, Sabre and herself.

Fairen clasped
his hands. "So, you are indeed a meerin, girl."

"Calling me
names won't save you, you Overlord shit!" Trina shouted at him, her
brows knotted.

To Tassin's
surprise, Fairen pulled off his hood. His eyes glowed in the light
of the floating orbs. Ramadaus sauntered closer, and Trina shot him
a calculating, wary look.

Fairen's lips
curled in a faint smile. "No, your gift doesn't work on us, I'm
afraid."

"Are you
neutered as well as depraved?"

"Neither. We
are Overlords."

"Empaths!"
Trina jeered. "Your power is nothing compared to mine! Pryan is
more powerful than you!"

"It's not a
matter of power, but of training. You have a lot of raw talent, but
you're not too bright, are you?"

Trina's scowl
deepened, and Fairen swayed again, then stretched out his hand.
Tassin held her breath. The young Overlord's brows drew together,
and his eyes narrowed.

"You are a
killer. A sociopath. I find no redeeming qualities in you. I judge
you to be guilty, and sentence you to death after you have been
studied."

"I'm not a rat
to be poked and drugged, and none of your henchmen will kill me!"
Trina turned to the nearest guard, who recoiled. His hand crept
towards the weapon in his belt, his expression agonised as he
fought her control. Tassin opened her mouth to shout a warning.
Sabre sprinted past her and punched the guard, sending him rolling
across the floor, unconscious. Trina's eyes widened, and she gave a
yelp of dismay and alarm as the cyber's arm whipped around her
throat.

"No! Sabre,
help me!"

Fairen stepped
closer, his eyes roaming her taut, fearful face. "He can't. He's
not listening. I had such hopes for you." He sighed, shaking his
head. "How galling, to find a control telepath, and have to destroy
them. It was always surmised that a meerin would be too dangerous
to imprison and study. I had hoped it might be possible, but now I
see it's not." He glanced at the guards, some of whom frowned and
rubbed their heads, their movements slow and unco-ordinated. "You
are indeed powerful, Trina. Too powerful. Even with drugs, the risk
is too great."

"Get on with
it," Ramadaus said. "She's strong."

Fairen nodded.
"Such a waste."

"What are you
going to do?" Trina demanded.

"Regrettably,
you must die." Fairen turned away when her eyes widened, and she
opened her mouth to protest. "Sabre, kill her."

Tassin winced
and looked away as the cyber's hands moved in a swift twisting
movement. There was a pop, and Trina's corpse slumped to the floor,
twitching. Tassin raised a hand to her mouth, bile stinging her
throat. The soldiers moved again as if released from a spell, and
many sagged with relief and clasped their brows. Even Fairen, when
he sat on his throne, looked paler than usual, and rubbed the side
of his head.

Sabre turned
his head when Ramadaus stopped beside him. The older Overlord
addressed Fairen. "Lucky for you that you have a cyber."

"It would seem
so."

"You have to
admit, they have their merits."

"That was never
in dispute, but whether or not it's ethical to control men with
machines is."

Ramadaus looked
down at Trina's body. "A waste indeed. I wonder if such as she are
born thus, or made."

"A combination
of the two, I think."

Tassin lowered
her hand and swallowed hard. "She was the daughter of a slave
prostitute on Endroad. Perhaps it was necessity."

"Survival is
the instigation of all evolution," Ramadaus agreed. "Unfortunately,
it often manifests in those who are so traumatised by the
circumstances that led to their unusual development that they are
beyond help, and unable to function in society."

Fairen
signalled to his men, who removed Trina's corpse. Tassin went over
to Pryan and knelt beside him, shaking his shoulder.

"But we still
have one myth who appears to be reasonably normal," Ramadaus said.
"I claim him as my apprentice."

She glanced up.
"You're going to make Pryan an Overlord?"

"If he chooses,
and if he's suitable."

Tassin looked
at the thin youth, who groaned and opened his eyes, raising a hand
to his head, then sat up with a surprised expression. "No pain." He
glanced around. "Where's Trina?"

"Dead," Tassin
supplied.

"Good." He shot
Fairen a guilty look. "I failed. Sorry."

Fairen waved a
hand. "No matter."

Pryan stood up.
"How did you... control her?"

"All empaths
have the ability to draw a person's attention with the power of
their thoughts, if they make an effort. We can be very annoying
like that; very distracting. She was controlling all my guards, and
trying to control me. But Ramadaus was able to distract her
sufficiently to prevent her, coupled with the fact that, as a
fellow psy-power, I was able to partially negate her ability,
simply because I knew what she was doing."

"But why...?"
Tassin shook her head, confused. "It took her four days to
influence Tarl and Sabre, but only a moment to control your
men."

"She was being
subtle, for her own reasons, I suppose. You were lucky she had a
gender bias, or perhaps unlucky. The reason for that is something I
would have liked to know, for it was documented in the other one as
well, but no one has found out why."

Tassin rose to
her feet. "I'd like to know how it was possible for those sand
runners to capture and beat her when she could have controlled
them."

"Sand
runners?"

Tassin
explained, and Fairen looked thoughtful. "The only way that could
have happened is if she was surprised and knocked unconscious, then
drugged."

"That could be
it. She looked dazed when we rescued her. Why couldn't you have
drugged her too?"

"It would have
been pointless. She was so talented that she would have had to be
heavily sedated, and then we couldn't have studied her. I was
hoping it would only require a small amount of a psy-inhibitor, but
that wouldn't have worked."

Ramadaus
approached Pryan, who turned to stare at him with wide eyes. Fairen
laced his fingers and sat back, watching him.

"Pryan,"
Ramadaus said, "I wish to read you."

Pryan licked
his lips. "You're going to judge me? What have I done?"

"Nothing. I
just want to know you better."

"But... if you
don't like what you find, what will you do? Kill me like
Trina?"

"Only if you're
a sociopathic killer."

Pryan shook his
head. "I - I don't know if I'd like that."

Fairen laughed,
revealing perfect white teeth. "You've met your match, Ramadaus.
Someone you can't read without his permission. How frustrating.
Perhaps if you got to know him a little better as a person first,
it might help. The hood and the voice distorter are unnerving, I'm
sure. If he's going to be your apprentice, you'll have to reveal
yourself to him, anyway."

"He might not
be suitable."

"True. Life's
full of these little risks."

"Which you
revel in."

"They make me
feel alive."

Pryan gaped at
Fairen. "An apprentice? To be an Overlord?"

"That's
right."

"I... but I'm
just a -"

"You've got a
talent so rare it's a myth, and so valuable that all our peers will
be envious of Ramadaus having such an apprentice."

"Really? Wow."
Pryan looked excited. "I... all right, but... not you." He shook
his head at Ramadaus. "Fairen may read me. And - and if he likes
me, I'll be his apprentice."

Fairen chuckled
again, but shook his head. "I'm too young to be your mentor. But
you may choose any of the older Overlords."

"I don't know
them."

"Then you'll
have to meet them."

"But can I stay
with you until then?"

Fairen glanced
at Ramadaus and shrugged. "You may."

"Shouldn't
someone explain to him what the life of an Overlord is like?"
Tassin asked.

"He'll find
out. He has six months to decide, then, if he chooses to become one
of us, his training will begin. Then there's no turning back."

Pryan nodded.
"I'll do it. You may read me, Overlord Fairen."

Tassin was
surprised by how Pryan's confidence burgeoned in leaps and bounds.
He drew himself up and raised his head, flicking back the lock of
truant hair. She glanced at Sabre, who had returned to the
right-hand side of Fairen's dais and taken up the resting stance of
a cyber on guard. Fairen nodded and rose, removing his right glove
as he stepped down from the dais. Pryan licked his lips, looking
nervous, but stood still as the young Overlord approached him and
held out his hand. Fairen closed his eyes, and for several minutes
tense silence fell.

He lowered his
hand and opened his eyes. "He's suitable."

Pryan slumped
with a sigh, grinning. "I've never done anything bad."

"It's not just
that. It's the quality of your mind that counts as well, the way
you think, your emotional stability. In order to one day judge
others impartially, you have to be unbiased and free of any
emotional baggage that could affect your reasoning. Apart from a
lingering hatred of the one who killed your sister and the trauma
associated with her attempt to bend you to her will, you're okay."
Fairen pulled on his glove. "Since you've chosen to become an
apprentice, you'll have to leave your old life behind. If there are
any personal possessions you would like to keep, I'll have them
brought over from your ship."

"I can't keep
my ship?"

"No. You'll get
a much bigger one, one day."

"But... what if
I decide not to become... like you?"

"Then you'll be
reimbursed, and you can buy another."

Pryan nodded.
"All right, I guess. What happens to my ship?"

"Give it
away."

"Or sell
her?"

"You won't need
the money, but do as you wish."

Pryan frowned,
looking thoughtful, then turned to Tassin. "I want you to have
her."

She smiled.
"Thank you. I'll take good care of her."

"You'll have to
keep an eye on the pulse field generator, and keep the klyon volt
input valves well oiled, or they stick. And the rotational release
wheel sometimes jams."

"Sabre will
know what to do."

"Yeah, I guess
so." Pryan shot a curious glance at the cyber. "Why doesn't he free
himself now?"

"I think he's
waiting for me to tell him it's safe."

"Right." He
held out his hand. "Thank you, for all that you've done for
me."

Tassin took it.
"I'm glad for you."

He nodded.
"Yes, you are. You're also very sad, and that's a shame. I hope you
get home safely, and one day I'll come and visit you."

"I'd like
that."

Ramadaus turned
to Fairen. "I'll take my leave."

"My thanks, for
your aid."

Ramadaus nodded
and headed for the door, where the guards bowed to him.

Pryan watched
him leave, then faced Tassin. "I don't like him. He wants to kill
Sabre."

"I know."

Fairen sat
forward. "You sensed that without touching him?"

"I don't have
to touch people."

"Well. I'm
impressed. You're more talented than I thought."

Pryan shrugged
and shuffled his feet. "Riana was better at it than me. She taught
me how to do it, but she could read people's thoughts too. That's
why Trina hated her so much."

"Your sister
was a telepath?"

"Yeah. If she
looked at someone all the way across the room she could tell you
what they were thinking."

"But you can't
do that."

"No, I can only
feel what people feel."

"Good." Fairen
sat back, nodding.

"If he was a
telepath, he couldn't be an Overlord, could he?" Tassin asked.

"No."

A short silence
fell, and then Fairen glanced at Sabre. “Please tell him it’s safe
now.”

Tassin’s heart
ached at the prospect of the painful ordeal ahead of him, which she
dreaded, but she longed to have him back. The cyber band's green
lights seemed to mock her when she went to his side and placed a
hand on his arm, drawing its attention. He turned his head towards
her, his eyes staring through her.

"It's safe,
Sabre. Trina's dead. Free yourself."

"Order not
understood."

Tassin bit her
lip, averting her eyes from his blank gaze. "Come on. Time to take
control again."

"Take control
of what?"

She glanced at
Fairen, who watched Sabre with intense blue eyes that shone with
concern and curiosity. She tried to touch Sabre's cheek, but he
turned his head away.

"Sabre, come
on. It's time. Ramadaus has gone."

"Are you sure
he can hear you?" Fairen enquired.

"Yes. He's
just... It takes a lot out of him."

"Is there
anything that can be done to help him?"

"No. He can do
it on his own." Tassin gazed at the control unit, willing him to
enter the mental battle with it and win. The lights remained green,
and Pryan stepped closer.

"Maybe I can
help?"

"No, I think it
would be a bad idea for an empath to get involved. It's very
painful."

Pryan nodded,
frowning, and Tassin glanced up at the brow band again, waiting.
Several anxious minutes passed, then the topmost two green lights
in the centre of the band began to flash.

"It's
starting," she said.

The lights
turned red, continuing to flash. She tried to recall what Tarl had
said they meant, but could not. Another light flashed, and the
first two stopped, remaining red, then the seventh control light
flashed red. Another started to flash as the first steadied. Tassin
found that she was holding her breath and let it out. A muscle in
Sabre's cheek twitched, and she stepped back, releasing his arm.
The fifth control light flashed red, then the fourth, and Sabre's
hands snapped up to grip the brow band, his face tense. Tassin
swallowed the lump that formed in her throat, her eyes stinging. He
sank to his knees, then sat back on his haunches as the third
control light turned red.

Red lights
filled the brow band now; only the last two control lights remained
green. Sabre keeled over onto his back, the muscles on his arms and
chest bulging as he strived to tear the control unit from his
skull. Blood seeped from around the struts, and his back arched as
he convulsed. Pryan rubbed his head and Fairen frowned.

Sabre writhed,
forcing Tassin to retreat, and the second control light turned red.
He groaned, a deep, husky sound of pain, and she stifled a sob,
covering her mouth. Blood ran down his brow to drip onto the floor
as his hands strained at the cyber band. The last control light
started to flash. Sabre rolled onto his side, as tense as a coiled
spring. The control unit blazed red, then most of the lights went
out, save for a few flashing red ones, some of which turned green
again.

Sabre lay
still, breathing hard, then he unhooked his fingers from the band
and flexed them, opening his eyes. Tassin went to his side and
knelt, longing to embrace him.

She glanced at
Fairen. "He needs a painkiller."

Fairen
addressed the wall. "Commander, send a medic on the double."

"Yes, My Lord,"
the wall replied.

Sabre rolled
onto his back with a groan, rubbed his brow and studied the blood
on his fingers.

"Are you all
right?" she asked.

He nodded,
closing his eyes. "I'll be fine. I just... need a moment."

"Of course."
Tassin placed her hand on his forearm in a gesture of concern and
affection. Sabre's breathing slowed, but he looked drained, his
face drawn.

"What happened
to your hand?"

She glanced
down at the bandage. "It's just a cut."

"And your
ribs." He grimaced, rubbing his brow again. "I'm sorry."

She nodded,
tears stinging her eyes. "It's all right. We're alive. That's all
that matters."

Two men in
white suits came running in and hurried over to Sabre at Fairen's
gesture. One of them injected Sabre with a painkiller at Fairen’s
direction, after which they retreated at his wave. Sabre sat up and
bowed his head, resting for several minutes while the painkiller
took effect. When he looked up, the lines of strain on his face had
eased. He rose to his feet, helping Tassin up, and approached the
dais.

"Thank you for
coming."

The boy
inclined his head. "I was glad to repay you for saving me. Your
fight with Ramadaus' cyber was spectacular. Could you have beaten
him?"

Sabre shook his
head. "I might have, but not the cyber."

"They became
synchronised, didn't they?" Tassin asked.

"Yes. When
pitted against another of the same grade, cybers fall into training
patterns, matching each other exactly. One of the shortcomings of a
machine: no imagination. They weren't designed to fight each other.
It might even be a deliberate ploy on the part of the Myon Two
programmers, to prevent cybers being used for sport against each
other. It doesn't stop it completely, but it makes it a bit boring
to watch for several hours."

"I found it
fascinating, and impressive," Fairen stated. "But you must be
tired. Go and rest, if you wish."

Sabre nodded.
"Thanks, I will."

Fairen
signalled to the guards at the door. "Show them to a
stateroom."

 


 


When they
reached the luxurious suite, with its black and red décor, Tassin
turned to Sabre as soon as the door closed and hugged him. He
rocked back on his heels in surprise, then enfolded her in a gentle
embrace.

"Hey, it's
okay. What's wrong?"

"It was
horrible, seeing you like that."

"I'm okay.
Knowing that I could get free if I really wanted to made it easier
to accept, and... I wasn't thinking straight."

She looked up
at him. "What did she do to you?"

"I don't know.
I just felt really strange, like my thoughts weren't my own. I had
feelings for her like I have for you, but I knew they weren't real,
and yet I couldn't stop them. It was almost like being under cyber
control, but not. I was still in charge of my body, but not my
thoughts, which was worse, if anything. And it was hazy, like a bad
dream I couldn't wake up from. Is this making sense?"

"I suppose so,
but why couldn't you fight her?"

"I don't know.
It was like I was drugged. I had no willpower. I could only do what
she wanted, feel what she wanted."

Tassin hugged
him again, wincing as her ribs protested. She did not care about
the pain; she needed him to hold her more than anything. Sabre
pried her arms away and led her over to the massive quilted bed,
made her sit on it and settled beside her.

"You should be
resting. I know how much cracked ribs hurt. And how did you cut
your hand?"

She told him,
and he shook his head, frowning. "You should have stayed out of it.
That cyber could have killed you."

"I had to do
something, and I thought if I could distract one of them you'd have
more of a chance."

"If Fairen
hadn't come when he did, it would have ended badly anyway, only you
might have been killed as well."

"I didn't care,
if you were going to die."

Sabre raised a
hand and ran his fingertips down the side of her face, studying her
intently, as if trying to plumb the depths of her soul with his
piercing silver gaze. His fingers came to rest on her cheekbone and
lingered there, his thumb caressing her skin, making her breath
catch and her heart pound. He lowered his hand, drew her into his
arms and laid his cheek on her brow.

"You're an
amazing, beautiful, stupid girl, you know that?"

Tassin relaxed
against him, smiling. "I'll agree with the first two."

He chuckled,
his breath catching in a strange little hiccup. "I don't deserve
you."

"What's wrong?"
She tried to pull away, but his arms tightened.

"Nothing."
Sabre lay back, holding her close. The temptation to relax beside
him was strong, but she fought it, raising her head to gaze down at
him. He closed his eyes, but tears seeped from under his lids and
ran down into his hair. Tassin wiped away the wetness, marvelling
at the depths of his gentleness.

"It's all right
to cry, you know."

"It's not very
manly, though, is it?" He rubbed his eyes.

"It is,
actually. It's human. Is it because you killed Trina?"

"No."

"Then
what?"

He sighed.
"Always the inquisition."

"I want to
know."

"You always
do."

"Why don't you
want to tell me?"

Sabre opened
his eyes, raised a hand and stroked her cheek. "It's you."

"Me?"

"Yes."

"Why? What have
I done?"

"You love
me."

"Oh." She
blinked, recalling her admission to Ramadaus.

"And I'm now
convinced."

"That I love
you? I would have thought -"

"No." He shook
his head. "That I love you."

"Oh." Tassin
stared at him, dumbstruck, and he pulled her back down onto his
chest.

"Promise me
something."

"What?"

"That you'll
never do anything that stupid again."

"I don't think
it was stupid."

He chuckled.
"You wouldn't."

Tassin hugged
him, her heart aching with profound joy, bringing with it a deep
sense of fulfilment and belonging, as if being in his arms was the
only thing that mattered, and, in that moment, it was. It had been
a long and difficult ordeal that had brought her to this moment of
utter contentment, and her dream had finally come true. For some
time she revelled in her newfound happiness, listening to the
steady sounds of his breaths and the rhythmic beat of his heart.
When she raised her head, he opened his eyes.

"Let's ask
Fairen to ma -"

His hand
clamped over her mouth, surprising her, and a faint frown tugged at
his brows. "How about you wait until you're asked?"

She pulled his
hand away, smiling. "All right, no need to get violent."

"Violent?" He
snorted, then chuckled.

She propped her
elbows on his chest and rested her chin on her hands. "Speaking of
violence, do you still think of umpteen ways to break my neck when
we're close like this?"

"There are only
three ways, and no, I don't."

"When did that
stop?"

"A while ago,"
he said.

"That's good.
What about that flashing light?”

“That’s always going to be there, but I’ve learnt to ignore
it.”

“So when are you going to ask me?"

He smiled.
"When I'm ready."

"Can I give you
my answer now?"

"No."

"But you know
what it is, anyway."

"No surprises
there, I suppose."

Tassin giggled,
and gasped as her ribs protested. Sabre pulled her close again and
rolled onto his side so she could lie in front of him, enfolded in
his arms.

"Get some
rest."

Tassin sighed,
her heart filled with intense happiness. She sensed that he still
had much to learn about being human, and the fact that he had not
even kissed her when he had admitted his feelings spoke volumes
about his inability to express himself as a normal man would. Then
again, he had all these warning lights about proximity and probably
prudery, further inhibiting any natural inclinations. Once more
they had overcome the obstacles in their path and would soon be on
their way home again, this time in their own ship, albeit an old
one. Fate seemed to be smiling, and the future looked rosy at last.
She let her hopes invade her dreams as she slipped away into the
soft dark arms of sleep.
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The Cyber Chronicles
saga continues in Book VI, Warrior Breed, Book VII,
Sabre, Book VIII,
Scorpion Lord, Book
IX, Precipice, and
many more as yet unwritten.
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